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DEDICATION,

BY PERMISSION,

QUEEN ADELAIDE,

MAY IT PLEASE YOUR MAJESTY,

To pen a dedication skilfully is

generally the most diflacult part of an author's

task ; but a dedication to ROYALTY is so

delicate a matter, that I almost tremble for

the success of my undertaking—tremble lest

a
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I should fail to express myself dutifully,

gratefully, properly ; though I am not with-

out hope that your Majesty's goodness

will graciously extend to the Author that

degree of indulgence of which he is sensible

he stands so much in need, especially as

nothing unbecoming a dutiful subject to

write, or improper for a gracious Sovereign

to read, is intended to be here expressed.

As, however, every colony of Bees,

wherever domiciled, whether in a box, or in a

cottage-hive, in the roof of a house, or in

the trunk of a hollow-tree, is under an admi-

rable government, the presiding head and

Sovereign of which is a QUEEN,—as no

colony of Bees, deprived of its QUEEN,

ever prospers, or long survives such loss,—as

this insect government, or government of
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insects, exhibits to man the most perfect

pattern of devoted attachment, and of true

allegiance on the pait of the subject Bees to

their Sovereign, and of industry, ingenuity,

prosperity, and ajDparently of general happi-

ness in their well-ordered state,—and as these

most curious and valuable little creatures

have hitherto been most cruelly treated—
have been, and still are, annually sacrificed

by millions, for the sake of their sweet

treasure ; I do feel a pleasure, and think

there is a sort of analogical propriety, in

dedicating to your Gracious Majesty this

work, the leading feature of which is

—

Humanity to Honey-Bees. Under your

Majesty's fostering and influential Patronage,

I cannot but anticipate that this object ^vill

be essentially promoted, and that the man-

agement of Bees, in this country at least,
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will not hereafter reflect disgrace upon their

owners.

In this pleasing hope, I humbly beg to

subscribe myself,

YOUR MAJESTY'S

most dutiful

and

most grateful

Subject and Servant,

THOMAS NUTT.

Moulton-Ciiapel, Lincolnshire,

Nov. 27th, 1832.



PKEFACE.

Could I disarm criticism as easily as I can

deprive Bees of their power to sting, this

would be the proper place to do so ; thdugh I

am doubtful whether it would be well-judged

in me, or to my advantage, to stay the critics'

pen. But possessing no such talismanic

power, I shall adventure my little book into

the world, without any attempt to conciliate

the critics' good-will, or to provoke their

animosity, conscious that from fair criticism

I have nothing to fear. That I shall be

attacked by those apiarians who are wedded

to their own theories and systems, however

faulty, is no more than I expect : of them, I

trust, I have nowhere spoken disparagingly

;

towards none of them do 1 entertain unkindly

feelings—far otherwise. Their number, I
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am led to believe, is not formidable; and as

gentlemen, and fellow-labourers in the same

work of humanity, their more extensive learn-

ing will hardly be brought to bear against me
with rancour and violence. Should any one

of them, or of any other class of writers, so far

degrade himself, I shall have the advantage

of the following preliminary observations, viz.

that one set of my collateral-boxes placed in

a favourable situation, and duly andproperly

attended to, for one season only, will outweigh

all the learning and arguments that can be

adduced against my Bee-practice,—will be

proof positive, visible, tangible, that there is

in my pretensions something more than empty

boast. Luckily for me, there are plenty of

those proofs to be met with in the country, and

there are some—several, not far from town ;

they are at Blackheath, at Kensington, at

Clapham, and at other places. As hundreds

of the Nobility and Gentry of this country

will recollect, there was one of these incon-

trovertible proofs of the truths of what I am

stating, exhibited for several weeks at the

National Repository last autumn, where it was

seen, examined, admired, and, I may without

any exaggeration add, universally approved.
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Practice, which has resulted from more than

ten years' experience in the management of an

apiary, and from innumerable experiments,

carried on, and a hundred times repeated,

during that period, is what I ground the

utility of my discoveries upon. To theory I

lay no claim. Bom and brought up in the

fens of Lincolnshire, where I have spent the

greater part of my life amidst difficulties,

misfortunes, and hardships, of which I will

not here complain, though I am still smarting

under the effects of some of them, my preten-

sions to learning are but small : for, though

sent to the respectable Grammar School at

Horncastle in my boyhood, my education was

not extended beyond writing, arithmetic, and

merchants' accompts. As soon as it was

thought that I had acquired a competent

knowledge of these useful branches of educa-

tion, it was my lot to be bound apprentice to

learn the trades and mysteries of grocer,

draper, and tallow chandler. Whilst en-

deavouring to gain an honest livelihood as a

grocer and draper, at ^Nloulton Chapel, in

18-2-2, I was afflicted with a severe illness,

which, after long-protracted suffering, left me

as helpless as a child, the natural use and
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strength of my limbs being gone; and, though

supported by and tottxjring between my
crutches, it was a long time before I was able

to crawl into my garden. Fatigued and

exhausted with the exercise of journeying

the length of a garden-walk of no great

extent, it was my custom to rest my wearied

limbs upon a bench placed near my Bees.

Seated on that bench I used to while away

the lingering hours as best I could, ruminating

now on this subject, now on that, just as my
fancy chanced to fix. Among other things my
Bees one day caught my attention : I watched

their busy movements,—their activity pleased

me,—their humming noise long-listened to

became music to my ears, and I often fancied

that I heard it afterwards when I was away

from them. In short, I became fond of

them and of their company, and visited them

as often as the weather and my feebleness

would pennit. When kept from them a day

or two, I felt uneasy, and less comfortable than

when I could get to them. The swarming

season anived ; and with it ideas took posses-

sion of my mind which had not until then

possessed it:—I conceived that swarming was

an act more of necessity than of choice,

—
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that as such it was an evil ; but how to provide

a remedy for it—how to prevent it—was

a problem that then puzzled me. I studied it

for a long time, and to veiy little purpose.

The old-fashioned method of eking did not

by any means satisfy my mind ; it might

answer the purpose for one season, but how
to proceed the next did not appear. Tlien the

time for taking honey was approaching : to

get at that treasure without destropng my
little Mends that had collected it, and that

had, moreover, so often soothed me in my
sorrow and my sufferings, was another problem

that long engaged my mind. After some years'

unremitted attention to my Bees, for I had

formed a sort of attachment to them during"

the first stage of my convalescence, which

never left me, an accident aided my studies

by directing my attention to the effects of

ventilation, as will be found related in the

body of this work, and I began to make

experiments, which being repeated, varied,

improved, and then gone through again, have

gradually led to the development of my im-

proved mode of Bee-management, attempted

to be explained in the following pages.

At the time I have been speaking of, I had

h
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not read one single book on Bees ; nor had 1

then one in my possession. Whatev^er my
practice may be, it has resulted from my own
unaided experience and discoveries. To books

I am not indebted for any part of it : nay, had

I begun to attempt to improve the system of

Bee-management by books, I verily believe, I

never should have improved it at all, nor have

made one useful discovery. The hees them-

selves have been my instructors. After I had

so far succeeded as to have from my apiary

glasses and boxes of honey of a superior

quality, to exhibit at the National Repository,

where, with grateful thanks to the Managers

of that Institution for their kindness to me, I

was encouraged to persevere, Bee-books in

profusion were presented to me, some of them

by friends with names, some by friends whose

names I have yet to learn. I have read them

all : but nowhere find, in any of them, clear,

practical directions, how honey of the very

purest quality, and in more considerable

quantity than by any of the plans heretofore

proposed, may be taken from Bees, without

recourse to any suffocation whatever, or any

other violent means ;—how all the Bees may

be preserved uninjured ;—and how swarming
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may be prevented. These are the grand

features in my plan ; and minute directions

for the accomplishment of these most desirable

objects are laid down in this book.

I by no means maintain that my system of

Bee-management is incapable ofimprovement;

but I do think that the principles upon which

it is founded are right

;

—that the foundation

is here properly laid,—and that every apiarian

who may hereafter conform to, or improve

upon, my practice, will be instrumental in

contributing a part towards raising the super-

structure—namely—an asylum or sanctuary

for Honey-Bees.

I cannot close tliis preface without acknow-

ledging myself to be under the greatest

obligations to the Rev. T. Clark, of Gedney-

Hill. But for his assistance the following

work would not have made its appearance in

its present form ; if indeed it had appeared at

all. He has revised, coiTected, connected,

and arranged the materials of which it is

composed; and he has, moreover, gratuitously

added much that is original and valuable from

his own rich stores of knowledge. To him I

am indebted for the selection of the Latin

mottos. As an apiarian he is one of my most
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not read one single book on Bees ; nor had I

then one in my possession. Whatever my
practice may be, it has resulted from my own

unaided experience and discoveries. To books

I am not indebted for any part of it : nay, had

I begun to attempt to improve the system of

Bee-management by books, I verily believe, I

never should have improved it at all, nor have

made one useful discovery. The bees them-

selves have been my instructors. After I had

so far succeeded as to have from my apiary

glasses and boxes of honey of a superior

quality, to exhibit at the National Repository,

where, with grateful thanks to the Managers

of that Institution for their kindness to me, I

was encouraged to persevere. Bee-books in

profusion were presented to me, some of them

by friends with names, some by friends whose

names I have yet to learn. I have read them

all : but nowhere find, in any of them, clear,

practical directions, how honey of the very

purest quality, and in more considerable
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proposed, may be taken from Bees, without

recourse to any suffocation whatever, or any
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may be prevented. These are the grand

features in my plan ; and minute directions

for the accomplishment of these most desirable

objects are laid down in this book.

I by no means maintain that my system of

Bee-management is incapable ofimprovement;

but I do think that the principles upon which

it is founded are right

;

—that the foundation

is here properly laid,—and that every apiarian

who may hereafter conform to, or improve

upon, my practice, will be instrumental in

contributing a part towards raising the super-

structure—namely—an asylum or sanctuary

for Honey-Bees.

I cannot close tliis preface without acknow-

ledging myself to be under the greatest

obligations to the Rev. T. Clark, of Gedney-

Hill. But for his assistance the following

work would not have made its appearance in

its present form ; if indeed it had appeared at

all. He has revised, corrected, connected,

and arranged the materials of which it is

composed ; and he has, moreover, gratuitously

added much that is original and valuable from

his own rich stores of knowledge. To him I

am indebted for the selection of the Latin

mottos. As an apiarian he is one of my njost
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improved and skilful pupils, and bids fair to

become an ornament to the science of Bee-

management. As a mechanic he is ingenious

enough to make his own Bee-boxes, and has

actually made some of the very best I have

yet seen. To his knowledge of mechanics it

is o^^dng that the description and explanation

of each of the different boxes, of all the other

pai'ts of my Bee-machinery, and of my obser-

"vatory-hive, in particular, are more detailed,

clearer, and more intelligible than they would

have been in my hands. As a scholar there

are passages in the following work that afford

no mean specimen of his abilities. I have only

to regret that the reward for the pains he has

taken with it must be my thanks—that it is

not in my power to remunerate him for his

kind labours more substantially than by this

public acknowledgment of the obligations I

am under, and of my sense of the debt of

gratitude that is due to him.
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"Oct of print," though a somewhat laconic,

might be a not inappropriate preface to this

second edition, and of itself a quaint apology

for its appearance. Out of frint is certainly

exhilarating news to the author anxious for the

success of a work inculcating a new system

of Bee-management, in wliich not only is his

reputation as an apiarian involved and evolved,

but, it may be, the very means of his subsis-

tence are hound up in it; the oftener therefore

he hears the bibliopolist expression

—

out of

'print—the more animating and welcome it

becomes ; because its reiteration can hardly

fail to be considered by him an indication

that the demand for his book continues,—that

his system is progressing,—or, at any rate, that

either curiosity respecting it, or some higher
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and more laudable motive, is still existent in

the public mind. Thus cheered on, thus, as

it were, encored, it has become his duty to the

public no less than to himself, to proceed

forthwith to the publication of a new edition.

Previously, however, to stating what altera-

tions, emendations, &c. have been introduced

in order to render the work, as far as I am
yet able to render it, worthy a continuance of

public patronage, I consider it to be my duty

to record my grateful thanks for the success

and encouragement I have already received.

To the scientific and literary press, and to

the several gentlemen of scientific attainments

connected therewith, who, by their influence

and kind professional assistance, and promp-

titude in the furtherance of my interest, have

greatly contributed to my success, my best

thanks are due, and are hereby respectfully

tendered : amongst these I have sincere plea-

sure in particularizing Dr. Birkbeck— the

talented President of the London Mechanics'

Institution,—Dr. Hancock—Fellow of the

Medico-Botanical Society—a veteran of high

and esteemed attainments,—and Mr. Booth

—the popular Lecturer on Chemistry— a

young man of first-rate abilities.
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To J. C. Loudon—the erudite editor of the

Gardeners' Magazine,—to E. J. Robertson,

Esq.—the able and ingenious editor of the

Mechanics' Magazine,—to Richard Newcomb
—the editor and pubhsher of the Stamford

Mercury,—and to the several editors of the

Metropohtan and Provincial Press, who have

made favourable mention of my labours, my
public thanks are justly due,—and particularly

to the editor of the Cambridge Quarterly

Review, for a highly commendatory notice of

my work, evidently written by a practical

apiarian, and with competent knowledge of

his subject, which appeared in No. 3 of that

Review, published in March 1834. Also to

my long-tried, worthy Friend—George Neigh-

bour—it is gratifying to me to have this

opportunity of offering my sincere thanks for

his valuable services in my behalf;—and to

the conductors of those excellent and useful

institutions—the National Gallery of Practical

Science, Adelaide Street,—and the Museum
of National Manufactures, Leicester Square,

London, I gratefully acknowledge myself to

be under no shght obligations for the advan-

tageous opportunities which I have there

possessed of extending the knowledge of my
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system, and of exhibiting, year after year, to

thousands of visitors, the products of my

apiary.

With the view of making " The Humane

Management of Honey-Bees" more interesting,

the dialogue, which formed the introductoiy

chapter in the first edition, has been withdrawn,

and in its place have been substituted some

valuable remarks of Dr. Birkbeck, Dr. Hancock,

and Mr. Booth, respecting Bees, honey, wax,

&c. of course thefirst chapter is new ; as is

chapter X. giving an account of the apiary of

the Most Noble the Marquess of Blandford, at

Delabere Park, which can hardly fail of being

interesting to every reader : it is principally

from the able pen of Mr. Booth. Chapter

XVIII. on Apiarian Societies, is new also.

And, besides these three entire chapters, not

short paragi'aphs merely, but whole pages of

new matterhave been introduced interspersedly

bymy most respected friend—the Rev. T. Clark

of Gedney-Hill, who has revised, corrected,

and re-arranged the whole ; and who has not

only bestowed much time and pains upon the

improvement of my work, but in the kindest

and most disinterested manner has, in super-

intending this and the former edition through
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the press, actually travelled upwards of eigld

hundred miles. The friendly performer of

services so generous, so laborious, and so per-

seveiingly attended to, without any stipulation

for fee or reward, merits from me, and has

from me, eveiy expression of my gratitude,

and, were it in my power, should have one

expression more.
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Preface after Preface may perhaps savour

of pedantry ; or, if not, may require an apolo-

gy : that apology the following preface will

amply furnish.

Some things there are relating to almost

every edition of a work that the author deems

it to be his duty to say, and that he cannot

say so appropriately anywhere as in a few

prefatory pages. His hopes, his fears, his

motives, objects, expectations, and, if it be not

his first appearance before the public, in the

character of an author, the treatment, encou-

ragement, patronage he has experienced, are

matters that come under this description.

Now, this Utile work having in the short

space of four years passed through three

editions, unscathed, and unattacked, save only
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by an afi07iijmousproserin aweeklj periodical,

who somewhat hypercritically commented
iij^on certain passages—particulariy upon the

Introductory Chapter of the first edition,

after the pubhcation of the second edition, in

which the said chapter had been superseded

by another, which, it was thought, would be
more generally interesting ; and which even

Mr. or Mrs. Anonymous has not, as far as I

know, ventured to assail, I cannot usher into

the wide world thisfourth edition without ex-

pressing my thankfulness to the real critics

for their forbearance hitherto. And though I

still feel conscious that I have nothing to fear

from fair, legitimate criticism, yet would not

I rashly, or willingly let slip one word to evoke

so mighty a power as that by real critics

wielded; and if tlie worthy editor hath dropped
an expression * that may be construed into a

political meaning, he has authorized me to

state explicitly that he will esteem it an
honour to bear all the blame that can be
attached to it.

For the patronage I have all along received,

and am still daily receiving, I must plead my
inability to express my gratitude—I candidly

* In page 41,
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acknowledge that I have not words to do it.

From a hst (far too long for insertion herein) of

names of great respectability, 1 select and

subjoin the following as a fair average

specimen of the whole

—

The Marquess of Blandford

Lord Willoughby de Eresby

Lord Charles S. Churchill

Lord King

Timothy Abraham Curtis, Esq. Deputy

Governor of the Bank of England

Richard Ellison, Esq. Sudbrooke Holmes,

Lincolnshire

George Ridge, Esq. Morden Park

William Everard, Esq. Lynn Regis

The Honourable Brook Greville, Fulham

Sir John Owen, Bart. Wales

R. Davies, Esq. Regent's Park

John Allcard, Esq. Stratford

Countess Galloway, Hampstead

Mrs. Teed, Cambdcn-House, Kensington

Major Lardy, Egham
John Dobinson, Esq. Egham
William Forbes, Esq. Sleaford

W^illiam Pratt, Esq. Woodmanstone

Mr. Daniel Dccastro, VVaifield

Mrs John Shell, New York, Ameiica
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The Rev. George Kcnt^ Scawtlionie

The Rev. Thomas Clark, Gedncy-llill

And upwards of one hundred Clergymen of

the Church of England might be hereto added.

As an accom})animent to these good friends,

and as showing the opmion— nay, as the

highly valuable testimony of a gentleman,

whose scientific attainments no one will be

disposed to call in question, I have sincere

pleasure in hereby making public the following

kind, encouraging letter, with which I have

been lately honoured by Dr. Birkbeck.

38, Finsbury Square,

April 16th, 1837.

My Dear Sir,

It gives me gi'eat pleasure

to learn that the public require another im-

pression of your truly useful, practical treatise

on the management of our favourite, beautiful

insect—the Honey-Bee. I am very anxious

that your important opinions on this subject

should be extensively circulated, being fully

persuaded that they are sound, and that they

tend to the comfort and accommodation of

the little labourers, as well as to preserve in a

state of perfection the delightful saccharine
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product of flowers, which they so industriously

collect.

When the influence of temperature to which

you have so ably directed our attention, is

thoroughly understood, the introduction of

collateral hives upon the plan recommended

by you must become universal. The con-

sequence as to the quantity and quality of

honey produced, as you have given an ample

opportunity of knowing, will be most im-

j^ortant. The work in a hive from which it is

notrequisite lor the Bees to emigrate, proceeds,

I am certain, much more eflectually ; and the

condition of the honey and the combs, in the

section of the hives in which from the want

of sufficient warmth, the Queen-Bee will not

deposit her eggs, is rendered invariably su-

perior to the honey and the wax where storing

and breeding go on together. You have thus

completely attained to the art of deriving from

old stocks, honey of that degree of purity

which was previously supposed to be

derivable only from young swarms; and which

on that account was distinguished by the

appellation of virgin-honey.

In the arrangements to which I have ad-

verted, you have likewise attained to the grand
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object of saving the life of your busy friends,

when you wish to become possessed of the

fruits of their toil. As you obtain by your

plan along with this advantage, more honey,

and honey of a much finer quality, humanity

in this case appeal's to be, like honesty in

every case, the best policy.

When you have time and opportunity to

make observations on the subject, I hope you

will endeavour to obtain some acquaintance

with the history of Bees, as to the duration of

life and the effects of age upon their habits

and powers ; which in ordinary hives it would

be next to impossible to accomplish. There

are many points in this purely matriarchal

establishment—purely I say, because tlie

Queen is the sole mother as well as governor

of her subjects—which it is most desirable to

investigate, and which until we had the ad-

vantage of your ingenious contrivances for

Bee-management, must have been attempted

in vain. What we do know of the economy

of these wonderful insects is very considerable

and very interesting: what we do not know is, I

suspect, neither less nor less interesting. To

these matters I wish to keep your attention

alive J at the same time that I am most
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especially desirous that you should in the first

place extend with all your zeal and activity

through every part of this Island and through

Europe, a knowledge of the important, prac-

tical discoveries which you have already

satisfactoiily accomplished.

With ardent wishes for your future success,

I remain, my dear Sir,

very faithfully yours,

George Birkbeck.

Were a stimulus requisite, here is enough

to encourage me to persevere in my apiarian

pursuits,—enough to cheer me on to, and in,

and after, the re-publication of the following

•work ; with which gi'eat ])ains have been taken

to render it more complete and more worthy of

the public favour. Several, I tiiist, interesting

additions will be found in its pages : and, if I

have forborne to encumber it with a detail of

a vaiiety of conflicting suggestions that have

reached me, respecting the improvement of

my several hives, it is from no want of respect

for those with whom they ha^•e severally

originated. Some recommend that my boxes

be made considerably larger ; others maintain

that they are too large already : some would
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vary one thing, some another: many would

dispense altogether with the imder-boxes,

—

many think them indispensably necessary ;

—

more would, as they fancy, improve the

ventilation, which, in the opinion of several

of the most successful apiators upon my plan,

is already sufficiently powerful, jjrovided it be

properly attended to : some advise that the

dividing tins be introduced and worked

horizontally; others hold that the present

perpendicular mode of working them is safer

and far better : some would enlarge the com-

munications between the middle-box and the

end boxes, and vary the direction of the bars

and openings ; others would nan'ow those

communications and keep the bars and open-

ings in their present horizontal form. Among

these ingenious friends, for friends I esteem

them all, it would be an act of injustice not

to particularize Mr. Henry Taylor, ofHighgate,

who has been indefatigable in his endeavours

to eifect improvements. His hints have not

been thrown away upon me ; and I thus pub-

licly thank him for the interest he has taken

in my behalf But, until I have satisfactoiy

proof, that honey of purer quahty (if that be

possible) or of equal quality and in greater

d
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quantity, has been procured from some of the

2^?^/?ror^c?hiveSjthan has everyetbeen procured

from mine, I must respectfully decline their

adoption, and adhere to my own as they are.

Into Scotland and Ireland; into France and

Spain ; into Germany (where my book has

been translated) ; into America, where (at New
York) I have an active and intelligent agent

for the sale of both books and hives in the

Mr. John Sholl already mentioned; and even

into Oude, in the East hidies, my book and

my hives have already found their way : so

that Dr. Birkbeck's wish is in a fair way to be

realized. In short—it is, as it long has been,

the study of my life to diffuse and to inculcate

the knowledge of an imjyroved and humane

system of Bee-management : and as respects

the contents of this little work, I would, in the

thousandth time quoted words of the Koman
Poet, say to every reader

—

Si quid novisti rectius istis,

Candidus impcrti: si non his utere mecum.



ADVERTISEMENT TO

THE SIXTH EDITION.

Were the author, ahas the proprietor of the

following work, to attempt to write another

Preface (there being no fewer than three

already, understood to be author's Prefaces)

the substance of it would probably be to ex-

press in glowing language his gratitude to his

patrons particularly, and to the public gene-

rally, for the encouragement he has met with,

and for having purchased every copy of all

the preceding editions ; and modestly to

announce the superiority of the sixth to all

the former editions. But, to spare the osten-

sible author the disagreeable task of puffing,

the editor in propria persona takes the

opportunity here afforded him of informing



XXX ADVERTISEMENT TO THE

the reader—that the materials for the follomng

work were originally put into his hands in an

unconnected and well-nigh unintelligible

state,— they were literally a "rudis indiges-

taque moles," which required considerable

labour and persevering industry in order to

their being gradually moulded into the form

in which they now appear ;—and that he has

again been prevailed upon to bestow more

than a little labour upon the revision, en-

largement, and, he thinks, improvement of

the work. For the Notes now introduced, he

(the editor) begs to state, that he alone is re-

sponsible :—Mr. Nutt has had no handm them.

Therefore if they, viz. the notes, or any of

them, should, and they probably may, excite

hostility in certain quarters, that hostility can

in fairness be directed against him only, and

not against Nutt. It should be remembered

too, that those two or three writers, who have

been chastised, have, in the plenitude of their

zeal for, and admiration of, exploded and an-

tiquated systems of Bee-management, or out

of jealousy and envy of Nutt's improved

plans, uncharitably and rashly, if not mali-

ciously and out of sheer ill-will to Nutt,

attempted—vainly attempted—to write him
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doT^Ti : tlierefore, however sore those writers,

critical or professional, as the case may be,

may feel under the castigation that has been

occasionally bestowed upon them, it will be

seen, and perhaps allowed—that they them-

selves have provoted it,—and consequently

that they deserve it. Dr. Bevan may nibble,

and egg on Dunbar to disgrace himself by his

pitiful calculations,—the Quarterly may be big

and dictatorial ; but neither the one nor the

other, aided by all their mercenary auxili-

aries, can convince the unprejudiced reader

that Nutt is not the inventor of his own col-

lateral Bee-boxes. Because White, nearly a

century ago, enlarged his wooden hives by

adding to them plain, wooden boxes, having

very imperfect communication with the

mother-boxes, and totally without the means

of ventilation, and without under-boxes, there-

fore they—Dr. Bevan and the Quarterly

—

hold that White, and not Nutt, was the in-

ventor of Bee-boxes ! As reasonably might

they maintain that, because a boiling tea-

kettle throws out steam, the tinker, or whoever

he was that made the first tea-kettle, was the

inventor of Watt's steam-engine. Nutt's

boxes arc as superior to Wliite's as the steam-
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engine is to a tea-kettle. No one, however

—

not even Bevan—has yet had the hardihood

to deny Nutt the merit of having invented

the inverted-hive ; which, when properly

stocked and well-managed, affords one of the

most pleasing and beautiful sights that an

apiarian can contemplate. Why has not this

invention been attacked ? why, but because it

is unassailable ? Lastly, and by way of blunt-

ing one at least of the dastardly shafts that

the skulking concealed skirmishers may per-

chance be pleased to level at him, the editor

states positively—that he neither has, nor

claims, nor expects to have, any part or share

of the profits arising from the sale of this

work ; and further—that he never had, nor

ever claimed to have, any part or share of the

profits already realized,—nor has he ever

stipulated for any remuneration in any shaj^e

whatever.

Gedney-Hill, December 26, 1845,
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MANAGEMENT OF BEES;

CHAPTER 1.

INTRODUCTORY MATTERS.

The object of the generality of persons who

keep Bees, is—profit : and that profit might

be indefinitely augmented were Bees properly

managed, and their lives preserved—were the

still extensively-practised, and cruel system

of destroying Bees in order to get their honey,

superseded by a conservative one. Some few

there may be in the higher ranks of life, who

cultivate Bees from motives of curiosity—
for the gratification of witnessing and ex-

amining the formation and progress of their

ingenious and most beautiful works, and with

a view to study the instinct, habits, propcn-
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sities, peculiarities, or, in one word, the nature

of these wonderful, little insects, in order to

improve their condition, and to gain additional

knowledge respecting their natural history,

hitherto, it must be confessed, enveloped in

much uncertainty, and very imperfectly un-

derstood. To this class of Bee-masters and

Bee-friends the system of management to be

explained in the following pages, will, it is

hoped, unfold discoveries and impart facilities

and improvements hitherto unknown in apia-

rian science. And they, whose sole object in

keeping Bees i^ profit, may derive incalculable

advantage from conforming to the mode of

management, and strictly attending to the

practical directions hereinafter to be detailed :

because as their profits are expected to arise

principally from honey and wax, it evidently

must be for their interest to know how to obtain

those valuable Bee-productions in their purest

state and in the greatest quantity. The quan-

tity obtained in a good honey-year (viz. 1826)

from awell-stocked and exceedingly prosperous

colony was so considerable, and so far beyond

anything ever realized from a common straw-

hive colony, that my statements respecting it

have been doubted by some, and totally



discredited by others,* unacquainted with, or

prejudiced against, my (I trust 1 may say)

improved system of Bee-management. With

respect to the purity of the honey taken

according to my plan, and the general pro-

perties and medical virtues, and, of course,

value of honey when pitre, I have much plea-

sure in being enabled to submit to the reader

the opinions of the late Dr. Birkbeck, of Mr.

Abraham Booth, Lecturer on Chemistry, and

of the late Dr. Hancock ; because, as emi-

nently scientific men, their opinions may
safely be considered asunimpeachable authority

on this subject, viz. the uses and medical

virtues of pure honey.

In some obsen ations on the effect of the

temperature of Bee-hives on the quality of

honey, published in a scientific journal, Mr.

Booth obsen-es— "notwithstanding the ade-

quatejustice which has been done to Mr.Nutt's

im]3roved and admirable system of Bee-man-

agement, there is one point which does not

appear to have elicited much attention—-the

superiority in quality both of the honey and

* In the foremost rank of these doubters and disbelievers

may be placed Dr. Edward Bevan, who has published a Work

on Bees ; and of whom something more will be said by and

by.—Ed.



the wax. It does not appear to me that the

whole of this superiority consists in freedom

from extraneous animal or vegetable matters,

a point of very great importance, however, as

its dietetic purposes are concerned ; but that

it gi-eatly depends upon the modified degree

of temperature at which the Bees effect their

labours, and which is insufficient to produce

any chemical changes in the constitution of

these substances; whereas under the old

system, the continued high temperature of the

hive is sufficient to induce those changes

which impart the colour that so materially

deteriorates the quality as well as the value of

the products. Froyn Mr. Nutfs hives we

obtain pure honey, as it is actually secreted

hy the Bee, which cannot be ensured by any

other mode of management."

To my late, lamented friend and steady

patron. Dr. Birkbeck, whose uniform liberality

and kindness, from the infancy of my pursuits,

I have reason to appreciate, I am indebted for

introducing this subject in a Lecture * at the

London Institution, Moorfields, on the appli-

cation of the oxy-hydrogen light to illustrate

the economy and stiTicture of the insect world.

In the course of his observations, on referring

» Delivered April 23d, 1834,



to the tongue of the Bee, the learned Doctor

made copious alkisions to my system, and the

advantages which would in his view result

from its general extension. He observed that

" so small is the supply that we derive from

the labours of Bees in this country, that the

production of wax does not even more than

equal its consumption in the simple article of

lip-salve. Under this improved system, we

may however hope that the advantages of Bee-

management may be more generally diffused

throughout the kingdom,—that Bee-hives will

be multipHed, and that the choicest flowers of

the field and forest will no longer 'waste their

sweetness in the desert air.' In a dietetic

point of view, it is of great importance that a

saccharine, secreted by one of the most curious

processes of nature, should be substituted for

one produced by the most imperfect and com-

plicated process of art, whilst the more salu-

taiy properties of the former would recommend

it as far more eligible for use. He could not

but hope that in this view the system would

soon receive that extension in practice to

which its merits fitted it."*

* Dr. Birkbeck related the following instance of the power

of recognition possessed by Bees to myself and Mr, Booth,
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Some very important observations on honey,

in a medical point of view, are those which

were contained in a paper written by my late

very learned and highly valued fiiend. Dr.

Hancock, and read before the Medico-Botanical

Society at their sitting November 26th, 1833.*

An abstract of this important paper f I shall

communicate for the information ofmy readers.

" The great objects which recommend Mr.

Nutt's plan, consist in the great improvement

in quality and augmentation of honey pro-

duced, and that without destroying the Bees

—

a discovery equally creditable to Mr. Nutt, as

a man of benevolent mind, and to his industry

and indefatigable research.

which I cannot suifer to pass unnoticed. When a boy, he was

accustomed to cover his hand with honey, and go to the front

of one of the hives in his father's garden. His hand was soon

covered by the Bees, banqueting on the proffered sweets, and

the whole of it was speedily removed. The Bees appeared

to recognize the learned Doctor ever afterwards when he ap-

peared in the garden, his hand being always surrounded by

them in expectation of there finding their accustomed boon.

* For a copy of the first edition of this work, with speci-

mens of honey, &c. the author received the thanks of the

Society ; and he has since been honoured with a diploma,

which constitutes him a corresponding member thereof.

t An abstract of the paper was published in the Lancet and

several other journals.



" The cultivation of honey-bees is of remote

antiquity. The Bee was regarded as the em-

blem of royalty with the ancient Egyptians,

and Bees have been held in the highest esteem

by all nations, whether barbarous or civilized

;

yet the united experience of ancients and

modems has never hitherto led to the happy

results, which, by a connected series of experi-

ments, patient research, and logical induction,

have in twelve years been achieved by Mr.

Nutt. In the course of his observation he saw,

not only that the destruction of the Bees was

barbai'ous in the extreme, but that this cruelty

was equally subversive of the crops of honey

;

his inquiries were hence directed to find how
this destructive system could be exchanged

for a conservative one. In this he has com-

pletely succeeded, and by preserving the Bees

has been enabled to increase their produce

many-fold, and that too, in a far more salutary

and improved quality. It is equal even to the

samples usually obtained from young hives,

called virgin honey, which is scarce, dear, and

seldom to be had genuine.

" Owing to the want of knowledge on the

subject, the consequent impurities, and the

great price of foreign honey, together with the
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adulterations praciised, the use of this vahiable

article has been nearly abandoned in this

country, whether as an article of the materia

medica or of domestic economy ; and for the

reasons just stated, the preparations of honey

have even been expunged from the Edinburgh

Pharmacopeia. From the recent improvement,

however, by the gentleman just mentioned, we

have reason to hope its use will be restored in

a condition vastly improved, and that at a gi'eat

reduction in price, the facilities of production

being greatly enhanced, and such as to render

it in time available to all classes of society.

" Pure honey was justly considered by the

ancients to possess the most valuable balsamic

and pectoral properties—as a lenitive, eco-

protic, and detergent ; and it is well known to

dissolve viscid phlegm and promote expecto-

ration. As a medium for other remedies, it is

in its pure state far superior to sirups, as being

less liable to run into the acetous fermentation.

It appears that honey procured on Mr. Nutt's

plan is not excelled by the finest and most

costly samples from the continent, as that of

INIinorca, Narbonne, or Montpelier. The
various impurities and extraneous matter

usually contained in honey, cause it in many
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cases to produce griping pains, or uneasy sen-

sations in the stomach and bowels ; this how-

ever has no such effect, unless it be taken to

an imprudent extent.

" Pure honey, though in its ultimate elements

similar to refined sugar, yet differs considerably

in its physiological effects on the body, being

a lenitive, aperient, or general laxative, and

hence incomparably more beneficial in costive

habits. It has in a dietetic or medicinal point

of view been recommended in gravel or cal-

culous complaints ; of this however I have no

knowledge, but its utility in asthma I have ex-

perienced in my own person as well as in

others; as also as an efficacious remedy in

hooping cough, taken with antimonial wine,

camphor, and oj^ium. For sedentary persons

and those troubled with constipation of the

bowels, there is no dietetic or medicinal sub-

stance so useful as pure honey, whether taken

in drink or with bread and butter, &c. It is

well known as a detergent of foul sores, and I

have often found it to succeed in healing deep-

seated sinuous or fistulous ulcers, and thus to

obviate the necessity of surgical operations.

"In South America and amongst the Span-

iards, honey is considered as one of the best
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detergents for sloughing sores and foul ulcer-

ations ; so it was formerly in Europe. Its uses

in a surgical point of view have in this country-

long been lost sight of. Its detergent power

is such, that it was formerly denominated a

vegetable soap, as we may see in the older

writers. It is still made the basis of cosmetics,

and this empirical practice goes to prove its

efficacy—to those at leastwho have experienced

its effects in cleansing and healing sinuous

ulcers, its stimulating property producing

withal the sanitary adhesive inflammation. A
species of wine made from honey, called

metheglin and mead—the mulsiim of the an-

cients—was formerly much in use in this

country, and most deservedly so from its

pleasant taste and salutary properties. By
the perfection of honey, this may now be

obtained no doubt of equal excellence here,

and a rich mellifluous species of wine of the

most wholesome kind will be acquired, and

open a new source of national industiy.

"It has been said, that where the air is

clear and hot, honey is better than where it is

variable and cold, and this seems to have served

as an apology for the inferiority of much of the

honey contained in this country. It is a
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position, which I am persuaded is not well-

founded ; for the honey in hot climates, not-

withstanding the fragi'ance of the flowers, is

mostly inferior to the commonest samples

produced here. This inferiority, however,

may be entirely owing to the difference in the

Bees—for I speak here of the wild or native

honey—and it is probable that the apis mellifica

might, in South America on Mr. Nutfs plan,

produce the best of honey, and in very great

abundance, because it would there work all

the year, and the product therefore would be

gi'eatly increased.

" I have seen honey taken in the forests of

South America from several different species

of Bees ; they were always destitute of a sting,

although entomologists consider it as one of

the generic characters of apis. It is also

singidar that their wax is always black, or dark

brown, although the pollen of the flowers,

which is said to give colour, is equally yellow

as in this countiy. Bees obtain honey from

most kinds of flowers, but appear in general

to prefer the labiati or hp flowers, as those of

sage, maijoram, mint, thyme, lavender, &c.

Mr. Nutt, in the course of his obseiTation,

has noticed the curious fact, that the nectar
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or honey obtained from different plants is

carefully deposited by the Bees in separate

cells, or at least that the nectar from different

genera of plants is kept distinct. It appears

indeed, that the produce of the flowers is

classed by them, and arranged with a precision

not inferior to that of the most accurate bot-

anist. What but a hand Divine could guide

those little insects thus to mock the boasted

power of human reason ! This consideration

too, coupled with our own interests, should

operate as a powerful argument in favour of

Mr. Nutfs new conservative system of man-

agement, and against the reckless destruction

of the Bees. Mr. Nutt has already been

patronised by the Royal Family and several

of the nobility, and no doubt his plan will be

adopted by all persons of intelligence, who

engage in this pursuit, whether for profit, or

the most rational amusement."

When I first entered into my apiarian

pursuits, I felt convinced of the great and

profitable extent to which they might be

carried ; and of this I have been all along since

confirmed as success has crowned my efforts.

If I could demonstrate—and I have repeatedly

demonstrated—how much honey might be in-
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creased in quantity, its superior quality also

struck me as a point of no less importance ;

and in this I am now most satisfactorily con-

firmed by the sanction of those scientific

friends whose valuable opinions have been

above quoted. With alacrity and pleasure I

will therefore proceed, without further intro-

duction, to give a description ofmy Bee boxes,

and other hives, and of all my Bee-machinery,

—and directions for the proper construction

of them,—and also for the proper ordering

and management of Bees in them.



CHAPTER II.

BEE-BOXES AND MANAGEMENT OF BEES
IN THEM.

The schemes and contrivances, and ways and

means, to which apiarians have had recourse,

in order to deprive Bees of their honey, with-

out at the same time destroying their hves,

have been various, and some ofthem ingenious;

but hitherto not one of them has been crowned

vrith the desired success. The leaf-hives of

Dunbar and of Huber—Huish's hives with

cross-bars,—the piUng of hive upon hive, or

box upon box, called storifying, strongly ad-

vocated by Dr. Bevan, and practised by him

and his disciples—and several other contri-

vances, have all had this great object in view,

—

have all had their patrons and admirers,

—

have all had fair trials,—but have, notwith-

standing, all failed of fully accompHshing it.
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Whether my inventions may merit and may

meet with a similar, or with a better fate, it is

not for me to predict,—time will show,—

I

think I may safely say

—

time has shoicn. I

feel wan'anted, however, in asserting of my
COLLATERAL BOX-HIVE, which I am
now about to explain,—of my INVERTED
HIVE, and of my OBSERVATORY HIVE,
of which in their proper places minute descrip-

tions will be given,—I feel, I say, wan*anted

in asserting, that these—my inventions—pos-

sess such conveniences and accommodations

both for Bees and Bee-masters, that the pure

treasure stored in them by those industrious,

little insects, may at any time be abstracted

from them, not only without destroying the

Bees, but without injuring them in the least,

or even incommoding their labours by the

operation ; that they afford accommodations

to the Bees which greatly accelerate the pro-

gress of their labours in the summer-season ;

—

and that the Bees never leave them in disgust,

as it were, as they not unfrequently do leave

other hives, after being deprived of their

stores ; but, as if nothing had happened to

them, continue day by day to accumulate

fresh treasures, the quantity of which in good
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seasons has astonished many strangers and

friends who have visited my apiary, and not

only the quantity, but the quahty also.

That my boxes do not admit of improve-

ment is more than I assert ; but having worked

them successfully for upwards of twenty years,

and knowing that many other persons, follow-

ing my directions, have succeeded with them

as well as myself, and far beyond their utmost

expectations, I do flatter myself that the

pi'ijiciple of managing Bees according to my
plan is right.
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The engravings here presented tomy readers

exhibit a set of my collateral Bee-boxes open,

and every compartment exposed to view, es-

pecially to the view and for the examination

of experienced workmen. I make use of the

yvoTdej:perienced,hec3iUseth.e better the boxes

are made, the more certain will the apiarian

be of success in the management of his Bees

in them.

There has been great difference of opinion

as to the most suitable dimensions for Bee-

boxes. I approve of and recommend those

which are from eleven to twelve inches square

inside, and ten inches deep in the clear.

The best wood for them is by some said to

be red cedar ; the chief grounds of preference

of which wood are—its effects in keeping

moths out of the boxes, and its being a bad

conductor of heat. But of whatever kind of

wood Bee-boxes are made, it should be well

seasoned, perfectly sound, and free from what

carpenters term shakes. Good, sound, red deal

answers the purpose very well, and is the sort

of wood of which most of my boxes have been

made hitherto. The sides of the boxes, par-

ticularly the front sides, shouldbe at the least an

inch and a half in thickness j for the ends, top,
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and back part, good deal one inch thick is

sufficiently substantial; the ends, that form

the interior divisions and openings, must be of

quarter-inch stuff, well dressed off", so that

when the boxes and the dividing tins are

closed, that is, when they are all placed to-

gether, the two adjoining ends should not ex-

ceed three-eighths of an inch in thickness.

These ends, the bars of which should be ex-

actly parallel with each other, form a commu-
nication with, or a division from, the end-

boxes, as the case may require, which is veiy

important to the Bees, and by which the said

boxes can be immediately divided without in-

juring any part of the combs, or incommoding,

and, as it were, bird-liming the Bees with the

liquid honey, which so frequently annoys and

destroys numbers of them, by extracting their

combs from piled or storified boxes.

This is not the only advantage my boxes

possess: the receptacles or frame-work for the

ventilators, which appear upon each of the

end boxes,—the one with the cover off, the

other with it on—should be four inches square,

with a perforated, flat tin of nearly the same

size, and in the middle of that tin must be a

round hole, to con*espondwith the hole through



20

the top of the box, and in the centre of the

frame-work just mentioned, an inch in diame-

ter, to admit the perforated, cyHndrical, tin ven-

tilator, nine inches long. This flat tin should

have a smooth piece of wood made to fit it

closely, and to cover the frame-work just men-

tioned, so as to carry off the wet; then placing

this cover over the square, perforated tin, your

box will be secure from the action of wind and

rain. The perforated cylinder serves both for

a ventilator, and also for a secure and con-

venient receptacle for a thermometer, at any

time when it is necessary to ascertain the tem-

perature of the box into which the cylinder is

inserted. Within this frame-work, and so that

the perforated, flat tin already described may

completely cover them, at each corner make a

hole with a three-eighths centre-bit through

the top of the box. These four small holes

materially assist the ventilation, and are, in

fact, an essential part of it.

We next come to the long floor, on which

the three Bee-boxes, (A. C. C), which con-

stitute a set, stand collaterally. This floor is

the strong top of a long, shallow box, made

for the express purpose of supporting the

three Bee-boxes, and must, of course, be
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superficially of such dimensions as those boxes,

when placed collaterally, require ; or, if the

Bee-boxes project the eighth part of an inch

over the ends and back of this floor-box, so

much the better, because in that case the rain

or wet, that may at any time fall upon them,

will drain off the better. For ornament, as

much as for use, this floor is made to project

about two inches in front ; but this projection

should be sloped, or made an inclined plane,

so as to carry off" the wet from the front of the

boxes. To the centre of this projecting front,

and on a plane with the edge of the part cut

away for the entrance of the Bees into the

middle-box, is attached the alighting-board,

which consists of a piece of planed board, six

inches by three, having the two outward cor-

ners rounded off a little. The passage from

this alighting board into the middle-box, (not

seen in the plate, it being at the centre of the

side not shown) is cut, not out of the edge of

the box, hut out of thefloor-hoard, and should

be not less than four inches in length, and

about half an inch in depth ; or so as to make

a clear half-inch way under the edge of the

box for the Bee-passage. I recommend this

as preferable to a cut in the edge of the
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box,—because, being upon an inclined plane,

if at any time the wet should be driven into

the pavilion by a stormy wind, it would soon

drain out, and the floor become dry ; whereas,

if the entrance-passage be cut out of the box,

the rain that may, and at times will, be drifted

in, will be kept in, and the floor be wet for

days, and perhaps for weeks, and be very

detrimental to the Bees. In depth the floor-

box, measured from outside to outside, should

be four inches, so that, if made of three fourths

inch deal, there may be left for the depth of the

box-part full two inches and a half Internally

it is divided into three equal compartments,

being one under each Bee-box : admission to

these compartments or under-boxes is by the

drawer and drawer-fronts, or blocks, which

will be described presently.

The bottom, or open edge of each of the

boxes, (A. C. C.) should be well planed, and

made so even and square that they will sit

closely and firmly upon the aforesaid floor,

and be as air-tight as a good workman can

make them, or, technically expressed, he a

dead Jit all round. In the floor board are

made three small openings, i. e. one near the

back of each box. These openings are of a
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semi -lunar shape, (though any other shape

would do as well) the straight side of which

should not exceed three inches in length, and

will be most convenient if made parallel with

the back-edge of the box, and about an inch

from it. They are covered by perforated, or

by close tin slides, as the circumstances ofyour

apiaiy may require. The drawer (G.) the

fi'ont of which appears under the middle box,

is of gi'eat importance, because it affords one

of the greatest accommodations to the Bees

in the middle-box. In this drawer is placed,

when necessity requires it, a tin made to fit it,

and in that tin, another thin frame covered

with book-muslin, or other fine strainer, which

floats on the liquid deposited for the suste-

nance of the Bees. Here, then, we have a

feeding apparatus, conveniently situated, in

the immediate vicinity of the mother-hive, so

as not to admit the cold or the robbers to

annoy the Bees. When you close the drawer

thus prepared with Bee- food, you must draw

out the tin placed over the opening already

described, which will make for the Bees a way

to their food in the drawer beneath. The heat

of the hive follows the Bees into the feeding

apartment, which soon becomes of nearly the

same temperature as their native hive. Here
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the Bees feed in the utmost security, and in

nearly the temperature of their native domi-

cil. Under such favorable circumstances it

is an idle excuse, not to say—a want of hu-

manity, to suffer Bees to die for want of

attention to proper feeding.

I now come to notice the use of the block-

fronts on each side of the feeding-drawer,

marked G. These two block-fronts answer

many good purposes, and furnish the apiarian

with several practical advantages: first, in the

facility they afford of adding numbers to the

establishment, as occasion may sometimes re-

quire, which is done without the least incon-

venience or trouble to the apiarian, and with-

out the least resentment from the native Bees;

second, in affording to the Bees a place of

egress when you are taking from them either

of the end-boxes ; third, in the effectual and

beautiful guard they furnish against robbers
;

for instead of the solid block, seen in the plate,

a safety-block (of which a descrij)tion will be

given presently) may be substituted, which is

so contrived that ten thousand Bees can with

ease leave their prison and their stores in the

possession of the humane apiarian, without

the possible chance of a single intruder forcing

its entrance to rob the box or to annoy the
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operator. Perhaps this is the most pleasing

part, and the most happy convenience attached

to the boxes. Its origin was this : Whilst

explaining to some gentlemen at the National

Repository the method to be pursued in the

management of Bees in a set of collateral-

boxes,'—and, in particular, the manner oftaking

off a box of honey, it was objected—that, on

removing the block-front and withdrawing the

tin that opens a communication into the box

above, though a passage would thereby be

opened for the imprisoned Bees by which to

make their escape, it would at the same time

afford an opening and an opportunity—nay,

be a sort of invitation for the Bees of other

hives,—for strange Bees and robbers to get

in, annoy, and destroy the native Bees, then

subdued by having been imprisoned, and to

plunder and cany away their treasures.

This objection, to persons unskilled in Bee-

matters, may, I grant, appear to be plausible

—

nay, reasonable : but every practical apiarian,

who has taken off end-boxes of honey, knows

veiy well that there is not the least danger to

be apprehended from robbers or marauders

during the short time that the liberated, native

Bees are hunying away as fast as they can get.

D
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I have never witnessed any thing Uke an

attempt to besiege and rob a box so situated.

Were, however, the communication to be left

open for any considerable time after the Bees

have departed, I have no doubt that, if not

discovered by Bees belonging to other hives,

it (the vacated box) would be re-entered by its

own Bees, and by them be soon entirely

emptied of its honey. Nothing, however, but

down -right carelessness on the part of the

operator, will ever subject a box of honey to a

visitation of this description. But, notwith-

standing the conviction in my mind that the

above-stated objection is in fact groundless,

I set my wits to work to answer it in a way

more satisfactory to the highly respectable

persons who raised it, and, if by any means I

could, to obviate it entirely. It did not cost

me much mental labour to invent

—

a safety-

hlock,— nor does it require much manual

labour to make one.

A safety-block must be made to fit the place

of the common block, and may be cut out of

a piece of half-inch deal board, ha^ning one

side planed oif so as to leave the bottom-edge

less than one-fourth of an inch in thickness

;

then with a three-eighths-inch centre-bit cut



27

as near the lower, that is—the thin edge, as

you can, a row of holes. Ten holes in a

length of six inches will allow a convenient

space between each hole. Next, over each of

these small holes, suspend a piece of talc, cut

of a proper size for the purpose, by a thread,

and make that thread fast round a small brass

nail above. The talc, which is a mineral sub-

stance as transparent as glass, and much

lighter, and on that account much better than

glass, thus suspended over each hole, is easily

lifted and passed by Bees from within, but is

heavy enough to fall again as soon as a Bee has

made its exit, and forms an effectual bar or block

against the entrance of Bees from the outside.

A block of this description may be had for a

trifling expense, and is recommended to all

such inexperienced and timid—timid because

inexperienced—apiarians, as are apprehensive

of being annoyed by intruders when they are

taking off a box of honey. Though this

safety-block rather impedes the escape of the

Bees, it has nevertheless a pretty appearance

when it is neatly made,—and it is amusing

enough to see the busy little creatures pushing

open first one little door and then another,

popping out their heads, and then winging
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their flight to the entrance of the middle-

box. After all, though it certainly is a com-

plete safety-block, and was invented to ob-

viate a groundless objection, it is more an

article of curiosity than of real usefulness.

Lastly, I have to notice the security which

the under-box or frame gives to the stability

of the three upper boxes,—the firmness with

which it supports them,—and the dry and

comfortable way in which the Bees by it are

enabled to discharge their dead, and other

superfluities of the colony, without their being

exposed to the cold atmosphere of an autumnal

or a spring morning.

The octagon-box marked H, is a covering

for the bell-glass, marked B, which is placed

on the middle-box, or seat of nature. It

matters not of what shape this covering is,

because any covering over the glass will answer

the same purpose, provided the under-board

of it is large enough to cover the two joinings

between the middle and end-boxes, and to

throw off' the wet. I choose an octagon be-

cause of the neatness of its appearance.

In endeavouring to recommend these Bee-

boxes as worthy of general adoption, in order

to succeed in my object, it is undoubtedly
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necessaiy that the parts and constniction of

them, and of every thing pertaining to them,

be fully explained and clearly understood : I

therefore proceed to give another view of them.

In the former plate they are exhibited as

open, or detached and apart from each other:

in the following one they are represented as

closed and standing together, as when stocked

with Bees, and in full operation in an apiary

:

in both it is the back of the boxes that is pre-

sented. With the exception of the alighting-

board, the fi'ont is quite plain, being without

window-shutters in the boxes, and without

drawer or block-fronts in the under -board.
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In this plate the engraver has made the

floor-box to extend beyond the ends of the

C. C. boxes; but, as has already been observed,

and for the reason before given, it is better

that the floor-box be made so that those (C C.)

boxes project a little over the ends and also

over the back of the floor.

EXPLANATION OF THE REFERENCES TO THE

DIFFERENT PARTS OF A SET OF COLLATERAL-

BOXES.

A. is the pavilion, or middle-box, which may

be most easily stocked by a swarm of Bees,

just as a cottage-hive is stocked.

B. is the bell-glass in the first plate,—in the

second, it only points to the place where the

glass stands.

C. C. are the collateral, or end-boxes.

D. D. are neat mouldings, about an inch and

a half wide, made of three-fourths-inch deal,

and are so fastened to the middle-box in front,

(i. e. the side not here shown) as well as at the

back, that three fourths of an inch of each may

project beyond each comer of that box, and

form a cover and protection for the edges of

the dividing-tins, and also for the seams, or

joints, necessarily made by placing the end-

boxes against the middle one.
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E. E. are the frame-work and covers of the

ventilation and thermometer.

F.F. are the block-fronts ^

G. is the feeding-drawer

H. is the octagon-cover -

I. I. I. are the window-shutters, five inches

by four, or larger or smaller, as fancy may
direct : these shutters open as so many little

doors by means of small brass-joints, and are

kept fast, when closed, by a brass-button set

on the box.

1, 2, 3, 4, are so many tin slides, to cut

off, or to open, as the case may require, the

communications between the pavihon and

the bell-glass ; between the pavilion and the

feeding drawer ; and between the end-boxes

and their under-boxes.

For a bee-passage between the pavilion and

the bell-glass, is cut, in the centre of the top

of the pavilion, a circular hole, an inch in

diameter, and from the edge of that circular

hole are cut four or six passages, just wide

enough to allow the Bees space to pass and

re-pass. These hneal cuts must of course

terminate within the circumference of the

circle formed by the edge of the bell-glass

that is placed over them.
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Perhaps it may be said,—in fact, it has been

said—that these boxes are in reality nothing

more than a common cottage-hive. Be it so:

but it is an improved cottage-hive, made

convenient by being divisible, and by having

its parts well arranged. The middle-box, or

department, marked A, is, however, square,

and not round, like the common straw-hive.

But beyond this one box the comparison

cannot easily be carried ; the common straw-

hive possesses no such conveniences and

accommodations as those afforded both to

Bees and Bee-masters by the end-boxes of

my hive.

In the middle-box the Bees are to be first

placed : in it first they should construct their

beautiful combs,—and, under the government

of one sovereign—the mother of the hive

—

carry on their curious works, and display their

astonishing, architectural ingenuity. In this

box the REGINA of the colony, surrounded

by her industrious, happy, humming subjects,

carries on the propagation of her species,

—

deposits in the cells prepared for the pui-pose

by the other Bees, thousands upon thousands

of her eggs, though she deposits no more than

one egg in a cell at one time : these eggs are
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hatched and nursed up into anumerous progeny
by the other inhabitants of the hive. It is at

this time, viz. when hundreds of young Bees
are daily coming into existence, that my col-

lateral boxes are of the utmost importance

both to the Bees domiciled in them, and to

their proprietors; for when the brood has

become perfect Bees in a common cottage

hive, a swarm is the necessary consequence.

The Queen, accompanied by a vast number
of her subjects, leaves the colony, and seeks

some other place in which to carry on the

work nature has assigned to her. But as

swai-ming may, by proper precaution and
attention to my mode of management, gene-

rally be prevented, it is good practice to do
so ; because the time necessarily required to

estabhsh a new colony, even supposing the

cottager succeeds in saving the swarm, would

otherwise be employed in collecting honey,

and in enriching the old hive. Here, then, is

one of the advantages of my plan, viz. the

'prevention of swarming. When symptoms
of swarming begin to present themselves, and
which may be known by an unusual noise in

the hive or box (for it is of Bees in boxes

that I am now treating), by the appearance of
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more than common activity among the Bees

in the middle-box, and by a sudden and ex-

traordinary rise of temperature, which in tight,

well-made boxes, may be ascertained by a

thermometer, inserted in either of the empty

end-boxes, provided the wind be still, but if

otherwise, the thermometer should be in the

leeward box : when these symptoms are appa-

rent then the Bee-master may conclude that

more sj)ace is required. At this period, there-

fore, he should draw out the sliding tin,

marked 1, from under the bell-glass ; which

simple operation will immediately open to the

Bees a new room, which they will soon occupy,

fill with beautiful combs and honey as pure as

the crystal stream. But if by mistake the

manager should draw up either of the col-

lateral-slides, which divide the end-boxes

from the middle one, in that case the Bees

will refrise to go up into the glass, and will

commence their works in the collateral-box

opened to them, in preference to the elevated

glass ; so well aware are they of the incon-

venience attending the carrying of their

burdens into an upper room, when a more

convenient store-house is to be had in a lower

one. The natural movements of Bees have



35

demonstrated to me this fact by innumerable

trials : year after year I have made this ex-

periment to my entire satisfaction. The

natural movements of the Bees also suggested

to me the idea of the utility of ventilation, and

that by its influence their works might be both

divided and kept more pure ; and that a place

of safety might still be preserved for the

Queen in the middle-box. She wants a suit-

able situation in which to carry on the work

of propagating her species. Like the fowls of

the air, she will not, if she can avoid it, pro-

pagate her young whilst under the observation

and influence of man : she, therefore, prefers

the middle-box for the propagation of her

species : as well on account of its privacy, as

because the ventilation of the end-boxes so

cools their temperature, that they are not the

situation nature requires to bring the embiyo

brood to perfection ; yet they can be kept at

such a temperature as to make them desirable

store-rooms for honey. By this mode of man-

agement we prevent the necessity of swarm-

ing,—namely, by simply accommodating the

Bees with additional room when iliey want

it ; and by so accommodating them we gene-

rally obtain plentiful stores of pure honey,
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unadulterated by the necessaiy gathering of

immense quantities of farina for the larvae,*

which we see in the piling system, as well as

in the common cottage-hive ; for this is all

carried into the immediate vicinity of the

seat of nature, the place where it is wanted,

and never deposited in a properly ventilated

end-box.

When the glass is nearly filled, which in a

good season will be in a very short space of

time, the Bees will again want accommodation.

Previously, however, to drawing up a tin-

slide to enlarge their crowded house, the

manager should take off the empty end-box

he intends to open to them, carefully and

thoroughly cleanse it, and then smear or dress

• From the time of the Queen's laying an egg in a cell to

its issuing therefrom a perfect Bee, a space of twenty-one

days intervenes, during which time the embryo Bee undergoes

several changes : from the fourth to the ninth day, or it may

be a day earlier or a day later, according to the temperature

of the stock, entomologists term the embryo Bees

—

larvd^

;

and it is during those five days that these larvs require to be

fed with what is called Bee-bread. This is applicable to the

case of the common Bee only : the developement of a Drone

requires a longer space of time, and of a Queen a shorter by

some days, as will be noticed more particularly in Chapter

11.—Ed.
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the inside of it with a httle Hquid honey.

Thus prepared he must return the box to its

proper situation, and then withdraw the shding-

tin that hitherto has cut it off from the middle-

box, and by so doing he will enlarge the

Bees' store-house room, which will afford them

the accommodation they then require, and

apparently produce gi'eat satisfaction. The

Bees will immediately commence their opera-

tions in this new apartment. This simple

operation, done at a proper time, generally

prevents swarming ; and by it the Queen gains

a vast addition to her dominions, and con-

sequently additional space for the increasing

population of her domicil. There is now no

want of store-house room, nor of employ-

ment, for our indefatigable labourers. And
while the common Bees are employed in col-

lecting, and manufacturing (if I may so say)

their various materials, the Queen-bee will be

employed in carr}'ing on the great, first prin-

ciple of nature—the propagation of her species.

This she does in the department (A.) re-filhng

with her eggs the brood-cells which have been

vacated by the young Bees. When, how-

ever, her next new progeny are about to be

brought into life, the Bee-master should draw
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out the other tin-sHde, and thereby open a

communication to the other empty apartment,

and so make a further addition to the Queen's

dominions ; which the new, and even veteran

labourers, will presently occupy, and set about

improving and enriching as in the former

case. When the Bees have advanced their

operations in the several compartments of

their box-hive, which may be ascertained by

looking through the windows at the back and

ends of the boxes, the Bee-master should

gently put in the tin slide (1.) lift up the lid

of the octagon-box or cover (H.) and take off

the bell-glass, which will be^ filled with the

purest honey. Before, however, he endeavours

to take off the glass, it is necessary that he

should cut through between the bell-glass and

the box, with a fine wire, or some sharp in-

strument, in order that the tin may the more

easily pass under the full glass of honey

;

when this is done, he may take off the full

glass and re-place it with an empty one. He
must then draw out the tin-slide (1.) and so

on through the honey-season as often as it

may be necessary.

The operation of taking off a glass, or a

box, of honey, may be best performed in the
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middle of a fine, sunny day ; and in taking

off a glass, the operator, having put in the

tin-shde (1.) as akeady directed, should wait

half an hour, or longer, if necessary, to see

whether the Bees made prisoners in the glass

manifest any symptoms of uneasiness ; be-

cause, if they do not, it may be concluded

the Queen-bee is amongst them ; and in that

case it will be advisable to withdraw the slide

(1.) and to re-commence the operation on a

future day. But if, as it generally happens,

the prisoners in the glass should run about in

confusion and restlessness, and manifest signs

of great uneasiness, then the operator may

conclude that all is right ; and, having taken

off the octagon-cover, may envelope the glass

in a silk handkerchief, or dark cloth, so as to

exclude the light, remove it with a steady

hand, and place it on one side, or so that the

Bees may have egress from it, in some shady

place, fifteen or twenty yai'ds from the boxes;

and the Bees that were imprisoned in it

will in a short space of time effect their

escape, and return with eagerness to the

middle-box and their comrades.

And what may be done with B, may also

be done with either of the C. C. boxes, as
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occasion requires. It may not, however, be

amiss to be more explanatory of the mode of

taking away the treasures of the Bees in the

side-boxes. It will be necessary to examine

minutely the state of your boxes, particularly

when the whole of them is full of the Bees

and their works. When the tin is put down

to divide an end-box from the mother-hive,

you no doubt make many prisoners ; to pre-

vent which, the night before separating an end-

box from a middle one, lay open the ven-

tilator, which will not only lower the heat of

the box, but will admit the cool, night air,

which naturally causes the Bees to leave that

apartment, and to draw themselves into the

middle-box—their native climate ; when this

is done, you may put down the tin-sHde (D.)

as already directed, and let your Bees remain

at the least twenty minutes in total darkness

;

then open the windows of the box you are

about to take off, and if the Queen-bee is not

within that box, the Bees that are in it will

show a great desire to be liberated from their

disagreeable confinement, by running about

in the most hurried, agitated, and restless

manner. But should the Queen-bee be there,

you will then find the Bees show no desire to
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leave her ;—the commotion will appear in the

middle-box. Under such circumstances, which

sometimes happen, you must act with caution

;

for were you to open the egress from the box,

that is, the block (F.) and tin-slide (2. or 4. as

the case may be) to permit their departure,

very shortly would the whole of the working

Beesjoin their Queen in the box you intended

to take off; and this would be a great dis-

appointment and complete puzzle to the Bee-

master, not thoroughly acquainted with the

proper mode of managing his valuable hive.

To me such an occuiTence would be a repe-

tition only of a demonstration of facts—of

pleasures unspeakable, in witnessing for the

hundredth time the influence of her majesty

—the Queen of the Bees, and the wonderful

attachment, and, (if I may so express myself)

the Tory loyalty of all her subjects.

When, however, you do find the Queen in

the box you are about to take off, it is an easy

matter to draw the tin-slide up again. Do so,

then ; and, that done, the Queen-bee will

probably embrace the opportunity of leaving

the place of her confinement; and then,

having again put down the dividing-tin in the

course of a day or two, you will be in a situ-

F



42

ation to accomplish your object. You will

soon see the Bees running to and fro upon

the windows in the box you are about to take

off; and when you thus find them anxious to

leave your box of honey, close the windows,

and open an egress by withdrawing the tin,

No. 2. or 4. as your box may require ; the

Bees finding an aperture, with light to direct

their departure, will eagerly embrace the

opportunity of regaining their liberty—will fly

away from their prison, and join their fellow-

labourers at the entrance of the middle-box.

In a short time you will be in possession of a

box of honey, and all your Bees will be in

safety, humming plaintively with their parent

and QueeUr Take from them the box your

humanity entitles you to, taking care that the

tin-slide is close to the middle-box. You

may then empty the full box, and return it

when emptied to its former place ; then draw

up your tin, and you again enlarge the domi-

cil, having gained a rich reward for your ope-

ration, at the expense of the labour of your

Bees ; but without the destruction of the lives

of any of them, except by mere accident. A
child of twelve years of age may be taught to

do this without the least danger ; there need



43

be no Bee-dresses,—there needs no fumi-

gation of any sort,—it is an easy movement,

and promotes the welfare of these worthies,

inasmuch as it tends to prevent their swarm-

ing, and secures to the Queen her rightful

throne. Reader, this declaration is founded

on facts, gained by the practical experience

of twenty years. And that you may adopt

this principle, and mode of managing Honey-

Bees, that is, of taking from them their super-

abundance of honey, and preserve your Bees

uninjured, and, if you can contrive it, improve

upon the instructions here given, and upon

the example here set you, is my hearty wish,

for my country's welfare, and for the welfare

of my admired, nay, my beloved BEES.
Should it, however, so happen, as it some-

times may, owing to a variety of causes, such,

for instance, as the negligence, or unskilfulness,

or unavoidable absence of the Bee-master at

a critical time; or from any other cause, should

it, I say, so happen that the Bees in the

middle-box should swarm ; take such swarm

into one of the end-boxes, prepared for such

an event, by merely making an entrance to it,

at, or as near as possible to, the comer far-

thest from the entrance into the middle-box

;
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and before this new entrance fix an alighting

board. The swarm will thus become a family

of itself, and as much a stock pro tempore, as

if it were placed on a separate stand, provided

the dividing- tin, which separates the middle-

box from that into which the swarm is put, be

carefully adjusted, and made perfectly tight

and secure, so that a Bee cannot pass from

one box to the other. To this material point

the apiarian will necessarily attend when he

first removes the end-box in order to put the

swarm into it. In the evening place the box

containing the swarm on its floor, just where

and as it was before it was taken off. Let the

Bees thus managed work two or three weeks,

or as the nature of the season may require,

—

I mean—until the end-box appears to be about

half-filled with combs. Then close up the

exterior entrance of the collateral-box con-

taining the swarm of Bees, and draw out the

sliding-tin which hitherto has separated the

two families or colonies, and the Bees will

presently unite, and become one family. The

apiarian will likewise witness with pleasure

the effect of ventilation in the hive ; for as soon

as the Bees have deposed one of the Queens,

and the end-box has been cooled by means
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of the cylindric-yentilator, he will discover

that the combs will be presently emptied of

eveiy material necessary for the support of

the brood or young larvse ; so that the combs,

that had been so recently constructed for

brood-combs, soon become receptacles for

pure honey, and the numerous Bees become

the united subjects of one sovereign in the

middle-box.

This is a neat method of re-uniting a swarm

to its parent-stock ; and the operation is so

easy that the most unpractised apiarian may

perform it without subjecting himself to the

shghtest danger of being stung by the Bees.

It can however only be practised with Bees

in boxes. Another and a more prompt method

of returning a swarm to its parent-stock, and

which is practicable with swarms from cottage-

hives, as well as with those from boxes, is the

following.

After the swarm has been taken in the usual

way into an empty box, or into a straw-hive,

and suffered to settle and cluster therein for

an hour or two, gently and with a steady

hand take the box or hive, and, having a tub

of clean water placed ready and conveniently

for the purpose, with a sudden jerk dislodge
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the Bees from the box or hive and immerse

them in the water. Let them remain therein

two or three minutes : then drain it off through

a sieve, or other strainer, and spread the now

harmless Bees—harmless, because apparently

half-drowned, upon a dry towel or table-cloth,

and search for and secure the Queen. This

done, and this may very easily be done, place

a board or two in a slanting direction from

the entrance of the parent-hive to the ground ;

upon this lay the cloth on which are your im-

mersed Bees, and spread them thinly over it,

in order that they may the sooner become

dry ; and, as they become dry, you will with

pleasure see them return to their native-hive,

which they will be permitted to enter without

the slightest opposition from the Bees already

therein.

By this operation not only are the immersed

Bees cooled, but their re-union with those

already in the hive cools them also, and

considerably lowers the temperature of the

whole stock. With a late swarm from any

sort of hive, as well as with an accidental

swarm from boxes, this is a good method to

be adopted ; and, if the apiarian possess suffi-

cient coolness and dexterity to perform it
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cleverly, it is a practice I would recommend

whenever it is advisable to return a swarm to

its native-hive. When a swarm has thus

been returned to a cottage-hive, an eke should

be added forthwith.

Besides these two methods of returning a

swarm, there is another, and that by far the

most masterly one, which, though it has been

detailed in every edition of this work, in the

chapter headed "THERMOMETER," I

have hitherto forborn to recommend, lest I

should subject myself to the imputation of

directing a dangerous, if not an impracticable

operation. As, however, it has been repeat-

edly performed, in the course of the last ten

summers, at Gedney-Hill, and at other places,

by some of my apiarian friends, and always

with complete success, I may now venture to

give a more particular account of it, and to

recommend it as one of the cleverest and

most skilful and pleasing operations that can

be performed with a swarm of Bees. I would,

however, premise that, until the operation

alluded to has been witnessed, and until the

apiarian who may wish to adopt it be so well-

acquainted with the Queen-bee as to be able

to descry her the moment she becomes visible.
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and confident of his courage to seize and

secure her, I do not advise him to undertake

it : but when he possesses these quahfications

he will be in no danger of marring the

operation.

Instead of a repetition of my own mode of

proceeding, which will be again detailed in its

proper place, I will here give as a proof and

confirmation of its practicability an instance

which I witnessed at Gedney-Hill on the 8th

of June, 1835, because it was not done by

myself, nor under my direction,—I having

engaged not to interfere unless my friend

should be at fault; because it was gone through

in the coolest and most skilful manner, and

because it alone will be sufficient both to ex-

plain and to recommend the practice to my
apiarian readers.

Having taken a swarm into a common hive

in the usual manner, and suffered the Bees to

settle in it even longer than was necessary, (an

houris generally long enough for that purpose),

nay respected friend—the Rev. T.Clark, spread

three empty sacks on his garden-walk, about

twelve or fourteen yards from and in fi'ont

of the hive from which the swarm had issued.

This done, he proceeded to take and gently
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turn up the hive containing the swaim, and to

look for the Queen : but not being able to

descr}^ her, he carried it to the place where

the sacks were spread out, and having suddenly

shaken out a quantity of the Bees upon one

of them, he placed the hive containing the

residue upon the next to it : he then commen-

ced his search for the Queen-bee, spreading

and tuiTiing the Bees about with the top of a

quill and frequently with his bare finger, so

little was he apprehensive of being stung,

or so well was he aware that those subdued

Bees would not harm him. When satisfied

that the Queen was not in that lot of Bees,

they and the sack all over which they had

been spread were taken and quietly laid upon

a board, which had been previously placed in

a slanting direction fi'om the ground to the

entrance of the mother-hive, into which the

examined Bees returned as fast as they could

run, to the gi'eat delight and astonishment of

the bye-standers who had never before wit-

nessed so novel a scene. Then a second ex-

amination of the Bees that had been left in

the hive upon the second sack immediately

took place, and no Queen appealing, a second

quantity of Bees was instantaneously dis-
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lodged, and upon the sack : among these the

Queen was 'quickly espied, and as quickly-

secured. The Bees on the sack, and those

still in and clinging to the hive, were then

carried and placed as conveniently as possible

for their easy return to their parent-hive ; and

in less than twenty minutes from the com-

mencement of the operation, they were all at

home again, and the business was completed.

It is but justice to my worthy friend—the

operator, to add that no Bees were killed

;

and that, though there were several lookers-on,

and hundreds of Bees soon on the wing, not

one person was stung. The fact is that when

Bees are under the influence of fear, their

hostility is subdued, and they are as harmless

as if they had no stings ; and here was a con-

vincing proof of it.

Notwithstanding these directions respecting

the several methods of dealing with swarms,

I most strenuously maintain that prevention

is heiter than cure,—and that by proper man-

agement of stocks in my boxes, swarming may

he prevented ;—at least so far prevented that

it may, when by any accident it occurs, be

considered as the exception, and not the

general rule as heretofore. Out of fourteen
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stocks in my apiary at Moulton-Chapel, in

1835, not one swarmed; and the summer of

1835 was a remarkable one for swarming: and

out of six stocks in the garden of my
friend—Mr. Clark—in the year, 1836, hut one

swarmed : and one stock he keeps in a single

box, for the express purpose of swarming.

Before I further explain the advantages

derivable from the adoption of my collateral

Bee-boxes, I would briefly but earnestly ex-

press my desire that my readers will attend

particularly to the discovery of the effects of

ventilation. I have been asked—" Of what

use is ventilation in the domicil of Bees?" I

answer—one of its uses has already been de-

scribed ; and much more of its use, I may say,

of its necessity, in the humane management

of Bees will be told presently. Many trea-

tises on the management of Bees have ap-

peared, but in none of them do I find any

allusion to this important point—important in

my practice at least, and essentially necessary

in it. Therefore

—

To works of nature join the works of man,

To show, by art improved, what Nature can.

Nature's great efforts can no further tend.

Here fix'd her pillars, all her labours end.

Dkyden,
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Perhaps the divided labour of Honey-Bees

was anticipated by the author of these Hues :

but, be that as it might, I in my turn, will

ask—How can we preserve our Bees uninjured,

divide their works, and take away their super-

abundant treasures, without the influence of

ventilation ? I think it is impossible. A lesson,

a true lesson from nature, has demonstrated

this fact to me, and twenty years' constant

practice and attention to this important sub-

ject have put into operation my plans for the

welfare of that wonderful insect—the Queen

of Bees. Well might Dr. Bevan say

—

First of the throng, and foremost of the whole.

One stands confess 'd the sovereign and the soul.

Curious facts respecting this extraordinary

insect are before me, which have been ascer-

tained and proved by means of my obser-

vatory-hive. This hive is unknown in any

work hitherto published on the interesting

subject of Bee-management : and with refer-

ence to it I may here first observe—that when

a new principle is discovered by studying

nature, such principle will seldom fail to

produce effects beneficial in proportion to its

being understood and skilfully applied. So

simple and so rational (if I may so say) is my
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observatory-hive, that it cannot but be ap-

proved, when it is once understood, by the

followers of my apiarian practice. But to

resume my immediate subject:—be my humble

theory what it may, it hath truth for its foun-

dation ; and by perseverance and industry I

flatter myself I shall materially improve, if

not bring to perfection, the cultivation and

management of Honey-Bees, merely by point-

ing out how the produce of their labour may
be divided, how a part thereof may be taken

away, how a sufficiency may be reser\^ed for

the sustenance of the stock, and how their lives

may be preserved notwithstanding these novel

operations.

Much has been said respecting the probable

results of this practice : but facts are stubborn

things ; and luckily for me and for my mode
of Bee-management, I have an abundance of

the most incontrovertible facts to adduce in

confirmation of the truth of my statements,

which facts will, I think and hope, convince

all those who have heretofore entertained

doubts upon the subject.

The first movement in my apiarian practice

commences with the Bees in the middle-box,

or paviUon of nature, as by way of distinction
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that box may be designated. This paviHon,

which is equivalent to a cottage-hive, is the sub-

ject ofmy presentobservations and explanation.

I say, then,—disturb not this box—this

pavilion of nature : weaken not its popu-

lation ; but support its influence, and extend

to it those accommodations which no practice,

except my own, has yet put into operation, or

made any adequate provision for. The prac-

tice here advocated partakes not of the driving,

nor of the fumigating, nor of the robbing

system. It is a liberal method of Bee-culti-

vation founded on humanity. And it is by

such practice that we must succeed, if we

hope to be benefited by the culture of

Honey-Bees. The de'struction of Bees in

order to get at their honey is ever to be de-

precated as a species of murder and robbery

of which it is a shame, if not a crime, to be

guilty. Let us then preserve the lives of our

Bees, and take from them only the honey

they have to spare. From good stocks well

managed we shall always get enough ; and

with enough we ought to be content. With-

out the Bee we cannot get one drop ; and, be

it always remembered—it is the living Bee

that collects the honey.



CHAPTER lit.

VENTILATION.

To ascertain the degree of heat in a colony of

Bees, and to regulate that heat by means of

ventilation, as circumstances may require,

recourse should be had to the use of the ther-

mometer, as "will be explained presently. But

first I would ask my worthy Bee-keepers,

whether, in the course of their experience,

they have at any time beheld a honey-comb

suspended beneath the pedestal of any of their

hives—a circumstance that not unfrequently

occurs under old stools } * The beautiful ap-

pearance of a comb suspended in so singular a

situation is, as it were, the finger of Providence

* An instance of this description occurred at Weston, near

Spalding, in the summer of 1835, under the stool of a stock of

Bees belonging to Mr. John Mossop, and was seen and admired

by certain sceptical persons who had previously discredited

the above statement of a similar, and now admitted fact.
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pointing out the effects of ventilation, and

teaching us by an example the necessity

there is for it in a crowded, busy hive. Behold

the purity of a comb so suspended,—examine

the cause of that purity, and you will find that

it is owing—solely and undoubtedly owing—to

the influence of VENTILATION.

An occurrence of this description, I mean

—

the discovery of a beautiful comb suspended

from the stool of one of my hives, having

excited my curiosity and my admiration, led

me to inquire into the cause of it, and to study

to discover, if by any means I could, why my

sMlful, little Bees should have constructed a

comb in that particular situation. My obser-

vations soon satisfied me that one of these

two causes, viz. either a want of room in the

hive,—or a disagreeable and oppressive heat

in it,—or, most probably, a combination of

these two causes, had rendered it necessary

for them, if they continued working at all, to

carry on their work in that exposed and

houseless situation. My next step was to

endeavour to prove the truth of my reasonings

and conclusions, in which, I flatter myself, I

have fully succeeded, after no inconsiderable

labour, andmany contrivances to accommodate
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my Bees with additional room^ as they have

had occasion for it, and after repeated experi-

ments to keep such room, when added, at a

temperature agreeable to them by means of

ventilation. In short, my COLLATERAL-
BOXES and VENTILATION are the results

of my studies and experiments on this point

of Bee-management.

There are few persons, who are managers of

Honey-Bees under the old hive system, who,

if they have not seen a comb constructed and

suspended in the manner just described, have

not, however, beheld these httle creatures,

when oppressed with the internal heat of their

crowded domicil, and straitened for want of

room in it, unhappily clustering and hanging at

the entrance, or from and under the floor-board

of their hive, in a ball frequently as large as

a man's head, and sometimes covering all the

front part of their hive, for sixteen or twenty

days together; and this, be it remarked, at the

season of the year which is the most profitable

for their labours in the fields and among the

flowers. During this distress of the Bees in,

or belonging to, such a hive, their labours are

of necessity suspended,—their gathering of

honey ceases,—ceases too at the very time that

H
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that saccharine substance is most plentifully

secreted by the vegetable world. And—why ?

Because they want an enlargement of their

domicil—an extension of the dominion, or

(if it may be so termed) of the territory of the

Queen ; bywhich enlargement kepi at a proper

temperature swarming is superseded, and the

Royal Insect, relieved from the necessity of

emigrating, retains her home, continues and

extends the propagation of her species in that

home, and of course increases the busy labours

of her innumerable subjects. Tliis accommo-

dation is providedfor Bees in my collateral-

hoxes.

Ancient as well as modem Bee-keepers

have frequently adopted the plan of eking,

that is—placing three or four rounds of a

straw hive (called an eke) under their hives.

This method of enlarging a hive does in many

instances prevent swai'ming during that one

season. Notwithstanding, from all that I can

see in it, it tends only to put off the evil day

for a short time, and to accumulate greaternum-

bers ofBees for destruction the following year.

This is certain,because on minute examination

of the middle-box, we find an increase of

wealth, as well as an increase of numbers
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therein; but there is no provision or con-

trivance in the comroon hive for dividing the

wealthy produce of the laboiu-s of those in-

creased numbers : eking will not do it,—-

eking enlarges the hive, and that is all it does;

consequently to get at their honey, the neces-

sity for destroying the Bees follows, and the

suffocating fumes of brimstone at length bring

them to the groimd—to the deadly pit in which

they are first suffocated, then buried, and are,

alas, no more ! a few minutes close the ex-

istence of thousands that had laboured for

their ungrateful masters ; and their once

flourishing and happy domicil becomes a scene

of murder, of plunder, and of devastation,

which is a disgrace to Bee-masters, and ought

by all means to be discountenanced and dis-

continued. Assuredly Bees ai'e given to us

by the gracious Giver of all good things for a

better purpose than that of being recklessly

destroyed by thousands and by millions. Are

we not instructed by the sacred writings to go

to the Bee and to the ant, and learn wisdom ?

We are not told, neither are we wan-anted, by

this language, to go and destroy them and

their inimitable works,—to disobey the com-

mands of their, no less than of our Maker,
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who has given Bees to us for our edification

and comfort, and not wantonly to commit a

species of murder, in order to procure their

delicious treasure. Nor is there the slightest

necessity for destroying Bees in this cruel

manner, because an act of humanity will ob-

tain for us their purest honey, and secure to

us their lives for future and profitable labour.

Surely, then, an act of humanity to Bees

cannot be displeasing to any one, especially

when we are taught by the beneficial results

of many years' experience, that their lives 7nay

he preserved, and their labours for us thereby

may be continued.

Apiarian reader, take this subject into thy

serious consideration : in the busy hive behold

the curious works of God's creatures—the

Bees : misuse not, then, the works of his

hands ; but improve upon this lesson from

nature : and for a moment pause before thou

lightest the deadly match,—before thou appli-

est it with murderous intent to the congregated

thousands in thy hive.

It's he who feels no rev'rence for God's sacred name.

That lights the sulphur up to cause the deadly flame :

Alas '. I think, viewing the monster's busy hand

Taking the dreadful match, I see a murderer stand.
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These insects' indefatigable labours should

humanize our feelings for them, and induce

us to spare their lives, for the rich treasures

which they first collect, and then unresistingly

yield up to us when operated upon by the

healthy influence of ventilation.

Why should we lay the axe to the root of

the tree that produces such delicious fruit ?

Rather let us gather from its pure branches,

and let the root live. Examine the nature

and effects of my Bee-machinery, and you

will discover its utility and its value in the

management of Bees. By the proper appli-

cation of that machinery you may instan-

taneously divide the treasures of the Bees,

even in the most vigorous part of their

gathering season, without the least danger to

the operator, and without the destruction of a

single Bee, except by mere accident. Is not

this, then, a rational and humane practice ? I

trust it wants only to be properly understood

in order to be universally adopted.

Again : Does not she that is a kind mother

know the wants and desires of her children ?

Take the lovely offspring from its mother's

care and protection, and imprison it before

her eyes, and will she not impatiently call aloud
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for its release and restoration to liberty ? and

will not the child's screams show its affec-

tion for its fond parent ? and when its liberty

is restored, does not mutual consolation quickly

follow ? The lost child being once more under

its mother's care, both mother and child are

again happy. Similar facts are exemplified by

the mother of the hive, who loves her multi-

tudinous offspring, and lives in harmony and

affection with them. She evidently dislikes

a separation from her subjects, who seem to be,

and doubtless are, most devotedly attached to

her : for when, on taking off a glass or a box,

they are divided only for a few minutes, we

witness their agitation, and hear their plaintive

lamentations in the hive,—the Queen-mother

piteously calUngfor her children, who ai'e anx-

ious on their part to be released; and as soon as

an opportunity is afforded them of effecting

their escape, they embrace it ;—the moment

they regain their liberty, they gladly take ad-

vantage of it, and return to the pavilion in

multitudes, so that in a short time tranquillity

is restored, and peace and happiness are again

enjoyed by the previously unhappy mother of

the hive,—her subjects crowd around her, and

the place that had lately been their prison, now
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becomes their palace, and a magazine for future

treasure, which the humane apiarian will in due

time be again entitled to.

Much has been said on the piling or stori-

fying mode of managing Bees ; and I admit

that it possesses advantages which we do not

meet with in the cottage-hive system. It is,

notwithstanding, imperfect in the design,—it

is founded in error,—in practice it is liable to

many difficulties,—and it is particularly dis-

advantageous to the labours of these valuable

insects, as will be more fully shown when I

come to state my objections to it.

We have only to study the nature and habits

of Bees, and to attend particularly to their

wants. They alone will teach us the lesson.

But follow them through their movements

during a summer's day, and you will behold

them, as it were, piteously asking for the as-

sistance of man, according to the varying state

of the thermometer.



CHAPTER IV,

THERMOMETER.

As I hav e been frequently asked to explain

the utility of ventilation in a hive or colony

of Bees, so have I as frequently been asked,

sometimes with civility and politeness, some-

times jeeringly and in contempt,—" What has

the thermometer to do with Bees ? " I answer

—We shall see presently; and I trust, see

enough to convince the veriest sceptic on the

subject, that the thermometer is an instrument

that is indispensably necessary in the man-

agement of Bees according to my plan. Such

inquirers might as reasonably ask what the

mainspring of a watch has to do with the

movements of that machine ? Without the

mainspring the watch would not work at all

;

and without the thermometer we cannot ascer-

tain with any degree of accuracy the interior
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temperature of a colony of Bees ; the know-

ledge of which temperature is of the utmost

consequence in the humane and scientific

management of Honey-Bees. The thermom-

eter is the safest, if not the sole guide to a

real knowledge of their state and condition.

To ventilate a colony of Bees, when their

interior temperature is under 60 degi-ees, would

be ruinous to them,—because contrary to the

prosperous progress of their natural labours.

From a continued series of observations in

the summer of 1825, and from innumerable

observations and experiments since that year,

I am fully satisfied on this point. Their nature

is to keep up at least that—viz. a temperature

of 60 degrees, and sometimes a much higher

temperature in the workshop of their inde-

fatigable labours ; and as the temperature of

the liive rises, so does it in\'igorate and en-

courage an increase of population, which

naturally occasions an increase of their trea-

sures,

—

i. e. of honey. As the hive fills, so will

the thermometer rise to 100 and even to 110

degrees, before the Bees will by overheat be

forced to leave their wealthy home. Wlien
the thermometer is at the above height, they

will have arrived at the highest state of per-

I
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fection,—every store-house will be completely

filled with their treasures, and they, as it

were, petitioning the observer of their too

limited store-house for more room. Thus

circumstanced then give them a fresh room,

accommodate them with such a store-house

as either of my collateral-boxes will, and is

intended to a.fford them. Force them not to

swarm : an emigration from a prosperous

colony of one-half, or perhaps of three-fourths

of its population, cannot fail of being very

disadvantageous, both to those that emigrate,

who must necessarily be poor, however great

their number, because they have, as it were, to

begin the world afresh, and to those that remain,

on account of the great diminution of their

number, be that diminished number ever so

industrious.

When, therefore, you discover your ther-

mometer rising rapidly, and, instead of stand-

ing, as it generally does, in a well-stocked

colony, at about 80 degrees, getting up in

a few hours to 90, and perhaps to 96, or

even to 100, you may conclude that venti-

lation is theii highly necessary. The more

you ventilate, when, their temperature gets to

this oppressive and dangerous height, the
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more you benefit the Bees living in and

labouring under it ; for when they find a com-

fortable temperature within, they evidently

enjoy it, and, instead of emigrating, will pro-

ceed to fill every vacant comb.

Nature has provided the Queen of Bees

with the power of multiplying her own royal

species, and of providing against any casualty

which in so numerous a state may fi'equently

happen. That all seeing eye that neither

slumbers nor sleeps, but constantly superin-

tends alike the affairs of insects and of men,

has, doubtless, long beheld themismanagement

or neglect of man, which is the main cause of

the distress of the hive, and which forces it

to swarm. Let man, then, learn to remedy

the distress and mischief which he occasions,

hy preventing it. It is the Queen-Bee that

emigrates ', were she not to lead, none would

lead ; nor would any follow were another than

the Queen to lead, to seek and settle in some

place more congenial to them than an over-

heated, over-stocked, though rich hive. She

well knows she cannot live in a state sub-

jected to a suffocating heat, amidst an over-

grown population, unaccommodated with con-

venient room for the prosperous continuance
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of their works. She, therefore, leaves in an

undeveloped state in cells peculiarly con-

structed, and called royal cells, several em-

bryo Queens ; which are assiduously attended

tOj and nursed up to maturity by the Bees that

do not emigrate with the swarm. Having

made this wondrous provision for a successor,

the old Queen* withdraws from the hive,

* It is here said—" the old Queen withdraws from the hive,

reluctantly, one may suppose :
" Bagster, in page 29, of his

"Management of Bees," says—" the first swarm is invariably

conducted by the old Queen :
" Sir William Jardine, in the

Naturalist's Library, vol. 6, page 139, says—" the first swarm

is invariably led off by the old Queen ;
" and that " this has

been ascertained by actual observation :
" Mr. H. Taylor, in

his " Bee-keeper's Manual," page 6, speaking of first

swarms, states—that " on these occasions the old Queen leads

forth the future colony :
" Dr. Bevan, in page 40 of his book

on Bees, published in 1838, says—*' a first swarm is always

led off by the old Queen :
" the Rev. W. C. Cotton, M. A.

of Oxford, and Chaplain of the Bishop of New Zealand, in

page 286 of " iMy Bee Book," an elegant, costly, prosy, con-

cern—says, " when the old Queen is almost ready to lead off

the fresh swarm, which she always does," &c. and last, not

least, in a long, light article on '* The Honey-Bee and Bee

Books," in the Quarterly Review— a pretty good authority

on most subjects j but, softly be it said, not infallible. No.

141, page 38, it is stated that—" the old Queen always

accompanies the first swarm," In short, all the apiarian

authors since the time of Huber, who have made express

mention of this matter, have published, and consequently
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reluctantly, one may suppose, though accom-

panied by myriads of her subjects. The

propagated the doctriae (if it may be so termed) that the old

Queen " invariably, always," &i.c. goes off with the first swarm.

Notwithstanding the above-quoted authorities, the writer of

this note still demurs ; and cannot but express his astonish-

ment that among so many shrewd authors, not one of them,

not even Dr. Bevau, with the superior advantage of at least

six or seven pairs of eyes,* and one of those pairs the eyes of

& scientific observer too, should have perceived that the fact (if

it be a fact) of the old Queen's always going off with the first

swarm, involves an absurdity,—nay, more,—an impossibility,

unless the Queen-Bee be immortal. First swarms are by

Bee-keepers considered to be the most valuable : even Dr.

Bevan himself observes (page 144) that "first swarms are

the most important to the preservation of the species, which

in all probability renders them instinctively more careful of

themselves than after-swarms." But, if the life of the

Queen-Bee be limited to two, three, or even to four years, t

the value of first swarms must be very precarious indeed ;

for the old Queen cannot go off with more than two or three

first swarms on account of her age : if then first swarms be

the most valuable, and they no doubt are, other than old

Queens, i. e. young Queens, must occasionally and frequently

lead them.

By way of exemplifying the absurdity of the opinion that

the old Queen invariably emigrates with the first swarm,

—

suppose a person purchases a first swarm of this year, with

which the old Queen, no matter how old, has gone off: sup-

pose this swarm to prosper through the summer,—to survive

* See the Advertisement to Dr. Bevan's Book,

t Dr. Bevan, page 253.
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old Queen leads the swarm to seek a place

of comfort, and to establish another home,

the next winter,—and to swarm early next spring j of course

the old Queen must go off again. Well, let her go j this is only

the second going since we took notice of her. Having got

another prime swarm let us keep it for a stock, as we did the

swarm of last year from which it issued ; and let this very

best of all practice for keeping up an apiary be persevered in

for tvventjf, forty, sixty years, aye, for ever ; and it will be

evident that the Queen-Bee, if she always leads the first

swarm, must be immortal. This absurdity arises from api-

arian authors implicitly adopting the theoretic view of a blind

guide; for poor Huber had the misfortune to be blind, and

could not possibly have ocular proof of what he advanced

theoretically on this subject; nor can the matter be fully

tested without subjecting stocks from which first swarms

issue to the destructive operation of being fumigated, dis-

sected, and thoroughly examined, as soon as the first swarms

have left them—an operation which not one peihaps of the

above-quoted gentlemen, critics included, ever performed in

order to verify tjieir, or rather, Huber's theory.

It is not here meant to be asserted that the old Queen never

goes off with a first swarm ; but only that it is not " always,

invariably,^' the case. Why, as Queen-regnant—the undis-

puted, uncontrolled sovereign of the hive, may she not be

allowed to exercise her own royal pleasure, and either emi-

grate with a first swarra, or retain her dominion, and send out

a junior Queen to be the leader and ruler of a new colony, as

best suits her inclination 1

To this it may be added, that by reference to Mr. Cotton's

book, page 207, 208, it will be found that Mr. R. Sydserff of

Leigh, on Mendip, who in 1792 published " a Treatise on

Bees, being the result of upwards of thirty years' experience,"
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where not one cell nor one drop of honey

exists.

To estabhsh the truth of these assertions,

and to prove the utility of ventilation and of

the thermometer, in regulating the degree of

ventilation in the management of Bees, I will

now give my reader an account of some

interesting experiments that I made in 1826,

and then add a few extracts from my thermo-

metrical journal of that summer, which in fact

guided me in those experiments, for without

the assistance of my thermometer I could not

have made them ; from which, taken together,

it will, I think, be sufficiently evident that

ventilation and the thermometer are highly

necessary,— are alike important,—in short,

are indispensable in the humane management

of Honey-Bees.

makes tlie old Queen go off with a swarm,—and in the very

next page complacently informs his readers that the old Queen

answers the piping of the young Queen previously to a second

swarm. And, to crown the whole, Mr. Cotton himself—the

lauded in the Quarterly—after dispatching the old Queen

with the fresh swarm, which he says, "she always leads,"

within two pages actually makes the old Queen, " in a gruff

note," answer the " peep, peep, of the young Queen !
!
" *

One word of comment on such inconsistent statements is un-

necessary.

—

Editor.

* My Bee-Book, pages 286 & 288.
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On the 26th ofJune, 1826,1 suffered a colony

of Bees to swarm, in order to prove the truth of

the foregoing statements. It was a very fine

colony : the thermometer had been standing

at 110 for six days previously, in one of the

collateral boxes; on the eighth day it rose

suddenly to 120. I was then forcing my Bees

to leave their home ; I could have lowered

their temperature, and by so doing I could

have retained my worthies in their native boxes:

but I was then about to prove a fact of the

greatest moment to apiarians. On the ninth

day, at half-past twelve o'clock, the finest

swarm I ever beheld towered above my head,

and literally darkened the atmosphere in the

front of my apiary. After remaining about

five minutes in the open air, the Queen

perched upon a tree in my garden, where she

was exposed to the rays of a scorching sun
;

but her loyal subjects quickly suiTounded her,

and screened her from its influence. I imme-

diately did what I could to protect my grand

prize, by hanging a sheet before it, to ward off

the intense heat of the sun. I allowed the

Bees to hang in this sheltered situation until

the evening. During the absence of the

swarm fi*om the colony, my employment was
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to observe the parent-stock, in order that I

might, if I should think it advisable, return

the Bees of this very fine swarm to their

native hive, which they had been forced to

leave. Curiosity and a desire to solve a

doubtful problem, for the good of future api-

arians, led me to act as already related, at the

expense of much inconvenience to the Bees.

The Bees remaining in the hive continued to

labour during the remainder of the day ; and
in the evening of that same day, the thermo-

meter was standing at 90 degrees in that stock

;

so that the absence of the swarm had lowered

the temperature of the pavihon 30 degrees

;

and I was quite sure I could reduce it in the

collateral boxes to that of the exterior atmo-

sphere, which after the sun had gone down,

was only 66.

To effect this, I resolved at once to take off

a fine top-glass filled with honey. I did so :

its weight was fourteen pounds. This opera-

tion reduced the interior heat of the colony

to 75. But looking at my grand swarm, and
intent as I was upon re-uniting it to the

parent-stock, I thought it impossible for the

vacant space conveniently to hold all the Bees.

I had one, and only one, alternative left,—and

K
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that was to take from my colony a collateral-

box. I therefore took it ; and a beautiful box

it was : its weight was fifty pounds. I imme-

diately put an empty box in the place the full

one had occupied. I then drew from the side

of the pavilion the dividing tin-slide, and the

whole of the colony was shortly at the de-

sired temperature of 65, that being the

exterior heat of the evening. I was now fully

convinced of the propriety of returning the

swarm. I commenced operations for accom-

plishing that object at ten o'clock in the

evening, by constructing a temporary stage

near the mouth of the parent-stock. I then

procured a sheet, and laid it upon the table

or temporary stage, and in a moment struck

the swarm from the hive into which the Bees

had been taken from the bough in the evening,

so as to fall directly upon the sheet aforesaid.

My next difficulty was to imprison the Queen-

bee ; but with a little labour I succeeded in

discovering her, and quickly made her my
captive. No sooner was she my prisoner than

the Bees seemed to be sensible of their loss.

But so near were they placed to the mouth of

the parent-stock that they soon caught the

odour of the hive, and in the space of about
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fifteen minutes the whole swarm, save only the

Queen, were under the roof of their parent-

hive. The following morning increased my
anxiety about the welfare of my stock. Fear-

ful lest my anticipations should meet with a

disappointment, at sun-rise in the morning I

released from her imprisonment the captive

Queen. I placed her on the front-board,

near the entrance of her hive, in order to

ascertain, if possible, whether there was with-

in the state one greater than herself. But no

visible sign of such being the case presented

itself. The influence of the cheery sun soon

caused her to move her majestic body to the

entrance of her native domicil, where she was

met, surrounded, and no doubt welcomed, by

numbers of her subjects, who soon conducted

her into the hive, and, it may be presumed,

re-instated her on the throne, which the day

before she had been compelled to abdicate.

The Bees afterwards sallied forth with extraor-

dinary alacrity and regularity, and, beyond

my most sanguine expectations, filled a large

glass with honey in the short space of six

days. That glass of honey was exhibited at

the National Repository, with a model of

my apiary, and was much admired by many
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of the members and visitors of that noble

institution.

I have now to remark, that during the nine

days after the swarm had been returned to the

parent-stock, the thermometer continued to

rise until it reached the temperature of 90 with-

in the collateral boxes; and on the tenth day

at five o'clock in the morning, I witnessed the

grand secret—I viewed with unutterable dehght

the extraordinary fact I had been endeavour-

ing to ascertain,—viz. two royal nymphs laid

'prostrate on the alighting-hoard^ near the

exterior entrance of the hive. This circum-

stance alone convinced me that no more

swarming would ensue. I have further to

notice, that on the third day afterwards the

Bees commenced their destruction of the

drones, which was a satisfactory proof that I

had gained my point. That colony has never

swarmed since the period 1 thus hrst satis-

factorily ascertained the utility of ventilation.

And on minutely attending to the extraordi-

nary movements of this my favorite colony,

it was not uncommon to notice the most infant

appearance of the royal brood lying upon the

front-board of the pavihon. So that I am
well satisfied that the royal liu'va is always in
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existence in the hive, independently of the

reigning Queen. Let me not be misunder-

stood ; I do not mean by this expression to

assert—that the royal larva exists in the hive

without the instrumentality or agency of the

reigning Queen ;—far from it ; for no com-

mon Bees can make a sovereign Bee without

the egg from the royal body : what I do mean

is—that the royal larva is always in existence

in a colony of Bees, notwithstanding the ex-

istence and presence of a reigning Queen

—

that the Queen is there, and the royal larva is

there at the same time. In this the wisdom

of Providence is manifest ; for Nature has

thus provided that the royal cradle should

contain the royal brood, that in case any ac-

cident, misfortune, casualty, or necessity,

should occasion the loss of the reigning Queen,

another may be brought into existence. This

larva in reserve, as it were, is protected and

reared by the inhabitants with the utmost care,

nay, in the absence of the Queen, it is almost

worshipped, until it becomes sufficiently

matured to take the office and fulfil the duties

of its royal predecessor; of course it then

reigns supreme,—it is then Queen absolute.

On this point I not only coincide in opinion
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with Thoiiey, but have seen enough in the

course of my experience among Bees to con-

firm the truth of what I have now stated. As,

however, the further discussion of this nice

point belongs to the natural history of the

Honey-Bee rather than to the explanation and

inculcation of my practical mode of Bee-ma-

nagement, I refrain from saying more upon

it, lest by so doing I should inadvertently ex-

cite criticism and controversy. I therefore

proceed with my proper subject.

The following thermometrical observations

are from the journal before mentioned. Tlie

first column gives the day of the month,—the

second shows the hour of the day when the

thermometer was examined,—and the third is

its height at those several times in the colony

of Bees upon which my experiments were so

successfully made.

1826.
April Hour Ther.

1 8 35
— 12 46

2 8 38
— 12 43

3 8 32
— 12 37
4 12 37

At this state of the ther-

mometer it is highly necessary

to remove your Bees to their

summer stand. A great decrease

of wealth in the hive will appear

daily under this temperature ;

and feeding should be resorted
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April
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May
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May
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May
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June
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Jaly Hour Ther.

1 6 94
— 12 96
—

•

4 94
— 7 94
2 6 94
— 12 96— 6 94
— 10 94
3 6 94
— 12 96— 6 94
— 10 90
4 6 92
— 12 94
— 6 90
5 6 90
— 12 92
— 6 90

7 6 90~ 12 92
— 6 92
— 10 92

8 7 92
— 12 92
— 6 90
— 11 90

9

10

6 88
12 92

3 82
10 80
6 78

— 12 80— 6 82

11 6 80

Ifthe pasturage for Bees begin

to fail in your neighbourhood

at this time, it is advisable, if

it be practicable, to remove your

colonies to a better and a more

profitable situation. You will be

richly rewarded for this attention

to the prosperity of youi* apiary.

July
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Summary of memorandums of the several

deprivations or takings of honey from one set

of boxes this season— 1826.

May 27. Glass and box ... 54 lbs.

June 9. Box 56 —
10. Glass 14i —

-— 12. Box 60 —
13. Ditto 52 --

Collateral-box 60 —

296J lbs.

Since the pubhcation of the first edition of

this work I have received communications from

different quarters, intimating doubts as to the

accuracy of the foregoing statement. To re-

move, oratleast— to modify those doubts, I feel

it to be my duty

—

?iot to retract one word nor

onefigure of the account, but to add by way

of explanation—that the above is the gross

weight ofwhat was taken; in which, of course,

is included the weight of the several glasses and

boxes ;—that that year (1826) was the most

extraordinary honey-year I have ever wit-

nessed;—and that I have nowhere said that

that mighty colony of Bees actually collected

in that one season the whole of the honey I

took from it; the factis that itwas superfluously
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rich at the commencement of the season with

honey that / inight have taken the autumn

before. With these allowances there still was

from one colony of Bees a produce unequalled

in the annals of Bee-husbandry.*

* Dr. Bevan, with the assistance of his friend— the Rev. W.

Dunbar—a Scotch apiarian, has endeavoured to throw dis-

credit upon the truth of this statement by showing that the

boxes, affirmed hy Mr. Nutt to have been taken, were not

sufficiently capacious to contain so great a quantity of honey
;

and has, rather injudiciously, paraded an array of figures to

convince his readers that that quantity could not be taken ;

—

consequently, that Nutt's statement is a falsehood. The

foundation upon which these cummig gentlemen have built

their proof is, unfortunately for their credit, too extraordinary

to be passed by without special notice. It is this—" a box

measuring 12 in. x 12 x 9= 1044 solid inches can contain only

fifty pounds of honey-comb."* This, if true, would have

been startling, had it been first proved that the boxes in

which Nutt states that the honey was taken were of the

assumed dimensions : but that preliminary is not proved

;

neither is it true that 12x12x9=1044: it equals 1296,

that is 252 cubic inches more in a box than Dr. Bevan and his

calculator Dunbar have found, and quite enough to show the

utter worthlessness of their argument: but aliquando bonus

dormitat Homerus ! Apprized, however, as Dr. Bevan has

been for upwards of six years of this blemish in his book, it

is not creditable to his character to continue the sale of it

with this mischievous blunder uncorrected. If it was inten-

tional he may let it stand ; if it were accidental, it is his duty

to rectify it :—candour, character, honesty, justice, alike de-

mand it from his hand.

—

Ed.

* Bevan, p. 128. Edition of 1838.
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As an accompaniment to the foregoing state-

ment of facts, and as data from which may

be formed a comparative estimate of the ad-

vantages Bees managed in collateral-boxes

possess,—and at the request ofmy Rev. friend

T. Clark,who has flimished me with the follow-

ing particulars, I respectfully refer the reader

to a detailed and well-authenticated account

of an extraordinary colony ofBees, from which

146|-lbs. of rich honey-combs" were taken

in one year—1800, and in which " 35 lbs. of

honey-combs" were left. That colony—the

property of a Mr. Wotton of Moreton-Hamp-

stead, was so poor as to require feeding in the

winter previous to its great prosperity. It

was managed in ill-assorted hives, and had

serious inconveniences to encounter. In 1799

it was a stock in a cottage-hive mounted upon

an eke: in 1800 two more ekes were added;

then by means of a horizontal tube that for-

midable pile was connected with another hive

upon another eke, and that was afterwards

connected by a second tube with a third

cottage-hive ; so that in the whole it occupied

three cottage-hives and four ekes ; or, as the

account states it, " the room of near three

bushels,"—i. e. a space exceeding that con-
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tained mjive boxes, each eleven inches square

and ten and a half deep,—and almost equal

to that of all the boxes and glasses taken from

my colony. " About the beginning of June,

" a Queen or Mother-Bee was found on the

" ground before the Bee-house." Notwith-

standing that decisive proof that it would

Qiot swarm, " Mr. Wotton still indulged the

" hope that another young Queen might come
" forth, and a swarm would reward his atten-

" tion. But in this he was entirely disap-

pointed;" consequently the ekes and hives

were added, as before related. Now, had that

powerful colony been judiciously accommo-

dated with glasses and collateral-boxes, I

hesitate not to say that its produce would

probably have equalled, if not have exceeded

that of my fine colony. Managed as it was,

it approximated nearer to it than any other I

have either met with or yet heard of,* and

affords good proof that Bees have done great

things long before collateral-boxes, ventilation,

* The editor is in possession of a well-authenticaled account

of a similar extraordinary taking in 1842 from a single

stock of Bees in a cumbrous pile of straw hives : but he

thinks enough has been already said to settle this matter with-

out its introduction here.
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and my mode of management were in-

troduced.

Though this account of Mr. Wotton's

colony is no corroboration of the truth of the

statement respecting mine, yet an inference

in favour of its probability may be fairly

drawn from it.

The account alluded to is published in

"the Transactions * of the Western Apiarian

Society," and bound up with "the General

Apiarian." It is given in a letter to Sir

Lawrence Palk, Bart. M. P. by the Rev.

J. Isaac, Secretary of that Society and Author

of the General Apiarian,

Did I deem it necessary, I could, from the

letters of a variety of highly respectable cor-

respondents, show that the mode of managing

Bees in the way, and upon the principles,

now explained, has been adopted, and has

succeeded even beyond the most sanguine

expectations of many of my worthy Mends

and patrons ; but I will content myself at

present with giving the two following letters,

which I have just received from a Gentleman

in this neighbourhood, whose veiy name, to all

who have any knowledge of, or acquaintance

• Pp. 43—48.

M



90

with liim, will be a suflScient guarantee that

his statements are facts. Besides, his letters

are a condensed, and I must say— clever

epitome of my practical directions for the

management of Bees in my boxes, and may

be useful on that account ', and moreover, I

have, as will be seen presently, his unsolicited

authority to make them public, and therefore

run no risk of being called to order for so

doing.

" Gedney-Hill, 13th July, 1832.

" Dear Sir,

" You will, I am persuaded, excuse

me for troubling you with the information that

I yesterday took off a fine glass of honey

from one of my Bee-colonies. I went to

work, secundum artem, that is, in one word,

scientifically, or in four words, according to

your directions ; and I have the satisfaction,

nay more,—I have the pleasure to add that I

succeeded—I had almost said completely, but

I must qualify that expression by saying, that

Isucceededallhut completely ; for one luckless

Bee had the misfortune to be caught between

the edges of the dividing-tin and the glass,

and to be crushed to death in consequence.
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Excepting that accident, I believe that not

one Bee was injured, nor lost. They left the

glass, as soon as I gave them the opportunity

of leaving it, in the most peaceable manner

;

in a subdued and plaintive tone they hummed
round me,—settled upon me,—crept over me
in all directions,—but not one of them stung

me: in short, they retiurned to their home
without manifesting the slightest symptoms

of resentment, and in less than half an hour

from the commencement of the operation,

there was not a single Bee left in the glass.

In my eye it is a very handsome glass of

honey ; it weighs exactly 13 lbs. and it has

not one brood-cell in it. I intend to close it

up,—to label it,—and to keep it, at least until

I get another as handsome. It is a rich curi-

osity to exhibit to one's friends, especiallv to

those who have never seen such a thing.

" On the other side, 1 send you a fortnight's

register of the heights and variations of a

thermometer, placed in the colony fi'om which

I have taken the glass, and also, ofone placed

in the shade, and apart from all Bees ; from

which register you will know, in a moment,

whether I have managed my Bees properly.

I am willing to flatter myself that I have
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and that you will say I have been very

attentive indeed.
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Bees were able to get abroad, and also when

they were kept at home by rain, or by any

other cause. From these observations of the

wind and weather, and particularly from the

manner in which the wind was directed to-

wards, or into the ventilators in the boxes, in

conjunction with the movements of the Bees,

I think I can account pretty satisfactorily for

what may appear, at first sight, to be a little

contradictory, viz. for the rising of the ther-

mometer in the boxes sometimes when it was

falling in the shade ; and vice versa, for its

sometimes rising in the shade when it was

falling in the boxes. But instead of writing

you a dissertation on these subjects, or on

any of them, I choose rather to put you into

possession of the whole of my Bee-practice,

by submitting to your notice a copy, or as

nearly as I can make it a copy, of a letter I

took the liberty of addressing to the Editor of

*The Voice of Humanity,' in October last,

after the appearance in No. V. of that pub-

lication, of a representation and imperfect

explanation ofyour boxes- I was encouraged

to write that letter by the following announce-

ment in an article in that No.—' A due regard

of rational humanity towards the Bee, though
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but an insect, we shall feel a pleasure in

promoting in the future as well as the present

pages of our publication. This subject has,

moreover, a very strong claim, inasmuch as it

also exemplifies the grand principle upon

which the Voice of Humanity is founded

—

the true prevention of cruelty to animals, by

substituting a practical, an improved syatem,

in the place of one which is defective, this,

in reference to the present subject, &c. is true

prevention of cruelty, not only to units, but

to thousands and tens of thousands of ani-

mals.' Notwithstanding this very rational

announcement, and the prompt acknowledge-

ment of the receipt of my letter, it did not

appear in either of the next two numbers, nor

am I aware that it is in the last, but I have

not yet seen the last No. of that publication,

therefore must not be positive. But this is

not all ; in No. 6, the conductors of that

work express 'sincere pleasure ' in inserting an

article, which, they say, * forms an admirable

addition to that on Mr. Nutt's Bee-hive;' and

that 'the plan which it developes, in addition

to its humanity, has the recommendation of

being more simple and practicable than even

the excellent improvements ofMr. Nutt.' Now
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what do you suppose this admirable addition

to your Bee-hive,—this plan recommended on

account of its humanity, as well as on other

accounts—is ? It is no other than that most

cruel and destructive one of depriving Bees

of their honey and of every thing else, by

' driving them out of a full hive into an empty

one, so early in the season as to afford the

Bees sufficienttime to provide themselves with

another stock of winter food before the bad

weather begins.' Very considerate this, cer-

tainly ! but who can tell how soon the bad

weather may begin ? Of all the methods

ever resorted to of getting their honey from

Bees, this, in my humble opinion, is the most

cniel and inhuman : suffocating the Bees and

destroying them at once is far preferable to

this (I had hoped) exploded mode of robbing

them. If practised, it will however, soon

cure itself; but is it not a strange practice for

*The Voice of Humanity' to revive? Either

the utterers of that sweet Voice are unac-

quainted with the humane management of

Bees upon your plan, or they are unaware of

the mischievous and destructive consequences

attendant on the driving mode of deprivation,

or they have httle claim to the title they bear
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on the score of their humanity to Bees. I

beUeve the former to be the case with them :

and therefore, in addition to the reason ah'eady

given for troubUng you herewith, and in order

to set them right on this vital subject, I give

you full power to do what you please with

these letters. If they will be of any use to

you in your projected publication, give them

a place in it, and welcome : only do not garble

\heiai,give them entire, if you give them at all.

I am decidedly opposed to the driving scheme

;

and I as decidedly approve of yours, which

is, if properly attended to, at once simple,

practicable, profitable, admirable, and truly

humane.

Accept me. Dear Sir,

Yours very truly,

Thomas Clark."

" Mr. Editor,

" Since the publication of the

last No. of *The Voice of Humanity,' in

which you treated your readers with some

interesting particulars explanatory of the

construction and diiferent parts of Mr. Nutt's

Bee-boxes, and also of the mode'of managing

the Bees in them, so far at least as regards
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the taking away a box when stored with the

deUcious sweet (i. e. with honey), it has been

suggested to me, that a plain, simple history

of a colony of Bees in my possession, and

managed according to Mr. Nutt's excellent

plan, may not be altogether unacceptable to

the general readers and friends of ' The Voice

of Humanity,' and may be even a treat to

amateur apiarians, who may be unacquainted

with the merits of Mr. Nutt's plan ; or who,

if partially acquainted therewith, may have

their doubts as to its practicability, or, at

least, as to its advantages, i. e. superiority

over other plans. As far, then, as ' The
Voice of Humanity ' can make them (the

merits of Mr. Nutt's plan) known, I trust it

will be as music to that Voice to publish the

following facts.

" Having had a complete set of Mr. Nutt's

boxes presented to me, I, though comparatively

a novice in apiarian science, and not at that

time particularly attached to it, could not,

in compliment to the donor, do less than

endeavour to work them, that was—get them

stocked. That was done with a swarm on

the 18th of May, 1830; and the middle-box,

or pavihon of nature, as Mr. Nutt calls it,

N
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into which the said swarm was taken just in

the same way it would have been if put into a

common straw-hive, was conveyed a distance

of nearly four miles and placed in my garden

in the evening of the same day. The next day

being fine, I observed that the Bees were very

busy constructing comb, and had, within

twenty-four hours of their being domiciled in

their new abode, actually made a progi'ess in

that most curious work that astonished me :

they were passing and re-passing, and literally

all alive ; many were visibly loaded with ma-

terials for their ingenious work. My curiosity

was excited, and so much was I pleased with

mj multitudinous labourers that I visited them

daily, and many times in the course of each

day, when the weather was favourable for their

getting abroad. Their combs were rapidly

advanced : but to my great mortification they

very soon obstructed my view of their interior

works, by bringing a fine comb quite over the

only little window at the back of the pavilion,

at the distance of about half an inch from the

glass. I was not, however, without the means

of ascertaining that they were filling the pa-

vilion with their treasures, and consequently

that they would soon be in want of more room.
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I, therefore, at the end of a fortnight admitted

them into the large bell-glass by withdrawing

tlie sUde, which, when closed, cuts off the

communication between the pavilion and the

said glass. They (the Bees) immediately re-

connoitered it, as it were, and examined it

round and round, and presently took posses-

sion of it in gi'eat numbers ; and in the course

of the second day afterwards I could perceive

that they began to continue their work up-

wards from and upon the combs in the box.

Here I was again inexpressibly gratified by

daily observing the progress of their beautiful

work, and by the busy thousands in perpetual

motion. When they had about half-filled the

glass, and before I was aware that there was

any occasion for their admission into either of

the collateral-boxes, they suddenly threw off'a

swarm. That event I attribute partly to my

own inexperience in apiarian matters, and

partly—principally to the want of a thermo-

meter by which to ascertain and regulate the

temperature of the crowded pavihon, so as to

keep the Bees at the working, and below the

swarming j^oint of heat. Mr. Nutt assures

me that a barn would not contain a colony of

Bees if its temperature were raised above a
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certain degree. What that precise degree of

heat is I leave to Mr. Nutt to determine and

explain : at present it is enough to state that

I am convinced it is possible, nay, quite easy,

to keep Bees at work, and to prevent their

swarming, by giving them plenty of room, and

by proper ventilation. After my Bees had

thrown off the swarm, as abovementioned,

the work in the glass progressed but slowly,

indeed it was for some time almost deserted,

owing, I presume, to the room made in the

pavilion by the absence of the thousands that

had left it: for whenever the weather was

such that they could get abroad, they were

always busy. The season, however, it is well-

known, was so wet as to be very unfavourable

for Bees:—the summer of 1830 was not by

any means what is called a Bee-year; and

early in the autumn I could see that, instead of

adding to their store, they were under the

necessity of living upon it. They were, how-

ever, abundantly provided for the winter, and

lived through it almost to a Bee. In the

spring of this year (1831) they appeared to be

strong and in excellent condition. As early

as the middle of May they had replenished

the emptied combs in the glass, and, it may
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be presumed, in the pavilion too. In the first

week of June, the glass was completely filled

in the most beautiful manner. I therefore

opened the communication to one of the end

or collateral-boxes, and two or three days

afterwards, \\z. on the 10th of June, I took off

the glass and replaced it with another. So

rapidly did those industrious little insects

proceed with their work, that in about six

weeks they completely filled the end-box. I

then opened the way to the empty box at the

other end of the pavilion ; and a few days

afterwards had the full box taken off by

Mr. Nutt himself (who happened to call upon

me, and who handsomely volunteered his

services on the occasion), without any stifling

of any sort—without the destruction, or the

loss, of—scarcely a Bee,—as nearly in the

manner described in your last No. as circum-

stances would permit ; for the Queen-Bee

being in the box taken off made it necessary

for Mr. Nutt to vary the operation a little ;

—

not a person was stung, though ladies, very

timid ladies, and children too, were among the

admiring lookers-on ; only, in returning the

Queen-Bee, found in the box, to the pavihon,

I myself was stung, owing to my over-anxicty
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to see how she would be received by the

Bees in the pavihon. Her majesty's presence

in that box (the box taken oft) at that time

might probably have puzzled me ; but to Mr.

Nutt it presented no difliculty ; and to witness

his operation was to me a most instructive

lesson, and would have delighted any fiiend

of humanity. It was performed in the middle

of a fine day. That box contained, as nearly

as we could estimate, about 35 lbs. of honey,

incomparably purer and finer than any T ever

saw, except from Mr. Nutt's boxes. The

glass beforementioned contained 12 lbs.—so

that I have this yeoxidkeu forty-seven poimds

of the very finest honey from one stock of

Bees ;—I have all my Bees alive—and they

are at this time abundantly provided for the

ensuing winter ; nay, without impoverishing

them, I believe, I might take 6 or 8 lbs. more

;

but I have already had enough ; and, if my
Bees have more than enough for their winter's

consumption, they will not waste it ;—it will

be found next year.

" The preservation of the Bees unhurt, un-

injured, very many of them undisturbed at

all,—the quantity of honey that may be had,—

^

the very superior quality of that honey, are
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advantages of Mr. Niitt's mode of Bee-man-

agement, over the barbarous, stifling system,

that cannot fail to recommend it to the

adoption of every friend of humanity,—to

every lover of the deUcious sweet,—and to

every apiarian who has nothing beyond self-

interest in view.

" One word more, and I have done. There

are, I observe with pleasure, persons of con-

siderable influence among your subscribers,

and probably there may be persons of still

greater influence among your readers. To
such I would most respectfully suggest the

propriety of doing something to reward Mr.

Nutt for the services he has already rendered

the Honey-Bee and the cause of humanity.

I—an obscure, country clergyman, know not

how to set about procuring it ; but a premium
was never more richly deserved,

" Though longer than I intended, when I

sat down to write, I hope you will find no

difliculty in giving the foregoing communica-

tion a place in your pages ; and, in this hope,

I beg to subscribe myself,

Your humble senant,

Thomas Clark.

Gedney-Hill, near Wisbech, Oct. 20, 1831."



CHAPTER V.

ON DRIVING BEES.

As my reverend correspondent has introduced

the subject of driving Bees from their full hive

into an empty one, in order that they may be

deprived of their honey and wax, and has

animadverted upon that practice with some

severity, I will take the opportunity of here

stating my objections to it.

Mr. Huish, in his treatise on Be«;;s, has

twice described the manner in which " driving

a hive " may be performed ; but nowhere, that

I can find, has he once recommended it. In

a note (in page 24) he says—that by " driving

a hive may be understood the act of obliging

the Bees to leave their own domicil, and take

refuge in another. This is performed by

placing the full hive under an empty one, (or

he might have said, by placing an empty hive
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upon the full one inverted) aud by gently

tapping the lower hive the Bees will ascend

into the upper, and the lower one then remains

vacant for experiments, or the purpose of de-

privation." He afterwards (in page 252) gives

a more detailed account of the manner of

performing this operation ; and having done

so, he presently observes that " by the driving

of the Bees a number is unavoidably killed."

I do not find that Mr. Huisli himself practises

it further than for the purpose of making

experiments; and that, having made those

experiments, he returns the driven Bees to

their hives and to their treasures in them. In

short, he describes it to his readers because

they may wish to be acquainted with it, and

not because he approves of it. I mention this

because I consider Mr. Huish to be respectable

authority on such a subject.

Now, were there nothing in a hive but Bees

and honey, driving them into an empty hive

(were it as easy in practice as it seems to be

upon paper, though I presume it is not) in

order to rob them of their all, would be a most

arbitrary and unjust method of treating them:

but, besides Bees and honey, there are other

substances in a prosperous hive which ought

o
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><not to be disturbed. There are the future

inhabitants of the colony in every stage of

existence, from the egg to the perfect Bee, and

these in a driven hive are all totally destroyed

—eggs, larvge, nymphs, in one word, the brood

in whatever state, is inevitably destroyed, when

the Bees are driven fi'om it and not suffered

to return. And is it not an unnatural ope-

ration that thus destroys many thousands of

lives in embryo, over and above the ''^ mimher

unavoidably killed'''' thereby ? as painful must

it be for the Queen—the mother of the colony,

and to all the other Bees, to be forcibly ex-

felled from a hive and home of plenty and

prosperity, as it is for an industrious man and

his thriving family to be rudely ejected from

a comfortable house and home, without the

leastnotice of, or preparation for, so calamitous

an event, and forced by lawless marauders to

take shelter in an empty house, and left there

destitute, to subsist as best they can, or to

starve, as probably they may, their spirits

being cast down by the violent deprivations

and desperate robbery they have experienced,

and it may be, the winds, and the weather, and

the elements of heaven, are warring, as it were,

against them at the same time. And, com-
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paiatively speaking, it is not so with driven

Bees ? They are turned topsy-turvy, and in

that strange, unnatural position their fears are

operated upon, or excited, by unusual, and to

them, no doubt, terrible sounds made by even

"gently tapping" their inverted hive—their

house turned upside down. Though no ad-

vocate for suffocating Bees, but the contrary

—

a decided opponent to it, I agree in opinion

with my correspondent that suffocation at once

is preferable to the very reprehensible practice

of " driving a hive," inasmuch as an instainta-

neous death is preferable to a lingering and

unnatural one by starvation, which, whatever

may befal the driven Bees, is the hard, un-

timely fate of the brood and young larvaj of a

hive when the Queen and commoners are

driven fiomthem into anew and empty domicil.

They leave, because they are forced to leave,

behind them, and to perish, thousands of the

young brood in a state of helplessness. Their

mother and their nurses are driven into banish-

ment and pauperism, while her offspring are

doomed to perish for the want of their aid and

support. If driving be practised early in the

season, that is in June or July, all the brood

then in the driven hive must inevitably perish

;
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if later, it is hardly to be expected that the

surviving Bees will or can prosper. Can the

Bee-master for a moment think that when Bees

are so driven from their old hive, they will

work in their new one, as if they had swarmed

voluntarily and then been put into it : it is

some considerable time before Bees thus

treated will work vigorously ; and during that

time of lingering and irresolution the honey-

season is passing away,—the Bees' difficulties

multiply,—and they become paupers at a time

they should be rich. Nine times out of ten

the hive so treated perishes by famine, and

like the young brood, dies the worst of deaths,

—^the whole hive becomes a melancholy wreck,

and is absolutely sacrificed to the mistaken

notions of the speculating, or experiment-

making proprietor. It is a practice of which

/ disapprove altogether : and I am sui*prised

that any one could so far misunderstand the

principles and nature of my practice as to

recommend the driving of Bees out of a full

hive into an empty one as an admirable

addition to my Bee-hive—that is— to my
Bee-boxes. I have the satisfaction, however,

to state that in the management of Bees in

my boxes no driving is necessary, 7ior even
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possible: by them driving and suffocation are

both superseded, and rendered as useless to

operators as they have long been destructive

to Bees,—and, I cannot but say—disgraceful

to apiarians. What I have already said (in

jDage 54) I will here repeat with as much

emphasis as I am able, because that passage

comprehends the ver}^ essence ofmy directions

relative to the management of Bees in the

middle-box,— and because those directions

are utterly incompatible with driving. " I

say, then, disturb not this box— this

PAVILION OF nature : WEAKEN NOT ITS POPU-

LATION ; BUT SUPPORT ITS INFLUENCE, AND

EXTEND TO IT THOSE ACCOMMODATIONS WHICH

NO PRACTICE, EXCEPT MY OWN, HAS YET PUT

INTO OPERATION, OR MADE ANY ADEQUATE

PROVISION FOR.

" The practice here advocated partal^;es not

of the driving^ nor of the fumigating, nor of

the robbing system. It is a liberal method of

Bee-cultivation, founded on humanity. And
it is by such practice that we must succeed,

if we hope to be benefited in the culture of

Honey-Bees."



CHAPTER VI

INVERTED-HIVE.

Many useful discoveries have been made by

accident ;—and to some of the greatest and

grandestof those discoveries even philosophers

and men of science have been led by accidents

apparently the most trifling and insignificant.

To the playful tricks of some little children

that astonishing and most scientific instrument

—the telescope, it is said, owes its origin; and

it is said also that that gi'eat and good man

—

Sir Isaac Newton, was led to investigate the

laws of gravitation by accidentally observing

an apple topple to the ground from the twig

that had borne it. One of the sweetest of our

poets however, informs us—that

A.11 Nature is but Art, unknown to thee,

All Chance, Direction, which thou canst not see.

If, therefore, a beautifully dehcate honey-comb
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suspended from the stool of a hive first led

me to discover the utility of ventilation in a

colony of Bees, though there may be nothing

very sui-prising, there is, I trust,—nay, I am
convinced, and therefore I assert—there is

something very useful in it : and if an accident

ofanother description induced me to endeavour

to turn it to advantage, there is nothing to

be gi'eatly wondered at. So, however, it

happened ; and here follows the account of it.

On rising early one morning in July, 1827,

and walking into my apiary, as my custom

then was, and still is, I discovered that some
malicious wi'etch had been there before me,

and had overturned a fine stock of Bees.

The reader may judge how much my indig-

nation was aroused by that dastardly act of

outrage against my unoffending Bees. My
feelings of vexation soon, however, subsided

into those of pity for my poor Bees ; and

fortunately for them, no less than for me,

their overturned domicil, which consisted of

a hive eked or enlarged by a square box upon

which I had placed it some weeks previously,

was so shaded from or towards the east by a

thick fence, that the rays of the sun had not

reached it ; this compound-hive, and the
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countless thousands tliat were clustering

around it, were prostrate in the shade. I viewed

my distressed Bees for a considerable time,

and studied and planned what I might best do

to relieve them, and, if possibly I could, rescue

them fi'om the deplorable situation into which

they had been thrown. At length I determined

to invert the whole, which I effected by first

carefully drawing the box as closely as I was

able to the edge of the hive, and then placing

the hive upon its crown so that, in fact, the

whole domicil was inverted. I shaded, pro-

tected, shored-up, and supported the Bees,

their exposed works, and their hive, in the

best way I could, and afterwards reluctantly

left them for the day, being under the necessity

ofgoing fromhome a distance of almost twenty

miles, viz. to Wisbech. On my return in the

evening I could discern evident proofs of the

willingness of the Bees to repair the sore injury

they had sustained; and on the third day

afterwards I was highly pleased to witness

the progress their united efforts had made to

rescue their dilapidated habitation fi'om the

ruin that had threatened it and them too, and

which, I confess, I had anticipated. I was

particularly attentive to their movements. I
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assisted them by every means I could devise.

They gradually surmounted all the difficulties

to which they had been exposed. In short,

they prospered ; and from that maUcious trick

of some miscreant or other I first took the

idea of an inverted-hive, which I have since

studied and greatly improved.

Every Bee-master will have had opportuni-

ties of observing—that this curious, I may
say—intelligent, little insect—the Bee, is ever

alive to the most ready methods of extricating

itself from difficulties, and of bettering the

condition of the state, whenever accident or

misfortune has placed it in jeopardy: and, I

will add—that the timely assistance of the

Bee-master will frequently save a stock from
that ruin, or at least from that trouble and
inconvenience, which apparently trivial cir-

cumstances, such for instance as uncleanliness,

excessive heat in summer, intense severity of
winter, too contracted an entrance at one sea-

son, a too extended and open one at another,

or wet lodged on and retained by the floor-

boai'd, may, and veiy often do occasion.

The subjoined cut is a representation of
an INVERTED HIVE fixed in its frame,

trelUsed, roofed, completely fitted up, and
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just as it appears when placed in an apiary

and stocked with Bees.

EXPLANATION OF AN INVERTED HIVE.

A. is a stout octagon -box, in which is to be

placed an inverted cottage-hive couiSiming the

Bees. Its diameter within the wood, I mean

its clear diameter, is seventeen inches, and its
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depth, or rather its height, is fifteen or sixteen

inches, or just sufficient to reach to, and be

level with, the edge of the inverted cottage-

hive, when placed within it: in fact, the

octagon-box (A) is a strong case or cover for

the inverted-hive ; and, if made an inch or

two deeper than the hive to be placed in it, it

is an easy matter to pack the bottom, so that

the edge of the hive and the top-edge of the

octagon-box (A.) may be exactly on a level.

Fitted and fastened to this is a top or floor,

made of three-fourths-inch deal, which top

should sit closely upon the edge of the hive

all round. The centre of this top is cut out

circularly to within an inch and a half of the

inner circumference or edge of the hive upon

and over which it is placed. Upon this floor

is a box, made of inch or inch-and-quarter

deal, seventeen inches square within, and four

inches deep. This I call the ventilation-box,

because through two of its opposite sides are

introduced horizontally two cylindrical venti-

lating-tubes, made of tin, thickly perforated,

and hi all respects similar to those described

in page 20. The top of this box is the floor

upon^'which nine glasses are placed for the

reception of honey, namely—a large bell-glass
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in the centre, and eight smaller ones around it.

By a large bell-glass 1 mean—one capable of

containing twelve or fourteen pounds of honey,

and by smaller ones—such as will hold about

four pounds. The Bees of an inverted-hive

in a good situation will work well in glasses of

these sizes, and soon fill some or all of them :

but, if in an unfavourable situation, lesser

glasses, down to one-half the above-mentioned

sizes, will be more suitable. Situation, season,

and strength of the stock,—strength, I mean,

as respects the number of Bees, must, after

all, guide the apiarian in this matter. The

floor abovementioned should be made of three-

fourths-inch deal. Of course proper apertures

must be cut through this floor under each of

the glasses to admit the Bees into them from

the box beneath. Around and over the glasses

is placed another neat box or case, made like

the ventilation-box, upon which it rests or

stands. The lid of this box is made to open

and shut. It is represented in the foregoing-

cut as opened at B. an inch or two, and may

be so retained at pleasure by a proper weight

attached to a cord passed over a pulley fixed

in the inside of the roof (C.) and fastened to

the edge of the lid above B. The depth of
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the box or cover for the glasses must of course

be regulated according to their different sizes.

The aUghting-board is on the front side, di-

rectly opposite to the latticed doors, and on a

level with the upper-side of the first floor ; so

that the entrance for the Bees must be cut

through the lower edge of the ventilation-box

;

and is made there most conveniently for them

to pass either into the inverted pavilion below,

or into the glasses above such entrance, as

their inclinations may direct.

The octagon-coverplaced upon the pavilion-

hive, as represented in the view of the closed

boxes (in page 29) if inverted, would be a

tolerably good model of part A. of the in-

verted-hive.

I advise that every part be well made—the

floors and the boxes particularly so ; and that

the whole exterior be well painted too, pre-

viously to being exposed to the sun and to the

weather. This advice has reference to all my
boxes and hives, collateral as well as inverted.

The stocking of this hive may be effected in

the following manner. Having made choice

of a good, healthy, well-stocked, cottage-hive,

}ou may, at any time between the beginning

of March and the end of October, carefully



118

invert and place it iji the octagon below the

ventilation-box, that is, in the apartment (A.)

then fasten the floor with four short screws to

the top of the octagon, taking especial care

that this floor sits upon the edge of the in-

verted-hive all round. It will be necessary

to keep the Bees from annoying you whilst

adjusting this floor and the other parts of the

hive, by putting a sheet of tin over the open

circular space in the floor : by which tin every

Bee may be kept in the hive below. When
the boxes, ventilators, glasses, and all things,

are duly adjusted, the dividing-tin may be

withdrawn ; and the operation of stocking will

be then completed.

Another method of accomplishing the same

object, i. e. of stocking an inverted hive, is this:

Take the floor that is to rest upon, and be

fastened to, the top of the octagon A. and

that is to rest also upon the hive when inverted,

and with a sheet of tin cover and securely

close the circular space made by cutting out

its centre : then invert it, that is—let the

tinned side be undermost, and place upon this

floor, thus prepared, the hive you intend to be

inverted. Return it to, and suffer it to occupy,

its usual place in yoiu' apiary; and there for
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two or tliree weeks let it work ; in which time

the Bees will have fastened the hive to their

new board with propolis. Then, early in the

morning, or late in the evening, when all the

Bees are in the hive, make up the entrance,

and, having two doors made in opposite panels

or sides of the octagon (A.) ten inches by six,

or sufficiently commodious for the admission

of your hands, steadily invert your hive and

prepared board upon which it has been stand-

ing, and, without sundering fi*om the hive the

board that will now be at its top, carefully

place them in the octagon ; which with the

help of an assistant, and by the facility

afforded by the two little doors in the panels

of the octagon for staying and properly sup-

porting and adjusting the hive and its attached

floor, may be performed without the escape of

a single Bee. As soon as this, which is

properly the inversion of the hive, is completed,

proceed with the ventilation-box, glasses, &c.

as before directed : and, lastly, be careful to

liberate the Bees by withdrawing the tin that

has kept them prisoners since the entrance was

closed. In inverting a hive by this method

an expert apiarian need not confine the Bees

five minutes.
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The Bees will commence their labour by

filling the square box between the pavilion

and the glasses ; they will then extend their

beautiful combs into the glasses above. The

appearance of their most curious works in this

stage of their labour is highly interesting

—

nay, gratifying, to the apiarian observer; and,

moreover, proves the extraordinary influence

and utility of ventilation in the domicil, or,

rather let me say, in the store-house apartment

of Bees ; for in the pavilion, or breeding and

nursing apartment, it is seldom wanted.

The method of taking off the glasses,

whether large or small ones, when stored with

honey, is in every respect the same as that of

which a particular account has been already

given, in pages 38 and 39 : to that account,

therefore, I beg to refer the reader, instead of

here repeating it.



CHAPTER VII.

OBSERVATORY-HIVE.

Having now given such a description and

explanation of my collateral hox-hives, and

of my inverted-hive, as will, by referring to

the plates or cuts that accompany them, make

both of those hives, and every thing pertain-

ing to them, to be clearly understood; I

proceed to explain, in the next place, my
OBSERVATORY-HIVE. With the help of

the subjoined representative figures or cuts, I

hope to succeed in my endeavour to make the

reader thoroughly acquainted with every part

of it, novel though it be, and, as far as I know,

unhke any hive hitherto invented. At first

sight it may probably appear to be a piece of

complicate machinery, but upon examination

it \Nill be found to be otherwise—I may say

—

simple and easy. A little curiosity and a little

Q
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patient attention are all the requisites that I

entreat my apiarian friends to bring with them

to the studying of this grand hive. I call it

f/randf not because it is my own invention, but

because it is admirably adapted for advancing,

and perhaps for perfecting, our knowledge of

the habits and economy of Honey-Bees.

With the variation of one short word, the

following passage from Evans' delightful poem

on Bees is so applicable to my observatory-

hive, that I am tempted to adopt it as a motto.

By this bless'd hive our ravish'd eyes behold

The sioging masons build their roofs of gold
j

And mingling multitudes perplex the view,

Yet all in order apt their tasks pursue
;

Still happier they, whose favour'd ken hath seen

Pace slow and silent round, the state's fair Queen.
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The observatory-hive, as here exhibited in

Fig. 1, consists of two apartments—an upper

one and a lower one- The upper one, (marked

a. b. c. d. e. e.) is properly the observatory-

hive, and maybe called the summer pavilion;

the lower one, (marked g.) may be termed the

winter-pavilion. Of this winter-pavilion but

little need be said, except that it is an

octagonal box, in size, in substance, and in

every respect, similar to the octagon-part of

ihe inverted-hive described in the last chapter;

save only that its top must not be cut away,

as is there directed to be done. At present

let us suppose this top to be a perfect plane

—

an entire surface, without any aperture of any

sort to form a passage for the Bees from and

through it down into the pavilion below ; far-

ther let us suppose an alighting-board of the

usual size to be fixed in front, and on a level

with this floor or top ; then the quaere will be

—how from the same front-entrance, the Bees

are to have a passage both into the observatory-

hive above, and into the winter-pavilion below }

The difficulty is—to get a convenient passage

into the summer-pavilion, because the whole

of that pavilion is made to turn round on the

shoulder of an upright shaft, through which
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shaft the passage for the Bees must of necessity

be made, and which does not admit of a bore

of above an inch in diameter. As, however,

this naiTow, perpendicular passage is ofno great

length, (it need not be more than three inches)

many thousands of Bees will, in the course of

a few minutes, if necessaiy, make their egress

and regress through it without incommoding

one another. That this rather intricate part

—

the construction of this passage-work—may be

fully comprehended, I will endeavour to illus-

trate it by references to a well knowTi article,

now standing on the table on which I am
writing. It is a telescopic candlestick, the

pedestal of which covers a square space upon

my table, each side of which superficial

square is three inches. Now suppose this

candlestick was screwed or glued to the centre

of the plain, tabular top of the octagon (g

)

having one of its sides parallel to that side of

the floor to which the alighting-board is

attached. Next, suppose that side of the

candlestick to be cut away so as to form an

entrance into the interior of the pedestal, two

inches in front and half an inch in height

;

and let there be a covered-way of this height,

from the opened side of the pedestal to the
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front-entrance of the hive : then, if the fiont-

entrance be six inches wide, the Bees on

coming in will enter this covered-way, which

from six inches narrows to three at the part

where they enter the pedestal, and begin to

ascend the peipendicular passage which leads

through it and through the upright shaft of

the candlestick into the—at present supposed

apartment above. The top-part of a telescopic

candlestick may be turned round at pleasure ;

consequently, if the pedestal be fixed and

made immoveable, the top, and whatever may

be upon that top and fastened to it, may be

moved round notwithstanding : this is what

we particularly want in the construction of an

observatoiy-hive, and must, therefore, be par-

ticularly attended to. A piece of clean, close-

grained wood—beech, elder, mahogany, or

any other finn wood—made much in the shajoe

of our telescopic candlestick, but of not more

than two inches and a half in height, with a

bore through it of an inch in diameter, and

turned, that is, wrought in a lathe, so tliat an

inch of the top-part may enter into, and

neatly fit, the cap fixed round the inch bore at

the centre of the bottom- frame of the upper

pavilion (Fig 2), and which cap is represented
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by the moveable top of the candlestick, is, as

wellasi can describe it, the pedestal to support

the observatory-hive,—is, with the cap just

mentioned, the compound, or double-hinge

upon which that hive is turned round,—and

is also the Bee-way into that hive.

The way into the winter-pavilion, or octagon

(g.) is made by cutting a circular hole through

the very centre of the plane top, an inch in

diameter, directly under the upward passage ;

so that the Bees, whether their way be into

the summer-paviUon above, or into the winter-

pavihon below, hes through the pedestal, and

the only difference is, that one passage leads

upwards and the other downwards. The

covered-way which has been so often men-

tioned, may easily be made by taking out of

the underside of the bottom-board of the

paneled and roofed box, made to secure the

observatory-hive, and which is placed upon

the top of the winter-paviUon,just as much as

will allow a sufficient space for that way.

Having completed the passages, my next

business is—to describe the novel apartment

into which the passage through the pedestal

leads—that is, the real observator}^-hive.

Figure 2 shows the upper glass-fi-ame of this
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hive with two small circular openings through

the top of each arm, over which openings are

placed small glasses, (at e. e.) in both Figures,

for receptacles for honey, and are intended to

answer the same purpose as those do which are

placed upon the inverted-hive. A line drawn

from one extremity of any one of these arms

or wings, to the extremity of the arm or wing

directly opposite to it, is twenty-three inches

;

and the distance between the dotted lines,

which are intended to mark the glass-way, or,

in joiners' phrase, the rebate, to receive the

edges of the glass, is exactly one inch and

three-fourths. The lower glass-frame, which

(in Fig. 1) is placed upon f. the shaft of the

pedestal already described, is the exact coun-

terpart of the upper frame, with the exception

of its not having any perforations for honey-

glasses : the only perforation in this frame is

that at its centre; which must be made to

correspond with that of the shaft, and be a

continuation of the Bee-passage into the hive.

These two frames are connected and made

one by four upright pieces, or ends, (marked

a. b. c. d. in Fig. 1,) these upright, end-pieces

must be rebated, or channeled, to receive the

ends of the glass-plates. Eight squares of
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glass, each ten inches and a half by ten inches,

fastened with putty into this fi*ame-work,

—

that is, two squares into each wing, will

complete the glass-hive ; which, when placed

upon the top of the pedestal, and made steady

by an axis fixed at the central point of the

upper fi-ame, and turning in a socket under

the ball, constitutes an observatory-hive. Con-

fined as is the space between the glass-plates

in each wing, they being but an inch and

three-fourths apart, there is, nevertheless,

room enough for the construction of one comb;

and space for more than one comb would spoil

it as an observatory-hive; and, though each

wing may appear to be but small, there are

upwards of 760 cubic inches of clear space in

the hive. It is so constructed that plenty of

light and the utmost transparency are afiorded

for observing and minutely examining the Bees

and the works of the Bees in all their stages.

Indeed the grand object of this contrivance is

—to expose to view the labours of the Bees in

the inside of their hive ; and as the machine

may be moved round at pleasure, not a Bee

can enter it, without being observed, nor can

a single cell be constructed in secret. I ^\ill

only add—that the appearance of the Bees in

R
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this hive is beautiful, and excites admiration

and surprise,—nay, is capable of enlivening

the drooping spirits of the most desponding

apiarian; for who can view the Queen of the

hive constantly laying her eggs, and, by so

doing, constantly propagating her species,

and her thousands of loyal subjects, whose

indefatigable labour in all its parts is so

conspicuous, without experiencing sensations

of the purest pleasure,—nay more, of gratitude

to God for his goodness to man !

It has been suggested to me by some in-

genious friends—that a couple of magnifying

glasses set in the doors, and some mechanical

contrivance to open a part of the roof by

simply pulling a cord, and to throw a proper

light upon the four wings of the hive, would

be a great improvement ; because, by these

means, or by some such means as these, the

opening and shutting of the doors would be

rendered unnecessary,—and, because the Bees

and their curious works would be more in-

teresting by being viewed through magnifying

glasses,—and, because the exterior appearance

of the whole concern would be more hand-

some. Without the slightest hesitation I

admit— that, to those persons to whom
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expense is no object, the mode of examining

the observatory-hive would be improved bv

some such arrangements as those just men-

tioned ; but the hive itselfwouldnot be improved

hi the least,—it would remain just as it was

before these costly additions, whether orna-

mental, or useful, or both, were made to its

covering only

—

not to the hive.

The following cut will, in some degree,

represent and tacitly explain an observatory

hive, fitted up in this way.
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THE MODE OF STOCKING AN OBSERVATORY

HIVE.

This operation may be performed in various

ways, and almost at any time during the

summer months, by an experienced apiarian.

I will content myselfwith describing hoiv it may

be done most easily, if not most scientifically,

by any person possessed of courage enough to

operate at all among Bees. It is as follows

:

When your Bees swarm from a cottage-hive,

take it (the swarm) into a common hive in the

usual way, place it in a cool, shaded situation,

and let it remain there until the evening ; and

even then attempt no further operation, unless

the Bees be all settled and quite still. When
they are all within their hive, peaceable, and

retired, as it were, for the night, you may
suddenly strike them fi-om their hive upon a

clean, white sheet, spread over a table prepared

and ready for the purpose, and within the

space occupied, or rather—enclosed, by four

bricks placed edgeways. UiDon these bricks

place your glass-hive as expeditiously as pos-

sible with its entrance just over the Bees.

Then envelope your hive with a cloth so as to

darken its interior, and, lastly, throw the

corners of the sheet over the whole. This

done, the Bees will presently ascend into the
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wings of the hive. When they are all safely

lodged in it, you may carefiilly remove the

sheet and the other coverings ; and, having

securely made up the entrance into the winter-

pavilion, then place the stocked hive upon

its pedestal, and the Bees vnW be ready to

commence their labour the next day.

At the latter end of August invert the parent

hive from which the swarm issued, and place

it in the octagon-box (g.) below the summer-

pavilion. Take out the plug that is between

the two hives, that is—open the passage into

the winter-hive, andyouwill have accomplished

the union of the two families : they will join or

unite, and thenceforward continue to labour as

one family. By this movement you give to your

Bees a winter-residence, securefrom all enemies

which are numerous at this season. And so

well-stocked will the winter-hive be, that an

early swarm from it, for the observatory-hive, the

following season may reasonably be expected.

The honey may be taken from the e. e.

glasses, placed upon the arms of the summer-

pavilion so easily, by turning round the loose

boards under the glasses, that further explana-

tion is unnecessary. The machine itself will

point out to the perfect stranger the proper

method of doing it.



CHAPTER VIII.

FUMIGATION.

Fumigation is a rather portentous word

;

but, as soon as I shall have explained for what

purposes, and in what manner, I occasionally

make use of it, it will be totally divested of all

deadly signification. In my practice it is not

a Bee-destroyer, but a Bee-preserver ;—when

resorted to by me it is never carried, nor in-

tended to be carried, to suffocation : but in

the operation of uniting weak swarms or poor

stocks with more wealthy and prosperous ones

—which I consider to be a meritorious and

most humane practice,—when it is necessary

to examine the state and condition of even a

populous colony, should unfavourable symp-

toms as to its healthiness or its prosperity

manifest themselves,—when it is known, or

but suspected, that there are wax-moths, mice,

spiders, or other Bee-enemies lodged in a hive.
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which the Bees of themselves cannot dislodge

nor get rid of; and which, if not got rid of by

man's assistance, would soon destroy almost

any colony,—when Bees and their works (for

1 never transfer the former without transferring

an ample sufficiency of the latter at the same

time) are to be taken out of a decayed straw

-

hive, in order to be put into a more substantial

one, or into collateral-boxes, which I hold to

be the best of all hives,—and on innumerable

other occasions, it is absolutely necessary to

subdue Bees so far as to render them incapable

of using that formidable, venomous, little wea-

pon, with which Providence has armed them,

and which generally dreaded little weapon they

can use so dexterously, before we can operate

upon them for their own good. By means of

a very simple apparatus, which may be called

a fumigator^ and which is a contrivance as

novel and as useful in the management of

Bees, as any of my hives or other inventions,

Bees may he totally subdued without being

i7ijured in the slightest degree, and dealt with

as if they had neither stings nor wings.

I beg, however, to re -state distinctly—that,

in taking offa box or a glass of honey, nofumi-

gation whatever is necessary, or ever practised
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by me. It is only in cases such as those just

enumerated that I have recourse to it; hut in no

case/or the destruction of Bees. Fumigation,

therefore, in my practice, is not suffocation.

The following figure is a representation of

a fumigator, which a brief explanation will

render intelligible.
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This useful article consists of a square top-

board upon which is placed a straw-hive (E.)

so as to show an open, circular space under the

hive and through the square board into the

bag below. 1 need hardly observe—that the

straw-hive is no part of the fumigator, but is

here represented as standing upon it in order

to exemplify iti^ use. The top-boai'd is of

inch-deal, and is nineteen or twenty inches

square. A round piece is cut out of its centre

of not more than thirteen inches in diameter

—

that being something near to, or perhaps rather

more than, the»inside-diameter of a common

hive—so that a hi-e will stand upon the

wooden circumfere. e of the part left, without

there being any ledge inside, that is—any

part so enclosed by the hive as to catch and

detain the falling Bees. From the upper-edge

of this circle is suspended a bag, a yard in

length, made of glazed calico, the bottom-part

of which draws round the rim of a shallow,

funnel-shaped tin Bee-receiver, which Bee-

receiver is about ten inches across at the top,

and its lower-part, or neck (D. or F.) is three

inches and a half in length, and its throat (if I

may so term it) is nearly three inches in width.

To fit this neck, which is thickly perforated
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for the purpose of admitting fresh air, when
fresh air may be required, is a close lid, just

like that of a common, tin canister, to hold

up the fumigated Bees, and also to stop the

ventilation when not wanted.* C. is the fumi-

gating lamp with a perforated top through

which the fume ascends, and is made conical,

so that a fumigated Bee in its fall cannot

rest upon it, and betherebyscorchedorinjured,

as would inevitably be the case were this top

flat. The tie (B.) closes the bag and keeps

every Bee above until the lamp and every

thing below be adjusted, and it is then to be

untied. The fumigator is here represented as

standing upon tl^-ee legs made fast to the

top-board by small bolts, as at A. ; but it is

quite as convenient in practice, and more port-

able, if, instead of these legs, it be made like

a common scale with a cord from each corner,

which may be gathered into a small iron-hook,

and thereby suspended from the branch of a

tree, or from any other convenient place, when

used. The lower part of the bag is represented

as being transparent, but that is done purposely

to show how the lamp is placed inside when

prepared for operation.*

• A fumigator of much simpler construction and more safe

and manageable in practice, is now generally preferred to the
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By persons inexperienced in such matters

it may be thought to be an extraordinary feat

to unite the Bees of one hive with those of

another—to bind, as it were, the legs and

wings, and pro tempore, to render useless the

sting of every individual Bee, until such union

be effected. Nothing, however, is more easy

;

nor is any part of apiarian practice attended

with more pleasing consequences to the ope-

rator, or with more important and beneficial

ones to the Bees themselves. When in a

state of temporary insensibility from the fume

made to ascend through the perforated tin (C.)

into their hive, these beautiful insects are

perfectly manageable,—perfectly harmless.

This intoxicating fume is caused by intro-

ducing into the fumigating lamp a piece of

ignited vegetable substance, called puck,

pucliball, or frog-cheese, or, most commonly,

Juzzhall. It is a species of fungus, or mush-

room, and is plentiful enough in the autumn in

rank pastures and in rich edishes. Shepherds,

milk-maids, or country school-boys, are well

acquainted with them,—know very well where

to find them,—and for a mere trifle will easily

pick up as many of them as will supply the

ingenious one here described ; and may be had by application

to Mr, Nutt.

—

Ed,
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demands of twenty apiarians. They are fre-

quently as large as a man's head, or larger.

In 1826 I had an unripe, white fuzzball, which

weighed ten pounds. When ripe they are

internally of a brown colour, and turning

spong}" and powdery become exceedingly

light, and are then iproipevly fttzzballs. For

the substance of the following directions

respecting the preparation of fuzzballs for

Bee-fumigation, and lor its application to that

occasionally necessary purpose, I have no

hesitation in acknowledging myself to be

indebted to Thorley's treatise on Bees—no

mean authority on such a subject.

When you have procured one of these pucks,

put it into a large piece of stout paper,—press

it down therein to two-thirds, or, if you can, to

one-half, of its original size, and then tie it

up closely,—and, lastly, put it into an oven

sometime after the household bread has been

drawn, that is, when the oven is nearly cool,

and let it remain there all night, or, until it

will hold fire and smother away like louch-

wood, i e. burn without kindling into flame.

In this state it is fit for the fumigating-lamp,

and may be used in the manner following, when

the union of two stocks is the apiarian's object.
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Take a piece of this prepared fungus, as

large as a hen's egg, (it is better to have too

much of it than too httle to begin with) ignite

one end of it with a candle, and then put it

into the fumigating-lamp,—next fix the lamp

in its socket over the Bee-receivbr, and place

the whole inside the bag, as shown in the

plate, and untie .B—the fastening round the

middle. In a very short space of time the

Bees in the hive placed upon the top-board

(which is necessarily the first thing to be

attended to in every operation of this kind)

will be totally under your control. The

operator should be particularly careful to close

every vacancy, however small, that there may

happen to be between the top-board and the

edge of the hive, by tying a cloth round it

—

the hive—as soon as ever it is placed upon

the board. This precaution will prevent the

escape of any ofthe fume, and will also prevent

the Bees from annoying the operator during

the time he is making the arrangements neces-

sary previously to every fumigating process.

In the course of a minute or very little more

you will hear the Bees dropping like hail into

their receiver at the bottom of the fumigating

apparatus.
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When the major part of them are down, and

you hear but few fall, gently beat the top of

the hive ^v*ith your hands, in order to get

down as many as you can. Then, having

loosened the cloth, lift the hive off and set it

upon a table, or upon a broad board, prepared

for the purpose, and knocking the hive against

it repeatedly, many more Bees will fall, and

perhaps tlie Queen amongst the vest : for,

as she generally lodges near the crown of

the hive, or is driven thither by the fume,

and surrounded and protected there by the

other Bees to the very last, and as long as

ever they have the power loyally to cUng

round her, she often falls one of the last.

If the Queen is not among the Bees on the

table, search for her among the main body

in the Bee-receiver ; first, however, putting

them upon the table, if you discover her not

before Ipng among the uppermost Bees

therein.

During this search for the Queen, or with

as httle delay as possible, you, or some one

for you, should be proceeding in a similar

manner ^-ith the Bees in the other hive,

with which those already fumigated are to

be united. As soon as the Bees of the hive
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last fumigated are all composed and quiet,

and you have found and secured one of the

Queens, you may put the Bees of both hives

together into an empty one, for the purpose

of mingling them thoroughly together, and

of sprinkling them at the same time with

a little ale and sugar; this done, put them

and one only of the two Queens among the

combs of the hive you intend them to in-

habit, and gently shake them down into it.

When you have thus got all the Bees of your

two hives into one, cover it with a piece of

coarse canvass, and closely bind the corners

of that canvass about it, and let them stand

during that night and the next day, shut or

closed up in this manner, so that a Bee may

not get out ; but not so close as to smother

them for want of air.

In the evening of the following day, ha^-ing

previously removed the hive, containing your

united-stock, to its proper stand, viz. that

which it had occupied before the operation,

loose the comers of the canvass and remove

it fi'om the mouth of the hive, and the Bees

will, with a great noise, immediately sally

forth ; but being too late to take wing, they

will presently go in again ; and remain satisfied
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in and with their new abode—new, at least, to

one half of them, and new to the other half

also when transferred into a fresh hive, or into

boxes.

But in taking away the canvass discretion

and caution must be used, because the Bees

will for some time resent the affront put upon

them by such to them, no doubt, offensive

treatment.

The best time of the year for unions of weak

stocks with strong ones is in autumn, after

the young brood are all out—in the latter part

of August, or any time during September

:

but for removals of stocks from straw-hives

into boxes, the best time is early in the spring

before the eggs of the Queen have changed

and quickened into larvae,—I will say—in the

month of March ; and if the weather is cold,

it is advisable to perform the operation in a

room where the temperature is about 60

degrees. For if Bees are displaced, that is

—

taken from their hive, in a cold atmosphere,

it is but rarely that they recover from the

effects of the fiime so as to marshal them-

selves into working order in a box or new

hive. But this they can do, and will do most

effectually, under the agreeable temperature

T
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of 60 degrees. As twelve hours are sufficient

for the Bees to regain their former inde-

pendency in their new domicil, you may place

them at the end of that period on their

summer stool, and they will work, as soon as

the weather will permit them, as if they had

never been removed from their former hive,

nor in any way disturbed.

The great number of operations of this

kind, which I have performed before hundreds

of admiring and gratified spectators, chiefly

of the higher ranks of society, renders it

almost unnecessary for me to observe—that

once being present at and witnessing it, will

convey a more perfect idea of the whole per-

formance than any written description of it

can give. If, therefore, any gentleman, or

other apiarian friend, who has not yet seen

the performance of this operation, should be

desirous of witnessing it, the author will

freely undertake that, or any other Bee-service

in his power, by which he can oblige, assist,

or instruct him.

The same degree of precaution is not

necessary on the removing of the Bees of a

cottage-hive on my principle ; it is only

requisite in the particular case of joining or
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uniting the Bees of two or more hives, that

such nice management need be observed.

And certainly the more expeditiously the

whole is performed, the more pleasing will be

the result of the operation, and the more

certain its success.

I will conclude this subject with an

anecdote :—In the year 1828, I was engaged

by the Honourable Lady GifFord, ofRoehamp-

ton, to unite the Bees of two hives ; and as

the operation was novel to the spectators, who

on that occasion consisted principally of the

branches of that worthy family,—when I had

drawn the Bees from the cottage-hive and they

were all spread on a white cloth, and every

eye was anxiously intent upon discovering the

Queen-Bee, there was some trouble in finding

that particular Bee ; even I myself—an old

practitioner—had overlooked her ; and having

occasion to leave the table and my fumigated

Bees surrounded by my young Lord and Lady

GifFord, and by the rest of her Ladyship's

family, her infant son, in the arms of his nurse,

eagerly called out—" Mamma, mamma, what

is that ? " Hearing the child's animated ex-

pression, I returned to the table, and instantly

beheld and caught the Queen of the Bees,

—
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and her actually pointed out by an infant not

three years of age. Is there any excuse then

for not knowing the Queen-Bee ? And, as a

true description of this Bee and of the office

she fulfils in the hive, will be given in the

course of this work, accompanied with a plate

of her and also of the other Bees, I trust my
Bee-friends will not hereafter allow a child of

only three years of age (although that child

was the son of a late Attorney General,) to

excel them in this particular point of apiarian

knowledge, which is not only highly inter-

esting, but very useful to the operator, when

uniting stocks, or transferring Bees from one

domicil to another. Never shall I forget the

look of satisfaction that beamed on the

countenance of the affectionate mother. To
see each of her eight amiable children around

the^table with her Ladyship, minutely search-

ing every little cluster of Bees, in order to

give the first information of the Queen, was a

lovely sight ; but to hear her infant son, pro-

claim, as it were, the Queen of the Bees, by

pointinghis little, delicate fingerto the objectof

his curiosity, and exclaim—" Mamma,mamma,
what is that ? " was most gratifying even to me.

Well might the little naturahst inquire
—"what



149

is that ?
" when he was in the presence of

royalty, and pointing to one of the most ex-

traordinary monarclis in the world, while I

myself—an old practitioner, had not pre-

viously observed her. Be it so, I acknowledge

my oversight in this instance, and I feel it

incumbent on me to give the merit of the

discovery to him, to whom on that occasion

it was so justly due.



CHAPTER IX.

OBJECTIONS AGAINST PILING BOXES.

Having gone through the explanation of my
different hives, and of all my Bee-machinery,

I will, previously to entering upon other

matters, here state my objections to the

piling of Bee-boxes one upon another, which

is sometimes, and not improperly, called

—

storifying. It is also, by Dr. Bevan at least,

learnedly termed super-hiving, nadir-hiving,

or centre-hiving, according to the place occu-

pied by the added box : if an empty box be

placed upon a stocked one, it is super-hiving

;

—if put under such box, it is nadir-hiving

;

—and if introduced between two boxes, it is

centre-hiving. But with whatever term dig-

nified—not to say—mystified, it amounts to,

and in effect is

—

storifying. From an old

book in my possession I find—that in 1675 a
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patent was granted to John Geclde, to secure

to him for a term of fourteen years the advan-

tages of his invention of boxes for storifying

;

so that it is at least of a hundred and seventy

years' standing. After Gedde it was succes-

sively adopted and encouraged by Rusden,

Warder, and Thorley, and has been the

fashionable or fancy practice down to the

present day ; for it is a mode of managing

Bees that has been strongly recommended by

some modern authors—principally by Dr.

BevaE: and it is practised by some Bee-

masters, who consider it to be the most humane

mode, and the only humane mode ofmanaging

Honey-Bees. I have no wish to depreciate

the inventions and labours of others, as

others * have endeavoured to depreciate mine,

* The Quarterly "Review—the formidable Quarterly—with

all its admiration of, and affection for, its " time-honored straw

hive" improved, as it may think, "by two or three coats of

paint inside," has erroneously made Mr. Nutt call "the green-

painted wooden box—the Temple of Nature." Wherever

the Quarterly may have picked up this expression, it has

not met with it in Mr. Nutt's book j and therefore it ought

not to have attributed it to him : neither, had the Quarterly

examined the dates and contents of the first edition of Nutt's

book and of Mr. Cotton's " Letters to Cottagers," would it

have be-praised the latter for a variety of improvements in

Bee-management^ic/ied/rom Nutt, and appropriated by Mr.
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especially the siiper-nadir-centre-liiving Dr.

Be van, who at the expense of truth and fair-

ness has vainly attempted to write me and my
Bee-system down ; nor am I disposed to

offend any man, particularly that man who has

exerted himself so much to better the con-

dition of the Honey-Bee. If he has been

mistaken in the means to be employed to

gain so desirable an end, and in my humble

opinion he certainly has been mistaken, every

praise is due to him for his good intentions.

My first objection to the piling system is

—

because it occasions a great deal of extra

Cotton without any acknowledgment whatever: neither would

it have broadly asserted that " the beautiful bell-glasses of

virgin honey from Mr. Nuit's hives," may " by a very simple

alteration in the common straw hive " be tlierefrom obtained,

had it been but one half as experienced in the practical man-

agement of Bees, as it is in matters of criticism : neither

should it have withheld from its readers a simple description

of that " simple alteration " had it been in possession of it.

By what motive actuated the Quarterly best knows, but, in

my opinion, from sheer ignorance of the subject on which it

has written, it has bestowed its praise where praise ought to

have been withheld ', and has withheld it, and even insinuated

censure, where commendation was justly due. Knowing how

sensitive and testy critics in general are, I will only add that

Art. 1 of No. 141 of the Quarterly Review—is throughout a

flippant production, and abounds with peccadilloes far too

numerous to be pointed out in a short note.—Ed.
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trouble, labour, and inconvenience to the Bees,

and consequently prevents their collecting so

great a quantity of honey and wax as they
will do where they are not subjected to these

drawbacks. And where, I would fain know,
is the humanity in increasing and obstructino-

the labours ofthese indefatigable little insects ?

Is it not inhumanity to force them to deposit

their treasures in a garret, two or three stories

high, when a far more convenient store-room

may be provided for them on the first floor ?

Let not, then, the piling advocate of the

present day any longer recommend this faulty

practice, nor erroneously contend that the

elevating of boxes one upon another is the
best and only way of ensuring an abundance
of honey and wax. But fairly to get at the
merits—not to say—demerits of this practice,

I will examine it a Httle in detail. First, then,

the piling practitioner puts a swarm of Bees
into a box, which I will call box A. This
box, if prosperous, of course soon becomes a
pavihon of nature,—that is, it soon contains

quantities of brood-comb, young brood, larvse,

and embryo Bees in various stages ofexistence.

It is allowed to stand alone until it be filled,

or nearly filled, with the Bees' works. It re-

u
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quires no great skill to know that the contents

of box A. at this period are as just described.

When nearly full it is placed upon another

box (B.) to prevent what is called the maiden-

swarm. This box, like box A. is quickly

filled with combs ; the Queen too follows her

labourers and progressively lays her eggs even

to the lowest edges of the combs. Of course

box B. like box A. soon contains quantities of

brood. The second box (B.) gets full just as

the first did, and as a cottage-hive does—not

with pure honey, but with brood, pollen or

farina, and other substances, as well as with

honey ; in short, there is no provision for, nor

means of, dividing the works of the working-

Bees from the works of the Queen-Bee

;

consequently they become, as of necessity

they must become—one promiscuous mass.

The brood continues to increase and occupies

that part of the box which should be of pure

honey and wax. This goes on until more

room is wanted ; and then it is that the two

full boxes (A. and B.) are exalted and placed

upon the third and last box (C.) This,

however, does not mend the matter ; but, as

will be seen presently, it does occasion a great

deal of additional labour and inconvenience
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to the Bees. In the meantime they carry on

their works of nature and of art—they con-

struct new combs and store some of the cells

with honey, and the Queen lays her eggs in

others, just as in the other boxes. The fact

is—the three boxes soon become as one : they

soon become and continue to be of one tem-

perature,—the same compound of the old

hive,—the brood-cells are intermixed with

those containing honey,—wreaths of pollen

are in every pile,—and animated nature is

everywhere peeping from the waxen cells, in

which nothing but pure honey should have

been deposited. But this is not all, nor the

worst part ; though bad enough, if purity of

honey be any consideration.

It is a fact known by me and by every one

at all experienced in the management of an

apiary, that no sooner are the combs in box C.

got into a state of forwardness—it would be

saying rather too much to say—completed,

than numbers of working Bees are, as it were,

struck off their work there, and set about

removing all superfluities and nuisances from

the combs lately filled with young brood in the

uppermost box A. Every cell in those combs

that has been the nest and nursery of a young
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Bee they cleanse thoroughly, and repair, where

repairs are needed, preparatory to its being

made a receptacle for honey, or for the other

treasures brought from the field. At this

time, that is—as soon as the combs are free

from the first brood, the uppermost box is

nearly empty, instead ofbeing full: it contains

empty combs and Bees, hut Utile or no honey.

Here then the Bees are subjected to that extra

labour and inconvenience which form my first

objection to the piling-plan. From the entrance

into box C. through box B. and up into box

A. the way, to a loaded Bee, is neither short

nor pleasant; it is a labyrinth beset with

difficulties and obstructions, in surmounting

which much of that time is occupied which

would otherwise be more profitably, and we

may suppose—far more agreeably employed,

in passing from flower to flower, and in culling

their various sweets. Any person, it may be

presumed, would rather set down a heavy load

on the ground-floor than have to tug it up

two or three long flights of stairs, and through

intricate, winding passages, and be jostled

and impeded and pushed about, and perhaps

backward every now and then, by countless

crowds of busy men, unceasingly hurrjung
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up and dov/n and passing and re-passing the

burdened man in every direction. And is it

not comparatively the same with Bees going

through boxes C. and B. up into box A. ? I

maintain that it is so,—and that Bees in

piled boxes lose much time in performing the

unnecessary climbing labour, imposed upon

them by their unskilful masters.

The natural consequence of this—I repeat

—unnecessary waste of their time, must not

be placed to the account, or laid to the in-

stinct of the Bees ; for of all creatures in the

world. Bees perhaps work with the most extra-

ordinary celerity. The beautiful piles ofhoney,

and wheminobstructed,the regular movements

of these wonderful insects, are admirably sci-

entific and correct. The consequence, namely,

a deficiency in the quantity of honey and

wax, is charcjeable solely to the account of

the unskilful manager.

At length the time arrives when the three

piled boxes are, or are supposed to be, well

stored,—and when a part of the Bees' treasure

is to be taken as a remuneration for the care

and skill and trouble of the proprietor. Let

him then put on his grotesque Bee-dress, and

booted up to the middle and gloved to the
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very elbows, let him proceed to take the up-

permost box. He divides it from that on which

it stands, that is—from box B. by a slide or a

divider of some sort prepared for such an ope-

ration, or in any way he pleases, for that I

leave to him. Well, with considerable diffi-

culty he succeeds in getting off his prize
;

not however, without the destruction of a

considerable number of Bees : for to presume

that he is acquainted with my easy mode of

taking away a box, would be to presume too

much ; I therefore allow him a Bee-dress at

once, and have accoutred him in the best way

I can for his arduous undertaking. The box,

then, at last is off. He turns it up and ex-

amines it, and to his great disappointment, he

finds that the combs are discoloured, that

each pile of the expected treasure contains

quantities of the young larvae, and that there

is much pollen commingled with the other

substances in the box; in short, he finds that

the whole is dirty and filthy in appearance
;

and that he has destroyed a part of the most

valuable brood for another year. And, if in-

stead of box A. he take box B. he will fare

little, if any better; nay, he will in all pro-

bability destroy a gi'eater quantity of brood

:
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and in box C. he cannot expect to find more

than half-filled cells, or empty combs. Such

are the fruits and profits of the piUng-system

of Bee-management. There are Bee-masters

resident within twenty miles of the good town

of Spalding, and in many other places that

might be mentioned, who know that the

foregoing account is true, lameniahhj true

:

but until such practitioners are sensible of

the faultiness of their system of Bee-manage-

ment, it would be folly in me to appeal more

directly to any of them for a confirmation of

what I knoiv to be the truth. How, I would

ask, can the Bees' sweet treasures be divided

from their other works, if there be no means

of varying and regulating the temperature in

their hive ? Without the aid of ventilation it

is, in my opinion, impossible ; but with it, it

is perfectly easy, perfectly safe, and not at all

distressing nor even unpleasant to the Bees.

Before I take my leave of the pihng or

storifying practitioner, whom I consider, as

perhaps he may consider me, to be very, very

imperfect in the management of Bees, I feel

it to be my duty to my readers, and of course

to the piling Bee-master, if he should vouch-

safe to me a reading, to record a few other
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facts that bear strongly against the piling prac-

tice—facts derived from long and attentive ob-

servation of the nature and habits of honey

Bees. Twenty years' steady practice and con-

stant attention to the movements of these in-

genious insects are the foundations I have to

build upon. Besides I have proofs, well-

authenticated, indisputable proofs, of the

abundant produce of honey having been

taken from collateral-boxes, and that of very

superior quality too ; which honey I take from

the Bees as being a superabundant store, and

not as a part, the taking away of which has

any tendency to weaken, or in any way to in-

jure, the prosperity of the colony from which

it is taken. But what do we behold when a

box is taken from a storied pile ?—what that

in the least deserves to be termed humanity ?

Do not a thousand murders stare us in the

face ? Why should the operator be veiled

and muffled up and made sting-proof, if no

conflict was expected—if no deeds of violence

were anticipated ^ But violence is anticipated,

and practised too, to such an extent that it is

no uncommon occurrence for the Bees that

escape destruction to desert the other boxes

altogether. This ends one part of the business.
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Tliese objections agaiiist the practice of

storifying boxes will, I trust, induce the

reflecting, ingenuous reader to turn his at-

tention to the importance of ventilation in

collateral-boxes. By regulating the interior

temperature of the hive, suitable and genera-

live heat is confined to the middle -box, that

is—to the mother-hive, which heat causes the

Queen to propagate her young in this middle

-

box, and near the entrance, whereby a great

advantage is afforded to the Bees passing in

and out, that fiiUy demonstrates the necessity

of their labours being assisted in the breed-

ing-season, and not obstructed.

It is the heat which causes the working Bees

to deposit their burdens of collected pollen

in the brood combs. This pollen or farina, which

is calledby some ^vriters Bee-bread, is gathered

and deposited for the special purpose of sup-

porting the larvae, while helpless insects, or

babies, as it were, in the hive. Combined with

heat, it is this mateiial which discolours the

combs and works of the Bees ; it is this which

also makes the wax and honey yellow : besides

where this pollen is deposited by the Bees,

there, or in that part of the hive, will the

Queen lay her eggs,—and there of course

X
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propagate her sjDecies. And as animal nature

advances to perfection, so rises the interior

temperature of the hive, until the oppressive

—almost suffocating heat, obliges the Bees to

leave their homes, i. e. to swarm. This heat

extends itself to the most remote parts of

their domicil ; and were it not for the influ-

ence of ventilation in the end-boxes, a dis-

colouration of the beautiful works in them also

would take place, and be extended through

the whole hive, and the Queen would lay her

eggs promiscuously as she does in the cottage-

hive. But this mischief is corrected by ven-

tilation. Can then any reasonable man deny

the powerful and beneficial effects of venti-

lation in the management of Bees ?

Except in the observatory hive, the Queen-

Bee is but seldom seen by the most acute ob-

server ; she loves to propagate her young in

secrecy, at the regular temperature of the hive

at her own birth. If she can possibly avoid

it, she will not lay her eggs where man can

overlook and examine her movements ; con-

sequently the ventilation in the side-boxes de-

ters her fi'om depositing her eggs in combs be-

yond the limits and out of the temperature of

her native hive. As soon as she feels a coohng
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change of temperature, she immediately with-

draws into the middle -box, and leaves her

working subjects to store the beautifully white

combs in the side boxes with the purest

honey. But, were the Queen permitted, as

she is in the super-nadir-centre-hiving system,

as well as in the cottage-hive, to follow her

subjects through the whole suite of collateral-

boxes, with one and the same temperature

throughout, she would propagate her young

in them just as she does in the piled-boxes.

In that case there would be no advantage de-

rivable fi'om the purity of the honey, for none

of it would be pure ; or, at most, only those

small portions of it deposited near the ex-

tremities of the combs. Again, on my plan,

the middle-box is so situated, that the Queen

in it is placed conveniently to superintend her

labourers ; her eye can behold them in the

throngest of their labour, being so near the

well fortified entrance of her pavilion. In

such a favourable situation, she can view the

movements of her subjects, and not a moment

need be lost, because all their streets and

passages are short. The direct ascent to the

top of one of my boxes is not quite eleven

inches, and with a middle-sized bell-glass
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superadded, it does not exceed eighteen inches

;

so that in one day, when the honey-dew is

plentiful, ten thousand Bees will gather more

treasure than three times that number on the

piling system, in which the Bees are compelled

to mount up to the Babelonian height of

Thorley's fourth box.

These (partly repetitions of what has been

stated before, I am aware), are conveniences

which collateral-boxes possess, and which do

not belong to piled-boa^es. In piled-boxes

Bees are subjected to unnecessary labour,

which is so far a waste of time. From piled-

boxes not nearly the quantity of honey and

wax is procured, that may be procured from

collateral-boxes, nor is that deficient quantity

of a quality at all comparable with the other.

In managing piled-boxes many Bees are

destroyed.*

* Dr. Bevan, who has soft soder'd ad nauseam most of the

apiarians of whom he Has made mention, has HOt administered

one grain of that emoilic;:'!^^ to poor Nult : on the contrary,

he has invariably treated him with caustic:;,—and has gone

so far as to assert— that " from the objections to storifymg

mad by Mr. ^'utt, he appears to be unacquainted with the

rationale of the system which he condemns, for they apply

only to an injudicious method of practising it ; he confines his

observations to nadiring, and does not at all advert to
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These are my objections to that system of

Bee-management ; and I put it to every un-

prejudiced, impartial person, who has prac-

tised storifying, to say whether they are not

well-founded.

supering.* " Whatever Dr. Bevan may mean by " the rationale

of the system," it is evident from the explanation of storifying

given at the beginning of this chapter, that Mr. ^utt is per-

fectly-well acquainted with the storifying system in all its

modes ; and from the whole tenour of his objections to that

system, it is evident that they are not confined, nor intended to

be confined to nadiring, but are applicable alike to nadiring,

supering, and centring ; in short, to the rationale of the

system, because that rationale is irrational, and detrimental to

the prosperity of Bees subjected to its effects in the several

ways set forth in the foregoing chapter.

—

Ed.

* Dr. JBevan's Book—p. 127.



CHAPTER X.

APIARY AT DELABERE PARK.

Having stated (in page 152) that "I have

well-authenticated, indisputable proofs of the

abundant produce of honey having been taken

from collateral-boxes, and that of very supe-

rior quality too," I could, in support of this

statement, refer the reader to a great number

of my apiarian fiiends, a bare catalogue of

whose names would fill several pages of this

book. But as the best proofs of the merits,

advantages and practicability of a new system,

are in its estabhshed success, I will select one

instance, and have great pleasure in referring

to that of the apiary estabhshed on my prin-

ciples, at the seat of my noble patron—the

Marquess ofBlandford, at Delabere Park, near
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Reading.'* Situated in a part of the country

most abundantly favoured by nature,—replete

with every variety of Bee-herbage, and with

every local advantage combined in its favour,

the noble Marquess has prosecuted his apiarian

pursuits with a spirit of liberality and enter-

prize redounding to his credit, and well

meriting the success which has equalled my
own as it has his most sanguine expectations.

I do not consider that I can introduce this

better to the notice of my readers, than by

transcribing the account of a visit, that was

paid to it by my intelligent friend Mr. Booth,

the Lecturer on Chemistry-, and which appeared

in the Stamford Mercury of July SGth, 1833.

It is as follows :

—

" To the Editor of the Merciuy.

" Sir,

" From the interest you appear to take

in whatever relates to the extension of Mr.

Nutt's invaluable system of Bee-management,

and the prompt attention you have given to

•Since this account was first made public, the Marquess of

Blandford has become Duke of Marlborough, and removed to

Blenheim—his Grace's patrimonial property and princely

residence.

—

Ed.
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former communications on the subject, I am
induced to detail the successful results of that

system in the hands of the Marquess of

Blandford, who has gone most extensively

into the subject, and with an ardour and en-

thusiasm second only to that of the intelli-

gent inventor. As I had the permission of

the noble Marquess to make my observations,

so I am enabled to make reference to his

Lordship for the accuracy of my statements,

and I am only fulfilling the wishes of the

noble Lord, in making these details as exten-

sively public as possible, for the information

of those who are interested in this most im-

portant, though long neglected branch of

rural economy.

" His Lordship's Park is most pleasantly

situated near the beautiful and romantic village

of Pangbourn, in Berkshire, and the choice

of situation for the apiary is most excellent.

It is at the top of a tower* forty-six feet high,

situated in the midst of a wood, and com-

manding a most extensive view of the sur-

rounding country, including Hampshire,

Berkshire, Wiltshire, and Oxfordshire, the

face of nature being clad in an almost endless

* Vide plate at the head of this chapter.
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variety of fertility, and old Father Thames
gently meandering through the valley, formed
by the distant hills which bound the scene,

affording but few prospective traces of the

immense physical developments of his powers,

which render him, truly, the monarch of rivers.

At the top of this tower his Lordship possesses
four colonies in collateral-hives, and one
inverted-hive, all of which have been started

since April, 1833. In the collateral-hives the
labours of the Bees have been highly success-
ful. From one colony has akeady been taken
a box containing thirty pounds of honey

;

whilst another box and three small glasses

which cannot together contain less than forty

pounds, are quite ready for taking, and which
will afford the sum of seventy pounds and
this without infringing on the quantity ne-
cessary for the winter support of the Bees.
The thermometer in the collateral-boxes did
not exceed 70 degi'ees, whilst in the air it

was at 64. A most remarkable contrast was
afforded by the superior quality of the honey
in the end-box and that of the '

pavilion of
nature

:

'
the superiority of the former was

most evident. Mr. Smith, the keeper, who
quite follows in the steps ofMr. Nutt, informed

Y
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me that the average quantity of honey pro-

duced from a cottage-hive, upon the old

principles, does not exceed from thirty to forty

pounds ; whilst, but in one case, did he ever

obtain from a hive, enlarged by eking, the

amount of fifty pounds. It is extremely

satisfactory and fortunate, that, for the sake

of reference, Mr. Nutt's system has fallen

into such good hands, as both his lordship

and the keeper appear as devoted to the

subject as they have been happy in their

results. For young beginners the results

reflect great credit.

" I am not able to speak much regarding

the progress of the inverted-hives, of which his

lordship possesses two; the one being at the

top of the tower and the other situate on the

lawn, at the back of the house ; the former

containing twenty-three glasses and the latter

thirty-three. The latter is really a magnificent

construction—an ornamental appendage such

as the gardens of few noblemen can boast.

The Bees had, in each, filled all the interme-

diate parts betwixt the hive and the glasses,

and were just then commencing their labours

in the latter. Next summer his lordship will,

I anticipate, reap a glorious harvest both from
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these, and his collateral hives, which are

getting into prime condition for the winter.

"I have troubled you with these details

because they relate to facts, and a pubhcation

of such facts is all that is required to introduce

this admirable system of Bee-management

into universal practice. To what extension it

may be brought, it is impossible to state, but

these results most strongly impress upon others

of the nobihty to ^ Go and do likewise.' The

mantle of the warrior has indeed fallen upon

the philanthropist in the person of the heir to

the title and fortunes of a Marlborough ; and

let the example but be extended, and the

practice inculcated amongst our rural popula-

tion, and, whilst it will greatly conduce to

their advantage, we need no longer look to

France or Italy for a supply of treasures,

which our own country and peasantry can so

efficiently produce. Nothing could possibly

more advance these objects, than the formation

of an Apiarian Society, which should offer

premiums and prizes to the most successful

competitors ; and I do hope that for the sake

of humanity as well as philanthropy, and

when I see the long and noble list of names

which dignify Mr. Nutfs patronage, I shall
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not be deceived in my anticipations of the

speedy formation of a society, established for

such laudable purposes.

Yours, &c.

Abraham Booth,

Lecturer on Chemistry.

"Reading, July 2'2d, 1833."

To the above able and explicit descrip-

tion, and which is to me the more interesting

because not written by a practical apiarian,

I have nothing to add, but that it has met the

cordial approbation of his Lordship, whose

still more recent and continuous success has

confirmed him in the practicability and value

of my system.

The sketch * which precedes this account

was taken for the purpose by the late lamented

* The Quarterly, already quoted, pronounces Mr. Cotton's

book to be " one of the most elegant volumes that ever graced

a library-table ;
"—and that " with its exquisite wood cuts,

&c.—the ingenuity with which every ornament, within and

without, introduces either the Bee itself, or its workmanship,

reflects great credit on the designer, &c." This, and from

the Quarterly too, is more than could have been expected

even by Mr. Cotton himself—unless indeed either he, or some

friend for him, and with his privity, had the getting up of the

article in the Quarterly—a supposition neither impossible nor

improbable. But is the Quarterly aware that one of the
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Duchess of Marlborough, when Marchioness

of Blandford, and resident at Delabere Park,

whose kind sohcitude for the welfare of the

industrious and valuable little insects, to which

so much of mv attention has been devoted,

and approbation of my exertions, have not

been amongst the least valued of my rewards

and consolations.

"exquisite wood-cuts"— one of the " ornaments" of Mr.

Cotton's book, viz. that placed at the end of the list of Bee-

books, has been silently and surreptitiously taken from tlie

sketch herein to grace one page of *' the elegant volume "?

"

Does this reflect great credit, or any credit, either on the

designer, or on the Quarterly for its misplaced praise ? The

good, old adage — suum cuique — has been disregarded by

Cotton, though on several accounts deserving a place in his

book
;
— neither has it been duly observed by the Quarterly in

its shine on the Honey Bee and Bee-books.



CHAPTER XL

HONEY BEES.

That branch of natural history which treats

of INSECTS is called entomology. And
Linnaeus, the celebrated naturalist and botanist,

and the father of the classification of animated

and vegetable nature, has divided insects into

seven orders ; the fifth of which is termed

hymenoptera, and includes all those insects

that have four membranous, gauze-like wings,

and that are furnished with a sting, or with a

process resembling one. To this class the

Honey-Bee belongs. It has, however, been

so repeatedly described by naturalists and by

apiarian authors, that it would be difficult to

say any thing respecting it as an insect merely

that has not been said before. It is, moreover,

so universally known, that it may seem to be a

superfluous undertaking to attempt to describe

it at all. As, however, my little work might

be deemed to be imperfect without some
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account of it, I will present to my readers the

substance of what appears to me to be a

condensed, well-written article on the Bee.

It is from Watkins' Cyclopaedia.

There are, he says, and I believe it, fifty-five

species of Bees. The general characteristics

of the Bee are these:—its mouth has two jaws

and a proboscis enfolded in a double sheath ;

its wings are four, the lower or under pair of

which is smaller than the upper pair ; in the

anus of the female and working Bees is a

concealed sting. Of the fifty-five species the

HONEY-BEE—classically, or at any rate

entomologically—apis melhfica, is the most

interesting and important, and that with which

.1 am directly concerned. Of this Bee there

are three kinds—the Queen, the Drone, and

the working Bee ; and it is no more than justice

to the draughtsman and to the engi-aver too, to

say, that the following are correct and beautiful

representations ofthe three Bees above-named,

z
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Fig. 1. represents a Drone.

— 2. a working Bee.

— 3. a Queen Bee.

The Drones are larger than the others

;

their heads are round, eyes full, and their

tongues short ; they are also much darker, and

differ in the form of the belly ; they have no

sting, and they make a greater noise in flying

than the common Bees. Generally speaking,

they are found in hives from the beginning of

May to the middle or latter end ofJuly : some-

times they may be seen earlier, especially in

good stocks ; and sometimes their destruction

does not take place till the middle of August,

or even later.* They neither collect honey

* My friend the Kev. T. Clark informs me that he had two

fine stocks of Bees in the year 1836, that killed and cast out

a great quantity of Drones early in May }— that they both

were afterwards prosperous ; and that they again killed drones

in August, just as if they had destroyed none before. The

cause of this curious fact is a problem for the naturalist to solve.

Mr. H.Taylor, in page 4th of his" Bee-keeper's Manual,"

modestly observes—that he thinks he has given the true ex-

planation of the above problem, which is— that *' where

swarming has become unnecessary as in ventilating hives with

abundant space, the young Queens are cast out voluntarily by

the Bees. Then commences an early expulsion of the drones

:

they are rendered useless j not one surviving, not even those

in embryo."
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nor wax. It has been supposed that their office

is to impregnate the eggs of the Queen after

they are deposited in the cells ; but according

to Mr. Bonner this supposition is a mistake.

In this I agree with him, and beg to remark

—

that in no case is a supposition a proof.

Bonner says that the Queen lays eggs which

produce young Bees without any communi-

cation with the drones. He supports this

position by the statement of several very exact

experiments. In this opinion he is supported

by the respectable evidence of Schirach. On

the mysterious subject of the Queen's impreg-

nation I am inclined to coincide in opinion

with Huber, whose multiplied obsers'ations,

and various and curious experiments, do render

it highly probable that the Queen is impreg-

nated by the drone, not whilst in the hive, but

whilst flying in the air : but of this debatable

subject more by and by.

The QUEEN BEE is easily distinguished

from other Bees by the form, size, and colour

This may account for the first expulsion of drones ; but it

does not account for the re-production of them in the stock

immediately after the first expulsion of them therefrom : for,

if they were necessary, why were they destroyed, and if they

were not necessary, why were they again brought into ex»

istence ? This is the inexplicable part of the problem.

—

Ed,

Z
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of her body. She is larger, longer at least,

and her wings are shorter in proportion to

her size than those of other Bees. The wings

of drones and of common working Bees cover

their bodies, but those of the Queen scarcely

reach beyond the middle. Her hinder part

tapers more than the corresponding part of

other Bees, and is admirably adaj^ted for the

purpose of being introduced into the cells to

deposit her eggs, which she does without

being incommoded by her wings, as she no

doubt would be, were they long in proportion

to the length of her body. Considering then

the office she has to perform, the shortness of

her wings and the length and tapering of her

body are alike conveniences to her ; her belly

and legs are yellower, and her upper parts

darker than those of other Bees. Though

furnished with a sting, she very rarely uses

it,* and will bear being handled without being

• Though, in the course of my operation among Bees, I

have many times pounced upon the Queen-Bee and captured

her rudely enough to provoke her resentment, I have never had

either the fortune or the misfortune—the pleasure or the pain

of being stung by her : nor have I ever met with an apiarian

that has been able to irritate a Queen-Bee to use her sting.

—

Ed.
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provoked. A young Queen is smaller than a

fiill giown one. When three or four days old

she is quick in her motions ; but when im-

pregnated she becomes heavy. The common

or working Bees have the faculty or instinctive

power of raising a Queen-Bee, when they are

in want of one, from an egg in a common cell.

To do this, they choose a common cell in

which is an egg, and inject a thick, white,

hquid matter from their proboscis ; they then

build on the edges of that particular- cell and

enlarge it. On the fifth day the royal maggot

appears in the form of a semicircle, in which

form it swims in the midst of the matter in

the cell ; and on the seventh day it is sealed

up. During which period the embryo Queen

undergoes various metamorphoses. On the

fouiteenth or fifteenth day afterwards it comes

forth a perfect Queen-Bee. Scliirach dis-

covered a method of multiplying Queen-

Bees to almost any extent, and consequently

of making artificial stocks. This can be suc-

cessfully accomplished only when there are in

a hive eggs, nymphs, and maggots ; that is,

when there is in a hive young brood in these

several stages of existence, or in some one of

them. When a Queen dies and the Bees are
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left without the means of raising another, that

is—when there are no eggs nor young brood

of a proper age in the hive, the Bees cease

working, consume the honey, fly about at

random as it were, and as if without any ob-

ject, and if not supplied with another Queen,

soon dwindle away ; but if supplied with a

new Queen, they revive, and exercise their

labour with new and increased activity. The

Queen is, as it were, the very soul of the hive.

It has been computed that the ovary of the

Queen contains above 5000 eggs at once, and

that in the space of two months she may pro-

duce 10 or 12,000 Bees. I am inclined to

think that this computation is too limited

:

fi'om what I have witnessed in my observatory-

hive this summer (1832), I am led to conclude

that a fertile Queen is capable of laying far

more than the beforementioned number of

eggs in the space of two months.

The working Bees are considerably smaller

than either the Drones or the Queen. They,

like the others, have four wings, which enable

them to fly with heavy loads. They have six

legs, of which the two foremost are the

shortest, and with these they discharge them-

selves of their loads. The two last or hind-
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most ai-e the largest, and on the outside of the

middle joint of these is a cavity in which the

Bees collect the materials for wax, which ma-

terials they cany home to their hives ; this

liollow is pecuUar to the working Bee. Each

foot terminates in two hooks. The honey-

bladder is of the size of a small pea, and very

transparent. The sting is horny and hollow,

through which the poison is ejected. The

wound inflicted by it is mortal to many in-

sects ; and instances are not wanting of

horses and cows having been stung to death

by Bees. When the sting is left in the wound,

and being barbed it commonly is left there,

the Bee that loses it dies in consequence.

With regard to the age of Bees, the drones

have a short life, being destroyed periodically

by the working Bees. In good stocks and in

early seasons they generally make their ap-

pearance in April, but are seldom seen in any

considerable numbers until about the middle

ol May : in the course of August, sometimes

earlier, they are all indiscriminately destroyed

by the workers, who have recourse to various

surjorising stratagems to effect their purpose.

Drone-bees, therefore, are not allowed to hve

longer than about three months, and may be
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said to be cut off prematurely by a violent

death before they have attained the natural

period of their existence. From their un-

timely fate therefore nothing can be deter-

mined respecting the natural term of the life

of Bees : nor is it easy to be determined how

long drones might live were they exempted

from the exterminating process they annually

suffer. The length of the life of the working

Bee has not been, perhaps it is not possible

to be ascertained, with any degree of certainty.

Apiarians and entomologists differ widely in

opinion respecting it ; as indeed is frequently

the case in doubtful matters incapable of being

decided by satisfactory proof. Huish (page

246) says—" the life of a Bee has been gene-

rally estimated at one year or two at the

farthest,"—and that " M. Reaumur was of this

opinion." Dr. Butler limited the life of

workers to one year,—Thorley to two sum-

mers, and Lord Bacon speaks of an instance

of a Bee living seven years.* Dr. Bevan

has exerted his ingenuity and laboured hard

to convince his readers that "the average life of

the working Bee is extended to about six

* Rev. C. .\. A , Llo^-d's Lecture, page 16. 1813.
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months;" and says'^ that, "from tlic par-

ticulars he has detailed, he thinks it will

appear pretty evident that such is the fact."

Notwithstanding these several conjectures and

several similar ones that might be mentioned,

I see no reason for departing from the opinion

that those working Bees that escape a pre-

mature death Hve, if I mistake not, three or

four years, or even longer, f

*Dr. Bevan, page 351.

t The humblest Bee-keeper knows how the drones are dis-

posed of when they are no longer wanted, and that the de-

struction of them occasions the first great diminution of the

population of a hive : he knows too that, between the con-

clusion of that warfare in autumn and the production of

young Bees the ensuing spring, the number of Bees in all

stocks however good is greatly, because very perceptibly

diminished ; but in what way, or by what means, he has yet

to learn. All the above-quoted authors in their reasonings

on the subject, have assumed that working Bees live.'out the

natural term of life, i.e. that they die a natural death, and

consequently have hazarded very different opinions as to the

precise extent of that life. Now, from what is known of the

habits and economy of Bees, it may fairly be questioned

whether the working Bees, any more than the drones, are

ever permitted to die of old age "? and whether, no matter of

what age, they are not, Mhen from any cause whatever they

become useless, unprofitable, and unnecessary, got rid of by

being killed and cleared out of the hive by the strongest?

From the great number of dead Bees, young ones as well

as old ones, which I have, from time to time at all seasons
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I once clipped one of the wings of a Queen
so that I could identify her, in case I should

ever meet with her again : I then returned

her to her hive, and had the good fortune to

see her several times afterwards during three

successive years. Of course she lived more

than three years. What became of her at last I

do not know; nor whether she may not still

survive 1 do not know. If, however, working

Bees be as long-lived as Queen-Bees, and I

think it will be difficult to assign a good reason

why they should not, they may live to be three

or four years of age, and perhaps more than

that. The ample provision they make for life

seems to me to be a natural indication that

of the year, found in the drawers under the middle boxes of

my collateral hives, those drawers having been empty and

without a single Bee in them twenty-four hours previously, I

have been led to surmise that there are frequent clearances

of the Bees whose services are not wanted,—and that on

those occasions the powerful Bees prevail against and destroy

the weaker ones,—that those once powerful in their turn be-

come subjected to a similar fate ;—in short—that however

long the working Bee might live, if permitted, it is not per-

mitted to live longer than it is loanted. This is in exact accord-

ance with their treatment of the drones, and probably is a

part of their nature : and, if so, any further disquisition about

the length of the life of the Bee would be, as it hitherto has

been, conjectural, unsatisfactory, useless.—'Ed.
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they expect at least to live to have occasion

for it. Sometimes fierce, destructive battles

take place between the Bees of different

hives in an apiar}^, and when the Queen of

one hive is killed, the war ceases, and the sur-

vinng Bees of the two hives unite and become

one peaceable stock.

Some apiarians have obtained an extra-

ordinary command over Bees, particularly

Mr. Wildman, who could entice a whole

swarm to settle just where he pleased—on his

chin, on his head, on his hand, or on any

particular branch of a tree ; but these feats,

so surprising to the beholders, he effected, as

any other dexterous person may, by getting

possession of the Queen-Bee, and placing her

where he intended the Bees should settle ; for

it is a well-ascertained fact, that such is the

attachment of Bees to their Queen, that they

will congregate around her, and, as far as

they can, protect her in whatever situation

they find her. Were the attachment and

allegiance of all subjects to their legitimate

sovereigns thus true and powerful, it would,

as Sterne says, be something !

In working the Bees are said by some,

whose sayings are perhaps more fanciful than

2 A
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correct, in the following instances at least ;—it

has, however, been said—that in working the

Bees form themselves into four companies,

one of which roves the fields in search of

materials for the hive, another is employed in

laying out the bottoms and partitions of the

cells, the third in smoothing the inside from

iiTegulaiities, projections, &c. and the fourth

in bringing food for the rest. According to

this account some are labourers, others are

builders, others finishers, and others purvey-

ors. As there is no difference in the for-

mation of the workers, I see no reason for

assigning them any particular task or sort of

work, nor do I think the allotment of labour

just mentioned rests upon any other foundation

than that of vague conjecture. Their dili-

gence, however, and activity are so great, that

in a favourable day they will make cells which

lie on each other, sufficient to contain some

thousands of Bees. To keep their habi-

tations— their hives, close and tight, they

make use of a resinous gum, which the

ancients called, and which is still called

—

propolis > This substance is at first soft and

phable, but soon becomes firmer ; when it has

acquired its proper consistency, it is harder
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than wax and is an excellent cement. They

guard against the entrance of ants and other

inimical intruders into their hive, by gluing

or filhng up with this propohs the smallest

inlets; and with it they fasten the edge of

their hive to its floor in a very secure manner.

Some Bees stand as sentinels, and mount

guard, as it were, to prevent the intrusion of

strangers and enemies. But if a snail, or

other reptile, or any large insect, too heavy to

be dislodged by their united efforts, forces its

way into the hive, they first kiU it, and then

coat it over with propohs, to prevent being

annoyed by the noisome smell, or by the

maggots which might proceed from its putre-

faction, if left to putrefy. Bees can perceive

the approach of bad weather ; for when black

clouds are in the sky indicating rain, they

immediately hurry home with the greatest

speed ; and when to the eye of man there is

no visible token of a sudden shower or other

immediate change from fine weather to foul,

Bees are aware of it, and by their sudden,

hurried return to their hives, are the first to

prognosticate a change as near; nor, often as

I have obsen-ed them, have I ever found them

wrong in this respect. The manner in which
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Bees rest when they settle, after having

swarmed, and frequently in the hive also, is

by collecting themselves into a cluster and

hanging to each other by the hooks of their

feet. When the weather has been warm I

have frequently seen them, presently after

being admitted into an end-box, hang in

catkins or ropes : this they no doubt do to

cool themselves the more. To view the Bees

suspended from one another in these single

ropes is a natural curiosity well worth attention.

The flight of Bees when swarming is singularly

rapid and most extraordinary : during some

minutes after having risen into the air, they

dart across each other in every conceivable

direction, wheel round and shoot through the

merry crowd again, again wheel round and

again dart through ; and notwithstanding the

very limited space within which they confine

their gambols on these occasions, they never

seem to come in contact or to clash with each

other ; though animated and excited to a

degree of apparently frantic ovation, I never

have observed one Bee fall ioul of another,

and this it is that strikes me as being wonder-

ful. The balls attached to the legs of Bees

returning to the hives, consist of a powder
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gathered from the stamina of flowers. The

Bee, when it enters the cup of the flower,

rolls itself till its whole body is covered with

the yellow farina that is therein. It then

brushes off this powdery farina with its hind

legs, and kneads it into two balls or small

I^ellets, loaded ^ith which it returas to the hive.

Bees powdered all over with farina, may fre-

quently be seen entering their hives ; the Bees

thus covered carry their loads upon their whole

bodies, without the labour of packing them

upon their thighs. Probably when farina is

collected in the immediate vicinity of their

hives. Bees may have the wisdom (I know not

what else it can be properly called) to save

themselves the labour of brushinoj and making

it into pellets. Some authors hold that this

substance is eaten by degrees, and being di-

gested in the body of the Bee, that it becomes

wax,—or that by some peculiar process it

certainly is converted into wax,—and that

when there is a superfluous quantity of this

undigested, or unmanufactured matter, it is

laid up in store, and is called Bee-bread. For

my part I am of opinion that farina is stored

up purely as Bee-bread and food for the young

brood, and that it enters not into the co)?i])o-



190

sition of wax. The material of which wax is

formed I take to be quite distinct from farina

—a material of a different nature.

The following account of a working Bee

appeared in the Farmers' Journal some time

ago, I subjoin it, because, in some respects, it

is more particular than that just given ; but in

one thing it is deficient—it makes no men-

tion of the eyes—the two luminaries or lights

of the body. The eyes of Bees are of an

oblong figure, black like jet, transparent and

immoveable.

BEE, says the Farmers' Journal, a small

and well known insect, famous for its industry.

This useful and laborious insect is divided by

two ligaments into three parts or portions,

—

the head, the breast, and the belly. The head

is armed with two jaws and a trunk, the former

of which play like two jaws, opening and

shutting to the right and left; the trunk is

long and tapering, and at the same time ex-

tremely pliant and flexible, being destined by

nature for the insect to probe to the bottom

of the flowers, through all the impediments of

their chives and foliage, and drain them of

their sweet treasures : but were this trunk to

be always extended, it would prove incommo-
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dious, and be liable to be injured by a thousand

accidents ; it is therefore of such a structure,

that after the performance of its necessary

functions, it may be contracted, or rather

folded up ; and besides this, it is fortified

against all injuries by four strong scales, two

of which closely sheathe it, and the two others,

whose cavities and dimensions are larger,

encompass the whole. From the middle-part

or breast of the Bee grow the legs, which are

six in number ; and at the extremity of the

paws are two little hooks, discernible by the

microscope, which appear like sickles, with

their points opposite to each other.

The wings are four, two greater, and two

smaller, which not only serve to transport

them through the air, but, by the noise they

make, to give notice of their departure and

arrival, and to animate them mutually to their

labours. The hairs, with which the whole

body is covered, are of singular use in re-

taining the small dust that falls from the chives

of the flowers. The belly of the Bee consists

of six rings, which slide over one another,

and may therefore be lengthened or con-

tracted at pleasure ; and the inside of this

part of the body contains the intestines,—the
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bag of honey,—the bag of poison,—and the

sting. The office of the intestines is the same

as in other animals. The bag of honey is

transparent as crystal, containing the sweet

juices extracted from the flowers, which the

Bee discharges into the cells of the magazine

for the support of the community in winter.

The bag of poison hangs at the root of the

sting, through the cavity of which, as through

a pipe, the Bee ejects a portion of this

venomous liquor into the wound made by the

sting, and so renders the pain more excessive.

The mechanism of the sting is admirable,

being composed of two darts, inclosed within

a sheath that tapers into a fine point, near

which is an opening to let out the poison

;

the two darts are ejected through another

aperture, which being armed with several sharp

beards, like those of fish-hooks, are not easily

drawn back again by the Bee ; and indeed

she never disengages them if the wounded

party happens to start and put her in confusion;

but if, when stung, one can have patience

to continue calm andunmoved, the stinging Bee

clinches those lateral points round the shaft

of the dart, by which means she recovers her

weapon, and gives less pain to the person stung.
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FOR THE STING OF A BEE.

The poisonous liquor which the stinging Bee

infuses into the wound causes a fermentation,

attended with a swelling, which continues

sometimes several days j but that may be

prevented by immediately pulling out the

sting, and enlarging the puncture, to let the

venomous matter have room to escape.

Many nostrums have been recommended as

cures

—

infallible cures, ofcourse—for the sting

of a Bee, a few of which I will just mention

;

premising, however, that I myself never make

use of any of them ; for, if by chance a Bee

happens to sting me, which is veiy rarely

indeed the case, though I never so much as

cover my face, nor even put on a pair of gloves,

when operating among thousands and tens of

thousands ofBees, I extract the sting instantly,

and never afterwards experience the least pain,

nor suffer the slightest inconvenience. But,

if the sting be suffered to remain in the flesh,

during a few seconds only, it is not veiy easy

to stop the inflammation and allay the pain.

An onion cut horizontally into thin slices, and

pressed closely to the wounded part, and re-

newed at short intervals, has been accounted

a good application. If the part stung be first

2 b
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well-rubbed with one ofthose slices, that would

perhaps have a soothing effect. The juice of

the plantain is also said to be a specific ; olive

oil is another; so is common salt; so is lauda-

num ; so is spirits ofhartshorn ; so is a solution

of sal ammoniac; and so is chalk or whitening.

The Doctor (and who so likely to prescribe

properly for the case as the Doctor ?) says *

" common whitening proves an effectual re-

medy against the effects of the sting of a Bee

or wasp. The whitening is to be moistened

wdth cold water, and immediately applied.

It may be washed off in a few minutes, when

neither pain nor swelling will ensue."

In " The Apiarian's Guide by J. H. Payne,"

published since the first edition of this work,

I find the following novel mode of treatment

recommended as " almost a perfect cure," and

which is said to be " as immediate as it is effec-

tual." "The method I (J. H. Payne, Esq.)

have of late adopted, by which the pain is

instantly removed, and both the swelling and

inflammation prevented, is to pull out the

sting as soon as possible, and take a piece of

iron and heat it in the fire, or for want of that,

take a live coal, (if of wood the better, because

* See •' The Doctor," page 15.
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it lasts longer) and hold it as near to the place

as I can possibly endure it, for five minutes

;

if from this application a sensation of heart

(quere heat) should be occasioned, a little oil of

turpentine or goulard cerate must be applied.

" I have found the quicker the application,

the more effectual the cure,"^

•See the Apiarian's Guide, pp. 58, 59. As a fitting accom-

paniment of Payne's novel metliod of curing the sting of a

Bee by the application of heated iron, or of a live coal, forJive

minutes, to the part stung, and as a ne plus ultra remedy for

the pain inflicted by a Bee's sting, though that pain, Mr.

Cotton would persuade us, if we did not know better, " only

lasts two minutes," nay, " goesoff in a moment," the following

specific, given by the aforesaid Cotton from SydserfF, must not

be omitted.—*' Many have asked my (SydserfF's) advice when

stung, and I have always recommended—"THAT ANOTHER
STING THEM NEAR THE SAME PLACE, AND ALL

WILL BE WELL," (Cotton, page 190.) This is admi-

rable !—zyja—capital, for it is so printed in Cotton's "elegant

volume," and that makes it CAPITAL!! The following

passage from the same authority will serve to explain what

Dr. Bevan would perhaps term the rationale of Sydserff's

treatment. *' If," says he, in page 187, 188, of Cotton, " I

am stung by a Bee in theface, I generally swell almost blind ; if

on the back part of the hand, the swelling ascends to the tops

of my fingers ; but if I am stung by two Bees near ihe same

place, the swelling is not so much ; and if I am stung by ten

or more Bees, the swelling it very little, or none at all. I would

not of choice be stung by them, if it can be avoided, but after I

have been stung once, I have no objection against being stung
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Pressure with the hollow end of a 'small

key, or with a pencil case, is practised by

twice, and after J have been stung twice or three times, I do not

mind if I am stung fifty or a hundred times." The first

sting then, it should seem, is the only one that gives pain j the

second must be pleasant, the third gratifying, the fourth ex-

quisite, &c. ad infinitum ; ergo, stinging indefinitely repeated

must constitute the long sought summum bonum, because THE
STING OF ONE BEE SERVES TO MOLLIFY, PRE-

VENTS THE SWELLING, AND IN EFFECT CURES
THE STING OF ANOTHER * But supposing a person to

have the satisfaction of being stung" fifty or a hundred times,"

and supposing SydserfF's stinging remedy to be had recourse to,

and to be efficacious, would not the last sting remain uncured,

and occasion as much pain as the first would have occasioned

had no second, &c. followed ?—And how happens it that not

only men, but horses, cows, &c. are frequently stung to death.

The sting of a Bee is doubtless a formidable little weapon,

with which great pain is inflicted upon almost every person

who happens to be so unfortunate as to experience it j and in

spite of all the remedies herein prescribed, Payne's and

Sydserff's included, that pain is not easily cured, unless it be

cured instanter, which it very seldom can be, and very often

cannot be. Lightly as Mr. Cotton treats this matter, he ad-

mits that *' there are some people who if they get a sting in

their finger straightway swell up to the shoulder, or even fur-

ther : this is certainly not pleasant, though I do not believe

any great harm comes of it :
" perhaps not ; but still it is not

pleasant. He then tells us that *' the worst place in which a

person can be stung is the inside of the throat,"—and goes

on to aay that** he has heard of a man dying of swallowing a

* Cotton, page 186.
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some unfortunates, and is said to check the

circulation of the poison.

This last mode of treatment—i. e. pressure

with a small key or pencil-case—the smaller

the better—is the simplest, and, \iimmediately

adopted, is I beheve the very best : but its

efficacy depends upon the instant apphcation

of the key or pencil-case to the part stung,

by which the poisonous matter is not only

prevented from being absorbed into the system,

wasp, whicli stung him in the throat, which closed up the

passage of the breath, and so stifled him :
" in that case then

*• great harm" did ensue. Having stijied his unfortunate, and

made a most unbecoming remark upon the sufferer, he relates

the following occurrence, which is here quoted as one of

many specimens of the ridiculous to be met with in the elegant

volume. " I, myself, (Cotton, page 97), was once blowing

into a glass, to drive the Bees out, when in drawing in my

breath sharply I swallowed a Bee. I prepared myself for a

run to the Doctor's, had I felt its sting in my throat, or lower

down in my inside pocket ; but the Bee passed so rapidly

down, that he had not time to sting ; when he got to his

journey's end, no doubt not a little surprised at the path he

had travelled, he resigned himself to his fate, like a good Bee,

and did not revenge himself by stinging me." How, poor

fellow, could he sting 1 He Bees have no stings ; and from the

hes in the tale it is evident that he (Cotton) swallowed a drone

Bee. I was expecting, observed a person in whose hearing

this passage was lately read, the conclusion would have been,

that he passed so rapidly on as soon to make his exit through

Cotton's postern, and that '* he then feu- away like a good Bee."

Ed.
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but the puncture is laid open, and the virus

thereby expressed and entirely got rid of more

readily than by any other means.

Accidents may sometimes happen, and the

most cautious and humane apiarian may

occasionally receive a sting ; but gentle treat-

ment does not irritate Bees ; and when not

irritated they have no disposition to use their

stings.

Note. While the foregoing note was passing through the

press, the following paragraph appeared in the Lincolnshire

Chronicle of August 1st, and is here inserted as a confirmation

of the fact that animals are sometimes slung to death by Bees,

—and also a confutation of Sydserff's outrageous recom-

mendation already stated.

"A dog belonging to Mr. Thompson, Back Sandholes,

Paisley, which had been chained in the garden for the purpose

of watching it and some Bee -hives, had snapped at a few of

the Bees that were humming about him, and killed some of

them. As is the usual practice with these busy insects, the

whole swarm turned out to revenge the death of their fellows.

The dog was accordingly attacked by the humming tribe in

hundreds, and so unmercifully punished for his temerity that

he died in the course of the afternoon. On examining the

dog after death, it was found that sixty-nine of his tormentors

had fixed their stings in one ear." If the sting of one Bee

mollifies the sting of another Bee, and in effect cures it, how

happened it that with sixty-nine stings in one ear only the

poor dog died?

—

Ed.



CHAPTER XII.

IMPREGNATION OF THE QUEEN-BEE.

Notwithstanding the most persevering

attention of Huber and of other ingenious

apiarians, and notwithstanding the experiments

and expedients had recourse to, to discover the

secret, it is still doubtful—it is still undis-

covered, in what precise way the Queen-Bee

becomes impregnated. No one has ever yet

witnessed the fact of her copulation with a

drone, either in the hive or elsewhere,—in

all probability no one ever will be witness to it;

consequently the contradictory conclusions

apiarians have come to on this subject are

unsatisfactory, because unsupported by suffi-

cient and convincing proofs. Huber, after

having made a variety of observations and

tried numberless experiments to get at the fact,

gives it as his opinion—that the impregnation
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of the Queen is accomplished by her inter-

course with the drone during a flight in the

open atmosphere ; but modestly states that he

never witnessed the act of copulation. On
this last point I entirely coincide with him,

and firmly believe that no man ever yet has

been present to confirm the supposed fact

;

neither can any person deny the possibiUty

—not to say—the probability of such an

union. On the other hand, Mr. Huish is an

advocate for the drones in another way, stating

them to be the male Bees, and that they

fecundate

—

not the Queen, but all the eggs of

the Queen, produced by her, the year in which

drones are brought into existence. But Mr.

Huish has nowhere stated, in his treatise on

Bees, what fecundates those eggs of the Queen

which are produced by her in the absence of

all di'ones. It is well known that those eggs

do well and come to perfection, long after the

drones have ceased to exist in the hive. Eggs

are laid and matured into Bees when there is

not one drone iii the hive. This, therefore, is

an argument in favour of Mr. Ruber's opinion

—namely—that the Queen once impregnated

remains so during her life,—and that, as the

Queen lives some years, the drones are called
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into being to fecundate the young Queens,

brought into existence for purposes that will

be noticed in the next chapter. Neither

should we overlook the singular services of the

short-lived drones in other circumstances of

the colony; for most essential is their presence

in the hive during the months of May, Jime,

and July. In those months we behold the

extraordinary rapidity \vith which the working

Bees leave their hive in search of materials

for their various works } So indefatigable are

they in collecting from the flowers of the

fields—i. e. from abroad, the various sub-

stances M-ith which to enrich their common-

wealth, that in the time ofhoney-dews, scai'cely

a mechanical labourer is left in the hive.

Now, were it not for the drones—those large

bodied Bees—what would become of the larvae

then in existence ? It would undoubtedly

perish.* No sooner, however, is this busy

The affection of Bees for the brood is so strong that it is a

difficult matter to take from them the smallest porlioa of

brood-comb : they cling to it to the very last, and protect it

to the utmost, and resent every attempt to disturb it. Con-

sequently it may be safely inferred— that, if there were not a

drone in the hive, the brood therein would not perish for want

of proper attention. In fact the great brooding-time is over

before the drones are hutched at all,—they are the last, or among

2 C
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season at an end, than the total destruction of

the drones takes place ; but not until the animal

the last Bees that are annually brought into existence ; there-

fore, they are not produced for the express purpose of brood-

ing the eggs from which the working Bees issue : nor is it

reasonable to suppose that eighteen hundred or two thousand

male Bees should be necessary for the impregnation of two

or three young Queen- Bees. For what specific purpose or

purposes Drone-Bees are annually produced, it is perhaps be-

yond the ken of mortal eyes to discover. This much, how-

ever, is known ; and is perhaps ** enough for man to know,"

— drones are a constituent part of every good colony of

Bees ;—no stock is prosperous without them ;—they make

their appearance in the hive annually at, or just before the

commencement of the main gathering of honey ; at its con-

clusion they are quickly dispatched. Nevertheless they are

in some way necessary during that particular season ; and, as

they arc not collectors of honey, nor of pollen, nor of materials

of any kind,—as they are neither builders of comb, nor ex-

uders of wax, may they not be rectifiers of the honey 7 may it

not undergo some filtering, purifying process, previously to its

being finally stored and sealed up for future use, for which

process the drones alone are qualified ? Virgil bestowed upon

the poor, harmless drones an opprobrious epithet.*

'* Ignavum, fucos, pecus a proesepibus arcent ;

"

And fromhis time downward they have been stigmatized as lazy,

idle drones; and the poetical expression has even passed into a

proverb. As, however, the hive never fills so fast with honey

as when the drones are inmates, and never fills at all without

them, I am inclined to think that great injustice has been done

to them ; and that ignorance of the specific way in which the

•Geor.lib. iv. v. 168.
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heat which the drones impart to the hive has

accelerated the production of the young Bees,

and added thousands of them to the mother

hive.

It is not possible that the di'ones can im-

pregnate the Queen's eggs, particularly those

eggs which are produced after the total de-

drones are necessary in a hive, has displayed itself too much.

Were those writers, and amongst them he in the Quarterly,*

fairly entitled to a pair of the '*feather-breeches" he has intro-

duced from Russia, which said feather-breeches would fit him

nicely, and it is "to be hoped, would make him quite com-

fortable ; were those writers who glibly term the drones a

lazy race, S)C. able to make good their too hasty assertions, this

plea for the vilified drones would not be here set forth : or,

were the particular ofl&ce of drone-Bees in a hive the only

mystery in the world that needed a solution, then it would be

another thing. But the animal and vegetable and insect

world abounds with mysteries : we live surrounded by mys-

teries as inexplicable as this. Why, for instance, does the

Bcarlet-runner kidney-bean invariably climb round the stick

set for its support, in a direction contrary to the course of the

sun 1 and why do the hop-plant and the common bind-weed

twist themselves in that direction too 1 For my part I love to

see the drones,—I hail their first appearance ; because I then

calculate upon the prosperity of the stock in which I know

they are ; and I always deplore their destruction, as well on

account of their apparently cruel fate, as because the accu-

mulation of honey is over for that season.— Ed.

* Quarterly Review, No, 141, page 6.
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8truction of tlie drones, which generally takes

place in August, and sometimes in the latter

end of July. These later eggs are hatched,

and brought to a state of perfection by the

population of the hive at that period : for a

sufficient number of common Bees, that is

—

a well-populated hive, will always bring to per-

fection the Queen's eggs that have been de-

posited in the cells, after the destruction of

the drones. This seems to prove, that there

is some truth in Ruber's opinion respecting

the agency of the drones in the procreation

of Bees, by their sexual union with the Queen.

Though I was once inclined to differ in opinion

with Huber on this subject, and even went so

far as to venture to say with Huish, and in

Huish's own words—that the Queen knows not

coition, and that she is both virgin and

mother,* from what I have seen in my ob-

servatory-hive since that was said, I am led to

doubt the accuracy of the remark, and am

disposed to lean to Ruber's doctrine, and to

think, that there may he more truth in his ex-

periments than has hitherto been awarded to

them : in short, I see no objection to ITuber's

theory, although there is no direct proof of

*See Huish on Bees, page 18.
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the copulation of the drones with the Queens.

All apiarians allow that there are males and

females in a hive or stock of Bees ;—all ad-

mit—indeed, it is impossible to deny—that

Bees do increase and nni It
i
ply a.t a. prodigious

rate, and so fulfil the Divine injunction ; the

only question to be solved is this

—

Hota is

the Queen-Bee impregnated ? This secret in

nature—if those matters, or natural operations

which we cannot clearly explain, which, though

in themselves sensible and gross, mav, never-

theless, be too subtile, too refined, for our

obtuse understandings to comprehend, and

for our dull faculties to investigate,—if these

may be called secrets in nature, there is a

secret of this description respecting the

sexual union of Queen and drone Bees, or,

at any rate, respecting the manner of the

impregnation of the Queen-Bee. I condemn

no man wl]o differs from me on this nice sub-

ject, as I have no direct proof, either that

Huber is right, or that Huish is wrong, in

their surmises relative to this disputable

matter. Individually they are men deserving

the highest respect ; their labours and per-

severance to throw light upon this mystic

branch of apiarian science deserA'e the utmost
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praise ; as also do the labours of Dr. Bevan,

whose treatise on Bees I have read with

pleasure ; and have occasionally referred to,

and shall again make use of it, in this my
humble attempt. We have all exerted our

best abilities to become the favourites of our

patrons and friends. How much each of us

deserves the honours conferred on us, is best

known to those who have been most benefited

by our unceasing endeavours to improve and

extend apiarian science. My great object

is—not to dispute with the naturalist, the

philosopher, or with the apiarian, how the

Queen-Bee becomes impregnated : because,

be that as it may, it is, no doubt, consistent with

the law of nature,—it is, no doubt, a part of

that all-prevailing law ; and though hitherto

undiscovered,— hitherto "one of nature's

gambols with the human mind," I do cherish

strong hopes that the observatory-hive I have

constructed, will on some auspicious, future

day, disclose such facts as will set the matter

at rest for ever : my great object at present is

—

to endeavour to improve the cultui'e of Honey-

Bees, and to lay before my readers practical

instructions for the more humane, and more

profitable management of those interesting,

little insects.



CHAPTER XIII.

SUPERNUMERARY QUEENS.

In the last chapter we were at sea without a

compass by which to steer our course aright,

—

with two pilots on board, 'tis true ; one of them

a foreigner, experienced beyond most other

men, though aged, and infirm, and defective

in his eyesight, but wilHng, nevertheless, nay,

anxious to conduct us to our wished-for

haven ; the other, though not inexperienced,

less practised, it is thought, in voyages of

discovery, and more venturesome than his

senior in the office, contending that the re-

spectable, old gentleman had put us on a

wrong tack,—that we were in a wrong latitude,

—that our reckoning was incorrect, and even

making merry with the old man's infirmities.

Perplexed, and doubting in whom it is most

reasonable and safest to confide, we seize
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the helm ourselves, and make to the nearest

shore, and luckily land on terra firma—terra

cognita, and are now approaching a field with

every comer of which we are thoroughly

acquainted. But, metaphor apart, lest we

should not properly sustain it.

There is but one reigning Queen in a colony

of Bees at one time : but previously to swarm-

ing, royal cells are constructed, and provision

made, for ensuring a successor to the Queen

that leads the swarm and emigrates, when the

too-crowded population, and over-heated tem-

perature of the hive, render such emigration

necessary. That it is the old Queen that

leaves the hive with a swarm, I am well con-

vinced, notwithstanding what some apiarians

assert to the contrary.* To satisfy myself on

this point, I have sometimes in the evening of

the day on which a hive has swarmed, at other

times on the second, and at others on the

third day after that event, put the parent-stock

under, or rather, I may say

—

over fumigation,

dissected and examined the combs and Queen-

cells minutely, and the Bees also, andwhenev^er

I did find a Queen, she was invariably a

young one ; but, instead of a Queen, I have

* See the note on this debatable subject, pages 68—70.

—

Ed.
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more frequently found a royal cell just ready

to give birth, as it were, to a successor to that

which had left the hive ; and in general there

are several of these royal cells containing

embryo Queens, in different states of forward-

ness: so that it seems. Bees have an instinctive

foresight which leads them to provide against

casualties, for they are generally provided with

the means of bringing forth supernumerary

Queens, that in case the first that comes forth

should prove steril, should be defective, or in

any way unfortunate, or unfitted to assume

the sovereignty of the hive, there may be

others ready to burst into being, and remedy

the misfortune that would ensue, were there

but one chance of a successor, and were that

one chance to prove abortive. But no sooner

is a young Queen enthroned, as it were, and

estabhshed in the government ofthe hive, than

the supernumerary ones, in whatever stage of

existence, are all discarded, and cast out of

the colony. Mr. Porter, of Cowbit, has this

year (183*2) picked up eight of those discarded,

virgin Queens, together with the old Queen,

which last was sorely mutilated, hut not killed—
she alone was cast out alive, the others had

been killed; these nine supernumerary Queens

2 D
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were all cast out of one fine colony of Bees in

the course of two successive days. That

colony is a remarkably prosperous one, and

has not swarmed. I myself have observed no

fewer than twenty-four supernumerary, virgin

Queens that were cast out of one of m} stocks

;

and that stock is flourishing, and has not

swarmed: andmy respected friend, Mr. Salmon,

lately of Stokeferry, informed me that he once

collected upwards of thirty of these young

Queens ; whether his stock swarmed or not I

am unable to state positively, but presume it

did not ; for, generally speaking, when super-

numerary, virgin Queens are cast out of a

colony, it may be considered as an indication

that that colony is not only prosperous, but

that swarming is not contemplated—in fact,

is abandoned for that season. The question

then is—how are Bees to be managed, in order

that they may be induced to rid themselves of

these supernumeraries ? The relation of the

following practical lesson will both answer the

question, and exemplify and confirm the

foregoing remarks.

It has already been related (in pages 72

—

76) that in 1826 1 forced a colony of Bees

to swarm,—that I returned that swarm to its
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parent-stock, and managed so as to prevent

its swarming in futiu'e,—and that two royal

nymphs were cast out on that occasion. To

prove whether I could not accomphsh the same

object, and prevent swarming altogether, I had

recourse to the following experiment.

On the ^Gth of June, 1827, at one o'clock

p.m. the thermometer, in one of my colonies of

Bees, suddenly rose to 96.The progressive rise

and constantly high temperature in that colony,

during the evening and night, together with

the extraordinary weight of the hive, induced

me to suspect that swarming, if not prevented,

would shortly take place. Not, however,

perceiving any of the symptoms that usually

precede the immediate act of swarming, I

suffered matters to go on until the 6th of July,

on which day the thermometer stood at 102.

The drones came out and sung tlieir meiTy

tune ; and duiing the whole night the temper-

ature of the colony continued to increase.

On the next day unequivocal symptoms of

swarming presented themselves. These urged

me to push my experiment to the highest de-

gree of proof; I therefore went on narrowly

watching and ventilating this stock, until the

10th of July, when, in spite of my endeavours
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to keep down the temperature by merely ven-

tilating, the thermometer was standing at 112,

consequently I concluded that it was high time

to lay this prosperous colony under contri-

bution ; and in the evening of that day I took

from it a beautifully finished glass of honey,

as pure as the crystal stream ; its weight was

sixteen pounds. I continued ventilating the

side boxes, and placed an empty bell-glass upon

the middle-box, from which I had just before

taken the full one ; I then withdrew the di-

viding-slide, and the Bees immediately entered

the empty glass, and began their works in it,

and in four days filled it with comb, and partly

filled the cells with honey. On the sixth day

after those operations had been performed, a

continuance of the former temperature demon-

strated to me the necessity of taking away a

side-box. I did so, and found its weight to

be no less than sixty-five pounds.* On re-

moving the box of honey, I replaced it with

an empty one ; and on drawing up the tin-

slide, in order to admit the Bees into the

empty box, to my great gratification I found

* Boxes of about two-thirds of this capacity are preferable,

as being more easily managed and kept free from brood and

impurities —Ed.
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the thermometer standing at 8*2 in that box,

and in the space of five minutes the other

collateral-box was under the same agreeable

temperature. By this continued ventilation,

within the short space of twenty-four hours

afterwards, I ascertained the following impor-

tant fact,— viz.— that no sooner did the

Queen-Bee feel the agreeable change that had

taken place in the interior of her domicil,

than the royal nymph was dislodged from its

cell, and by the Bees brought out of the

pavihon, and laid lifeless on the front-board.

This fact taught me by experiment, that the

reigning Queen would very soon, from absolute

necessity, have been compelled to leave the

now discarded nymph to take possession of

the hive. The Queen, owing to the excessive

and daily increasing heat of the hive, would

have left her wealthy colony—would have been

compelled to leave it—had not the ventilation,

and the enlai'gement of her domicil, prevented

the painful necessity of her so doing. This,

I think, proves the truth of the observation

—

that it is the old Queen which leaves, when

Bees are compelled * to swarm ; but, if not,

• There is no compulsion in the case ; swarming may he a

necessary act, but it is always a voluntary one.—Eu,
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the following experimental operations have de-

monstrated the fact. I have united many
swarms, and every sovereign Bee I have been

tinder the necessity of Quaking a captive, has

invariahly been an old one.

On the 25th of June, 1828, I took up a

parent-stock, four days after it had thrown

off a swarm, and there found only the royal

nymph within its cradle

—

there was no Queen

left in that stock, save the one in embryo—the

old Queen had gone with the swarm. This

lesson caused me to carry my experiments

farther. Having taken up the parent-stock,

as just stated, I united all the working Bees

of that stock to those of the swarm already

mentioned, and I also put the larvse found in

the parent-stock, to the now united stock. I

then placed the intended royal species—the

nymph already mentioned—with the remainder

of the young brood, in one of the collateral-

boxes, and immediately let the odour of the

stock through the communicating slide. To

my great satisfaction I discovered the willing-

ness of the old Bees to bring to perfection

the young they had been compelled to leave

in their former domicil. The royal nymph,

however, was an exce})tion ; she alone was
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dragged from her cell, and cast out of the

hive.

This confirmed the proof of the important

fact gained the preceding year,—namely

—

that ventilation and the means of dividing

the treasures of the Bees, by taking off a glass

or a box of honey,—or, if necessary, by taking

off both a glass and a box, set aside the

necessity of swarming.* On all occasions,

under this practice, a proper temperature may
be supported in a colony ; and in all critical

points, by a just observation of the state of

the thermometer, Bees may be relieved and

In and after July this practice may, and probably will,

prevent swarming ; but in May and June, and before there are

any glasses or boxes ready to be removed, the prevention of

swarming is no easy matter ; and, if the weather during those

two months be unfavourable for the collection of honey, the

difficulty is thereby greatly increased, if not rendered in-

surmountable ; because in such seasons, and such are neither

few nor far between, as the number of Bees in a hive multi-

plies daily and rapidly, so their stock of provision diminishes,

—or, in fashionable phrase, the supply does not keep pace

with the demand, consequently emigration becomes necessary,

and cannot easily be prevented. The experiments above re-

lated were, it seems, made either in July, or late in June, at

which advanced period of the Bee-season enlarged space and

proper ventilation will check swarming, and generally prevent

it.

—

£d.
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assisted, and all the mischiefs attending the

old mode of management may be guarded

against and prevented. For when adequately

relieved and properly assisted, they proceed

to rid the colony of all embryo Queens, which

would only become so many supernumeraries

in a hive where the reigning Queen is fertile,

and the necessity for emigration is superseded.

But, unless Bees could be made to understand

that accommodation will be extended to them

at the proper time, they, guided by their sense

of their situation—not by ours—naturally and

wisely provide their own means of relieving

themselves ; and in so doing frequently bring

forth what afterwards become supernumerary

Queens, which are invariably destroyed and

cast out of the colony, as soon as the Bees

are sensible that they have no occasion for

them. And, whenever a royal nymph or a

virgin Queen is thus cast out, swarming need

not be apprehended.



CHAPTER XIV.

BEE-FEEDING.

Neglected generally, as is the management

of Bees by their cottage possessors, there is

no part of it less attended to, nor more slovenly

performed, when performed at all, than that

of feeding. The cottager commonly takes up,

as he terms it, his best hives for the sake of

the treasures they contain, or are supposed to

contain. This is destroying Bees because

they are rich ! He also takes up the lightest

and poorest—of course the late swarms—and

those that are the least likely to live through

the winter ; because if he get from one of these

but two or three pounds of honey, though he

seldom gets so much, and a few ounces of wax,

he thinks that that is all clear gain : and, if

he get neither honey nor wax, he, at any rate,

gets rid of the expense and trouble of feeding

2 E
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his good-for-noiMng swarms^ which, in his

opinion, however fed, would never come to

any good. A pennyworth of brimstone will

do the job at once, and is more easily paid for

than a pound of sugar, and after that another,

and perhaps another. Such is the reasoning,

and calculation, and cniel practice of the

generality of cottage Bee-keepers ! Such is

the destruction annually dealt out to hun-

dreds of poor swarms, and thousands and

millions of poor Bees ! ! I do from my heart

pity and deplore the untimely fate of these

suffocated, innocent, valuable insects. To

destroy Bees because they are rich is a

harharous practice, and ought by all means

to be discountenanced and discontinued :—to

destroy Bees because they are poor and may
need support, is ciiiel—is inhuman—is shock-

ing, however little may be thought of it by

those who still adhere to this practice. Even

with the common straw-hives, this temble

havoc among poor stocks and late swarms

might be prevented, if they, who happen to

have them, would so far improve themselves

in the practical management of an apiary, as

to be able to fumigate, and to take such Bees

out of the hives containing them, and to join
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tliem to tlieir richer stock-hives, in the latter

end of August, or any time in September.

This is by far the best plan that can be adopted

with poor hives ; and there really is no diffi-

culty in the operation : it strengthens the popu-

lation of rich stocks, and causes them to

swarm early in the ensuing spring,

—

it preserves

the Bees, which is of itself, independently of

the advantages accruing from it afterwards,

a consideration that never should be lost sight

of,—it leaves the contents of the fumigated

hive, as absolutely in the possession of the

Bee-owner, as if the Bees had been suffocated

and destroyed,—and in most cases it entirely

does away with the necessity of feeding. I

confess I should rejoice greatly, and flatter

myself that every friend of humanity would

rejoice with me, to see this mode of disposing

of weak hives universally adopted ; because,

it may be presumed, that the next step in the

way of improvement would be to take away

the superabundant treasure of the Bees and

still preserve them.

Not^\'ithstanding, under certain circumstan-

ces it will always be necessary, and judicious

in Bee-masters, to have recourse to feeding.

If, for instance, after an early swarm is put
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into a hive, or into a box, two or three or more

cold, ungenial days should follow, and more

particularly if those days should happen to be

rainy also, by feeding such a swarm you will

assist your famishing labourers, not only with

necessaryfood, but with materials for building

comb, which, unfortunately for them, they

cannot at such an unfavorable juncture get

abroad to collect elsewhere.

Different apiarians have adopted and recom-

mended different ways of feeding Bees, none

of which, in my opinion, possesses any great

merit. In order, therefore, to improve this part

of Bee-management, my endeavourshave been

directed to the contrivance and construction

of a feeding department ; which is attached

to my collateral-hives in so convenient a

manner, that 1 can feed my Bees, at any time

whenfeedingisrequired—ins23ring, in autumn,

or in winter, without disturbing the position

of the hive, and without changing its interior

temperature ; which temperature cannot be

kept equable and comfortable, where a hive

is frequently lifted up from its stand, and its

interior is suddenly exposed to the action

of perhaps an extremely cold atmosphere.

Besides, a hive cannot be lifted up without
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breaking the propolis by which it has been

cemented all round and made fast to its floor-

board. In sharp, cold weather, disruption of

the hive from its floor-board is a serious mis-

chief done to the Bees ; because, however

carefully it may be set down again, there will

have been made many vents and crevices be-

tween the edge of the hive and the floor, which

will occasion various currents of air, cold,

fi-osty, or other—proper or improper—to be

continually passing through the lower part of

the hive. And should Bees be tempted by

food, or urged by hunger, to descendinto these

currents in sharp, frosty weather, but few of

them will get away alive ; the keen air acting

upon them whilst feeding, paralyzes and kills

them. I am an advocate for keeping Bees

cool in winter

—

yes, cool and still also; let

them not be disturbed nor disunited,—let them

not be forced nor tempted to (if I may so say)

uncluster themselves. I have no objection to

a cun-ent of air passing through the lower

part of a hive in winter, provided the Bees he

not distiirhed—he not exposed singly to its

nipping influence; but I strongly object to the

feeding of Bees in such cun'ents, because, in

that case, feeding is prejudicial to them. The

cottager seldom protects his hives in winter
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with any other covering than that which a

pot, called a pancheon, whelmed over each

hive, forms ; capped with this unsightly piece

of earthenware, his hives are exposed to all

weathers ; * consequently the less he disturbs

them the better. He therefore should give

his weak stocks a copiousfeeding, in September

at the latest,—not molest them during the

severity of winter,—but in the spring, as soon

as the Bees begin to make their appearance at

the mouth of his hives, introduce his wooden

trough furnished with a liUle Bee-sirup, and

then close up the entrance,—withdraw the

trough in the morning, and return itre-plenished

every evening as long as feeding is necessary.

Tearing off a hive at Christmas, and scat-

tering a few ounces of brown sugar upon

the stand, and then setting down the hive

again, deserves not the name of feeding;

though it is all the bounty that is bestowed

on some stocks ; and is even more than others

* This is true of the cottage Bee-keepers in this neigh-

bourhood ; but in the northern counties and in Scotland

stock-hives are generally protected in the winter with a sub-

stantial coat of wheat or rye straw. This covering is called by

some a /joofi, by others a hackle; and, if well made, is very

neat in appearance, and looks comfortable : but then it har-

bours mice and vermin that are destructive to Bees when in

a state of tori-idity.

—

Ed.
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are treated with. It need not then be wondered

at that so many stocks of Bees perish in the

winter, and in the spring of every year. By

judicious feeding, at proper seasons, almost

any stock of Bees may he ^9re.9eyT^fZ ; hy

injudicious feeding, at an improper season,

even good stocks—stocks that would survive,

if not fed at all, nor molested, during the

depth and severity of winter, may be seriously

injured—may be totally destroyed. The

peasant Bee-keeper, however, does not often

subject himself to the charge compUmental

of being accessary to the death of his Bees

through inistaken kindness.

The sum and substance of my directions, as

respects Bee-feeding, are these :

—

1. In spring feed sparingly

:

2. In autumn feed plentifully :

3. In winter do notfeed at all:

4. Feed swarms, if unseasonable weather

immediately follow the act of swarming :

5. Preserve the Bees of weak stocks,* and

"NEVER KILL YOUR BEES, —NEVER KILL

ONE,* "—is the emphatic advice of the " Bee Preserver,"

—

Mr. Cotton. •' Feed them," (weak hives) " with a match

made of brimstone, as by far the shortest and best way," is a

barbarous direction, re-published in the said Mr, Cotton's Booh,f

* Cotton, pp. 60 and 66.

t Page 225.
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prevent a great deal of the necessity for feed-

ing, by adding them to those that are rich and

able to support them. This last is the best,

without one word of comment upon it, or of reprobation of

this suffocating practice, although utterly at variance with the

humane advice in his " simple letter to cottagers." In the pre-

face * to his book the self-same Mr. Cotton has written—" As

for profit I do not pretend to have made much by my Bees,

though I hope the Bees of England will make much by me be-

fore I have done with them. At least, they will get as much

by me as their lives are worth, and I will leave each Bee to

put a price upon his own life, and the sum total which they

put upon themselves will be the value of the good I have, or

shall do to English Bees : to say nothing of what my book, if

any copies go into foreign parts, may do for outlandish Bees."

What a rigmarole enunciation of some incomprehensible

benefit conferred, or to be conferred on English Bees is here

put forth! Its real meaning, if any such it have, is unintelli-

gible ; but it may be supposed to shadow forth some disin-

terested, mighty boon, which the benevolent " Bee-preserver''

—Cotton has bestowed, or has to bestow upon "English Bees,

to say nothing of what may be done to outlandish Bees.''

Who, after this flourish would have dreamt of the introduction

of brimstone matches with which to feed weak bives ? Is this

what Bees' lives are worth 1 Is this the price each Bee puts

upon its own life 1 But the value of the good Mr. Cotton has

done to " English Bees, to say nothing of outlandish Bees,"

will further appear from the very minute instructions t how to

stifle the Bees of rich, poor, or other hives with brimstone,

given in another part of the elegant volume, audaciously ex-

tolled in the Quarterly.—Fie, Cotton ! Fie, Quarterly !

—

Ed.

* Page xli.

t Cotton, pages 129, 130.
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and cheapest, and most scientific, nay—it is

even a profitable method of feeding Bees.

Early swarming, where swarming is ne-

cessary, as in the straw-hive colonies, is of great

advantage to the watchful apiarian, but not

to the inattentive and slothful manager. I

have seen in a cottager's garden a swarm of

Bees on the 10th of May, which was con-

siderably weaker in the month of August,

than was a swarm on the 10th of July, and

that solely on account of not having been

fed and properly attended to.

If early swarms are judiciously fed, and

supported by a natural heat within, they will

be greatly benefited thereby, and eventually

prosper.

But, notwithstanding what has been already

said, the cottager may probably ask—" how

can I feed my Bees without hfting up their

hive ? " I again and again request him to

examinemy collateral box-hive and the feeding

apparatus attached to it, and he will perceive

that he may easily feed the Bees in his cottage-

hive in the same easy manner, if he have but

ingenuity enough to attach a proper feeder to

the stool or floor of his hive.

Mr. Huisli advises apiaiians to make choice

^ F
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of a fine and warm day in which to feed

Bees : he says, the danger to be apprehended

from the change of the temperature in the hive

will thereby be obviated. This, I grant, is

rational and humane, and in some degree a

confirmation of my already expressed opinion,

respecting the mischiefs resulting from the

inconsiderate practice of exposing the interior

of a hive to sudden and extreme alternations

of temperature. But it matters not what sort

of weather it may be, if my mode of feeding

be adopted. I feed my Bees in their native

temperature, without disturbing them or ex-

posing their food to the temptation of robbers,

which feeding in the ordinary way so frequently

encourages, during the spring and autumnal

seasons ; and it is at these times that Bees

stand in most need of assistance.

In the year 1828, 1 purchased a cottage-hive

of a neighbour, it was a large hive, and well-

stocked with Bees, but extremely light ; I was

fearful for the safety of its inmates, and,

therefore, placed it over one of my feeders

;

in order to give them support by feeding, I

placed the sirup intended for their food

beneath the hive ; but to my great surprise

the Bees refused to take the proffered bounty.
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I persevered in my endeavours to induce them

to feed for four days, but they would not

toucli the well-intended boon : 1 therefore

resolved to ascertain the cause of their refusal,

and on turning up the hive I discovered

that thousands of the Bees were in a dying

state. I had the curiosity to take the whole

of them out singly. After several hours'

particular attention and patient seai'ch, I found

the Queen was dead. I then united the weak,

enfeebled Bees to a rich stock, and they neaily

all recovered their strength. Their numbers

gi'eatly assisted in the labour of the hive to

which they were joined. Certain it is, that if

any accident befal their Queen in winter, it is

total ruin to that stock of Bees : where such a

death is discovered, feeding will avail nothing,

the Bees dwindle away and perish.

Mr. Huish says—and he is perfectly correct

in saying—that there are some persons who

deferthe feedingof their Bees until the moment

they suppose that they may be in actual want.

This is a most reprehensible plan ; for should

feeding be too long delayed, the Bees will

become so weak and debilitated, that they

will be unable to convey the food into their

cells : the food ought to be administered to
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poor stocks, three weeks or a month before

they may be suj^posed to be in actual want

;

it will then be conveyed with the greatest

despatch into the cells, and the hive will be

saved from death by famine. He then goes

on to observe—that some apiarians conceive

that the feeding of Bees in the spring renders

them lazy and inactive. On what this opinion

is grounded he is at a loss to conjecture, as

must be every practical apiarian ; for it is in

direct contradiction, not only to Mr. Huish's

experience, but also to that of many other

apiarians. A little food granted to a populous,

and even well-provisioned box or hive in the

spring, is attended with very beneficial

consequences. It diffuses animation and

vigour throughout the whole community ;—it

accelerates the breeding of the Queen—and

consequently conduces to the production of

early swarms, where room is not previously

given in order to prevent swarming altogether.

BEE-FOOD.

Artificial food proper for Bees may be made

by mixing coarse, raw sugar, and good, sound,

ale or sweet-wort, in the following pro-

portions :
—
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To a quart of ale or wort add a pound and

a half of sugar, gently boil tliem in a sweet,

well-tinned saucepan, over a fire clear from

smoke, for five or six minutes, or until the

sugarbe dissolved and thoroughly incorporated

with the ale ; and, during the process of

boiling, skim off the dross that rises to the

surface. Some persons boil these ingredients

much longer, and until they become, when

cool, a thick, clammy sirup ; this not only

diminishes the quantity of the mixture, but

renders it rather disadvantageous, to weak

Bees in particular, by clogging and plaguing

them, if, as they are almost sure to do, they

get their legs or wings daubed with it. I

prefer siiiip in a more liquid state.

For spring feeding, I advise—that not more

than a pound of sugar be put to a quart ot

ale, or sweet wort, if it can be obtained, and

that a small quantity of common salt be added.

By a small quantity I mean—a drachm or

two at the most to a quart of the sirup. Salt,

it has been said, is conducive to the health of

Bees, and the most efficacious remedy for

the dysentery, which sometimes aifects Bees

in the spring ; therefore, it may not be amiss

to put a little salt into their food, by way of
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preventive, rather than to have recourse to it

afterwards as a remedy.

Spealdng of the substances which are pro-

per for the feeding of Bees, Mr. Huish says *

—

" he is perfectly convinced that honey alone

is very injurious to Bees, as it in general

gives them the dysentery." Whether by this

extraordinary passage Mr. Huish has, or has

not, subjected himself to the lash of his own

ridicule, it would be hypercritical and unbe-

coming in me to determine. As an apiarian

I respect him ; in no other charac-ter am I

acquainted with him. His work on the

management of Bees I have read, and have

derived information and occasionally assistance

from some of its pages. There are in it,

nevertheless, several untenable positions, of

which I consider the above-quoted passage to

be one : and, if what he has remarked some-

what sarcastically, in a note at the foot of

page 31, be read in conjunction with this

passage, it will be for the candid reader,

apiarian, or other, to decide whether Mr. Huish

in propria persona does not, oddly enough,

exemplify his own remark. It is there said

—

that " there is no w onder in nature which

* Huish OP Bees, page 272.
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an apiarian has not seen." Professedly an

apiarian himself, he must have seen some, at

least, of the wonders in nature, othei-wise he

never could have been '''•perfectly convinced^''

—that honey—" honeij alone'''—the very sub-

stance which Bees, guided by the instinct of

their nature, collect with so much industry,

and store up with so much care, for their

subsistence, should be "very injurious to them,

and in general give them the dysentery."

From this it seems that the substance, which

is the natural food for one stock of Bees, is

physic for another, if not poison ! ! I cannot

but express my astonishment that a gentleman,

so acute and experienced as Mr. Huish
undoubtedly is, should have asserted in the

most unqualified manner—that " honey alone

is very injurious to Bees," Were this the

fact, rich stocks, and all stocks that subsist

upon "honey alone," during winter, would

"in general" be affected with dysentery in

the spring, which certainly is not the case.

"In general," rich stocks are healthy and
strong in the spring. Poverty is the predis-

posing cause of dysenteiy among Bees : a

regular supply of their natural—their pecidiar

food, does not induce dysentery or disease
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of any sort. Had Mr. Hiiisli analyzed the

lioney given to Bees as food, and which

induced dysentery, he would, I suspect, have

discovered that it was not " honey alone," but

—medicated lioney—honey and brimstone, or

honey strongly tinctured either with brimstone

or tobacco. That honey, tinctured with the

pernicious qualities of those substances, should

have a laxative effect upon impoverished,

debilitated Bees, is no more than might be

expected : but then it is not the honey that

has the "injurious" effect, but the essence

of the brimstone or of the tobacco that is

administered along with it. What effect

honey, that has not been stoved and saturated

with brimstone or with tobacco, may have

upon weak Bees, when given to them for

spring food, I pretend not to determine,

because I have never tried the experiment.

But I do say that before the arrival of spring,

honey, that has been drained or expressed

from the comb, undergoes fermentation, and

that fermentation may, for aught I know,

impart to it physical properties, which in its

pure, liquid, unchanged state, in the warm

hive, it does not possess. I am not chemist

enough to venture to assert that it is so, but
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1 think it highly probable that fermentation

may alter the properties ofhoney, and perhaps

may render it unwholesome to Bees. But

fresh, unfermented honey, even that in the

blackest and oldest combs—the very refuse,

and all such as the cottage-housewife makes

into common mead, if spread upon large

dishes and placed in an apiary, will be ban-

queted upon by the Bees in the most eager

manner, and is apparently much enjoyed by

them. They soon carry into their hives what

they do not consume on the spot and suffer

no inconvenience whatever from the treat. I

have feasted my Bees in this way scores of

times, and esteem it the very best mode of

autumnal feeding, and the most profitable

way of disposing of broken combs and refuse

honey. " Honey alone" is the natural food of

Bees, and ifgiven to them pure and untainted,

in its primitive, limpid state, so far from being

injurious, it is highly beneficial to them ; of

this I have not the shadow of a doubt. For

autumnal feedings I prefer honey to all other

substances, and recommend it as the most

proper food that can be given to them. I

may add that I am supported and bonie out

in this opinion by the practice ofmy respected

2g
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friend—the Rev. T. Clark—who says that he

esteems the refuse or waste honey in a hive or

box to be as valuable for autumnal feeding

for his other stocks as the fine honey is for

market—and that it is a truly apiarian plea-

sure to see the Bees banquet upon it in a fine

day. I hardly need observe that I entirely

agree with him.



CHAPTER XV.

CATALOGUE OF BEE-FLOWERS, &C.

From the account of the mode of supplying

Bees with artificial food, to the enumeration

of such trees, plants, and flowers as are most

frequented by Bees, for the purpose of culling

from them the various substances, which their

necessities, their nature, or their instinct (which

is a part of their nature) urge them to seek for,

the transition is so easy and natural—is so

akin to the subject of Bee-feeding, as to be

rather a continuation thereof than a transition

to a fresh one ; I therefore proceed to give a

catalogue of those trees and plants which afford

pabulum for Bees. It is furnished principally

from my own ocular observation, and is partly

collected from the observation of others, whose

curiosity has led them to pay attention to the

subject, and to make remarks upon it.
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Alder-tree
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Hawthorn
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Poppy
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account of the lateness of the season that Bees

derive assistance from them ; as the golden-

rod, heath, ivy, laurustimis, mignionette,

ragweed, S^c. Some abound with honey ;
as

borage, buckwheat, burnet, coleseed, currant,

and gooseberry-trees, heath, leek, mignionette,

mustard, onion, tMjme, the blossoms of afple,

apricot, cherry, nectarine, pear, and plum-

trees, and the leaves of those trees remarkable

for what is called honey-dew, as the aspin,

blackberry, laurel, laurustimis, lime, maple,

oak, plane, poplar, and sycamore-tree . Among

those that are rich in pollen may be classed—

the arbutus, ash, blackberry, box, chesnut, cy-

press, elder, laurel, marsh-mallow, turnip, ^c.

The cultivation of some of the most valu-

able of these is too limited to be particularly

advantageous to Bees, as alyssum, borage,

burnet, golden-rod, laurustimis, mezereon,

mignionette, S^c. The most extensive and last-

ing Bee-pasturage in this country is clover,

heath, and in my own immediate neighbour-

hood, mustard. In short, every one of the

flowers, &c. mentioned in the foregoing cata-

logue, and others innumerable, are in their

turns resorted to by Bees, and of course are

more or less advantageous to them.



CHAPTER XVL

HONEY-COMB.

To excite our admiration of the industry and

ingenuity of Bees, we need only take into

our hands a piece oi honey-comb, and examine

it attentively. Its neatness, its beauty, its

construction, the similarity and exact pro-

portion of its double web of cells (for a honey-

comb is in fact a yreb of cell-work on both

sides) are most admirable, and calculated to

lead the contemplative mind from nature's

work up to nature's God.

When a swarm of Bees is put into a hive,

or into a box, they immediately set about

constructing combs in it, and proceed in their

building work with a rapidity that is truly

astonishing. The cells that are opposite to

each other are advanced alike : the work on

one side is just as forward and in the same
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state as that on the other side. In the cells

first iinished the Queen begins to deposit her

eggs. In an incredibly short space of time,

an immense number of cells is completed, and

the Bees store pollen, farina, or Bee-bread,

(which are so many names for the same

substance) in some of those not already

occupied by eggs, and in others honey soon

becomes visible ; all is activity, industry,

and apparently happiness. But, to come to

particulars :

—

As Dr. Bevan, in the course of his masterly

chapter '' on the Architecture of Bees,^' has

given an engraved representation of a piece of

honey-comb,—and as ]VIr. Huish also has given

a somewhat similar representation, but better

than Dr. Bevan's, inasmuch as it is more varied,

and shows the royal-cells in their different

stages to more advantage, and the drone-cells

likewise ;—I cannot, perhaps, do the honey-

comh so much justice in any way, as by

presenting to my reader a copy of IVIr. Huish's

piece ofcomb, which hasbeen greatly improved

by the skilful hand of my engraver, and by

giving along with it Dr. Bevan's able descrip-

tion. Though alter all, a piece of real comh,

to look at and examine, is more beautiful and

•2 H
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far better than any engraving possibly can be,

however cleverly it may be executed : and

therefore, notwithstanding the plate, I would

recommend it to my reader to procure a piece

of real honey-comb, and with it in his hand

read the following account, which is chiefly

from Dr Bevan's pen, or from his book at least.

Royal-cells in different states of forwardness,

common-cells, and drone -cells, are intended
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to be severally represented in this plate. The

ranges forming the upper half, and marked

—

a. are intended to represent common brood-

cells and honey-cells—most of them in an

empty state. The lower ranges, marked—b.

are drone-cells, and are represented as closed

up, and as they appear* when full of brood,

with here and there an empty one, and two

or three as if stored with pollen. Drone-cells,

when filled with brood and sealed up, present

a fuller and more convex surface than the cells

containing common brood—these, that is

—

the cells containing the brood that become

working Bees, are sometimes flat and even,

and sometimes rather concave. The four

large cells, attached perpendicularly to the

edge of the comb, and marked—c. d. e. f. are

royal-cells in different states of foi*wardness

;

that marked—c. is similar in size and shape

to an acom-cup, and is supposed to be quite

empty; that marked—d. is in a more advanced

state, and is supposed to contain a royal

embryo, in its larva state : the royal-cell,

marked—e. is considerably lengthened, nar-

rowed, and nearly closed, because the larva

it is supposed to contain is about to be

transformed into a royal nymph, in which
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stage of its existence, as it docs not require

the assistance of nurses or common Bees, it is

closed up entirely, as in the royal-cell, marked
-—f. In this closed cell it progresses from

nymph to Bee, and in due time—that is, in

about sixteen days from its being deposited as

an egg, it emerges a virgin Queen. When the

temperature of a hive, or pavilion of nature,

is at a proper height—namely, between 70 and

80 degrees, sixteen days is the period nature

requires for the production of a Queen -Bee,

—

twenty-one for the perfection of a working

Bee,—and twenty-six for a drone Bee. But,

as Dr. Bevan very justly remarks, "the

developement of each species proceeds more

slowly when the colonies are weak, or the air

cool,—and that when the weather is very cold

it is entirely suspended."

But to return from this short, though it is

hoped, not uninteresting digression, into which

the explanation of the Queen-cells has led us.

" The combs of the Bee-hive comprise a

congeries of hexagonal cells, formed by the

Bees, as receptacles for honey or for embryo

Bees. A honey-comb is allowed to be one

of the most striking achievements of insect

industry, and an admirable specimen of insect
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architecture. It has attracted the admiration

of the contemplative philosopher in all ages,

and awakened speculation, not only in the

naturalist, but also in the mathematician : so

regular, so perfect, is the structure of the cells,

that it satisfies every condition of a refined

problem in geometry. Still a review of their

proceedings will lead to the conclusion, as

Huber has observed, that "the geometrical

relations, which apparently embelHsh the

productions of Bees, are rather the necessary

result of their mode of proceeding, than the

principle by which their labour is guided."

" We must therefore conclude, that Bees,

although they act geometrically, understand

neither the rules nor the principles of the

arts which they practise so skilfully,* and that

* Bees are by nature practical geometricians. To under-

stand " the rules and principles," i. e, to understand the

theory of geometry, or of any otlier science, rationalfacultiei

are requisite. Reason is the distinguishing characteristic of

man. Animals, insects, all living creatures below man in the

scale of creation, are not endowed with reason, however sur-

prising may be their instinct. Bees are irrational, aod there-

fore incapable of comprehending the theory of their art: but

they are by nature endowed with that skill which enables

them to construct their combs so admirably that the most

eminent disciples of Euclid cannot detect in them the slight-

est deviation from the rules and principles of geometry.
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the geometry is not in the Bee, but in the

great Geometrician who made the Bee, and

made all things in number, weight, and

measure.

" Before the time of Huber, no naturalist

had seen the commencement of the comb, nor

traced the several steps of its progress. After

many attempts, he at length succeeded in

attaining the desired object ; by preventing

the Bees from forming their usual impenetrable

curtain by suspending themselves from the

top of the hive ; in short, he obliged them to

build upwards, and was thereby enabled, by

means of a glass window, to watch every

variation and progressive step in the construc-

tion of a comb.

" Each comh in a hive is composed of two

And when by accident or otherwise, a comb happens to be

broken, displaced, or injured, they display astonishing archi-

tectural skill in the means they adopt to repair such accident

or injury, and soon make all right and safe, and neat. The

writer hereof has in his possession some combs that had been

transferred from one hive to another, on which the Bees, to

surmount the difficulties and to repair the damages occasioned

by the transfer, have displayed ingenuity that proves them to

be, as circumstances may require, skilful engineers and good

practical mechanics: but still ihey are devoid of reason: un-

erring instinct is their guide in all they do ) of other rules

and principles they have no need.—En.
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ranges of cells, hacked against each other

;

these cells, looking at them as a whole, may

be said to have one common base, though no

one cell is opposed directly to another. This

base or partition, between the double row of

cells, is so disposed as to form a pyramidal

cavity at the bottom of each, as will be ex-

plained presently. Tlie mouths of the cells,

thus ranged on each side of a comb, open

into two parallel streets (there being a con-

tinued series of combs in eveiy well filled hive).

These streets ai'e sufficiently contracted, to

avoid waste of room, and to preserve a proper

warmth, yet wide enough to allow the passage

of two Bees abreast. Apertures through

different parts of the combs are reserved to

form near roads, for crossing from street to

street, whereby much time is saved to the

Bees.

These in firm phalanx ply their twinkling feet,

Stretch out the ductile mass, and form the street.

With many a cross-way path and postern gate,

That shorten to their range the spreading state.

Evans,

" Bees, as has been already observed, build

their cells of an hexagonal form, having six

equal sides, with the exception of the first or



248

uppermost row, the shape of which is an

irregular pentagon, the roof of the hive form-

ing one of the members of the pentagon.

" There are only three possible figures ofthe

cells," says Dr. Reid, " which can make them

all equal and similar, without any useless

interstices. These are—the equilateral tri-

angle, the square, and the regular hexagon.

It is well known to mathematicians, that there

is not a fourth way possible, in which a plane

may be cut into little spaces, that shall be

equal, similar, and regular, without having

any interstices." Of these three geometrical

figures, the hexagon most completely unites

the prime requisites for insect architecture.

The truth of this proposition was perceived

by Pappus, an eminent Greek philosopher and

mathematician, who lived at Alexandria, in

the reign of Theodosius the Great, and its

adoption by Bees, in the construction of

honey-comb, was noticed by that ancient

geometrician. These requisites are :

—

" First, economy of materials. There are

no useless partitions in a honey-comb, each

of the six lateral panels of one cell forms

also one of the panels of an adjoining cell;

and of the three rhombs which form the



249

pyramidal base of a cell, each contributes

one third towards the formation of the bases

of three opposing cells, the bottom or centre

of every cell resting against the point of union

of the panels that are at the back of it.

" Secondly, economy ofroom ; no interstices

being left between adjoining cells.

" Thirdly, the greatest possible capacity or

internal space, consistent with the two former

desiderata.

" Fourthly, economy of materials and econ-

omy of room produce economy of labour.

And, in addition to these advantages, the

cells are constructed in the strongest manner

possible, considering the quantity of materials

employed. Both the sides and bases are

so exquisitely thin, that three or four placed

on each other are not thicker than a leaf of

common writing paper ; each cell, separately

weak, is strengthened by its coincidence with

other cells, and tJie cfiirance isfortified with

an additional ledge or border of wax, io pre-

vent its bursting from the struggles of the

Bee-nymph, or from the ingress and egress of

the labourers. This entrance border is at least

three times as thick as the sides of the cell,

and thicker at the angles than elsewhere,

2 I
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which prevents the mouth of the cell from be-

ing regularly hexagonal, though the interior is

perfectly so.

On books deep poring, ye pale sons of toil.

Who waste in studious trance the midnight oil.

Say, can you emulate with all your rules,

Drawn, or from Grecian or from Gothic schools,

This artless frame 1 Instinct her simple guide,

A heaven- taught insect baflBes all your pride.

Not all your marshall'd orbs that ride so high,

Proclaim more loud a present Deity,

Than the nice symmetry of these small cells,

Where on each angle genuine science dwells,

And joys to mark through wide creation's reign,

How close the lessening links of her continued chain.

Evans.

"Having just adverted to the ingenuity of

Bees in thickening and thereby strengthening

the mouths of the cells, it may here be observed

—that additional strength is also dei'ivedfrom

the Bees covering the whole surface of the

co7nhs, hut more particularly the edge of the

cells, with a peculiar kind of varnish, which

they collect for the purpose. At first the

combs are delicately white, semi-transparent,

and exceedingly fiagile, smooth but un-

polished: in a short time their surfaces be-

come stronger, and assume more or less of a

yellow tint. The deepening of the colour of
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honey-combs has been supposed, by some, to

be the effect of age ; and in part it may be :

but it is principally owing to the coat of

varnish, with which the Bees cover them.

This varnish strongly resembles propolis,

apj^earing to differ from it only in containing

the colouring material which imparts to wax

its yellow hue. The source of this colouring

matter has not been discovered : it is insoluble

in alcohol, but the manufacture of white wax

shews that it is destructible by light. But to

return to the construction of the cell-work.

" The pyramidal basis of a cell is formed

hy thejunction ofthree rhomhoidal or lozenge-

shaped portions of wax : the apex of the

pyramid being situated where the three obtuse

angles of the lozenges meet. To the exterior

edges and angles are attached the six panels

or sides of each cell. The apex of each

pyramidal bottom, on one side of a comb,

forms the angles of the bases of three cells

on the op])osite side, the three lozenges re-

spectively concurring in the formation of the

bases of the same cells. This will, 1 hope,

explain what is meant by " each cell sepa-

rately weak, being strengthened by coincidence

with others." The bottom of each cell rests
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upon three partitions of opposite cells, from

which it receives a great accession of strength.

" As it is' desirable that the reader should

thoroughly comprehend this subject, I will

re-state it in other words. The partition which

separates the two opposing rows of cells, and

which occupies, of course, the middle distance

between their two surfaces, is not a plane but

a collection ofrhombs, there being three at the

bottom ofeach cell : the three together form in

shape, a flattened pyramid, the basis of which

is turned towards the mouth of the cell ; each

cell is in form, therefore, a hexagonal prism,

terminated by a flattened trihedral pyramid,

the three sides of which pyramid are rhombs,

that meet at the apex by their obtuse angles.

" The union of the lozenges in one point, in

addition to the support which it is the means of

affording to the three partitions between oppo-

sing cells, is also admirably adapted to receive

the little egg and to concentrate the heat

necessary for its incubation.

" Each obtuse angle of the lozenges or

rhombs forms an angle of about 110 degrees,

and each acute one, an angle of about 70

degrees. Mr. Maraldi found by mensuration

that the angles of these rhombs, which com-
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pose the base of a cell, amounted to 109

degi'ees and 28 seconds, and 70 degrees and

32 seconds ; and the famous mathematician

Koenig, pupil of the celebrated Bernouilli,

having been employed for that purpose by M,

Reaumur, has clearly shown, by the method

of infinitesimals, that the quantity of these

angles, using the least possible wax, in the cell

of the same capacity, should contain 109 de-

grees and 26 seconds, and 70 degrees and 34

seconds. This was confirmed by the cele-

brated Mr. Mac Laurin, who very justly ob-

serves, that Bees do truly construct their cells

of the best figure, and with the utmost mathe-

matical exactness.

" The construction of several combs is

generally going on at the same time. No

sooner is the foundation of one laid, with a

few rows of cells attached to it, than a second

and a third are founded on each side, parallel

to the first, and so on, (if the season give en-

couragement to the operations of the Bees,)

till the hive is filled with their works ; the

first constructed comb or combs being always

in the most advanced state, and therefore the

first to be completed.

" J7ie design of every comb is sketched out
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a}id thejlrst rndiments are laid by one single

Bee. This founder-Bee forms a block, out of

a rough mass of wax, drawn partly from its

own resources, but principally from those of

other Bees, which furnish materials, in quick

succession, from the receptacles under their

bellies, taking out the plates of wax with their

hind feet, and carrying them to their mouths

with their fore feet, where the wax is moistened

and masticated, till it becomes soft and ductile.

Thus filter'd througli yon flutterer's folded mail.

Clings the cool'd wax, and hardens to a scale
j

Swift, at the well-known call, the ready train

(For not a buzz boon nature breathes in vain)

Spring to each falling flake, and bear along

Their glossy burdens to the builder throng.

Evans.

" The architect-in-chief, who lays, as it were,

the first stone of this and each successive

edifice, determines the relative position of the

combs, and their distances from each other

:

these foundations serve as guides for the

ulterior labours of the wax working Bees, and

of those which sculpture the cells, giving

them the advantage of the margin and angles

already formed.

" The expedients resorted to by that inge-

nious naturalist, Huber, unfolded the whole
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process. He saw each Bee extract with its

hind feet one of the plates of wax from under

the scales where they were lodged, and cany-

ing it to the mouth in a vertical position,

turn it round, so that every part of its border

was made to pass in succession, under the

cutting edge of the jaws; it was thus soon

divided into veiy small fragments ; and a

frothy liquor was poured upon it from the

tongue, so as to form a perfectly plastic mass.

This liquor gave the wax a whiteness and

opacity which it did not possess originally,

and at the same time renders it tenacious and

ductile. The issuing of this masticated mass

from tlie mouth was, no doubt, what misled

Reaumur, and caused him to regard wax as

nothing more than digested pollen.

" The mass of wax, prepared by the assist-

ants, is applied by the architect-Bee to the roof

or bottom of the hive, as the case may be;

and thus a block is raised of a semi-lenticular

shape, thick at top and tapering towards the

edges. When of a sufficient size, a cell is

sculptm'ed on one side of it, by the wax-

working Bees, who relieve one another in

succession, sometimes to the number of

twenty, before the cell is completely fashioned.
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At the back and on each side of tliis first cell,

two others are sketched out and excavated.

By this proceeding the foundations of two

cells are laid, the line betwixt them con-e-

sponding with the centre of the opposite cell.

As the combs extend, the first excavations are

rendered deeper and broader ; and when a

pyramidal base is finished, the Bees build up

walls from its edges, so as to complete what

may be called the prismatic part of the cell.

Every succeeding row of cells is formed by

precisely similar steps, until there is a suffi-

cient scope for the simultaneous employment

of many workers.

These, with sharp sickle, or with sharper tooth,

Pare each excrescence and each angle smooth.

Till now, in finish'd pride, two radiant rows

Of snow-white cells, one mutual base disclose.

Six shining panels gird each polish'd round,

The door's fine rim, with waxen fillet bound,

"While walls so thin, with sister-walls combin'd.

Weak in themselves, a sure dependence find,

Eva ns.

"The pyramidal bases and lateral plates are

successively formed, with surprising rapidity

;

the latter are lengthened as the comb proceeds,

for the original semi-lenticular form is pre-

served till towards the last, when, if the hive
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or box be filled, the sides of all the cells re-

ceive such additions as give them equal

depth.

" TJie cells intendedfor the drones are con-

siderably larger, and more substantial, than

those for the working Bees, and, being later

formed, usually appear near the bottom of

the combs. Last of all, are built the royal

cells, the cradles of the infant Queens ; of

these there are usually three or four, and

sometimes ten or twelve, in a hive, attached

commonly to the central part, but not un-

frequently to the edge or side of the comb.

Mr. Hunter says that he has seen as many as

thirteen royal cells in a hive, and that they

have very little wax in their composition, not

one third, the rest he conceives to be farina.

Such is the genuine loyalty of Bees, that the

wax which they employ with so much geomet-

ric ceconomy, in the consti-uction of hexagonal

cells, is profusely expended on the mansion of

the royal Bee-nymph, one of these exceeding

in weight a hundred of the former. They are

not intei*woven with them, but suspended

perpendicularly, their sides being nearly pa-

rallel to the mouth ofthe common cells, several

of which are sacrificed to support them.

2 K
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No more with wary tbriftiness imprest,

They grace with lavish porap their royal guest,

Nor heed the wasted wax, nor rifled cell,

To bid, with fretted round, th' imperial palace swell.

EVANS»

" The form of these royal cells is an oblong

spheroid, tapering gi-adually downwards, and

having the exterior full of holes, somewhat

resembling the rustic work of stone buildings.

The mouth of the cell, which is always at its

bottom, remains open till the maggot is ready

for transformation, and is then closed as the

others are.

" Immediately on the emergence of a ri-

pened Queen, the lodge which she inhabited

is destroyed, and its place is supplied by a

range of common cells. The site of this

range may always be traced, by that part of

the comb being thicker than the rest, and

forming a kind of knot ; sometimes the upper

portion of the cell itself remains, like an in-

verted acorn-cup, suspended by its short

peduncle.

Yet no fond dupes to slavish zeal resign'd.

They link with industry, the loyal mind,

Flown is each vagrant chief. They raze the dome.

That bent oppressive o'er the fretted comb.

And on its knotted base fresh garners raise.

Where toil secure her well earn'd treasure lays.

Evans,
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" In this mutilated state only, and not in

the breeding season, could Mr. Hunter have

seen this cradle of royalty ; for he describes

it as the half of an oval, too wide and shallow

to receive its supposed tenant.

" I have spoken of the perfect regularity in

the cell-work of a honey-comb ;—particular

circumstances, however, induce a departure

from this exactness : for instance, where Bees

have commenced a comb with small cell-work,

and aftei'wards wish to attach to it a set of

large cells, as in the case of drone-cells being

required to be appended to workers'-cells.

These deviations from the usual regularity

renew our admiration ofBee-ingenuity, though

Reaumur and Bonnet have regarded them as

examples of imperfection. They effect their

object by interposing three or four series of,

what may be called

—

cells of transition, the

bottom or bases of which are composed of

two rhombs and two hexagons, instead of

three rhombs ; the rhombs and hexagons

gi'adually varying in form and relative pro-

portion, till the requisite size, namely, that

of the cells which they are approacliing, has

been attained.

" The same gradation is observed when
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returning to smaller cells. Every apparent

irregularity is therefore determined by a

sufficient motive, and forms no impeachment

of the sagacity of the Bees.

" The common breeding-cells of drones or

workers are occasionally (after being cleaned)

made the depositories of honey ; but the cells

are never made so clean, as to preserve the

honey undeteriorated. The finest honey is

stored in new cells, constructed for the purpose

of receiving it, their configuration resembling

precisely the common breeding-cells : these

honey-cells vary in size, being made more or

less capacious, according to the 'productiveness

of the sources from which the Bees are col-

lecting, and according to the season of the

year : the cells formed in July and August

vary in their dimensions from those that are

formed earlier; being intended for honey only,

they are larger and deeper, the texture of

their walls is thinner, and they have more dip

or inclination ; this dip diminishes the risk of

the honey's running out, which, from the heat

of the weather, and the consequent thinness

of the honey, at this season of the year, it

might otherwise be liable to do. When the

cells, intended for holding the winter's pro-
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vision, arejilled, they are always closed with

icaxen lids, and never re-opened till the whole

of the honey in the unfilled cells has been

expended. The waxen lids are thus formed
;

—the first Bees construct a ring of wax within

the verge of the cell, to which other rings are

successively added, till the aperture of the

cell is finally closed with a Ud composed of

concentric circles.

" The brood-cells, when their tenants have

attained a certain age, are also covered with

waxen lids, like the honey-cells ; the lids

differ a httle, the latter being somewhat con-

cave, the former convex. Tlie depth of the

hrood-cells of drones and working Bees is

about half an inch ; their diameter is more

exact, that of the drone-cells being three

lines * and one third, that of the workers two

lines and three fifths. These, says Reaumur,

are the invariable dimensions of all the cells,

that ever were, or ever will be made.

" From this uniform, unvarying diameter of

the brood-cells, when completed, their use

has been suggested, as an universal standard

of measure, which would be understood, in

all countries, to the end of time."

* A line is the twelfth part of an inch.
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While heav'n born instinct bound their measur'd view,

From age to age, from Zambia to Peru
;

Their snow-white cells, the order'd artists frame,

In size, in form, in symmetry, the same.
Evans.

Notwithstanding my admiration of the

abiUty displayed in the foregoing account, I

cannot but observe, as the reader ^dll probably

have already observed, that in it Dr. Bevan

makes mention of ^^ the founder-Bee,—the

architect-in-chief—the architect Bee, (^•<?."

and says emphatically—that " the design of

every comb is sketched out, and the first rudi-

ments are laid by one single Bee ; " as if one

particular Bee in a hive or swarm possessed

architectural skill which is not possessed by

all working Bees. Now, instead of conferring

an honorary degree upon any Bee or Bees on

account of superior architectural genius, I am

inclined to concur with my observant friend

at Gedney Hill, who says—he is decidedly of

opinion that all working Bees are in their turn

architect Bees, and as capable of designing

and laying the foundation of a comb as they

are of working upon it afterwards ; and that

it mainly depends upon the kind of material

they happen to have collected, or to have

about them, at the time it is necessary to
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commence the structure of a comb, whether

they are employed on that occasion as archi-

tects or otherwise ;—that they are all hy

nature builders of honey-comh and collectors

of honey,—and that if there be a master or

directing mind among them, it centres in the

Queen-Bee ; because, if she he abstracted,

not one cell will be built. He says further,

and I can fully coiToborate the truth of his

observation— that when a swarm has been

taken into a new hive, and after three hoiu-s'

residence therein, has been dislodged in order

to be returned to the parent-stock, he has dis-

tinctly seen the foundation, or, as Dr. Bevan

has it, the rudiments of more cells than one

Bee could lay in twice as many days.* This,

* And further still he says—that on taking swarms of Bees

from the branches of the trees on which they had clustered,

and had been suflfered to remain about an hour, he has several

times found the foundation of more than a hundred cells on

such branches ; and those cells so far advanced as to show

distinctly that a comb was being rapidly constructed. From

this mode of commencing cell-work he is led to conclude

—

that Bees, when they swarm, do not settle and congregate

with no other view than to rest awhile, and then to take their

flight to some place previously selected by scouts for a new

abode. He thinks too— that so rapid a formation of cell-

work goes far to nullify all the fine prose of Huber about " the

desic'n of every comb being sketched out, and the first rudi-
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if not a proof, leads to the conclusion that they

fall to work simultaneously, and that there is

no architect-ln-chief, nor particular founder

Bee. Nay, Dr. Bevan himself, quoting fi'om

Dr. Reid, says *—" in the arts of animals no

individual can claim the invention. Every

animal of the species has equal skill from the

beginning, without teaching, without experi-

ence or habit." The simple fact I take to be

this—viz. when a swarm of Bees is put into

an empty hive or box, they cluster together

in the crown of it in a body so compact and

dense as to defy mortal eye f to inspect their

ments laid by one ungle Bee," called by him the founder Bee,

But he is not quite sure that he rightly understands what is

meant hy " sketchiiig a design;*' nor can he comprehend by

what means even Huber, ingenious as he was, could be

acquainted with the designs af a particular Bee : but he can

and does pronounce all this sketching, designing, founder Bee,

&c. to be neither less, nor more, nor other, than nonsensical

conjecture.

—

Ed.

* See Bevan on Bees, p. S36i

+ Dr. Bevan, as quoted in pages 254, 255, herein, informs

us that " Huber unfolded tlie whole process" of comb-build-

ing,—that he—poor blind Huber

—

saw each Bee, &c. It is

hardly credible that a blind man, however ingenious, could

see what even Dr. Bevan with all his seven pairs of eyes

pretends not to have seen. Dr. Bevan may have strong faith

in Huber's visionary discoveries ; and his (Dr. Bevan's) in-

tellects must be pronounced to be sinyrising in this particular

at least.

—

Ed.
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proceedings ; and the probability is that they

crowd together in this manner in order to

raise the temperature of their new, unfurnished

abode to such a degi'ee as to occasion the ex-

udation of wax from their bodies, and to

render that material pliable, or, if I may so

say—malleable, and in a proper state to be

used in the construction of their comb.

2 L



CHAPTER XVII.

bees' wax.

BEES' WAX, in its strictest sense, is a

secretionfrom the body of the Honey-Bee, and

is that peculiar substance or material with

which Bees principally construct their combs ;

—I say

—

principally, because the foundation

of every comb is j^ropolis: it is by this tena-

cious substance (propolis) that combs are

securely attached to, and suspended from, the

roof of a hive or a box,—and it is by this that

they are firmly glued to the sides, wherever

they are made to touch them.

BEES' WAX, however, in the common
acce])tation of the term, is that well-known,

valuable article, obtained from honey-comb

by the following process :

—

Having drained all the honey from the

combs, put them into a clean pot, together
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with as much raiu-water as will make them

float ; then simmer over a clear fire until the

combs be completely dissolved ; and the wax

and the dross mixed with it will swim at the

top of the water. Pour the whole into a

strong and tolerably fine canvas bag, made

wide at the top and tapering downwards to a

point, in the form of a jelly bag. Hold this

over a tub or large vessel in which is a quantity

of cold water. The boiling water will, of

course, soon drain through, and leave in the

bag the greater part of the liquefied wax

commingled with dross. Have ready then a

piece of smooth board of such a length that

when one end of it is placed in the tub of

cold water, the other end may be conveniently

rested against, and securely stayed by your

breast. Upon this inclined plane lay your

dripping, reeking strainer, and keep it from

slipping into the cold water by bringing its

upper part over the top of the board so as to

be held firmly between it and your breast. If

the strainer be made with a broad hem round

its top, a piece of strong tape or cord passed

through such hem will draw it close, and

should be long enough to form a stirrup for

the foot, by which an additional power will be
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gained of keeping the scalding-hot strainer

in its proper place on the board: then by

compressing the bag, or rather its contents,

with any convenient roller, the wax will ooze

through and run down the board into the cold

water, on the surface of which it will set in

thin flakes. When this part of the operation

is finished, collect the wax, put it into a clean

saucepan, in which is a little water to keep

the wax from being burnt to the bottom ; melt

it carefully (for, should it be neglected and

suffered to boil over, serious mischief might

ensue, liquid wax being of a very inflammable

nature) therefore melt it carefully over a slow

JirCy and skim off the dross as it rises to the

top; then pour it into such moulds or shapes

as your fancy may direct, having first well

rinsed them, in order that you may be able to

get the wax, when cold and solid, out of them

without breaking either the moulds or the wax

:

place them, covered over with cloths or with

pieces of board, where the wax will cool slowly;

because the more slowly it cools the more solid

it will be and free from flaws and cracks. You
will thus have your wax in cakes, which may
be rendered still more pure by a second melt-

ing and moulding. If run into very thin
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cakes, aiid afterwards exposed to the influence

of the sun and the air, frequently turned, and

occasionally wetted, itwilllose its yellowness,

and become beautifully white. This last

process is called bleaching ; and, though more

simple and practicable than that pursued in

establishments where large quantities of wax

are bleached— where bleaching wax is of

itself a regular business—it may probably be

sufficient to answer all the purposes for which

ivhite-wax is wanted in private families. I

have by me wax of my own bleaching that is

equal in whiteness and delicacy to any I have

ever met with.

Good wax is a heavy, solid substance, of a

deep yellow colour, has an agreeable, balsamic

odour, and possesses several medicinal and

other valuable qualities.

Combs that have never been filled, and those

that have been filled with honey only, afford

the best wax. Of the former kind but very

little need ever be taken from Bees in col-

lateral-boxes ; and when any such combs are

taken, they may be far more advantageously

disposed of than by being melted down for

the wax they contain.

Instead of crushing and melting all the
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combs of three or four liives together, as is

mostly clone by cottage Bee-keepers, the fine,

clean parts should be separated from those

that are discoloured, less pure, and inferior'

by reason of their age,—of having been brood

combs,—or of containing pollen, and should

be melted first. By this very easy mode of

manipulation, the quantity of wax would not

be lessened, and the superior quality of the

fine would command a price that would be an

ample remuneration for the additional trouble

attending the management of it in this way.

Should the preceding directions be thought

to be tediously or unnecessarily minute, my
apology for making them sti is—an anxious

wish on my part to render every thing relating

to Bees clearly understood—understood so as

to be set about and properly managed by

persons who never before bestowed one

thought upon the subject.



CHAPTER XVIII.

WINTER SITUATION FOR BEES.

There is no part of Bee-management more

utterly disregarded by cottage-lnve Bee keep-

ers than that which relates to a proper situ-

ation for store-hives during winter. From

whatever cause this inattention may proceed,

—whether from custom, ignorance, or pre-

judice, it is much to be regretted; because

nothing is so essentially conducive to the

future prosperity, and often to the very pre-

servation, of a colony, as due attention to its

winter situation. Left, as stock-hives com-

monly are, in their summer aspect, and to

stand upon the very spot they have occupied

ever since the day of their existence as stocks,

—with their entrances wide open, just'as'they

were in summer,— exposed alike to every

change of weather and to every] attack of
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prowling enemies ; or, if covered at all, it

is mostly with a rude coat of straw, or reed,

or such material as affords to mice, vermin,

and various sorts of Bee-enemies, shelter and

concealment, and in fact, encouragement to

attack and destroy the hives. Thus, neglected

and unheeded, it is no wonder that so many
stocks of Bees perish in the winter and spring

of every year ; the wonder rather is that any

should survive.

Some apiarian authors are opposed to the

confinement of Bees in their hives, except

when snow is on the ground : the7i, and then

only, they recommend the confinement ofBees

as necessary for their safety. Now, I would

respectfully ask—if, in the North of England

and in Scotland, snow does not lie on the

ground for weeks, and in some years for months

together? and I would ask further—ifBees can

bear this confinement with snow on the ground,

why they cannot bear it when there is no snow.?

They argue, however, in the face of this ad-

mission, that confinement is injurious to Bees,

and that a flight in the open air on a fine day,

if there should happen to be a fine day, in

the depth of winter, is beneficial to Bees,

otherwise, they say, the Bees would not take
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it. A mikl, open winter, every bodv knows,
renders unconfined Bees poor: and when kept
in a state of peipetual agitation and alarm by
the restless enemies that surround them and
nestle in their straw covering, and tempted by
the faint, winteiy sun-beams that gleam upon
theirfloor-board through the unclosed entrance

of their hives, they will, no doubt, sometimes
sally forth. But what is the consequence .?

Hundreds and thousands of them become
paralyzed * and never return ; and those that

do get home again have occasion for food : of
course, the oftener these winter flights take

place, the more the population of the hives

they issue from is diminished, and the more
pauperized that diminished population be-

*In the 15th page of his "Apiarian's Guide," J. H.
Payne, Esq. says— "a Bee becomes torpid at a temperature

of thirty-two degrees "— Fayne is an experienced apiarian.

What credit then is due to the anonymous critic, who in one

of the weekly periodicals * has told us that " Bees in a glass

hive, exposed in the open air, when its temperature was
twenty degrees below freezing, instead of being in a state of

torpor, continued very lively 1 ! !
"— Before yielding implicit

credence to this statement, it would be exceedingly satisfactory

to be informed how long the Bees so exposed continued very

lively.

—

£d,

* Mechanics' Magazine, No, 564, p 155.

2 M
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comes in consequence ofsuch flights: whereas

if Bees were confined, kept in darkness, or, at

any rate, out of the influence of the sun, kept

dry, cool, still, and undisturbed, no such dis-

astrous consequences would ensue.

The following detail will show my readers

the results of some experiments, relative to

the aspect and situation of Bee-hives during

winter ; and whilst in some degree they corro-

borate the foregoing observations, they may

perhaps induce those, who are anxious for the

prosperity of their Bees, to submit to be

taught a useful lesson respecting the winter

management of them.

In 1824 I had six cottage-hives, which had

prospered well with me during the summer of

that year. In the autumn of the same year I

resolv^ed to weigh those six hives, and to place

three of them on the north side of my house,

and to let the other three remain in their

summer situation. The separate weights of

my hives, in November of the year 1824, were

as under, viz.

No. 1 35 lbs. No. 4 42 lbs.

2 38 — 5 32 —
3 40— 6 37 —

113 111
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The first three of these Nos. viz. 1, 2, and

3, weighing together 113 lbs. remained during

the winter in their summer situation : Nos. 4,

5, and 6, weighing together 111 lbs. were

removed to a cold, dry place, on the north

side of my house. On the 26th. of March,

1825, I again weighed those six hives, and

found their respective weights to be as follows,

viz.

No. 1 15 lbs. No. 4 37 lbs.

2 16— 5 27 —
3 19 — 6 32 —

50 96

So that the three hives, remahiing in their

summer quarters during the winter, had de-

creased in weight just 63 lbs. being on an

average 21 lbs. each ; while the three which

had wintered on the north side of my house

had decreased only 15 lbs. being on an

average only 5 lbs. each. This gives an

average diiference of 16 lbs. a hive, between a

proper and improper winter situation and

aspect for Bees. It is lamentable to think

how many people lose their Bees, either from
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ignorance, prejudice, or want of attention to

this particularpoint—rtj9ro2?^r winter situation.

I need scarcely relate to my readers, that

the Bees which were placed fronting, or open

to the north, were the first that swarmed the

next spring. They swarmed in the month of

May ; while those hives that had remained

fronting, or open to the south, did not swarm

until July ; and one hive (No. 2.) never

swarmed at all during the season. At the

latter end of October, 1825, I again weighed

my hives, and found them to be as under :

—

No. ] 28 lbs. Swarm from ditto 10 lbs.

2 22 —
3 30 — Swarm from ditto 14 —

80 24

No. 4 44 lbs. Swarm from ditto 32 lbs.

5 43 — Swarm from ditto 28 —
6 41 — Swarm from ditto 30 —

128 90

Hence it appears that the three hives (Nos.

1, 2, and 3) that had never been removed
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from their summer stands, were 33lbs. lighter

than when I first weighed them, that is, on

an average, lllbs. a hive ; and even with the

weight of their two swarms added to them,

there was a faUing off in the year of 9 lbs.

or, on an average, of 3 lbs. a hive : whilst

Nos. 4, 5, and 6, had gained 17 lbs. or, on an

average, nearly 6 lbs. each ; and with the

weight of their swarms added to them, they

had gained 107 lbs. or, on an average, nearly

36 lbs. a hive in the year.

I could carry this subject much further in

my explanations, as I did in my experiments,

but it requires no facts in addition to those

just stated to explain the difference of aspect

in the winter-season to Bees.

Eveiy cottager must know that the richer

his Bees are in spring, the sooner they will

swarm. Then, to make them rich, he must

not neglect to place his hives out of the in-

fluence of the sun during winter,

—

in a dnj^

cold, and quiet situation. He will find by this

practice, that not more than five or six pounds

of honey will be consumed by a good stock

;

but if he suffer his Bees to remain fronting the

south, they will in a mild winter, if they sur-

vive it at all, become paupers before spring.
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Now what is proper during the winter for

stocks in common hives, is equally proper for

stocks in collateral-boxes, of which the

middle box is the winter-pavilion or stock-

hive. Long before winter all the Bees of the

most populous stock will draw into the middle

box and cluster round their Queen ; and when

that is the case, the dividing-tins should be

put down, in order that all the Bees may be

securely kept in the pavilion ; and previously

to removing them from their summer situation,

the entrance should be carefully closed with

a piece of wire-cloth, or perforated tin ; which,

whilst it admits fresh air into the box, will

keep the Bees within and all their enemies

without. It is hardly possible for the smallest

enemy to make its way into a box thus se-

cured. A perforated tin may also be put over

the way down into the drawer. Towards

spring this last may be withdrawn, and the

Bees, when they begin to revive, will soon rid

themselves of those that may have died in the

winter, by carrying them down into the drawer.

Having made every necessary preparation,

remove your stocks to such a situation as that

herein before recommended, and there in

quietude let them pass the dreary months of
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winter. I do not advise that they be taken

too early to, nor that they remain too long in,

their hibernacula : generally speaking, they

may be removed towards the latter end of

November, and again in the third or fourth

week of February ; but the Bees themselves,

if duly observed, will be the best directors.

This is my practice, and it is also the

practice of my apiarian friend at Gedney-Hill;

and his stocks are as healthy, and as pros-

perous as any stocks that I have seen either

in this neighbourhood or elsewhere.

On removmg stocks, whether in boxes or

in hives from their winter- quarters, it is ad-

visable to lift them off the under-boxes or

boards on which they have stood dming the

winter, in order to cleai* away the dead Bees,

if any, and the crumbled coverings of the

honey-cells, &c. that will probably be found

thereon. This attention to your Bees will

save them a deal of labour.



CHAPTER XIX.

APIARIAN SOCIETIES.

The encouragement of any internal branch of

industry, which will supersede the necessity

for the employment of British capital in spe-

culative adventures where no equivalent is

returned, is in the mind of every patriot a

subject worthy of consideration. And that

the prosecution and encouragement of my
system of Bee-management, undertaken by

those who are qualified by their means, abi-

lities, and ])owers of patronage, to set the

example, and thereby influence others, will

effect this to a considerable extent, as far as

the production of honey and wax is concerned,

will, I think, be sufficiently obvious to those

who have witnessed, or who hereafter may
witness, the successful results— the almost

incredible quantity of these productions from
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my apiary alone; or, leaving my apiary entirely

out of the account, I will venture modestly

to assert, thatfrom any one set of collateral-

boxes, ivell'Stocked and well-managed, the

quantity and quality of honey that may he

annually taken, without either destroying or

impoverishing the Bees, must he seen to he

believed; and being see?i, will not be disputed.

The exact amount annually paid to other

countries for these two commodities—honey

and wax—I have not the means of ascertain-

ing with accuracy, but it is probable, that it

exceeds £350,000.—a sum lost to this countiy,

because, not only have we in the vegetable

world a profusion of these productions, that

" waste their sweetness on the desert air," but

we have, or might have, if we would but

encourage them, the labourers necessary to

collect them, and this too without the deteri-

oration of any other department of rural

economy. Were Bee-colonies multiplied to any

thing like the number that the Bee-pasturage

of this country would support ; were there,

for instance, but one set of well-stocked col-

lateral-boxes on every square mile ofEngland,

Wales, and Scotland,—or, to compute mode-

rately, on every square mile of every rural

2 N
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district of Great Britain, that is fertile in

Bee-pasturage,—and were the price of the

finest box-honey reduced to a shilhng a pound,

the annual surplus produce of these colonies,

would realize a sum far exceeding £350,000.

which would be put into the pockets of, gene-

rally speaking, an industrious and deserving

part of the community—the rural population,

and a profitable remuneration given to them for

their indulgence and perseverance in a most

rational pursuit, requiring but trifling, and

this only incidental attention. I know of no

time more proper for throwing out these hints

than the present, when the subject of rural

allotments excites, and that justly, almost

universal attention amongst those desirous of

securing an industrious, prosperous, and vir-

tuous peasantry.

I do not presume to imagine that, antiquated

as are the practices hitherto so generally

adopted, and so pertinaciously adhered to in

Bee-management in this country, and charac-

terized as are these practices by so many
superstitious and irrational usages—I do not

presume to imagine that my system will, at

once, up-root prejudices, dispel superstitions,

and be imndcdiately and heartily adopted by
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the cottager. The generahty of apiarians have

yet to be taught that Bee-management is a

system ; — that it is something more than

merely stocking a hive or box with a swarm
of Bees, and then leaving it to chance alone

to prosper or to perish ; and, if to prosper, it

is only until the time for its final doom—the

reckless destruction of every Bee—arrives.

They have yet to learn that the whole, or at

least, the greater part of the contingencies,

to which Bee-colonies are subject, may be

averted ; that the casualties of Bees are

analogous to those of other descriptions of

stock; and that, if they would ensure success,

or expect to derive profit from them, it must
be by attention to their domicils, to their

protection from the variations of climate and
atmosphere, and from external enemies,—^in

short, by proper management. If in many
instances, the success of my hives has been
so unqualified and extensive, it has been
because the necessity for careful management
has been impressed and adhered to, and
because Bees, in whose welfare their owners

had been previously uninterested, have been
looked upon with some degree of attention,

and their labours faciUtated and requited by
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timely administering"to iheir wants and com-

forts. In the same way, I believe, that by

attention to the observations contained in

these pages, the cottagers' labours may be

more amply repaid, and that more honey may

be obtained, even by their rough practices ;

whilst this will be preparing them for the

adoption of my improved plans and gradually

pave the way for their general introduction.

For this I more particularly refer to the pre-

ceding chapter, and to that on Bee-feeding,

i. e. chapters XIV. and XVIII.

It has often been suggested to me, to point

out how the culture of Honey-Bees might be

more generally extended in this country, and

rendered more advantageous to the cottager

than it has been hitherto. As regards the

extension of Bee-cultivation, I would observe,

that if those gentlemen, especially those

gentle^nen resident in the country, who possess

affluence, influence, and leisure, would under-

take to promote it—would set the example

and keep Bees, their example alone would go

far to induce the cottager to keep them ; and

that, as other countries boast, and that so

usefully, their apiarian societies, the formation

of such a society, or societies, could not fail
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to be attended with beneficial effects. Some

feeble attempts, it is true, to establish such

societies have been made, but have proved

abortive ; whilst premiums on the subject have

been offered by other societies * injudiciously,

as they have tended to pei-petuate mistaken

views, and to retard the progress of more

correct ones. I am not insensible of the

extreme benefit which has resulted to the

different branches of industry, and to agricul-

ture and horticulture in particular, by well-

regulated scales of premiums, emulating to

superiority and necessarily promoting a bene-

ficial stimulus in the different branches with

which they are connected. And, in my

opinion, nothing w^ould more easily tend to

the inculcation of sounder views of practice,

than, if gentlemen, pursuing my principles,

would interest themselves in connecting with

the objects ofsuch associations more generally,

graduated scales of prizes, regulated by the

In the year 1833, a premium was awarded by the Cam-

bridgeshire Horticultural Society, to a Mr. Widnal, for his

exhibition of a glass of honey. But whether the encourage-

ment of Bee-culture was an object of that very respectable

society,—or whether the reward given to Mr. Widnal on

that occasion was a sort of bye-premium, bestowed for the

gratification of seeing a curiosity, it did not appear.
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quantity of honey obtained from stocks, the

prosperity of the hives afterwards, and the

state of the apiary generally, &c. Were they

also to countenance the plan of placing colo-

nies under the care of labouring cottagers,

giving them premiums as an inducement to

careful management, they could not fail of

conferring a benefit, by initiating them into

the plans of the system, as well as by more

advantageously dividing the pasture of the

district among the different hives, and thereby

rendering the labour of their collecting the

stores considerably less to the Bees. This

would, undoubtedly, effect much, but I know

of no means so decidedly calculated to foster

and encourage the culture of Honey-Bees

among all classes, and more particularly among

the population of rural districts, as apiarian

societies, formed for the express purpose of

extending and improving the cultivation and

management of Honey-Bees : and I would fain

hope that the time is not far distant when

such societies will be formed, in rural districts

especially, and be fostered and encouraged in

proportion to their utility, and the important

object they should ever have in view

—

the

humane management of Honey-Bees.



CHAPTER XX.

MISCELLANEOUS DIRECTIONS.

In undertaking this work, as I originally did,

at the pressing solicitations of several of those

Noblemen and Gentlemen whose names graced

the list of the subscribers for the first edition,

I had two main objects in view; of which a

full and particular explanation of the mode of

managing Honey-Bees, in my boxes and upon

my principles, was one,—and the other, which

I do ardently hope will result fi'om the adop-

tion and encouragement of my long-tried plan,

is—the prospective improvement, not only of

the culture and condition of those ingenious,

admired, and most interesting little creatures,

but also of honey and wax—the two valuable

articles which Bees, and Bees alone, afford us.

To prepare the way for the accomplishment of

the latter of these objects, I have exerted my
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best endeavours—I have spared neither pains

nor expense to give minute, and, I trust, intel-

Hgible descriptions of all my boxes and hives,

of my Bee-machinery, and of every thing

thereto pertaining; which descriptions have

been accompanied with such practical direc-

tions and relations of experiments, as will, if

duly attended to, enable my Bee-friends to put

their apiaries upon my humane and profitable

system of management. Therefore I do not

think it is incumbent upon me to proceed

farther at present. The size of the book might

easily be doubled, by entering into and giving

lengthy details of several matters relative to

Bees, which are not here so much as hinted

at; such, for instance, as the distance that

they sometimes fly from their hives in quest

of honey, and the experiments that have been

made to ascertain and determine that distance

;

—the nature of honey-dew, and how it is

occasioned,—why it abounds on some trees

and plants, whilst others are entirely destitute

of it, whether it be a natural exudation of

the plants that afford it,—or whether it be

produced by the leaf-lice, called aphides;

—

why, if the impregnation of a virgin-Queen

be retarded beyond a certain number of days
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after her coming into existence, all the eggs

she lays during her whole life should invariably

produce drones

;

—the language of Bees, for

Bees, it has been held, have their peculiar

language, though I profess not to understand

it, nor even to have studied it, my business

being with their habits ; —the various diseases

or maladies with which skilful men assure us

they are^occasionally affected ;—their senses,

their anatomy,* and their instinct j—their affi-

*Dr. BevaH seems to be as intimately acquainted withfleas

as be is witb Bees. In tbe chapter (29tb) of bis book, ia

wbicb be treats of tbe anatomy and physiology of tbe Bee,

be has introduced a page or so (317, 318, in Bevan's book) to

inform bis readers tbat tbe yzea is a wonderful insect;—that

" it can leap 200 times tbe length of its own body; " that

one of tbe species has been known " to drag a cannon

twenty-four times its own weight ;
" aye, and then, "fire it

off" too, like an undaunted artillery-man ;—and tbat "a
single flea is said to have dragged an ivory coach, witb six

horses, a coachman on the seat witb a dog between bis legs,

a postillion, four persons in the coach, and four lacqueys be-

hind." What profundity of research is here displayed ! To
professed entomologists and to children these flea-feats may
perhaps be amusing ; to the practical apiarian they are utterly

useless. But then the introduction of them afforded Dr.

Bevan an opportunity of mentioning Latreille, Socrates, and

Aristophanes : and who could resist so favourable an opportu-

nity of endeavouring to look learned, deep-read, profound?!

Ed»

2o
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nity to the wasp ;—exotic Bees from those of

Lapland to those of China; and from those of

Siberia to those of the Cape of Good Hope ;

—

the stingless Beesof South America, mentioned

by Dr. Hancock, that from the luxuriant,

ever-blooming, tropical plants and flowers,

produce black wax ;—* what Aristotle t hath

* See page 11, an tea.

+ With singular infelicity Dr. Bevan, in at least four pages

of his book, viz. in the 10th, 31st, 334th, and 411th, has

quoted Aristotle as a Latin author. Does Dr. Bevan not

know that the great Stagarite philosopher was a Grecian, and

wrote in Greek, not in Latin? A cursory reader of the

Doctor's book would suppose from the frequent mention of

great names, e. g. Aristomachus, Socrates, Xenophon, Aris-

totle, Aristophanes, Virgil, Pliny, Horace, Lucretius, &c.

that Dr. Bevan must be a very learned man : but to make

Aristotle talk Latin mars all ; and must be set down as a sad

blot in his classic lore.

Another great defect in the Doctor's book is the want of

references to the particular passages in the authors quoted, or

alluded to. It smacks of quackery—literary quackery, to be

perpetually lagging great names into his pages without at

the same time referring his readers to the page and paragraph

of the author quoted, or -pretended to be quoted. " Lyonnet

informs us:"—"According to Linnaeus:"—"Lord Bacoa

says :*'•—" If, says Mr. Knight:"—" Huber relates:"

—

" But the most striking fact, says Mr. Kirby." Here, within

the space of two pages—304, 305, of Bevan—are six in-

stances of quotations from six different authors, but not a

single reference to the pages of the work of any one of the

authors whereby to test the Doctor's accuracy and honesty.
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remarked on one subject,—what Pliny hath

said on another,—what classic Virgil hath so

delightfully sung of the nature, economy, and

management of Bees in Italy,—what Gelieu

in modest prose hath said of Bees in Switzer-

land,—Huber and Reaumur in France, and a

host of writers in Germany, and in our own

native England ; what opposite opinions have

been entertained respecting honey ; whether

plants and flowers secrete pure honey, or

whether the saccharine matter culled from

them undergoes any percolating, rectifying,

chemical process in the stomach of the Bee—
I might obseiTe, that the illustrious Hunter

was of opinion that it undergoes no change

;

although the no less illustrious naturalist

Reaumur and the entomologists Kirby and

Spence, imagine that some change does take

A hundred similar instances of the slippery use of great

names might easily be collected from Dr. Bevau's book : it

abounds with them ; and at first sight it looks as if the Doctor

was familiar— quite familiar with a vast number and variety

of authors : but a second examination suggests this quzere

—

have not many of these quotations been taken at second hand,

and mixed up in his book, just to make the Doctor appear to

be a more profound scholar than he is in reality ;— i. e, in

plain words

—

to impose upon his readers 7 Quotations without

references are like so many deaf nufs.-^Eo.
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place before the honey is stored in the cells

—

that, as the nectarious exudation of plants is

not of the same consistence as honey from

the hives, it is reasonable to suppose that it

imdergoes some change in transitu whilst in

the body of the Bee ; that, as far as my ex-

perience has enabled me to make observations

on this subject, I am disposed to lean to the

opinion of Reaumur, Kirby, and Spence, and

to ascribe the difference between honey in the

nectarium of a flower or on the leaf of a tree,

and honey in the cells of a comb, to the ab-

sorption of the volatile parts of the saccharine

of the plants and flowers whilst in the honey-

bag ; which absorption is aided and accele-

rated by the natural heat of the Bee, and by

which process honey is rendered of uniform

consistence. In the graphic language of my
chemical friend—Mr. Booth— I might ex-

claim, "How necessarily do the least valued

products in the economy of nature, eliminated

in the most miniature laboratory of her ope-

rations, confirm us in the belief of the ex-

istence, wisdom, and power of nature's God

—

the Great Chemist—who has not only imbued

matter to act upon its fellow matter in the in-

finity of space, to produce an infinite diversity
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of changes in the material world ; but, within

the small compass of a Bee, has provided ap-

paratus for certain changes to take place,

which are more elaborate, important, and com-

plicated, than are produced in the largest

apparatus of the manufacturer ! In this little

insect are performed all those chemical pro-

cesses of life, by which nature is kejDt in the

equanimity and beauty of existence—here

composition and decomposition, solution, and

precipitation, sublimation, volatilization, dis-

tillation, and absorption, through the agency

of heat and attraction, take place on the mi-

nutest matters, secreted by the plants and col-

lected by the Bees ; and in the hive, by the

concentration of their individual efforts, is

elaborated that immense quantity of those

important products, which constitute such use-

ful commodities in the arts and economy oflife."

The discussion of some of these topics,

and dissertations on others, might be made

amusing, perhaps interesting, and would, at

all events, swell the size of my book ; but

whether I should thereby enhance its intrinsic

merits (if intrinsic merit it possess) is more

than I dare venture to affirm. In short, these
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topics come not within my plan,—they are

foreign to it, and I gladly leave them to be

treated of by others, whose learning is more

able to cope with them, and whose taste may

direct them to such subjects. Ihave withheld

nothing that I deem to he essentially neces-

sary to the thorough understanding of my
mode of Bee-management ; consequently, I

anticipate that my two main objects will even-

tually be attained—that Bee-culture will be-

come a pleasing and a profitable study—

a

source of instructive amusement and of profit

too,—and that our country will, at no great

distance of time, be everywhere studded and

ornamented with neat, well-ordered apiaries.

I will, therefore, now close my present labours

with a few miscellaneous directions, chiefly

recapitulatory, which, on account of their im-

portance, every apiarian should constantly

bear in mind.

Have your Bee-boxes well made, and of

good substantial materials. Strength and

durability are of greater consequence than

neatness, though that need not be neglected

—

neatness and strength are not incompatible

—

they may be combined.
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Paint your boxes annually, when they are

in their winter situation.

Make a clear ground or floor-way fi'om the

pavilion into each of the end-boxes by cutting

away about two inches from the lower edge of

each of the corresponding ends, to the depth

of half an inch ; and make this way or passage

as near the front entrance as it conveniently

may be. This convenience has been suggested

to me since the directions for making collateral

boxes were printed, and I therefore mention it

here as an improvement, because such a way

on the floor, and without a7iy climhing, will

afford an additional accommodation to Bees

on many occasions.

Boxes will not work Bees, neither will Bees

work boxes to advantage, unless due attention

be paid to them—i. e. both to boxes and to

Bees.

Situation is of prime importance : for sum-

mer it should be clear and open in front of

your boxes, and sheltered at their back by a

north-wall or by a thick hedge.

In summer let their aspect be south-east :

—

early in spring, and again in autumn, due south

is the best point to be in front: therefore, as

spring advances turn the front of your boxes
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eastward, and as summer declines move them

back again to their spring aspect ; or, in other

words, when there is not more than twelve

hours' sun, let the front of your boxes be due

south ; and during the time that the sun is

more than twelve hours above the horizon, let

it be south-east.

Always have the cheerful rays of the morn-

ing sun fall upon your boxes : but contrive to

throw a shade upon their front for a few hours

in the middle of the day, when the weather

is very hot. Such a shade will be gratelul to

your Bees.

Elevate your boxes twenty inches or two

feet above the ground : and always keep the

grass or ground, under and near them, neat

and clean, and entirely free from all nuisances.

A constant supply of water in the immediate

vicinity of your apiary is highly desirable ; if

therefore you have not a natural supply of

that element, so necessary for Bees, contrive

to let them have it by artificial means—by
placing it in or near your apiary, in large,

shallow dishes, or in wooden troughs, partially

covering the surface with reed or moss, and

be careful to replenish them, so that your

Bees may always find it there.
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Suifer not ants to burrow near your Bees.

Ants are enemies to Bees, and will annoy

them, if they get among them.

Spiders also are Bee-destroyers ; therefore,

brush away their entangling webs, whenever

and wherever you find them about your

boxes.

Fowls should not be permitted in an apiary.

Early in spring let the entrance be not more

than an inch, and increase it gradually to its

full extent, as you find occasion : contract it

again towards the fall of the year ; and, if

the moths be troublesome in summer evenings,

nearly close it every evening ; but take care

to open it again either early next moniing, or

as soon as the evening flight of the moths is

over. This attention is more particularly due

to weak stocks, and affords them great pro-

tection against the attacks of moths, which

are among the boldest, the most persevering,

and, when once they have got into a hive,

most destructive enemies to Bees.

Destroy wasps and wasps' nests wherever

you find them in the vicinity of your apiary.

The destruction of queen-wasps in spring is

the most effectual method of diminishing the

number of these formidable Bee-enemies
;

2 p
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because the destruction of a queen-wasp in

spring is tantamount to the destruction of a

whole nest afterwards.

Light in the domicil of Bees, if not

actually prejudicial to them, is, at any rate,

displeasing to them ; therefore, be careful

never to expose your Bees unnecessarily to its

glare : never leave the window-doors open, nor

suffer careless visitors to do so.

My friend, the Rev. T. Clark, of Gedney-

Hill, suggests the propriety of recommending

that the mndow-doors be self-shutting doors.

This, he says, may be done by fixing upon

each door a light, easy spring, similar to those

made use of to shut doors in good houses

;

or by a cord attached to each door, and

passed through an eye, and over a small

pulley fixed to the side of each box ; from

the end of which cord a weight of two or three

ounces must be suspended. This weight,

acting upon the cord, will draw the little

doors to the windows, that is, it will shut

them. The cords, eyes, and pulleys, he

further says, may be so arranged, that one

small weight will keep all the hive doors, in

a set of collateral-boxes, closed and safe, and

may be made to hang under the floor. I have
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no hesitation in recommending his suggestion

as ingenious, practicable, and useful. The best

security, however, after all, is that afforded by

lock and key, the key being in the constant

possession of the owner.

Ventilate your collateral-boxes and bell-

glasses, when the interior temperature is at, or

above, 70 degrees ; for 'tis

Th' excessive rise of temp'rature alone,

That drives the royal insect from her throne.

To some more genial region of the state,

Where snow-white cells are built accommodate.

But as the heat declines there may be seen

Vast numbers congregated round their Queen,

And clinging to the combs, as if half-dead :

Hence we infer

—

how Honey-Bees are bred.

Never irritate your Bees, nor offer any sort

of violence or opposition to them ; and should

an angry Bee or two at any time attack you,

walk quietly away, and leave them to settle

into peace again.

On no account drive your Bees: it is a ruin-

ous practice. With boxes, however, I trust, it

is impracticable, and totally superseded.

Never disturb, nor in any way interfere with,

the middle-box.

On no account destroy any of your Bees:

independently of its cruelty, it is an impolitic
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j)ractice : it is like cutting down a tree to get

at its fi'uit, which may easily be gathered by

less laborious and indcstructive means. En-

courage your Bees,—accommodate them,

—

support them,—and hy all means preserve

them: and, when seasons are favourable, they

will richly reward you for your attention to

them.

Always keep a cottage-hive, or single box

or two, in your apiary, for the purpose of

having swarms from them, with which to stock

empty boxes, or to strengthen such stocks as

may stand in need of additional numbers ; and

proceed with such supplementary swarms as

directed in pages 43—50.

Never impoverish your Bees by taking from

them more honey than they have to spare.

Always suffer them to be in possession of a

plentiful store. Over-dei^rivation impoverishes

them, and is no gain to the proprietor. Among
other reasons this is one for my repeated

directions—not to touch the middle box. Let

me not, however, be misunderstood : I mean

not by this direction, or by the short paragraph

in the yjrcceding page to prohibit the removal

of the middle -box from its stand, once or twice

annually, in order to have the under-board
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well cleansed ; for I hold this operation to be

highly necessary ; and I recommend that it be

carefully attended to early in every spring.

Honey of the very finest quality may
commonly be obtained from collateral-boxes,

as eaily in the season as the months of May
and June, without injuring the parent-stock

in the slightest degree. The enlargement of

their domicil by returning an empty glass, or

an empty box, to the place from which a full

one has been taken, is at this busy period of

their labour an accommodation to Bees, and

is one gi'eat meansof preventing the necessity

for their swarming, as it enables them to con-

tinue their work at the time that there is the

greatest abundance of treasure for them in

the fields, and when Bees in cottage-hives,

cannot profit by it, owing to their want, not

of inclination to gather it, but of room in

their hives to store it ; they therefore swarm

once, twice, perhaps three times. What
then can be afterwards expected from such

exhausted stocks but weakness and poverty }

The more numerous the working Bees are in

any colony, the more honey they will collect,

jyrovided ihey have room wherein to store it.

Accommodate them, then, with convenient

store room, and the more workers you have
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in your boxes the better. Up to the middle

of August you may, with safety, that is,

without injury to the Bees, take off glasses

and boxes, as they become ready. After that

time it is advisable to have, and to leave, in

every colony, honey sufficient for the subsis-

tence of the Bees until next spring; and

should you take off a full box, later in the

season than the middle of August, instead of

emptying it of all its treasure, be content with

a part of it,—take a part, and return a fart—
share it with your Bees, and let their share

he a liberal one. As has been already en-

joined

—

on no account impoverish them by

over-deprivation, at that precarious season

especially. They possibly may collect much
honey after that time; if so, share with them

again; if not, have them rich from your first

bounty.

When a box, well-stored with honey, is

taken off, it is not an easy matter to extract

the first comb or two, without breaking them

and spoiling their beauty, besides shedding

more or less of the honey ; therefore, be pre-

pared with proper knives. Any common
knife that has a blade long enough, may serve

to sever the combs from the sides of a box :

but to cut them from the top, it is advisable
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to have an instrument, which may be called

a Bee -knife, of the following construction :

—

a two-edged, lancet-shaped blade, two inches

long and three-eighths of an inch broad,

having the hole, through which the rivet

would pass to fix it in a haft, drilled large

enough to admit the end of a steel rod, upon

which it is to be well brazed or riveted : the

other end of this rod may be finished with a

neat handle, leaving its clear length between

the contrate blade and the handle eleven

inches— that being rather more than the

depth of my Bee-boxes. A knife of this

description may easily be passed between the

combs, and is very convenient for cutting

them from the top of a box.

The engraving hereunto annexed represents

a pair of bee-knives : the instrument, marked

B. is the knife above described ; and that,

marked A. is a knife better adapted for cutting

combs from the sides of a box than is a com-

mon knife : its construction is so simple as not

to require further description.
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Whenever you have occasion to perform

any oj^eration among your Bees, be provided

with every requisite material, implement, &c.

Have not any thing to seek for, much less to

get made, at the moment it is wanted : that

moment may perlia/ps he a critical one.

In September unite the Bees of poor stocks

to rich ones ; and now, or in March, transfer

stocks from straw hives into boxes.

Previously to withdrawing the tin-divider,

for the pui-pose of opening the communication

into an end-box, take off the end-box and

dress its inside with a little liquid honey ; this

will bring the Bees into it, when, but for the

honey, they would perhaps refuse to enter it

;

and at that time close the ventilation. It is

wrong to ventilate empty boxes, because it

drives the Bees into the pavilion : and it is a

fact, that they will swarm from the pavilion,

rather than take possession of an empty

end-box, if its temperature be, and be kept,

disagreeably cold, by having the ventilation

open at the very time it should be carefully

closed. This will both explain and remedy

the difficulty, that some apiarians complain of

having experienced, in getting their Bees to

take possession of an empty-box ; it will also
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account for swarms sometimes leaving the

pavilion when there is no want of room : the

fact is—that the temperature of that room is

not agreeable to them : but it is owing to

the mismanagement of the apiator that it is

otherwise than agreeable.

Whenever a box is taken off, be careful to

open the perforations in the cylindric ventilator,

many of which will be found sealed up with

propoHs. These perforations may be cleared

at any time, by introducing a piece of wire

with a sharpened point, turned so as to pick

out the propohs ; but they are most effectually

opened when a box is off.

Towards the latter end of November, or

earher if the weather be inclement and severe,

remove your Bee-boxes to their winter-situa-

tion : this should be dry, quiet, cool, and dark,

and place your boxes in it so that they may

front towards the north or north-east.

Guard and close the entrance with a piece

of fine wire-cloth, of Lariviere's patent tin,

or of perforated zinc, (which is the best, on

account of its not corroding) made fast to the

box, either of which will confine the Bees

within their domicil, admit plenty of fresh air,

and keep out inimical intruders. Thus pre-
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pared for winter, having every tin and block

in its proper place, disturb your Bees as little

as possible, and, come winter as it may, they

will pass it in that state of semi-insensibility,

or torpor, which nature, or with reverence let

me rather say—nature's God has appointed

for them.

Towards the end of February, or as soon

as vegetation begins to make its appearance,

take your boxes from their winter to their

summer stands, and commence another

course of attentions, observations, and humane

management, similar to that herein directed

and explained. And, though cases may arise,

and difficulties occur in the course of your

practice, for the remedj'ing ofwhich no specific

directions are, or can be, here given, your own

experience and progressive improvement in the

pleasing science of Bee-management, will lead

you to adopt the proper mode of treating the

former, and the proper means of surmounting

the latter.

THE END.

JOtIN r.F.A' H, PIl.NTKR, TVISHRfH.
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ABERCROMBIE.—ABERCROMBIE'S PRACTICAL GARDENER, AND
IMPROVED SYSTEM OF MOUERNT HORTICULTURK, alphabetically arranged. New
Edition, with an Introductory Treatise on Vegetable Physiology; and Plates by W.Salisbury.
12mo. 6«. boards.

ABERCROMBIE AND MAIN.—THE PRACTICAL GARDENER'S COM-
PANION'; Or, Horticultural Calendar: to which is added, the Garden-Seed and Plant
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ADSHEAD.—PRISONS AND PRISONERS.
By Joseph Adshead. Svo. with Illustrations, 7«.6d. cloth.

ALLAN
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Gree
40 lithograph

AMY HERBERT.
By a Lady. Edited by the Rev. William Sewell.B.D. of ExeterCollege, Oxford. New
Edition. 2 vols, foolscap Svo. 9». cloth.

ANDERSEN.—THE TRUE STORY OF MY LIFE;
A Sketch. Bv Hans Christian Andersen, author of "The Shoes of Fortune," ** The
Nightingale,"'" O. T.," " Only a Fiddler," "The Improvisatore," etc. Translated by Mary
Howitt. Fcp. Svo. OS. cloth.

ARTISAN CLUB (THE).—A TREATISE ON THE STEAM-ENGINE.
In its application to Mines, Mills, Steam Navigation, and Railways. By the Artisan Club.
Edited by John Bourne, C.E. New Edition. 4to. with 30 Steel Plates, etc., and about
3.50 Wood Engravings, 27». cloth.

AUTOBIOGRAPHY (THE) OF ROSE ALLEN :

A Tale. By the .Author of " Mary Barker, or the Way to Make Home Comfortable." Edited

by a Lady. Fcp. Svo. 4a. cloth.

BAKER.—RAILWAY ENGINEERING;
Containing the most approved Methods of laying Out Railway Curves, and of setting out the

Cutting's, Embankments, and Tunnels of Railways: with a General and two .Auxiliary Tables,

for the Calculation of Earthworks of Railways, Canals, etc. Also, the Investigation of the

Formula for the Superelevation of the exterior Rail in Curves. By T. Baker, Surveyor and
Civil Engineer. Svo. St. cloth.

BAKEWELL.—AN INTRODUCTION TO GEOLOGY.
Intended to convey Practical Knowledge of the Science, and comprising the most important
recent Discoveries. By Robert BakewcU. Fifth Edition, Svo. with Plates and Woodcuts,
21*. cloth.
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BALL.—AIM ACCOUNT OF THE CULTIVATION AND MANUFACTURE
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as well as European. With some Remarks on the Experiments now makiny; f"r »''? Intro-

duction of the Culture of the Tea Tree in other parts of the World. By S. Ball, Esq. late

Inspector of Teas to the East India Company iu China. 8vo. with Plates and Woodcuts,

14*. cloth.

BANFIELD AND WELD.—THE STATISTICAL COMPANION;
Exhibiting the most inferestinj,' Facts in Moral and Intellectual, Vital, Kconomical, and

Political Statistics, at home and abroad. Compiled from Official and other authentic Sources,

by T. C. Banfielil, Statistical Clerk to the Council of Education ; and C. R. Weld, Assistant

Secretary to the Royal Society. Foolscap 8vo. 5s. cloth.
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from the Autbori/.cil Version: tog-ether with an Explanation of various Difficulties in the

Hebrew and English Texts. By the Rev. Richard A. F. Barrett, M.A. Fellow of King's

College, Cambridfje. Vols. I. and II. 8vo, 28». each cloth; or in 4 Half-vols. 14«. each.

Also," Half- vol. V. 14».

BAYLDON.-THE ART OF VALUING RENTS AND TILLAGES,
And the Tenant's Right of Entering and Quitting Farms, explained by several Specimens of

Valuations; and Remarks on the Cultivation "pursued on Soils in dilferent Situations.

Adapted to the Use of Landlords, Land-Agents, Appraisers, Farmers, and Tenants By

J. S. Bayldon. New Edition, corrected and revised by John Donaldson. 8vo. Ws. 6rf. cloth.

BAYLIS.—THE ARITHMETIC OF ANNUITIES AND LIFE ASSURANCE;
Or, Compound Interest simplified. Explaining the Value of Annuities, certain or contingent

on One or Two Lives, and the Values of Assurances in Single and Annual Payments ; and
comprehending Leases, Pensions, Freeholds, and Reversionary Sums, etc. By Edward
Baylis. 8vo. 5». cloth.

BEDFORD CORRESPONDENCE.— CORRESPONDENCE OF JOHN,
F'OURTH DUKE OF BEDFORD, selected from tlie Originals at Woburn Abbey, (1/42-70).

With Introductions by Lord John Russell. 3 vols. 8vo. 4S». cloth.

*,* Fol.I. (1742-48), 18s.; Fol. II. (1749-60), 17s.; rol.IIJ. (1761-70) , I5».

BLACK.—A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON BREWING.
Based on Chemical and Economical Principles: with Formul.ne for Public Brewers, and
Instructions for Private I'amilies. By WilliMra Black. Third Edition, revised and cor-

rected, with considerable Additions. 8vo. 10s. 6rf. cloth.—Also,

SUPPLEMENT, of REMARKS on B.WARIAN BEER, etc. Svo. 2s. 6rf. sewed.

BLAINE.-AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF RURAL SPORTS;
Or, a complete Account, Historical, Practical, and Descriptive, of Hunting, Shooting, Fishing,
Racing, and other Field Sports and .Athletic Amusements of the present day. By Delabeie
P. Blaine, Esq., author of "Canine Pathology," etc. With nearly COO Engravings on
Wood, by R. Branston, from Drawings by Alkeh, T. Landsecr, Dickes, etc. Svo. 50s. cloth.

BLAIR'S CHRONOLOGICAL AND HISTORICAL TABLES,
F'rom the Creation to the present Time: with Additions and Corrections from the mostauthen-
tic Writers ; incltiiling the Computation of St. Paul, as connecting the Period from the
Exode to the Temple. Under the revision of Sir Henry Ellis, K.H., Principal Librarian of

the British Museum. Imperial 8vo. 3Is. Gcf. half-bound morocco.

BLOOMFIELD.—THE HISTORY OF THE PELOPONNESIAN WAR.
By Thucydides. A New Recension of the Text, with a carefully amended Punctuation ; and
copious Notes, Critical, Philological, and K^xplanatory, almost entirely original, but partly
selected and arranged from the best Expositors : accompanied with full Indexes. Illus-

trated by Maps andPlans. By the Rev. S.T. Bloomfield, D.D. F.S.A. 2 vols. Svo. 38s. cloth.

BLOOMFIELD.—THE HISTORY OF THE PELOPONNESIAN WAR.
By Thucydides. Translateil into English, and accompanied with very copious Notes,
Pfiiloloifical and Explanatory, Historical and Geographical. By the Rev. S. T. Bloomfield,
D.D. F.S.A. 3 vols. Svo. with Maps and Plates, 2/. 5s. boards.

BLOOMFIELD.-THE GREEK TESTAMENT :

With copious F'nglish Notes, Critical, Philological, and Explanatory. Formed for the use
of advanced Students of Divinity and Candidates for Holy Orders. By the Rev. S. T.
Bloomfield, D.D. F.S.A. New Edition. 2 vols. Svo. with a Map of Palestine, 40s. cloth.



BLOOMFIELD. — THE GREEK TESTAMENT FOR COLLEGES AND
SCHOOLS; with shorter Knglish Notes, Critical, Philological, aud Explanatory. By the

Rev. S. T. Bloomfield, D.D. Xew Edition, enlarged, with a New Map and an Index.
Foolscap 8vo. lUs. 6rf. cloth.

BLOOMFIELD.— GREEK AND ENGLISH LEXICON TO THE NEW
TESTAMENT: especially adapted to the use of Colleges, and the Higher Classes in Public
Schools; but also intended as a convenient Manual for Biblical Students in general. By
Dr. Bloomfield. New Edition, improved. Foolscap Svo. 10«. 6d. cloth.

BOSANQUET.—CHRONOLOGY OF THE TIMES OF DANIEL, EZRA,
AND NEHF.MIAH, considered with the view of correcting an Error of Thirty-three Years
i" tlie received Chronology between the Capture of Jerusalem by Nebuchadnezzar and the

Birth of Christ. Leading to an Explanation of the Prophecy of the .'Seventy Weeks, the

Recovery of the lost Era of the Jubilee, and the Rectification of several important Dates iu

Scripture Chronology. By J. Whatman Bosanquet, Esq. Parti. Svo. 8i.6(i. clcth.

BRANDE—A DICTIONARY OF SCIENCE, LITERATURE, AND ART;
Comprising the Historv, Description, and Scientific Principles of every Branch of Human
Knowledge ; with the Derivation and Definition of all the Terms in general use. Edited by
W.T. Brande,F.R.S.L.and E.; assisted by Dr.J. Cauviu. Svo. with Woodcuts, 3/. cloth.

BRAY (MRS.)—MRS. BRAY'S NOVELS AND ROMANCES,
Revised and corrected by Mrs. Bray. In 10 vols. fcap. Svo., uniformly with the " Standard

Novels," with Frontispieces and Vignettes, 3/. cloth; or separately 6s. each vol.

BUCKLER.—A HISTORY OF THE ARCHITECTURE OF THE ABBEY
CHURCH of ST. ALBAN, with especial reference to the Norman Structure. By J. C.

and C. A. Buckler, Architects. Svo. with numerous Illustrations, I4s. cloth.

BUDGE (J.)—THE PRACTICAL MINER'S GUIDE.
Comprising a Set of Trigniioraetrical Tables adapted to all the purposes of Oblique or

Diatronal, Vertical, Horizontal, and Traverse Diallisig; with their application to the Dial,

Exercise of Drifts, Lodes, Slides, Levelling, Inaccessible Distances, Heights, etc. By
J. Budge. New Edition, enlarged. Svo. with Portrait, 12s. cloth.

BULL.—HINTS TO MOTHERS,
For the Management of Health during the Period of Pregnancy and in the Lying-in Room ;

with an Exposure of Popular Errors in connexion with those subjects. ByThomas Bull, M.D.
New Edition, revised and considerably enlarged. Foolscap Svo. 7«. cloth.

BULL.-THE MATERNAL MANAGEMENT OF CHILDREN,
In HEALTH and DISEASE. By Thomas Bull, M.D. Physician Accoucheur to the Finsbury

Midwifery Institution, etc. New Edition, revised and enlarged. Foolscap Svo. /*. cloth.

BUNSEN—THE CONSTITUTION OF THE CHURCH OF THE FUTURE.
A practical Explanation of the Correspondence with the Right Hon. William Gladstone,
on the German Church, Episcopacy, and Jerusalem. With a Preface, Notes, and the com-
plete Correspondence. By the Chevalier C. C. J. Bunsen, Ph.D., D.C.L. Translated under
the superintendence of and with additions by the Author. Post Svo. 9s. bd. cloth.

BURDER.-ORIENTAL CUSTOMS,
Applied to the Illustration of the Sacred Scriptures. By Dr. Samuel Btirder, New
Edition, with Additions. Foolscap Svo. Ss. Cd. cloth.

BURGER.—THE LEONORA OF BURGER.
Translated by Julia M. Cameron. With Six large Illustrations, drawn on Wood by D.
Maclise, R.A. engraved by Jolin Thompson. Crown 4to. 15s. cloth.

BURNS.—THE PRINCIPLES OF CHRISTIAN PHILOSOPHY;
Containinir the Doctrines, Duties, Admonitions, and Consolations of the Christian Religion.
By John Burns, M.D. F.R.S. 6th Edition. Foolscap Svo. 6s. Gd. cloth.

BURNS—CHRISTIAN FRAGMENTS;
Or. Remarks on the Nature, Precepts, and Comforts of Religion. By John Burns, M.D.
F.R.S. Foolscap Svo. os. cloth.

BUTLER.—A SKETCH OF MODERN AND ANCIENT GEOGRAPHY.
By Samuel Butler, D.D., late Lord Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry; and formerly Head
Master of Shrewsbury School. New Edition, revised by the Author's Sou. Svo. 9s. boards.



BUTLER.-AN ATLAS OF MODERN GEOGRAPHY.
Consistinar of Twenty-three coloured Maps, from a New Set of Plates; with an Index of
all the Names of Places, referring- to the Latitudes and Lonijitudes. By the late Ur. Butler,
Bishop of Lichfield. New Kdition, corrected. 8vo. 1-j. lialf-bouud.

BUTLER.-AN ATLAS OF ANCIENT GEOGRAPHY.
Consisting: of Twenty-three coloured Maps: with an Index of all the Names of Places,
referrinij to the Latitudes and Lont(itudes. By the late Ur. Butler, Bishop of Lichfield.
New Edition, corrected. Svo. lis. half-bound.

BUTLER.-A GENERAL ATLAS OF MODERN AND ANCIENT GEOGRAPHY.
Consisting- of Forty-five coloured Maps, and copious Indicts referring to the Latitudes and
Longitudes. By tlic late Dr. Butler, Bishop of Liclifield, New Kditiou, from aa entirely
new and corrected set of Plates. 4to. 2-lj. half-bound.

CABINET LAWYER (THE).
A Popular Digest of the Laws of Entrland, Civil and Criminal ; with a Dictionary of Law
Terms, Maxims, Statutes, and Judicial Antiquities ; Correct Tables of Assessed Taxes, Stamp
Duties, Kxcise Licences, and Post-Horse Duties; Post-Otfice Regulations, and Prison
Discipline. Fourteenth Edition, enlarged, and corrected throughout, with the Legal
Decisions and Statutes to Michaelmas Term, 10 and 11 Victoria. Fcap. Svo. 10s. 6d. cloth.

CALLCOTT.-A SCRIPTURE HERBAL:
Withupwardsof 120 Wood Engravings. By Lady Callcott. Square crown Svo. 1/. as. cloth.

CAREY.-THE PAST, THE PRESENT, AND THE FUTURE.
ByH.C.Carey, author of "The Principles of Political Economy,^' etc. Svo. Wa.6d. cloth.

Contents.-l Man and Land. -II. Man and Food.-III. Wealth.-IV. Wealth and Land.— V. Man and his Standard of Value.— VI. Man and his Fellow Man.—VII. Man.—VIII. Man
and his Helpmate.-lX. Man and his Family.-X. Concentration and Centralisation.—XI. Colonisation.-XIl. Ireland.-XIII. India.-XIV. Annexation.-XV. Civilisation.^
1 he future.

CARTOONS -THE PRIZE CARTOONS EXHIBITED IN WESTMINSTER-HALL, Published under the Sanction and Patronage of Her Majesty's Commissioners on
the Fine Arts. Eleven large folio Engravings, in a neat Portfolio,' 5/. 5«.: Proofs before
letters, S(. 8s.

CATLOW.- POPULAR CONCHOLOGY;
Or, the Shell Cabinet arranged : being an Introduction to themodern System of Conchology;
with a sketch of the Natural History of the Animals, an account of the formation of the
hhe Is, and a complete Descriptive List of the Families and Genera. ByAsrnes Catlow.
FoolscapSvo. with 312 Wooi'-cuts, 10s. 6rf. cloth.

CIIALENOR.—WALTER GRAY,
A Ballad, and other Poems. By Mary Chalenor. 2d Edition, with Additions, including the
Author s Poetical Remains. Fcap. Svo. 6s. cloth.

COCKS (C.^-BORDEAUX, ITS WINES, AND THE CLARET COUNTRY.
Tr.^:i*^,°'''^f?v.''^^{.''';"^''r,".':

of ,«l>e Living Languages in the Royal Colleges of France;
1 nmsUtor of the W orks of Michelet, Miguet, and Quiuet. Post Svo. 8s. 6rf. doth.

COLLEGIAN'S GUIDE (THE);

nnL»*''?"^''r'"'!-"^ ^°1^^^? Days: setting forth the Advantages and Temptations of aUniversity Education
. By the Rev. James Pycroft, M.A. Post Svo. 10s. 6rf. cloth.

COLLIER (J. PAYNE.)-A BOOK OF ROXBURGHE BALLADS-
Edited by John Payne Collier, Esq. Fcap. 4to. with Woodcuts, 21s. boards ; morocco, 3Ss,

C0LT0N.--LACON; OR, MANY THINGS IN FEW WORDS.
By theRev.C.C. Coltou. New Edition,8vo. 12s. cloth.

CONVERSATIONS ON BOTANY.
New Edition, improved. Foolscap Svo.with 22 Plates, 7s. 6rf. cloth; with coloured Plates, 12s.

CONVERSATIONS ON MINERALOGY
Sgelu'l'vouSscSl^o: 1^ S."^""^^'

'^°'" °"^'°"^ ^^='"="^^- ^'''^'^ ^''''°"'

^^gi;f^f™!^^?V.E)-PRACTICAL AND FAWILIAR SERMONS,resigned for Parochia and Domestic Instruction. By the Kcv. Edward Cooper. New Edi-
tions. 7 vols. 12mo. 1/. 18s. boards.
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PUBLISHED BY MESSRS. LONGMAN, AND CO. i)

COOPER (THE REV. E.) -SERMONS,
chiefly desijued to elucidate some of the leading Doctrines of the GospeL By the Rev. Edward
Cooper. New Editiou. i vols. 12mo. 10*. boards.

COrLAND.—A DICTIONARY OF PRACTICAL MEDICINE;
Comprising General Patholonv, the Nature and Treatment ot Diseases. Morbid Structures,
and the Disorders especially' incidental to Climates, lo Sex, and to the different Epochs of
Life, with numerous approved Formulae of the Medicines recommended. By James Copland,
M.D.,etc. etc. Vols. I. and II., 3vo. 3/. cloth ; and Parts 10 to 12, 4s. 6rf. each.

COQUEKEL.—CHRISTIANITY;
Its perfect adaptation to the Mental, Moral, and Spiritual Nature of Man. By Athanase
Coquerel, one of the Pastors of the French Protestant Church iu Paris. Translated by the
Rev. U. Davison, M.A. With an Introductory Notice of the State of the Protestaut Church
of France, written by the Author for the English Edition. Post Svo. 12s. cloth.

COSTELLO (MISS).—THE ROSE GARDEN OF PERSIA.
A Series of Translations from the Persian Poets. By Louisa Stuart Costello, author
of "Specimens oi the Early Poetry of France," etc' Long Svo. with 12 IlUimiuated
Titles, and Borders printed in Colours, 13s. boards; or Bl).6d. morocco.

COSTELLO (MISS).—FALLS, LAKES, AND MOUNTAINS OF NORTH
WALES; being a Pictorial Tour through the most interesting parts of the Country. By
Louisa Stuart Costello, author of " ITie Rose Garden of Persia,"' etc. Profusely illustrated
with Views, from Original Sketches by D. H. M'Kewan, engraved on woodj and litho-
graphed, by T. and E. Gilks. Square 8vo. with Map, 14s. cloth.

COULTER.—ADVENTURES ON THE WESTERN COAST OF SOUTH
AMERICA .-^NU IN THE INTERIOR OF CALIFOKNIA. Including a Narrative ot Inci-
dents at the Kiugsmill Islands, New Ireland, New Britain, New Guinea, and other Islands
in the Pacific Ocean. AVith an Account of the Natural Productions, and the Manners and
Customs, in Peace and War, of the various Savage Tribes visited. By John Coulter, M.D.
author of "Adventures in the Pacific." 2 vols, post Svo. ICs. cloth.

COULTER.—ADVENTURES IN THE PACIFIC;
With Observations on the Natural Productions, Manners and Customs of the Natives of the
various Islands ; Remarks on the Missionaries, British and other Residents, etc, BvJohn
Coulter, M.D. Post Svo. 7s. 6</. cloth.

COULTON.—AN INQUIRY INTO THE AUTHORSHIP OF THE LETTERS
OF JUNIUS. By David TrevenaCoulton. 4to. [/k .U„y.

CRESY (E.>-AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF CIVIL ENGINEERING, HISTORICAL,
THEORETICAL, and PRACTICAL. By Edward Cresy, F.S.A. C.E. Illustrated by upwards
of Three Thousand Engravings on Wood, explanatory of the Principles, Machinery, and Con-
structions which come under the Direction of the Civil Engineer. One large Volume
Svo. upwards of 1,600 pages, Zl. 13s. 6d. cloth.

CROCKER'S ELEMENTS OF LAND SURVEYING.
Fifth Editiou, corrected throughout, and consi'lerablv improved and modernised, by
T. G. Bunt, Land Surveyor, Bristol. To which are added, TABLES OF SIX-FIGURE
LOG.\RITHMS, etc., superintended by Richard Farley, of the Nautical Almanac Establish-
ment. Post Svo. 12s. cloth.

D'AGINCORT.—THE HISTORY OF ART,
By its Monuments, from its Decline in the Fourth Century to its Restoration in the Six-
teenth. Translated from the French of Seroux D'.Agincourt, by Owen Jones, architect.
With 3,335 Sul)jects, engrraved on 328 Plates. Vol. I. Architecture, 73 plates; vol. II.
Sculpture, 51 plates; vol. III. Painting, 204 plates. 3 vols, royal folio, 5/.5j. sewed.

DALE (THE REV. THOMAS). —THE DOMESTIC LITURGY AND
F.A.MILY CHAPLAIN, in Two Parts: the First Part being Church Services adapted for
Domestic Use, with Prayers for every Day of the Week, selected exclusively from the Book
of Common Prayer. Part II. comprising an .ippropriate Sermon for every Sundav in the
Year. By the Rev. Thomas Dale, M..-\. Vicar of St. Paucras. Post 4to. 21s. cloth: or,
bound by Hayday, 31». 6d. calf lettered ; 5()s. morocco.

DAVY (SIR HUMPHRY).-ELEMENTS OF AGRICULTURAL CHEMISTRY
in a Course of Lectures. By Sir Humphry Davy. With Notes by Dr. John Daw.
New Edition. Svo. with 10 Plates, 1.5s. cloth.

DE BURTIN.—A TREATISE ON THE KNOWLEDGE NECESSARY TO
AM.ATEURS OF PICTURES. Translated and abridged from the French of M. Francis
Xavier De Burtiu, First Stipendiary JlemUer of the Royal Academv of Brussels iu the Class
of Sciences, etc. By Robert White, Esq. Svo. with Illustrations,' 12s. cloth.
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DE JAENISCH AND WALKER.-DE JAENISCH'S CHESS PRECEPTOR:
A New Analysis of the Openings of Games. By C. F. Do Jaciiisch, of St. Petersburgh.

Tran.slated fio'm the French, with copious Notes, by G. Walker, autlior of "Chess Studies,"

and various other Works on the Game of Chess. 8vo. 15». cloth.

DE LA BECHE.-REPORT ON THE GEOLOGY OF CORNWALL, DEVON,
AND WESTSOMEKSKT. By Henrv T. De la Beche, K.R.S. etc.. Director of the Ordnance
Geological Survey. Published by Order of the Lords Commissioners of H. M. Treasury.

8vo. with Maps, Woodcuts, and 12 large Plates, 148. cloth.

DE STRZELECKI (P. E.)—PHYSICAL DESCRIPTION OF NEW SOUTH
W.ALES AND V.AN DIEMAN'S LAND. Accompanied by a Geological Map, Sections,

and Diagrams, and Figures of the Organic Remains. By P. E. De Strzelecki. 8vo. with

coloured Map and numerous Plates, 24«. cloth.

DIBDIN (THE REV. T. F.)-THE SUNDAY LIBRARY:
Containing nearly One hundred Sermons by eminent Divines. With Notes, etc. by the

Rev. T. F.Dibdin, D.D. fi vols, foolscap 8vo. with C Portraits, 30s. cloth ; neatly half-bound

iu morocco, with gilt edges, 21. \2s, 6d.

DOUBLEDAY AND HEWITSON'S BUTTERFLIES.—THE GENERA OF
DIURNAL LEPIDOPTERA ; comprising their Generic Characters— a Notice of the Habits

and Transformations—and a Catalogue of the Species of eacli Genus. By Edward Double-

day, Esq. F.L.S.etc, Assistant in the Zoological Department of the British Museum. Im-
perial 4to. uniform with Gray and Mitchell's Ornithology; illustrated with 75 coloured Plates,

by W. C. Hewit8on,Ksq. Author of "British Oology."

•»* PiihlishiTig in Monthly Parts, 5s. each; each Part consisting- of two coloured Plates, tDtth

nccnmpanying Letter-press- To be completed in not exceeding A^ Parts, 19 of which are

now ready.

DRESDEN GALLERY.—THE IViOST CELEBRATED PICTURES OF THE
ROYAL G.^LLERY at DRESDEN, drawn on Stone, from the Originals, by Franz
Hanfstaengel ; with Descriptive ami Biographical Notices, in French and German. Nos. 1.

to L., imperial folio, each containing 3 Plates with accompanying Letter-press, price

20j. to Subscribers; to Nun-subscribers, 30«. Single Plates, I'Jj. each.

,*, To be completed in 10 more numbers, price 20s. each, to Subscribers; each number
containing 4 Plates and Letterpress.

DUNLOP.—TRAVELS IN CENTRAL AMERICA.
With a Journal of nearly Three Years' Residence in the Country. To which are added, a
Sketch of the History of tie Republic, and an Account of its Climate, Productions, Com-
merce, etc. By Robert Glasgow Dunlop, Esq. Post 8vo. with Map, 10*. 6d. cloth.

DUNLOP (JOHN).—THE HISTORY OF FICTION:
Being a Critical Account of the most celebrated Prose Works of Fiction, from the earliest

Greek Romances to the Novels of the Present Age. By John Dunlop. New Edition, com-
plete in One Volume. Medium 8vo. 15s. cloth.

EASTLAKE.—MATERIALS FOR A HISTORY OF OIL PAINTING.
By Charles Lock Eastlake, Esq. R..-\. F.R.S. F.S.A. Secretary to the Royal Commission for

Promoting the Fine Arts in connexion with the rebuilding of the Houses of Parliament, etc.

8vo. 16s. cloth.

ECCLESTON (JAMES).—AN INTRODUCTION TO ENGLISH ANTIQUITIES.
Intended as a Companion to the History of England. By .lames Eccleston, B.A. Head
Master of Sutton Coldfield Grammar School. 8vo. with numerous Engravings on Wood,
'Jls. cloth.

ELLIOTSON.—HUMAN PHYSIOLOGY:
With which is incorporated much of the Elementary Part of the "Institutiones Physiologicss"

of J. F. Blumcnbach, Professor in the University of Gottingen. By John Elliotson, M.D.
Cantab. F.R.S. Fifth Edition, 8vo. with numerous Woodcuts, 2/. 2». cloth.

THE ENGLISHMAN'S GREEK CONCORDANCE OF THE NEW TESTA-
MENT; being an attempt at a Verbal Connexion between the Greek and the English
Texts ; including a Concordance to the Proper Names, with Indexes, Greek-English
and English-tireek. 2d Edition, carefully revised, with a new Index, Greek and English.
Royal Svo. 42s.

THE ENGLISHMAN'S HEBREW AND CHALDEE CONCORDANCE OF
THE OLD TESTAMENT; being an attempt at a Verbal Connexion between the Original
and the English Translations: with Indexes, a T^ist of the Proper Names and their occur-
rences, etc. etc. 2 vols, royal Svo. 31- 13s. 6rf. cloth ; large paper, 4/. I4s. Cd.
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EPHEMERA.—A HAND-BOOK OF ANGLING ;

Teaching Flv Kishin:?, Trolliin,', Bottom Fishing, aiitl Silinon Fishioir. With the Natural

Historj' of River Fis^h, and the best Modes ot Catching' thein. By E|jhemera (of Bell's

Life ill London). New Edition. Foolscap 8vo. with Wood Engraviugs, 9». cloth.

ERMAN.—TRAVELS IN SIBERIA:
Iiicludinsr Excursions Northwards, down the Obi, to the Polar Circle, and Southwards,

to the Chinese Frontier. 13v Adoiph Ermau. Translated by W. D. Cooler, Esq. author ot

"The History of Maritime and Inland Discovery;" translator and editor of Dr. Parrot s

"Journey to Ararat," etc. 2 vols. 8vo. with Map, 31*. 6rf. cloth.

ESDAILE.—MESMERISM IN INDIA;
And its Practical Application iu Surgery and Medicine. By James Esdaile, M.D. Civil

Assistant-Surgeou, E.'I.C.S. Bengal. Fcap. 8vo. 6s. 6d. cloth.

EVANS.—THE SUGAR PLANTER'S MANUAL;
Being a Treatis»on the Art of obtaining Sugar from the Sugar Cane. By W. J. Evans, M.D.
8vo. 9«. cloth.

FAREY.-A TREATISE ON THE STEAM-ENGINE,
Historical, Practical, and Descriptive. By John Farey, Engineer. 4to. illustrated by

numerous Woodcuts, and 25 Copper-plates, 5/. bs. in boards.

FERGUSSON (DR. WILLIAM).—NOTES AND RECOLLECTIONS OF A
PROFESSIONAL LIFE. By the late William Fergusson, Esq. M.D. Inspector General of

Military Hospitals, and late of Windsor. Edited by his Son, James Fergusson. Svo. 7»- brf.

cloth.

FITZROY (LADY). —SCRIPTURAL CONVERSATIONS BETWEEN
CH.VRLES AND HIS MOTHER. By Lady Charles Fitzroy. Foolscap Svo. -Is.Crf. cloth.

FLETCHER.—STUDIES OF SHAKESPEARE
In the Plavs of King John, Cvmbeline, Macbeth, As You Like It, Much Ado about Nothing,

Romeo and Juliet ; with Observations on the Criticism and the Acting of those Plays. By
George Fletcher, author of Historical and Critical Essays entitled " Heloise and Abelard,"

•' Robin Hood," "Hampton Court," etc. Post Svo. 10». 6d. cloth.

FLOWERS AND THEIR KINDRED THOUGHTS;
A Series of Stanzas—On Hope, Innocence, Modesty, Childhood, Humility, Joy, Love,

Constancy, Fascination, Timiditv, Fine Taste, Thoughts, Recollection, and Friendship. By
Marv Auiie Bacon. Illustrated by the Snowdrop, Primrose, Violet, Harebell and Pimpernel,

Lily'of the Valley. Hawthorn, Rose, Honeysuckle, Carnation, Convolvulus, Fuchsia, Pansy,

Forget-me-not, and Holly ; designed and printed in Colours by Owen Jones. Imperial Svo.

31*. 6rf. elegantly bound.

FORSTER (REV. C.)—THE HISTORICAL GEOGRAPHY OF ARABIA;
Or, the Patriarchal Evidences of Revealed Religion. A Memoir, with Illustrative Maps and

an -Appendix, containing Translations, with an Alphabet and Glossary of the Hamyaritie

Inscriptions recently discovered in Hadramaut. By the Rev. Charles Forstcr, B.D., Rector of

Stisted, Essex, author of "Mahometanism Unveiled." 2 vols. Svo. 30». cloth.

FORSTER (REV. C.)-THE LIFE OF JOHN JEBB, D.D. F.R.S.

Late Bishop of Limerick. With a Selection from his Letters. Bythe Rev. Charles Forster,B.D.,

Rector of Stisted, Essex, and one of the Six Preachers in the Cathedral of Chnst, Canterbury,

formerly Domestic Chaplain to the Bishop. New Edition. Svo. with Portrait, etc. 16s. cloth.

FRANCIS.—NOTES FROM A JOURNAL KEPT IN ITALY AND SICILY

during the years 1844, lS4o,and 1846. By J. G. Francis, B.A. Svo. with Eight Lithographic

Illustrations, from Drawings by the Author, 14s. cloth.

FRESENIUS.—A MANUAL OF AGRICULTURAL CHEMISTRY.
Bv Dr. C.R. Fresenius, Professor of Chemistry and Natural Philosophy, Wiesbaden ; late

Assistant in the Laboratory of Giessen. Translated from the German. {In theprfis.

FROM OXFORD TO ROME : AND, HOW IT FARED WITH SOME WHO
L.A.TELY MADE THF, JOURNEY. By a Companion Traveller. New Edition, revised and

corrected. Fcp. Svo. witli Frontispiece, Cs. cloth.

n-
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GARDINER.—SIGHTS IN ITALY:
With some Account of the Present State of Music and the Sister Arts in that Country. By
William Gardiner, author of "Sacred Melodies," etc.; Member of the Academy of St.

Cecilia, Rome; and of the Class of Kine.-\rts of the Institut Historique of France. 8vo. with

eng^raved Music, Ifis. cloth.

GASCOYNE.—A NEW SOLUTION, IN PART, OF THE SEALS, TRUM-
PETS, and other SYMBOLS of the RKVELATION of ST. JOHN: being an Attempt to

prove that, as far as thoy are fulfilled, they denote the Rise, Increase, and iMaturity, of the

Man of Sin, and the Cominij of our Lord Jesus Christ for his Destruction. By the Rev.
R. Gascoyne, A.M. Mickleton, uear Campden, Gloucestershire. 18mo. as. cloth.

GERTRUDE.
A Tale. By the author of «' Amy Herbert." Edited by the Rev. William Sewell, B.D., of
Exeter College, Oxford. New Edition. 2 vols, foolscap 8vo. 9j. cloth.

GIBBON.—HISTORY OF THE DECLINE AND FALL OF THE ROMAN
EMPIRE. A new Edition, in One Volume; with an Account of the. Author's Life and
Writings, by Alexander Chalmers, Esq. F.A.S. 8vo. with Portrait, 18s. cloth.

*,* An Edition in 8 vols. 8vo. 60s. boards.

GOLDSMITH-THE POETICAL WORKS OF OLIVER COLDSIVIITH.
Illustrated by Wood Engravings, from Designs by Members of the Etching Club. Edited

by Bolton Corney, Esq. Square crown Svo., uniform with "'Thomson's Seasons," 21j.

cloth ; or Ms. bound in morocco, by Hayday.

GOWER.—THE SCIENTIFIC PHENOMENA OF DOMESTIC LIFE FAMILIARLY
EXPLAINED. By Charles Foote Gower. New Edition. Foolscap Svo. with Engravings

on Wood, 5». cloth.

GRAHAM.-ENGLISH; OR, THE ART OF COMPOSITION
explainedina Series of Instructions and Examples. By G. F. Graham. New Edition, re-

vised and improved. Foolscap 8vo. 6». cloth.

GRANT (MRS.)—LETTERS FROM THE MOUNTAINS.
Being the Correspondence with her Friends, between the years 1/73 and 1S03. By Mrs.
Grant, of Laggan. 6th Edition. Edited, with Notes and Additions, by her Sou, J. P. Grant,

Esq. 2 vols, post Svo. 21». cloth.

GRANT (MRS., OF LAGGAN).— MEMOIR AND CORRESPONDENCE
of the late Mrs. (Jrant, of Laggan, author of " Letters from the Mountains," etc. Edited

by her Son, J. P. Grant, Esq. Nev/ Edition. 3 vols, post Svo. Portrait, 1/. lis. Crf. cloth.

GRAY (THOMAS).-GRAY'S ELEGY,
Written in a Country Churchyard. Illuminated in the Missal style. By Owen Jones,
Architect. Imp. Svo. 31». 6d. elegantly bound.

GR.AY AND MITCHELL'S ORNITHOLOGY.—THE GENERA OF BIRDS;
Comprising their Generic Characters, a Notice of the Habits of each Genus, and an exten-

sive List of Species, referred to their several Genera. By George Robert Gray, Acad. Imp.
Geon^ Florent. Soc. Corresp. Senior Assistant of the Zoological Department, British

Museum ; and author of the " List of the Genera of Birds," etc. Imperial 4to. illustrated

with 350 Plates, by David William Mitchell, B.A.

*,* In course of puhUcation in Hfonthli/ Paris, lOs. 6d. each t each Part consistiuer of Four
coloured Plates r.rid Three plain, with Letter-press. The Work will 7iot exceed bO Monthly
Parts, of which A6 have appeared.

Order I.— Accipitres has been completed, and may be had separately. Imperial Svo. with 15

coloured and 12 plain Plates, 21. 8». boards.

GRIMBLOT (P.)—LETTERS OF WILLIAM III. AND LOUIS XIV. AND OF
THEIR MINISTERS. Illustrating tlie Domestic and Foreign Poli<y of England during
the period which followed the Revolution of 1G8S. Extracted from the Archives of France
and England, and from Family Papers. Edited by P. Grimblot. 2 vols. Svo. 30*. clotU.

*^'' Aniotif^st other important and interesting subjects, this work contains the whole of
the diplomatic correspondence relative to the Spanish succesnion, etc. (1697— 1702).

GUTCII.—A LYTELL GESTE OF ROBIN HODE.
With other Ancient and Modern Ballads and Songs relative to this celebrated English
Yeoman. To which are prefixed, his Historv and Character. Edited by J. M. Gutch,
F.A.S. 2 vols. Svo. with Woodcuts by F. W. Fairholt, F.A.S., 30s. cloth.
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GWILT.-AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF ARCHITECTURE;
Historical, Theoretical, and Practical. By Joseph Gwilt, Esq., F.S.A. Illustrated with
upwards of 1,000 Engravings on Wood, from Designs by J. S. Gwilt. Svo. 2/. 12«. 6(/. cloth.

HALL.—MIDSUIVIIVIER EVE:
A Eairy Tale of Love. By Mrs. S. C. Hall. Square crown 8vo. with nearly 300 Wood
Engravings, 'Zls. cloth, gilt edges.

',* The Jlliislratiorisfrom Designs bt/ D.Mnclise, C.StanJield, T. Creswick, E. M. IVard,
A. Elmore, W. E. Frost, J. N.Paton, F. Good/ill, T. Lnndu'er, E. H. Uehnert, li. Hushissi.n,
F. JV. Topham, K. Meadows, F. W. Fuirholt, J. Franklin, J. H. Weir, F. iV. Hulme, J.
Lecurieux, and T. R, Macguoid ; engraved by Green, Dalziel, Bastin, Linton, etc.

HALL'S (SIDNEY) GENERAL LARGE LIBRARY ATLAS OF FIFTY-
THREE Maps (size 20 in. by 76 in.) , with the Divisions and Boundaries carefullv coloured

;

and an Alphabetical Inde.\- of all the Names contained in the Maps, with their Latitude
and Longitude. An entirely New Edition, corrected throughout from the best and most
recent Authorities ; with all the Railways laid down, and many of the Maps re-drawn and
re-engraved.

*** Publishing in Monthly Parts, of which J have appeared. To be completed
in 14 Parts, price Gs. each.

HALSTED.—LIFE AND TIMES OF RICHARD THE THIRD,
as Duke of Gloucester and King of England : in which all the Charges against him are care-
fully investigated and compared with the Statements of contemporary Authorities. By
Caroline A. Halsted. 2 vols. 8vo. with Portrait and other Illustrations, 1/. 10s. cloth.

HARRIS—THE HIGHLANDS OF /ETHIOPIA;
Being the Account of Eighteen Months' Fvesidence of a British Embassy to the Christian
Court of Shoa. By Major Sir W.*C. Harris, author of " Wild Sports in Southern Africa,"
etc. New Edition. 3 vols. 8vo. with Map and Illustrations, 2?. 2». cloth.

HAWBUCK GRANGE;
Or, the Sporting Adventures of Thomas Scott, Esq. By the Author of "Handley Cross; or
the Spa HuTit," "Jorrochs' Jaunts and Jollities," etc. Svo. with eight Illustrations, by
Phiz, 12«. cloth.

HAWKER.—INSTRUCTIONS TO YOUNG SPORTSMEN
In all that relates to Guns and Sliooting. Bv Lieut. Col. P. Hawker. 9th edition, corrected,
enlarged, and improved, with Eighty-five Plates and Woodcuts, by Adlard andBranston,
from Drawings by C. Varley, Dicks, etc. Svo. 21s. cloth.

HAYDON.-THE AUTOBIOGRAPHY AND JOURNALS OF THE LATE
B. R. HAYDON, Historical Painter. [In preparation.

HAYDON (B. R.^LECTURES ON PAINTING AND DESIGN,
Delivered at the London Institution, the Royal Institution, Albermarle Street, to the
University of Oxforil, etc. By B. R. Haydon, Historical Painter. 2 vols. Svo. with Pro-
traits of the Author and Sir David Wilkie, and numerous other Illustrations, 24*. cloth.

HINTS ON ETIQUETTE AND THE USAGES OF SOCIETY:
With a Glance at Bad Habits. By Ayctiyo^. "Manners make the Man." NewEdition,
revised (with additions) by a Lady of Rank. Foolscap Svo. 2».6</. cloth.

HISTORICAL CHARADES.
By the Author of '* Letters from Madras." Foolscap Svo. 5». cloth.

" The title of this little volume sufficiently explains its object, tthich is to convey to chil-
dren « knowledge of history through the agreeable and amusing mode of'' Charades.' it is a
pleasing- manner of ej-citing the curiosity andjixitig the attention of youth, by which means,
whiht theij derive entertainment from this agreeable tonrre, they also acquire muchvaluable
information connected with the leading histotical events."— Beli't, Messenger.

HISTORICAL PICTURES OF THE MIDDLE ACES,
In Black and White. Made on the spot, from Records in the Archives of Switzerland . By a
Wandering Artist. 2 vols, post Svo. ISs. cloth.

HOARE—A DESCRIPTIVE ACCOUNT OF A NEW METHOD OF
PLANTING j\ND MANAGING THE ROOTS OF GRAPE VINKS. Bv Clement Hoare,
author of "A Treatise on the Cultivation of the Grape Vine on Open Walls." 12mo. 5«. cl.

I«;



HOARE—A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON THE CULTIVATION OF THE
GRAPE VINE ON OPEN WALLS. By Clement Hoare. NewEdition. 8vo. 7«. 6d. cloth.

HOBBES—THE COMPLETE WORKS OF THOIViAS HOBBES,
Of Malmesbury ; now first collected, and edited by Sir William Molesworth, Bart. 16 vols.

8vo. 8/. cloth.

*,* Separately, the English (Forks, in H vols. at. 10s.,- the Latin JVorks, in 5 vols. 21. 10«.

HOLLAND.—MEDICAL NOTES AND REFLECTIONS.
By Henry Hollanil,M.D.?".R.S. etc. Fellow of the Royal College of Physicians, Physician
Extraordinary to the Queen, and Physician in Ordinary to His Royal Highness Prince Albert.
NewEdition. 8vo. 18». cloth.

HOOK (DR. W. F.)-THE LAST DAYS OF OUR LORD'S MINISTRY;
A Course of Lectures on the principal Events of Passion Week. By Walter Farquhar Hood,
D.D., Vicar of Leeds, Prebendary of Lincoln, and Chaplain iu Ordinary to the Queen. New
Edition. Foolscap 8vo. 6«. cloth.

HOOKER.—KEW GARDENS
;

Or a Popular Guide to the Royal Botanic Gardens of Kew. By Sir William Jackson Hooker'
K.H. D.C.L. F.R.A. & L.S. etc. etc. Director. NewEdition. IGmo. with numerous Wood
Engravings, 1*. sewed.

HOOKER.—THE BRITISH FLORA.
Comprising the Phaeuogaraous or Flowering Plants, and the Ferns. By Sir William Jackson
Hooker, K.H. LL.D. F.R.A. and L.S. etc. etc. etc. New Edition, with Additions and
Corrections; and 173 Figures, illustrative of the Umbelliferous Plants, the Composite

Plants, the Grasses, and the Ferns. Vol.1. Svo., with 12 Plates, 14». plain ; with the Plates

coloured, 24s. cloth.

Vol. II.inTvvo Parts, comprising the Cryptogamia and the Fungi, completing the British

Flora, and forming Vol. V., Parts 1 aud 2, of Smith's English Flora, 24s. boards.

HORNE (THE REV. T. H.)—AN INTRODUCTION TO THE CRITICAL
STUDY AND KNOWLEDGE OF THE HOLY SCRIPTURES. By the Rev. Thomas
Hartwell Home. B.D. of St. .John's College, Cambridge. New Edition, revised aud corrected.

5 vols. 8vo. with Maps aud .?ac-similes, 3/. 3s. cloth; or 5/. bound in calf by Hayday.

HORNE (THE REV. T. H.)-A COMPENDIOUS INTRODUCTION TO THE
STUDY OF THE BIBLE. By the Rev. Thomas Hartwell Home, B.D. of St. John's College,
Cambridge. Being an Analysis of his "Introduction to the Critical Study and Knowledge of
the Holy Scriptures." New Edition. 12mo. with Maps and Engravings, 9s. boards.

HOWITT, (MARY).-BALLADS AND OTHER POEMS.
By Mary Howitt. Square crown 8vo. with a Portrait from a Picture by Miss Gillies,

beautifully engraved by W. H. Egleton, 18s. cloth ; morocco, 36s. (bound by Haydayj.

HOWITT.—THE CHILDREN'S YEAR.
By Mary Howitt. With Four Illustrations, engraved by John Absolon, from Original
Designs by Anna Mary Howitt. Square 16mo. 5s. cloth.

HOWITT.—THE BOY'S COUNTRY BOOK:
Being the real Life of a Country Boy, written by Himself; exhibiting all the Amusements,
Pleasures, and Pursuits of Children in the Country. Edited by William Howitt, author of
*' The Rural Life of England," etc. New Edition. Fcap. Svo. with 40 Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.

HOWITT.—VISITS TO REMARKABLE PLACES;
Old Halls, Battle-Fields, and Scenes illustrative of Striking Passages in English History and
Poetry. By William Howitt. NewEdition. Medium Svo. with 40IUustratious, 21s. cloth.

SECOND SERIES, chiefly in the Counties of DURHAM ind NORTHUMBERLAND, with a
Stroll along the BORDER. Medium Svo. with upwards of 40 highly-finished Woodcuts, from
Drawings made on the spot, 2Is. cloth.
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HOWITT.—THE RURAL LIFE OF ENGLAND.
By William Howitt. Xow Editiou, corrected and revised. MediuaiSvo. with Engfrayings od
Wooii by Bewick and W'iiliaius, uuiform with " Visits to Remarkable Places," ils. cloth.

IIOWITT.—THE RURAL AND DOMESTIC LIFE OF GERMANY:
With Characteristic Sketches of its chief Cities and Scenery. Collected in a General Tour,
and durint: a Residence iu that Country in the Years 1840-42. By William Howitt, author
of "The Rural Life of Eng^land," etc. Medium Svo., with above 50 Illustrations, i^lt. cloth.

HOWITT.—THE STUDENT-LIFE OF GERMANY.
From the Unpublished MS. of Dr. Cornelius. By William Howitt. Svo. with 24 Wood-
Engravings, and 7 Steel Plates, 21s. cloth.

HOWITT.-COLONISATION AND CHRISTIANITY:
A Popular Historv of the Treatment of the Natives, in all their Colonies, by the Europeans.
By William Howitt. Post Svo. lOj. 6rf. cloth.

HUDSON.—PLAIN DIRECTIONS FOR MAKING WILLS
In conformity with the Law, and particularly with reference to the Act 7 Wm. IV. and 1 Vict,
c. 26. To which is added, a clear Exposition of the Law relating to the Distribution of Per-
sonal Estate in the case of Intestacy , with two Forms of Wills, and much useful Information,
etc. By J. C. Hudson, Esq. New Editiou, corrected, Fcap, Svo. 25. 6rf. cloth.

HL'DSON.—THE EXECUTOR'S GUIDE.
By J. C. Hudson, Esq., of the Leo:3cy Duty Office, London: author of "Plain Directions
for Making WUls," and "The Parent's Haiid-Book." Xew Edition. Foolscap Svo. oj. cloth.

•«• Tht above two work* may be had in One volume, price Jt. cloth.

HUMBOLDT (BARON). -COSMOS

:

A Sketch of a Physical Description of the Universe. Translated, with the Author's Sanction
and Cooperation, under the superintendence of Lieutenant-Colonel Edward Sabine, F.R.S.
For. Sec. R.S. Vols. I. and II. post Svo. 12*. each, cloth.

" Je pous rtutorise. Monsieur, de vottt servir en toute occasion de la declaration, que la
belle traduction du Colonel i>abitie, enrichie de rectijicutio'in et de notes tris-precieuses, et
qui out toute man avpT'tbntiun, est la seule par laquelle j'ai vivement desirS voir introduit
mon ouvrage dans la littirature de votre pays."—Baron Humboldt to Mr. Murray.

HUME.—THE LEARNED SOCIETIES AND PRINTING CLUBS OF THE
UNITED KINGDOM : being an Account of their respective Origrin. History, Objects, and
Constitution: full details respecting Membership, Fees, their published Works and Trans-
actions, Notices of their Periods and Places of Meeting, etc. With a general Introduction,
and a Classified Index. Compiled from Official Documents, by the Rev. A. Hume, LL.D.,
F.S.A. Post Svo. 3*. 6rf. cloth.

HUNT.-RESEARCHES ON LIGHT:
.\n Examination of all the Phenomena connected with the Chemical and MolecnlarChanges
produced by the Influence of the Solar Rays ; embracing all the known Photographic Pro-
cesses, and new Discoveries in the Art. By Robert Hunt, Keeper of Mining Records,
Museum of Economic Geology. Svo. with Plate and Woodcuts, IOj. 6d. cloth.

HUTTON.—FIVE YEARS IN THE EAST.
By R. N. Hutton. 2 vols, post Svo. with two Plates, 21». cloth.

JAMES.-A HISTORY OF THE LIFE OF EDWARD THE BLACK PRINCE,
and of various Events connectea therewith, which occurred during the Reign of Edward III.
King of England. By G. P. R. James, Esq. New Edition. 2 vols, foolscap Svo. with Map, las.

JAMESON.—THE LEGENDS OF SAINTS AND MARTYRS.
Their Lives and Acts, Characters, Habits, .\ttributes, and Emblems, as illustrated bvArt,
from the Earliest .Ages of Christianity to the Present Time. By Mrs. Jameson, Author of
"Characteristics of Women." 2 vols, square crown Svo. with Etchings by the .Author,
and numerous Woodcuts. [^yearly ready.
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JEBB (BISHOP) AND KNOX (ALEXANDER).-THIRTY YEARS' COR-
RKSPOXDKNCE between John Jebb, D.D.F.R.S., Bishop of Limerick, Ardfert, Aghadoe,
and Alexander Knox, Ksq. M.R.I.A. F.dited by the Rev. Charles Forsier, B.D. Rector of
Stisted, formerly Uomcstic Chaj.luin to Bishop Jebb. New Kdition. 2 vols. bvo. 2Ss. cloth.

JEBB.-A LITERAL TRANSLATION OF THE BOOK OF PSALMS;
Intended to illustrate their Poetical and Moral Structtire. To which are added, Disserta-
tions on the word •*Selah,"and on the Authorship, Order, 'litles, and Poetical Features
of the Psalms, liy the Rev. John Jebb, A.M., Rector of Peterstow. 2 vols. Sto. 21«. cloth.

JEFFREY (LORD).-CONTRIEUTIONS TO THE EDINBURGH REVIEW.
By Francis Jeffrey, now one of the Judges in the Court of Sessionin Scotland. New Edit.
Svols.Svo. 42i. cloth.

JOHNSON.-THE FARMER'S ENCYCLOP/EDIA,
And DICTIONARY of RURAL AFFAIRS : embracing all the recent Discoveries in Agri-
cultural Chemistry; adapted to the comprehension of unscientific Readers. By Cuthbert
W. Johnson, Ksq., F'.R.S. Barrister-at-Law, Editor of the "Farmers' Almanack," etc,
8vo. with Wood Engravings, 2/. 10». cloth.

KIP.-THE CHRISTMAS HOLYDAYS IN ROME.
By the Rev. W. Ingraham Kip, M.A. Edited by the Rev. \V. Sewell, B.D. Fellow and
Tutor of Exeter College, Oxford. Foolscap 8vo. o». cloth,

KIRBY AND SPENCE,—AN INTRODUCTION TO ENTOMOLOGY;
Or, Elements of the Natural History of Insects: comprising an account of noxious and
useful Insects, of their Motamorphnses, Food, Stratagems, Habitations, Societies, Motions,
Noises, Hybernation, Instinct, etc. By \V. Kirby, M..-\. F.R.S. & L.S. Rector of Barbara;
and VV, Spence, Esq., F.R.S. & L.S. New Edition, enlarged. 2 vols. Svo.iSls. Gd. cloth.

KNOX (ALEXANDER). — REMAINS OF ALEXANDER KNOX, ESQ.
Of Dublin, M.R.I.A.; containing Essays, chiefly explanatory, of Christian Doctrine; and
Confidential Letters, with Private Papers, illustrative of the Writer's Character, Sentiments,
and Life. New Kdition. 4 vols. 8vo. 2/. 8s. cloth.

LAING.—THE CHRONICLE OF THE KINGS OF NORWAY,
From the Earliest Period of the History of the Nortliern Sea Kings to the Middle of the
Twelfth Century: commonly called the Heimskringla. Translated from the Icelandic of
Snorro Sturleson, withNotcs, and a Preliminary Discourse, by Samuel Laing.Esq. 3 vols,
8vo. 3U«. cloth,

LAING.—A TOUR IN SWEDEN
in 183S; comprising Observations on the Moral, Political,and EconomicalStatcof the Swedish
Nation, By Samuel Laing, Esq. 8vo. V2s. cloth,

LANE (R. I.)-LIFE AT THE WATER CURE :

Or, a Month at Malvern. A Diary of Facts and Fancies. To which is added the Sequel,
By Richard J. Lane, A.R.A.. Lithographer in Ordinary to Her Majesty and His Royal High-
ness Prince Albert. Post 8vo, with many Illustrations, 14«, cloth.

LANETON PARSONAGE

:

A Tale for Children, on the practical use of a portion of the Church Catechism. By the
author of " Amy Herbert," and "Gertrude." Edited by the Rev. W. Sewell, B.D. New
Edition. Parts I. and II. fcap, Svo. 5s. each, cloth,

LANG,—COOKSLAND IN NORTH-EASTERN AUSTRALIA
;

Or, the Future Cotton Field of Great Britain: its Characteristics and Capabilities for
European Colonization, with a Disquisition on the Oni;in, JNIanners, and Customs of the
Aborigines, By J, D, Lang, D.D. 12irio. with seven Plates and Map, Js. 6d. cloth,

LANG,—PHILLIPSLAND;
Or, the Country hitherto designated Port Phillip : its present Condition and Prospects as a
highly eligible lield for Emigratiim. By John Dunmore Lang, D.D., M.A., Member of the
Legislative Council of New South Wales. 12mo.with four Plates and two Maps, 7t,6d.
cloth.
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LARDNER'S CABINET CYCLOP/EDIA;
Being a Series of Original Works on History, Biography, Natural Philosophy, Natural
History, Literature, the Sciences, Arts, and Manufactures. By Bishop Thirlwall, Sir James
Mackintosh, Sir John Herschel, Sir Walter Scott, Thomas Moore, Robert Southey, and other
Eminent Writers. Conducted and edited by Dr. Larduer.

The Series complete in One Hundred and Thirty-three Volumes, 39/. 1S». The Works
separately, 6«. per Tolume.

The Series comprises :—
1. Bell's History of Russia . 3 toIs. IS*.

2. Bell's Lives of British Poets 2 vols. 12*.

3. Brewster's Treatise on Optics 1vol. 6».

4. Cooley'sHistory of Maritime
and Inland Discovery

5. Crowe's History of France .

6. De Morgan's Treatise on Pro-
babilities ....

7. De Sismondi's History of the
Italian Republics . .

8. De Sismondi's Fall of the
Rom:tn Kmpire .

9. Doniivan's Treatise on Chem-
istry

10. Donovan's Domestic Economy, 2 vols. 12s.

11. Dunham's History of Spain
and Portugal . . . ovols.30».

12. Dunham's History of Den-
mark, Sweden, and Nor-
way 3 vols. ISj.

13. Dnnham's History of Poland 1 vol. 6*.

14. Dunham's Historv of the

3 vols.
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18 NEW WORKS AND KEW EDITIONS

LATHAM.-ON DISEASES OF THE HEART.
Lectures on Subjects connected with Clinical Medicine ; comprislngf Diseases of the Heart.
By P. IVI. I>atham, M.D. Pliysician Extraordinary to the Queen ; and late Physician to St.
Bartholomew's Hospital. New Edition, 2 vols. 12mo. 16». cloth,

L. E. L.—THE POETICAL WORKS OF LETITIA ELIZABETH LANDON.
New Edition. 4 vols, foolscap 8vo. vrith Illustrations by Howard, etc. 28s. cloth ; or bound
in morocco, with gilt edges, 2/. 4s.

The following Works separately:

—

The IMPnOVIRATRICE - - 10». 6rf. I The GOLDEN VIOLET - - - 10«. 6d.

The VENETIAN BRACELET - 10«. 6rf. ! The TROUBADOUR - - - - )0«. 6d.

LEE—TAXIDERMY;
Or, the Art of Collecting, Preparing, and MountingObjects of Natural History. For the use
of Museums and Travellers. By Mrs.K.Lee. New Edition, improved ; with an account of a
Visit to Walton Hall, and Mr. Waterton's Method of Preserving Animals. Fcap. 8vo. with
Woodcuts, 7*.

LEE.-ELEMENTS OF NATURAL HISTORY,
For the Use of Schools and Young Persons: comprising the Principles of Classification,
interspersed with amusing and instructive Accounts of the most remarkable Animals. By
Mrs. R. Lee. 12mo. with 55 Woodcuts, 7s. 6d. bound.

LEMPRIERE.—A CLASSICAL DICTIONARY;
Containing a copioi:s Account of all the Proper Names mentioned in Ancient Authors ; with
the Value of Coins, Weights, and Measures, used amongst the Greeks and Romans; and a
Chronological Table. By T. Lempri&re, D.U. New Edition, corrected. Svo. Qs. cloth.

LESLIE (C.R.)—IVIEIVIOIRS OF THE LIFE OF JOHN CONSTABLE, ESQ.
R.A. Composed chiefly of his Letters. By C. R. Leslie, R. A. Second Edition, with further
Extracts from his Correspondence. Small 4to. with two Portraits fone from a new Sketch,
by Mr. Leslie,) and a plate of" Spring," engraved by Lucas, 21«. cloth.

LETTERS TO MY UNKNOWN FRIENDS.
By a Lady. New Edition. Foolscap Svo. 6». 6c/. cloth.

LINDLEY.—INTRODUCTION TO BOTANY.
By Prof. J.Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. L.S. etc. New Edition, with Corrections and considerable
Additions. Svo. with Six Plates and numerous Woodcuts, I8s. cloth.

LINDLEY.—A SYNOPSIS OF THE BRITISH FLORA,
Arranged according to the Natural Orders. By Professor John Lindley, Ph. D., F.R.S. , etc.
New Edition, with numerous .Additions and improvements. 12mu. lOt. 6</. cloth,

LINDLEY.—THE THEORY OF HORTICULTURE;
Or, an Attemjit to Explain the Principal Operations of Gardening upon Physiological Prin-
ciples. By John Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. 8vo. with Illustrations on Wood, 12*. ciotb.

LINDLEY.—GUIDE TO THE ORCHARD AND KITCHEN GARDEN;
Or, an /Xccount of the most valuable Fruits and Vegetables cultivated i u Great Britain : with
KaJeudr.rs of the Work refjuirtd in the Orchard and Kitchen Garden during every Month in

the Year. By George Lindley, CM. H.S. Edited by Professor Lindley. 8vo. 16a. boards.

LINWOOD (W.wANTHOLOCIA OXONIENSIS ;

Sive, Florilcgium e lusibus poeticis diversorum Oxoniensium Graecis et Latinis decerptum.
Curante Gulielmo Liuwood, M.A. iGdis Chiisti Alummo. Svo. I4s. cloth.

LOUDON (MRS.)—THE AMATEUR GARDENER'S CALENDAR;
Being a Monthly Guide, as to what should tie avoided as well as what should be done in a
Garden in each 5lonth : with plain Rules hotc to do what is requisite ; Directions for laying
out and planting Kitchen and FlowerGardcns, Pleasure Grounds, and Shrubberies; and a
short account, in each Month, of the Qunilnipeds, Birds, and Insects, then most injurious to
Gardens. By Mrs. Loudon. IGmo. with numerous Wood Engravings, 7». 6d. cloth.

LOUDON (MRS.)—THE LADY'S COUNTRY COMPANION;
Or, How to Enjoy a Country Life Rationally. By Mrs. Loudon, author of "Gardening for
Ijidlcs,"etc. New Edition. Foolscap 8vo., with Plate and Woodcuts, 7». Grf. cloth.
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LOUDON (J. O-SELF- INSTRUCTION FOR YOUNG GARDENERS,
Foresters, BailifTs, Land Stewnrds, and Farmers; in Arithmetic, Book-keeping, Geo-
metry, Mensuration, Practical Trigonometry, Meclianics, Land-Surveying, Levelling,
Planning and Mapping, Architectural Drawing, and Isometrical Projection and Perspective;
M-ith Examples shewing their applications to Horticultural and Agricultural Purposes.
By the late J. C. Loudon, F.L.S. H.S. etc. With a Portrait of Mr. Loudon, and a Memoir
by Mrs. Loudon. 8vo. with Wood Engravings, Js. 6d, cloth,

LOUDON.—AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF TREES AND SHRUBS;
Being the " Arboretum et Fruticetum Britannicum" abridged : containing the Hardy Trees
and Shrubs of Great Britain, Native and Foreign, scientifically and popularly described :

with their Propagation, Culture, and I'sesin the Arts. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. 8vo.with
upwards of 2,tXJl) Engravings on Wood, 2/. Klv. cloth.

A New Edition of the Original Work, in S vols. 8vo. with above 400 octavo Platei of Trees,
and upwards of 2,500 Woodcuts, 10/. cloth.

LOUDON.—AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF GARDENING;
Presenting in one systematic view, the History and Present State of Gardening in all Coun-
tries, and its Theory and Practice in Great Britain: with the Management of the Kitchen
Garden, the Flower Garden, Laying-out Grounds, etc. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. A uew
Edition. Svo.with nearly 1,U00 Engravings on Wood, 2/. lOs.cioth.

LOUDON.—AN ENCYCLOP>tDIA OF AGRICULTURE
;

Comprising the Theory and Practice of the Valuation, Transfer, Laying-out, Improvement,
and Management of Landed Property, and of the cultivation and economy of the Animal and
Vegetable Productions of Agriculture, including all the latest improvements. By J. C.
Loudon, F.L.G.Z. and H.S. etc. Fifth Edition. Svo. with upwards of 1,1UU Engravings on
Wood, by Branston, 2L10«. cloth.—The Supplement, separate ly, o». sewed.

LOUDON.—AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF PLANTS;
Including all the Plants which are now found in, or have been introduced into, Great Britain;
giving their Natural History, accompanied by such Descriptions, Engraved Figures, and
Elementary Details, as may enable a beginner, who is a mere English reader, to discover the
name of every Plant which he may find in flower, and acquire all the information respecting
it which is useful and interesting'. By J. C. Loudon, F.L S., etc. The Specific Characters
by an Eminent Botanist ; the Drawings by J. D. C. Sowerby, F.L.S. A new Edition, with a
new Supplement and a new Index. Svo. with nearly 10,000 Wood Engravings, 73*. 6d. cloth.

LOUDON.— AN ENCYCLOPAEDIA OF COTTAGE, FARM, AND VILLA
AllCHr.EcTURE and Fl'RNlTURE. Containing Designs for Cottages, Villas, Farm
Houses, Farmeries, Country Inns, Public Houses, Parochial Schools, etc. ; with the requisite
Fittinifs-up, Fixtures, and Furniture, and appropriate Offices, Gardens, and Garden Scenery:
each Design accompanied by Analytical and Critical Remarks. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S.
etc. New Edition, Edited by Mrs. Loudon. Svo.with more thau2,000 Engravings on Wood,
63(. cloth.—The Supplement, «e?/>arate/i/, 8vo.7». 6</. sewed.

LOUDON.—HORTUS BRITANNICUS

:

A Catalogue of all the Plants indigenous to or introduced into Britain. New Edition,
with a Supplement, prepared, under the direction of J. C. Loudon, by W. H. Baxter, and
revised by George Don, F.L.S. Svo. 31<.6</. cloth.

LOUDON.—THE SUBURBAN GARDENER AND VILLA COMPANION:
Comprising the Choice of a Villa or Suburban Residence, or of a Situation on w hich to form
one; the .-Xrrangement and Furnishintr of the House; and the Laying-out, Planting, and
general Management of the Garden and Grounds ; the whole adapted' for Grounds from one
fierch to fifty acres and upwards in extent; intended for the instruction uf those who know
ittle of Gardening or Rural Affairs, and more particularly for the use of Ladies. ByJ.C.
Loudon, F.L.S., etc. Svo.with above 300 Wood Engravings, 20«. cloth.

LOUDON.-HORTUS UCNOSUS LONDINENSIS;
Or, a Catalogue of all the Ligneous Plants cultivated in the neighbourhood of London. Ti
which are added their usual Pricei) in Nurseries. By J . C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. Svo. 7*. 6<f

LOW.-ON LANDED PROPERTY, AND THE ECONOMY OF ESTATES;
Comprehending the Relations between Landlord and Tenant, and the Principles and Forms
of Leases; of Farm Buildings, Enclosures, Drains, Embankments, Roads, and other Rural
Works, Minerals, and Woods. By David Low, Esq. F.R.S.E. etc., author of "Element*
of Practical Agriculture," etc. Svo. with numerous Wood Engravings, 2U. cloth.



L0W.--ON THE DOMESTICATED ANIMALS OF GREAT BRITAIN,
Coraprehendiu^ the Natural and Economical Histon- of the Species and Breeds; Illustrations

of the Properties of External Form; and Observations on the Principles and Practice of
Breeding. By Uavid Low, Esq., F.R.S.E., Professor of Affriculture in the University of
Edinburgh, etc.; author of "Elements of PracticalAgriculture," etc. 8vo. with Engravings
on Wood, 25*. cloth

.

LOW.—THE BREEDS OF THE DOMESTICATED ANIMALS OF GREAT
BRITAIN described. By David Low, Esq. F.R.S.E., Professor of Aijriculturein the Univer-
sity of Edinburgh, etc. The Plates from drawings by W. Nicholson, R.S.A., reduced
from a Series of Oil Paintings, executed for the Agricultural Museum of the University of
Edinburgh, by \V. Shiels, R.S.A. 2 vols, atlas quarto, with 56 Plates of Animals, beautifully
coloured after Nature, IGI. Ifis. half-bound in morocco.

Or in four separate portions, as follow:

—

The OX. 1 Vol. With 22 Plates, price 6/.

16».firf. half-bound morocco.
The SHEEP. 1 Vol. With 21 Plates, price

6/. IGi.Crf. half-bound morocco.

The HORSE. 1 Vol. With 8 Plates, price
3/. hnlf-boand morocco.

The HOG. 1 Vol. With 5 Plates, price 2/. 2*.

half bound morocco.

LOW.—ELEMENTS OF PRACTICAL AGRICULTURE;
Comprehending the Cultivation of Plants, the Husbandry of the Domestic Animals, and the
Economy of the Farm. By David Low, Esq. F.R.S.E., Professor of Agriculture in the Uni-
versity of Edinburgh, New Edition. Svo. with an entirely new set of above 200 Wood-
cuts, 21s. cloth.

MACAULAY.-CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS CONTRIBUTED TO
THE EDINBURGH REVIEW. By the Right Hon. Thomas Babington Macaulay, M.P.
New Edition. 3 vols. Svo. 36s. cloth.

MACAULAY.—LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME.
With " Ivry" and "The Armada." By the Right Honorable Thomas Babington Macaulay,
M.P. New Edition. 16mo. 4*. 6<f. cloth; morocco, 10s. firf. (fry ffayrfay).

MACAULAY.—MR. MACAULAY'S LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME.
A New Edition. With numerous Illustrations, Original and from the Antique, drawn on
Wood by George Scharf, jun. ; and engraved by Samuel Williams. Fcp. 4to. 21s. boards;
morocco, 42s. (bound by Hayday).

MACKAY(CHARLES).-THE SCENERY AND POETRY OF THE ENGLISH
LAKES: a Summer Ramble By Charles Mackay, Esq. LL.D. author of " Legends of the
Isles," "The Salamandrinc," "The Thames and its Tributaries," etc. Svo. with beautiful
Wood Engravings from Original Sketches, 14s. cloth.

MACKINTOSH (SIR JAMES).—THE LIFE OF SIR THOMAS MORE.
By the Right Hon. Sir James Mackintosh. Reprinted from the Cabinet Cyclopa;dia.
Foolscap Svo. with Portrait, 5s. cloth; or bound in vtUum, Ss.

MACKINTOSH'S (SIR JAMES) MISCELLANEOUS WORKS;
Including his Contributions to The EDINBURGH REVIEW. Edited by Robert James
Mackintosh, Esq. 3 vols. Svo. 42s. cloth.

M'CULLOCH.—A DICTIONARY, GEOGRAPHICAL, STATISTICAL, AND
HISTORICAL, of the various Countries, Places, and Principal Natural Objects in the World.
By J.R. M'CuUoch, Esq. A new Edition. 2 vols. Svo. with Six large Maps, 4/. cloth.

*,• The new Articles are printed tcparritely as a Supplement t<j theformer Edition. They
comprise a full account of the present state of the United Kingdom, the Oregon Territory,
etc. &V0. 5s. sewed.

M'CULLOCH.—A DICTIONARY, PRACTICAL, THEORETICAL, AND
HISTORICAL, OF COMMERCE, AND COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION. By J. R.
M'CuUoch, Esq. A New Edition, corrected, enlarged, and improved. Svo. with Maps and
Plans, 50s. cloth; or 55s. strongly half-bound in russia.

A SUPPLEMENT to the Editions published in 1S44 and 1S46 may be had separately,
price is. 6d. sewed.

M'CULLOCH.—A TREATISE ON THE SUCCESSION TO PROPERTY
VACANT BY DEATH: including Inquiries into the Influence of Primog^eniture, Entails,
the Law of Compulsory Partition, Foundations, etc. over the Public Interests. By J. R.
M'CuUoch, Esq. Svo. Cs. 6d. cloth.
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M'CULLOCH (J. R.)-AN ACCOUNT, DESCRIPTIVE, AND STATISTICAL,
of the BllITISH EMPIRE ; exbibitiugits Extent, Physical Capacities, Population, Industry,
and Civil and ReliK^ious Institutions. By J. R. M'CuUoch, Esq. 3d Edition, corrected,
enlarged, and greiitly improved. 2 thick vols. 8vo. 42(. cloth.

M'CULLOCH.-THE LITERATURE OF POLITICAL ECONOMY;
Bein^a Classified Catalojjuc of the principal Works in the different departments of Political
Economy, interspersed with Historical, Critical, and Biog'raphical Notices. By J. R.
M'CuUoch, Esq. 8vo. 14». cloth.

M'CULLOCH.—A TREATISE ON THE PRINCIPLES AND PRACTICAL
IXFLUKNCE OK TAX.\T10N AND THE FUXUIXG SYSTEM. By J. R. M'CuUoch,
Esq. 8vo. IO5. cloth.

MAITLAND (DR. CHARLES).—THE CHURCH IN THE CATACOMBS:
A Description of the Primitive Church of Rome, illustrated by its Sepulchral Remuins.
By Charles Maitlaud, M.D. New Edition, revised. 8vo. with numerous Engravings on Wood.
14s. cloth,

MARCET.—CONVERSATIONS ON CHEMISTRY;
la which the Elements of that Science are familiarly Explained and Illustrated by Experi-
ments. By Mrs. Marcet. New Edition, corrected. 2 vols, foolscap 8vo. 14«. cloth.

MARCET.—CONVERSATIONS ON NATURAL PHILOSOPHY;
lu which the Elements of that Science are familiarly explained, and adapted to the compre-
hension of Young Persons. By Mrs. Marcet. New Edition, enlarged and corrected. Fcap.
Svo. with 23 Plates, I0s.6d. cloth.

MARCET.—CONVERSATIONS ON POLITICAL ECONOMY;
In which the Elements of that Science are familiarly explained. By Mrs. Marcet. New
Edition, revised and enlarged. Foolscap 8vo. 7». 6rf. cloth.

MARCET.—CONVERSATIONS ON VEGETABLE PHYSIOLOGY;
Comprehending the Elements of Botany, with their application to Agriculture. By Mrs.
Marcet. New- Edition. Foolscap 8vo. with Four Plates, 9». cloth.

MARCET —CONVERSATIONS ON LAND AND V/ATER.
By Mrs. Marcet. New Edition revised and corrected. Foolscap 3vo. with coloured Map
shewing the comparative Altitude of Mountains, a*. 6rf. cloth.

MARGARET PERCIVAL.
By the Author of " Amy Herbert." Edited by the Rev. W. Sewell, B.D., Fellow andTutor
of Exeter College, Oxford. New Edition. 2 vols, foolscap 8vo. 12j. cloth.

MARRYAT.—BORNEO AND THE EAST INDIAN ARCHIPELAGO.
By Francis S. Marryat, late Midshipman of H.M.S. Samarang, Surveying Vessel, With
many Drawings of Costume and Scenery, from Oritrinal Sketches made on the spot by Mr.
Marryat. Imperial Svo. with numerous Lithographic Plates and Wood Engravings, iSU. 6<f.

cloth'.

MARRYAT (CAPT.)-MASTERiVlAN READY;
Or, the Wreck of the Pacific. Written for Young People. By Captain Marryat, C.B. author
of ''Peter Simple," etc. 3 vols. fcap. Svo. with numerous Engravings on Wood, 22«.6d. cloth.

MARRYAT.—THE PRIVATEER'S- MAN ONE HUNDRED YEARS AGO.
By Captain F. Marryat, C.B. author of "Peter Simple," "Masterman Ready," etc. 2 vols,

fcap. 8vo. 12». cloth.

MARRYAT.—THE MISSION;
Or, Scenes in .Africa. Written for Young People. By Captain Marryat. C.B., author of
" Peter Simple," ** Masterman Ready,'' etc. 2 vols. fcap. Svo. 12*. cloth.

MARRYAT.—THE SETTLERS IN CANADA.
Written for Young People. By Captain Marryat, C.B. author of "Peter Simple,"
" Masterman Ready," etc. New Edition. Fcap. Svo. with two Illustrations, 7». 6d. cloth.

MATTEUCCI.- LECTURES ON THE PHYSICAL PHCZNGMENA OF
LIVING BEINGS. By Signer Carlo Matteucci, Professor of the University of Pisa.

Translated under the superintendence of J. Pereira, M.D. F.R.S. Vice-President of the
Royal Medical and Chirurgical Society. I*2mo. U(. cloth.
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MAUNDER.—THE TREASURY OF KNOWLEDGE,
And LIBRARY of REFERENCE. By Samuel Maunder. NewEdltlon, revised throughout
and enl:irg:ed. Foolscap 8vo. 10«. cloth ; bound in roan, 12».

*,* The principal contents of the present new and thoranghli/ revised edition of ^^ The Trea-
sury of Knowledge,'" aie—a new and enlarged Etiglish UiiJionary, with a Grammar, Verbal
Oistinctinns, and Exercises; anew Universal Gazetteer ; a compendious Classical Dictionary;

an Analysis of History and Chronology; a Dictionary of Law Terms; a new Synopsis of the

British Peerage ; and various useful tabular Addenda.

MAUNDER.—THE SCIENTIFIC AND LITERARY TREASURY:
A New and Popular Encyclopa;dia of Science and the Belles Lettres ; includingall Branches
of Science, and every Subject connected with Literature and Art. Tlie whole written in a

familiar style, adapted to the comprehension of all persons desirous of acquiring information
on the subjects comprised in the work, and also adapted for a Manual of convenient Refer-
ence to the more instructed. By Samuel Maunder. New Edition. Fcap.Svo. 10s. cloth; bound
in roan, 12s.

MAUNDER.-THE BIOGRAPHICAL TREASURY:
Consisting of Memoirs, Sketches, and brief Notices of above 12,000 Eminent Persons of all

Ages and Nations, from the Earliest Period of History; forming a new and complete Dic-

tionary of Universal Biography. By Samuel Maunder. New Edition, revised throughout

;

with a copious Supplement, Foolscap 8vo. 10,». cloth; bound in roan, 12*.

MAUNDER.-THE TREASURY OF HISTORY;
Comprising a General Introductory Outline of Universal History, Ancient and I^Iodern, and
a Series of separate Histories of every principal Nation that exists ; developing their Rise,

Progress, and Present Condition, the Moral and Social Character of their respective

Inhabitants, their Religion, Manners, and Customs, etc. etc. By Samuel Maunder. New Edit.

Fcap. 8vo. 10». cloth; bound in roan, 12».

MAUNDER.-THE TREASURY OF NATURAL HISTORY;
Or, a Popular Dictionary of Animated Nature: in which Zooiotjical Characteristics that
distinguish the different Classes, Genera, and Species will be found, combined with avariety
of intcrestini; Information illustrative of the Habits, Instincts, and General Economy of
the Animal Kingdom. By Samuel Maunder. Fcp. 8vo. uniform with Mr. Mannder's other
four Treasuries ; and embellished with Nine Hundred accurate Engravings on Wood.
10s. cloth ; bound in roan, 12«. [In June.

•,* ^fr. Maunder has also in a state of considerable forwardness "The Treasury of
Geograpliy," the particulars of which will be shortly announced.

MEMOIRS OF THE GEOLOGICAL SURVEY OF GREAT BRITAIN,
Anil of the Museum of Economic Geology in London. Published by order of the Lords
Commissioners of Her Majesty's Treasury. Vol. I. Royal 8vo. with Woodcuts and 9 Plates,
Cseven coloured) , 21s. cloth.

MILES fW.)—THE HORSE'S FOOT,
And How to Keep it Sound. By William Miles, Esq. New Edition, with an Appendix on
Shoeing in General, and Hunters in Particular. Imperial 8vo. with Engravings, 9s. cloth.

—

The Appendi.x separately, price 2s. 6d.

*,* Four casts or modfls of Shrtes may he had, displaying the different kinds of Shoeing,
price 3s. each; or 10s. %d. the set.—No. 1. Shod for General Purposes.—No. 2. Shod for
Hunting.—No. 3. Shod with Leather.—No. 4- Foot preparedfor Shoeing.

MILNER (REVV. J. AND I.)— THE HISTORY OF THE CHURCH OF
CHRIST. By the Rev. Joseph Milncr, A.I\I. With Additions and Corrections by the late
Rev. Isaac Milner, U.D. F.R.S. A New Edition, revised, with additional Notes, by the Rev.
Thomas Grantham, B.D., Chaplain to the Bishop of Kildare. 4 vols. Svo. 52». cloth.

MIRACLES OF OUR LORD.
With ricli and appropriate Borders of Original Design, a series of Illuminated Figures of the
Apostles from tlie Old Masters, six Illuminated Miniatures, and other Embellishments. Bv
the IllMrawiator of the "Parables." Square fcap. Svo. in massive carved covers, 21s. ; or
bound in morocco, in the missal style, 30s.

MITCIILLL.—JOURNAL OF AN EXPEDITION INTO THE INTERIOR OF
TROPICAL AUSTRALIA, in Search of a Route from Svdney to the Gulf of Carpentaria.
By Lieut.-Colonel SirT. L. Mitchell, Knt. D.C.L. SurvcvorGeneral of New South Wales,
and late elective Member of the Legislative Council of that Colony. Svo. with Maps, Views,
and Engravings of Objects of Natural History, 21s. cloth.



PUBLISHED BY MESSRS. LONGMAN, AND CO. 23

MOHAN LAL.-LIFE OF THE AMIR DOST MOHAMIVIED KHAN OF
KABUL: with his Political Proceedings tovvards the Kn^lish, Russian, and Persian Govern-
ments, including- the Victory and Disasters of the British Army in Affs^h^inistan. By Mohan
Lai, Esq., Knight of the Persian Order of the Lion and Sun; lately attached to the Mission
in Kabul. 2 vols. Svo. with numerous Portraits, 3U«. cloth.

MONTAUBAN (MRS. E.)-A YEAR AND A DAY IN THE EAST;
Or, Wanderings over Land and Sea. By Mrs. Eliot Montauban. Post Svo. 7«. cloth.

MONTGOMERY'S (JAMES, POETICAL WORKS.
New and only complete Kdition. With some additional Poems, and Autobiographical
Prefaces. Collected and edited by Mr. Montgomery. 4 vols, foolscap Svo. with Portrait, and
seven other Piates, '20s. cloth ; bound iu morocco, 1/. 16«.

MOORE'S POETICAL WORKS;
Containing the Author's recent Introduction and Xotes. Complete iu one volume, uniform
with Lord Byron's Poems. Medium Svo. with Portrait and Vignette, 1/. Is. cloth; or 42j.
bound in morocco, by Hayday.

*,• Also, an Edition in 10 vols, foolscap Svo. with Portrait, and 19 Plates, 2/.10*. cloth;
moroccOj 4/. 10*.

MOORE'S LALLA ROOKH. AN ORIENTAL ROMANCE.
New Edition. Medium Svo. illustrated with 13 fine Ent,'ravings,il». cloth ; morocco, 35(.;
with India Proof Plates, 4i». cloth.

MOORE'S LALLA ROOKH. AN ORIENTAL ROMANCE.
New Edition. Foolscap Svo. with 4 Plates, by Westall, 10». 6 J. cloth; or 14«. bound in
morocco.

MOORE'S IRISH MELODIES.
Illustrated by D. Maclise, R.A. Imp. Svo. with Ifil Designs, engraved on Steel, 3/. 3i.

boards; or 4/. 14«. 6</. bound in morrocco, by Hayday. Proof Impreisions (only 200 copies
printed, of which a few remain) , 6/. 6». boards.

•»• India Proofs before letters of the 161 Designs, nn Quarter Colombier, in Portfolio
(only 2o copies printed, of which a fete remain,', 31/. 10*.

India Proofs before letters of the 51 lar^e Designs, on Quarter Colombier, in Portfolio
(only 25 copies printed, of which a few remain,, IS/. 1S«.

MOORE'S IRISH MELODIES.
New Edition. Fcap. Svo. with Vignette Title, \Qs. cloth i bound in morocco, 13». 6rf.

MOORE.—THE POWER OF THE SOUL OVER THE BODY,
Considered in relation to Health and Morals. By George Moore, M.D. Member of the
Royal College of Physicians, London, etc. New Kdition. Post Svo. Js.6d. cloth.

MOORE.—THE USE OF THE BODY IN RELATION TO THE MIND.
By George Moore, M.D. Member of the Royal College of Physicians, Loudon, etc. New
Edition. Post Svo. 9*. cloth.

MORAL OF FLOWERS (THE).
New Edition. Royal Svo. with 24 beautifully coloured Engravings, 1/. IO5. half-bound.

MOSELEY.—ILLUSTRATIONS OF PRACTICAL MECHANICS.
By the Rev. H. Moseley, M..-\., Professor of Natural Philosophy and .Astroiiomv in King's
College, London; author of "The Mechanical Principles of Engineering and .\rchitcc-
ttire." New Edition. Fcap. Svo. with Woodcuts, 8a. cloth.

MOSELEY.—THE MECHANICAL PRINCIPLES OF ENGINEERING AND
.ARCHITECTURE. By the Rev. H. Moseley, M.A. F.R.S., Professorof Natural Philosophy
and .Astronomy in King's College, London; and author of " Illustrations of Practical
Mechanics,"etc. Svo. with Woodcuts and Diagrams, l/.4». cloth.

MOSHEIM'S ECCLESIASTICAL HISTORY,
Ancient and Modern. Translated, with copions Notes, by James MurJock, D.D. New
Edition, revised, and continued, by the Rev. Henry Soame.i, M.A. 4 vols. Svo. 4i^j. cloth.
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MURRAY.—AN ENCYCLOP/EDIA OF GEOGRAPHY
;

Comprising: a comvk'te Description of tlie Karth: exhibiting its Relation to the Heavenly
Bodies, its Physical Structure, the Natural History of each Country, and the Industry, Com-
merce, Political Institutions, and Civil and Social State of all Nations. By Huj;h Murray,
F.R.S.E. New Edition. 8vo. with 8-' Maps, and upwards of 1,000 other Wood En-
gravings, 3/. cloth.

NECKER DE SAUSSURE.—PROGRESSIVE EDUCATION;
Or, Considerations on tiic Course of Life. Translated and Abridged from the French of
Madame Necker De Saussure, by Miss Holland. 3 vols, foolscap Svo. 19». 6rf. cloth.

*,* Separately—voh. I. and II. lis. ; vol. III. 7»- 6rf.

OWEN. — LECTURES ON THE COMPARATIVE ANATOMY AND PHYSI-
OLOGY OF THE INVERTEBR..\TE ANIMALS, delivered at the Royal College of Surgeons
in 1843. By Ric hard Owen, P'.R.S. Hunttrian Professor to the College. From Notes taken
by William White Cooper, M.R.C.S. and revised by Professor Owen. With Glossary and
Index. Svo. with nearly 140 Woodcuts, i4f. cloth.

OWEN— LECTURES ON THE COiVlPARATIVE ANATOMY AND
PHYSIOLOGY of the VERTEBRATE ANIMALS, delivered at the Royal College of
Surgeons in 1844 and 1846. By Richard Owen, F.R.S. Hunterian Professor to the College.
In 2 vols. Vol. I. Svo. with numerous Woodcuts, 14i. cloth. [Vol. II. is in the press.

PARABLES OF OUR LORD.
Richly Illuminated with appropriate Borders, printed in Colours, and in Black and Gold ;

with a Design from one of the early German engravers. Square foolscap 8vo., uniform in
size with the "Sermon on the Mount," 21«., in a massive carved binding; morocco, 30«.,
bound by Hayday.

PARKES.—DOMESTIC DUTIES

;

Or, Instructions to Young Married Ladies on the Management of their Households and the
Regulation of their Conduct in the various Relrttions and Duties of Married Life. By Mrs.
W. Parkes. New Edition. Foolscap Svo. 9s. cloth.

PARNELL.—A TREATISE ON ROADS,
Wherein the Principles on which Roads should be made are explained and illustrated by the
Plans, SpecificHtioiis, and Contracts, made use of by Thomas Telford, Esq., on the Holy-
head Road. By the Rt. Hon. Sir Henry Parnell, Bart. New Edition, enlarged. Svo. with
Nine Plates, 21*. cloth.

P.\RROT.-THE ASCENT OF MOUNT ARARAT.
By Dr. Friedrich Parrot, Professor of Natural Philosophy in the University of Dorpat,
Russian Imperial Councillor of State, etc. Translated and Edited by W. D. Cooley, Esq.
author of the " History of Jlaritime and Inland Discovery," etc. Svo. with a Map by Arrow-
smith, and Woodcuts, 144. cloth.

PEREIRA.—A TREATISE ON FOOD AND DIET:
With Observations on the Dietetical Regimen suited for Disordered States of the Digestive
Organs; and an Account of the Dietaries of some of the principal Metropolitan and other
Establishments for Paupers, Lunatics, Criminals, Children, the Sick. etc. By Jon. Pereira,
M.D. F.R.S., author of "Elements of Materia Medica." Svo. 16». cloth.

PERICLES:
ATaie of Athensin the 83d Olympiad. By the Author of *« A Brief Sketch of Greek Philo-
sophy." 2 vols, post Svo. 18«. cloth.

PESCHEL (C. F.)—ELEMENTS OF PHYSICS,
By C. F. Peschel, Principal of the Royal Military College, Dresden, etc. etc. Translated
from the German, with Notes, by E. West. 3 vols. fcap. Svo. with Woodcuts, 21». cloth.

f Part I. The Physics of Ponderable Bodies. Fcap. Svo. /». 6rf. cloth.
Separately Part II. Imponderable Bodies (Light, Heat, M.ignetism, Electricity,

L and Electro-Dynamics) . 2 vols. fcap. Svo. 13«. Cd. cloth.

PHILLIPS.-FICURES & DESCRIPTIONS OF THE PAL>!EOZOIC FOSSILS OF
CORNWALL, DEVON, and WEST SOMERSET; observed in tlie course of the Ordnance
Geological Survey of that District. By John Phillips, F.R.S. F.G.S. etc. Published by
Order of the Lords Commissioners of H. M. Treasury. Svo. with 60 Plates, comprising
very numerous Figures, 9». cloth.



PHILLIPS.—AN ELEMENTARY INTRODUCTION TO MINERALOGY
;

Comprising a Notice of the Charucters, Properties, and Chemical Constitution of Minerals:
with Accounts of the Places and Circumstances iu which they are found. By William
Phillips, F.L.S. M.G.S. etc. A New Edition, corrected, enlarired, and improved, by W. H.
Miller, M.A. F.R S. Professor of Mineralogy in the University of Cambridge. Svo. with
numerous Wood Engravings. [/n thi^ press.

PITMAN (THE REV. J. R.)—SERMONS
On the principal Subjects comprised in the Book of Psalms, abridged from Eminent Divines
of the Established Church. By the Rev. J. R. Pitman, A.M. Domestic Chaplain to Her
Royal His^hness the Duchess of Kent. Svo. l-is. cloth.

PLUNKETT.—A SKETCH OF THE HISTORY OF THE LAST NAVAL WAR.
Translated from the French ; with an Introduction, and Explanatory Notes, by the Hon.
Captain Pluukett, R.N. author of "The Past and Future of the British Navy." i vols, post
Svo. 16s.

PLUNKETT.—THE PAST AND FUTURE OF THE BRITISH NAVY.
By Captain the Hon. E. Pluukett, R.N. Cd Edition, corrected and enlarged; with Notes,
and New Information communicated by several Officers of Distinction. Post bvo. 8*. 6d.
cloth.

POETS' PLEASAUNCE (THE);
Or, Garden of all Sorts of Pleasant Flowers, which our Plea.sant Poets have in Past Time
(for Pas:ime) Planted. By Eden Warwick. Square crown Svo. with Twenty-nine Orna-
mental Borders composed of Flowers and Insects, engraved on Wood, 3Us. boards; or43<.
bound in morocco, by Hayday.

PORTLOCK. - REPORT ON THE GEOLOGY OF THE COUNTY OF
LONDONDERRY, and of Parts of Tyrone and Fermanagh, examined and described under
the .Authority of the Master-General and Board of Ordnance. By J. E. Portlock, F.R.S.etc.
Svo. with 43 Plates, 24«. cloth.

PYCROFT.—A COURSE OF ENGLISH READING;
Adapted to every Taste and Capacity. With Anecdotes of Men of Genius. By the Rev.
James Pycroft, B..\., author of "Greek Grammar Practice," and "Latin Grammar Practice ;"

Editor of " Virgil, with Marginal References." Foolscap Svo. 6*. 6rf. cloth.

RAFTER.—SAVINDROOG ; OR, THE QUEEN OF THE JUNGLE:
An Historical Romance of Southern India. By Captain Rafter, late of the 9dth Regiment.
3 vols, post Svo. 31i. 6rf. boards.

RANKE (PROFESSOR).-RANKE'S HISTORY OF THE REFORMATION.
Translated by Sarah Austin, translator of Rauke's "History of the Popes." Vols I. ana il.

Svo. 30*.; Vol. III. 18*. cloth. [Vol. IV. is in the press.

READER (THOMAS).-TIME TABLES.
On a New and Simplified Plan; to facilitate the Operation of Discounting Bills, and the
Calculation of Interest nn Banking antl Current .\ccounts, etc. : shewing, without calcula-
tion, the Number of Days from every Day in the Year to any other Day, for any Period not
exceeding 365 Days. By Thomas Reader. Post Svo. 14*. cloth, or 17*. calf lettered.

REID (DR.)-ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF
VENTIL.ATION: with Remarks on Warming, Exclusive Lighting, and the Comniunicatioo
of Sound. ByD.B. Reid, M.D.F.R.S.E. etc. Svo. with Engravings on Wood, I65. cloth.

REPTON.—THE LANDSCAPE GARDENING &. LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE
of the late Humphrey Uepton, Esq.; being his entire Works on these subjects. A New
Edition, with an Historical and Scientific Introduction, a systematic Analysis, a Biographical
Notice, Notes, and a copious .Alphabetical Index. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S., etc. bvo. with
a Portrait and upwards of i^oU Engravings, 3(Ji. cloth; with coloured Plates, 3/. 6j. cloth.

REST IN THE CHURCH.
By the Author of " From Oxford to Rome ; and. How it Fared with Some who lately made
the Journey." Fcap. Svo. 6*. 6rf. cloth.
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26 NEW WORKS AND NEW EDITIONS

RICH—AN ILLUSTRATED COIVIPAMIOiM TO THE LATIN DICTIONARY;
Being a Dictionary of all the Words rexpectiug- Visible Ohjects counected with the Arts,
Scieiiee, and Every-day Life of the Ancients- Illustrated by nearly 2,000 Woodcuts from
the Antique. By Anthony Rich, jun. B.A. late of Caius College, Cambridife ; and one of
the contributors to Dr. Smith's " Dictionary of Greek and Roman Antiquities." Post 8vo.
IS5. cloth.

RICHTER.—LEVANA ; OR, THE DOCTRINE OF EDUCATION.
Translated from the German of Jean Paul Fr. Richter. Post 8vo. Ws. firf. cloth.

RIDDLE.-A COMPLETE ENGLISH-LATIN AND LATIN-ENCLISH DIC-
TIONARy, from the best sources, chiefly Germaa. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle, M.A. New
Edition. Svo. 31s. 6d. cloth.

*,* Separately—The Euglish-Latin Dictionary, 10s. 6d.; the Latin- English Dictiouary, 21«.

RIDDLE.—A DIAMOND LATIN-ENCLISH DICTIONARY.
A Guide to the Meaning, Quality, and right Accentuation of Latin Classical Words. By
the Rev. J. E. Riddle, M.A. New Edition. Royal 32mo.4«. bound.

RIDDLE.-LETTERS FROM AN ABSENT GODFATHER
;

Or, a Compendium of Religious Instruction for Vouug Persons. By the Rev. J. £. Riddle,
JLzV. Foolscap Svo. 6s. cloth.

RIDDLE.—ECCLESIASTICAL CHRONOLOGY;
Or, Annals of the Christian Church, from its Foundation to the present Time. Containing a
View of General Church History, and the Course of Secular Events ; the Limits of the Church
and its Relations to the State ; Controversies ; Sects and Parties ; Rites, Institutions, and
Discipline ; Ecclesiastical Writers, etc. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle, M.A. Svo. 15s. cloth.

RITCHIE (ROBERT.)—RAILWAYS: THEIR RISE AND PROGRESS, AND
'CONSTRUCTION, with Remarks on Railway Accidents, and Proposals for their Preven-
tion. By Rol)ert Ritchie, Esq., F. R. S., S. A., Civil Engineer, Associate of the Institution
of Civil Engineers, etc. Fcap. Svo. with Woodcuts and Diagrams, 9s. cloth.

RIVERS.—THE ROSE AMATEUR'S GUIDE:
Containing ample Descriptions of all the fine leading varieties of Roses, regularly classed in
their respective Families; their History .ind Mode of Culture. By T. Rivers, Juu. Fourth
Edition, corrected and improved. Foolscap Svo. 6s. cloth.

ROBINSON.—THE WHOLE ART OF MAKING BRITISH VVINES, CORDIALS,
AND LIQUEURS, IN THK GREATEST PKRKECTIO.V ; AS ALSO STRO.XG AND
CORDIAL WATERS. To which is added, a Collection of Valuable Recipes lor brewing
Fine and Strong Ales, and Miscellaneous Articles connected with the Practice. By James
Robinson. Fcap. Svo. 6s. cloth.

ROBINSON (JAMES).-THE WHOLE ART OF CURING, PICKLING,
and SMOKING ME.\T and FISH, both in the British and Foreign Modes. With many
useful Miscellaneous Recipes, and full Directions for the Construction of an Economical
Drying-Chimney and Apparatus, on an entirely new Plan. By James Robinson, Eighteen
Years a Practical Curer. Fcap. Svo. 4s. 6d. cloth.

ROGERS.—THE VEGETABLE CULTIVATOR;
C:ontaining a plain and accurate Description of all the diflferent Species of Culinary Vegetables,
with the most approved .Method of Cultivating them bv Natural and Artificial Means, and the
best Modes of Cooking them. By John Rogers, author of "The Fruit Cultivator." New
Edition. Foolscap Svo. 7s. cloth.

ROGET.—THE ECONOMIC CHESS-BOARD;
Being a Chess-Board, provided with a complete set of Chess-Men, for playing Games in
carnages, or out of doors, and for folding np, and carrving in the pocket, without dis-
turbing the Game. Invented bv P. M. Rosret, M.D. and registered according to Act of
Parliament. New Edition. In a neat fcap. Svo. case, price 2s. 6rf.

ROWTON.—THE FEMALE POETS OF GREAT BRITAIN,
Chronologically arranired : with copious Selections, and Critical Remarks. By Frederic
Rowton, author of " The Debater," etc. Square crown Svo. 14s. cloth.

ROWTON (F.)-THE DEBATER;
Being a Series of complete Debates, Outlines of Debates, and Questions for Discussion.
With ample references to the best sources of information upon each particular topic. By
Frederic Rowton, Lecturer on General Literature, Foolscap Svo. 6s. cloth.
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PUBLISHED BY MESSRS. LONGMAN, AND CO. 2/

SANDBY.—MESMERISM AND ITS OPPONENTS.
By George Sanuby, M..V. Vicar of Fiixton, Suffolk. Second Edition, considerably enlarged ;

with an introduL-tory Chapter on the Uustility of Scientific and Medical Men to Mesmerism.
Part I. ICmo. 2i. sewed.

*,* The Second and concluding Part is nearly ready, and tcill not exceed in price Part I.

SANDFORD (REV. J0HN).-PAROCHIALIA,
or Church, School, and Parish. By the Kev. John Sandford, B.D. Vicar of Duuchurch,
Chaplain to the Lord Bishop of Worcester, Hon. Canon of Worcester, and Rural Dean.
Sto. with numerous Woodcuts, 16». cloth.

S-\NDFORD.—WOMAN IN HER SOCIAL AND DOMESTIC CHARACTER.
By Mrs. John Sandford. 6ta Edition. Foolscap Svo.6<. cloth.

SANDFURD.—FEMALE IMPROVEMENT.
By Mrs. John Sandford. New Edition. Foolscap Svo. 7#. cloth.

SCHLEIDEN CPROF.)—PRINCIPLES OF SCIENTIFIC BOTANY.
By M. J. Schleiden, Professor of Botany at Jeiia. Translated by E. Lankester, M.D. F.L.S.
Sto. with numerous Wood Engravings. [/« the press.

SCHOMBURGK.—THE HISTORY OF BARBADOS:
Ccmprisiiig a Geographical and Statistical Description of the Island 5 a Sketch of the
Historical Erents since the Settlement; and an Account of its Geology and Natural Pro-
ductions. By Sir Robert H. Schomburgk, Ph.D. K.H.E. etc. Royal Svo. with Chart, Views,
and Engravings, 31 J. 6d. cloth.

SCHOMBURGK—A TOPOGRAPHICAL MAP OF THE ISLAND OF BAR-
BADOS, based upon Mayo's Original Purvey in 1"C1, and corrected to the year 1S46. By
Sir Robert H, Schomburgk, Ph.D. K.R.E. Engraved by Arrowsmith, on 2 large sheets,
ilt. coloured.

SCHOPENHAUER—YOUTHFUL LIFE AND PICTURES OF TRAVEL:
Being the Autobiography of Madame Schopenhauer. Translated from the German. 2 vols,

foolscap Svo. 12*. boards.

SEAWARD.—SIR EDWARD SEAWARD'S NARRATIVE OF HIS SHIPWRECK,
and consequeut Discovery of ccriaiii Islands in the Caribbean Sea: with a Detail of many
extraordinary and highly interesting Events in his Life, from 1733 to 17-19, as written in uis

own Diary. Edited by Miss Jaue Porter. New Edition. 2 vols, post Svo. ilj. cloth.

SELECT WORKS OF THE BRITISH POETS:
From Chaucer to Withers. With Biographical Sketches, by R. Southey, LL.D. Medium
Svo. 30i. cloth ; or, with gilt edges, 31». 6d.

SELECT WORKS OF THE BRITISH POETS:
From Ben Jonsou to Coleridge. With Biographical and Critical Prefaces by Dr. .Aikin.
A New Edition, with additional Selections, from more recent Poets, brLacyAiliiu. Medium
Svo. 13*. cloth.

'»• The peculiar feature 0/ these two icorksis, that the Poemt included are printed eritire
vithoHt mutilation or abridgment,

SERMON ON THE MOUNT (THE).
luteniled as a Birthday-Present, or Gift-Book for all Seasons. Printed in Gold and Colours,
in the Missal Style ; uith Ornamental Borders by Owen Jones, .\rchitect, and an Illuminated
Frontispiece by W. Boxall, Esi|. A new edition.' Foolscap 4to. in a rich brocaded silk cover,
'2\s.; or bound in morocco, by Hayday, 2o4.

SHAKSPEARE, BY BOWDLER.
THE FAMILY SHAKSPEARE , in whichnothingisadded to the Original Text ; butthose
Words and Expressions are omitted which cannot with propriety be read aloud. Bv T.
Bowdler, Esq. F.R.S. New Edition. Svo. with 35 lUustratiouii after Smirke, etc., 21*.
cloth i or, without Illustrations, S vols. Svo. 4/. I4«, 6d. boards.

SHEPHERD (REV. W.)-HOR/E APOSTOLIC/E;
Or, a Digested Narrative of :iie Acts, Lives, and Writings of the .-Vpostles. Arranijed
according to Townsend. By the Rev. Willium Shepherd, B.D. Rector of Margaret Rodiug,
Essex, and Rural Dean. Fcap. Svo. b*. 6d. cloth.
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28 NEW WORKS AND NEW EDITIONS

SHORT WHIST:
Its Rise, Progress, and Laws ; with the recent Decisions of the Clubs, and Observations to
niakoanyoiie a Whist Player. Containing alsothe Laws of Piquet, Cassino, Ecarte, Cribbage,
Backijaniiaou. By Major A ***** New Edition. To which are added. Precepts forTyros.
By Mrs. B * • * • • Foolscap 8vo.3». cloth, gilt edges.

SHUNAMMITE.—THE GOOD SHUNAMIVIITE.
From the Scriptures—2 Kings, chap. IV. 8 to 3/. With Six Original Designs by A. Klein,
and an Ornamental Border to each page, in tlie Missal style, by L. Gruner. Printed in
Colours and Gold. Square fcap. Svo. uniform in size with " Miraeles of our Lord," 21s. in
massive carved covers ; or 3I)«. bound in morocco, in the Missal style.

SINCLAIR.—THE JOURNEY OF LIFE.
By Catherine Sinclair, author of " Modern Accoraplishments," " Modern Society," "Jane
Bouverie," etc. New Edition, corrected and enlarged. Fcap. Svo. 5j. cloth.

SINNETT.—BY-WAYS OF HISTORY, FROM THE TWELFTH TO THE
SIXTEENTH CKNTURY. By Mrs. Percy Siunett. 2 vols, post Svo. 18i. cloth.

THE SKETCHES;
Three Tales. By the Authors of "Amy Herbert," "The Old Man's Home," and "Hawk-
stone." Fcap. Svo. with 6 Plates, 8s. cloth.

•• Published in Aid of the Funds/or the Church and School), Bonchurch, Isle of Wi^ht.

SMITH.-SACRED ANNALS:
Or, Researches into the History and Religion of Mankind, from the Creation of the World
to the Death of Isaac : deduced from the Writings of Moses and other Inspired Authors,
copiously illustrated and confirmed by the ancient Records, Traditions, and Mythology of
the Heathen World. By George Smith, F.S.A. etc. author of "The Religion of Ancient
Britain," etc. Crown Svo. 10». cloth.

SMITH (GEORGE).-THE RELIGION OF ANCIENT BRITAIN HISTORICALLY
CONSIDKUEU : Or, a Succinct Account of the several Religious Systems which have
obtained in this Island from the Earliest Times to the Norman Conquest: including an
Investigation into the Early Progress of Error in the Christian Church, the Introduction of
the Gospel into Britain, and tlie State of Religion in England till Popery had gained the
Ascendancy, By George Smith, F.A.S. New Edition. Svo. 7s. 6rf. cloth.

SMITH (GEORGE).—PERILOUS TIMES:
Or, the Agressions of Anti-Christian Error on Scriptural Christianity: considered in refer-
ence to the Dangers and Duties of Protestants. By George Smith, F.A.S. Member of the
Royal Asiatic Society, and of tlic Royal Society of Literature. Foolscap Svo. Gs. cloth.

SMITH.—AN INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY OF BOTANY.
By Sir J. E. Smith, late President of the Linnxan Society. 7th Edition, corrected ; in which
the object of Smith's " Grammar of Botany" is combined with that of the " Introduction."
By Sir William Jackson Hooker, K.H. LL.D. etc. Svo. with 36 Steel Plates, 16*. cloth;
with coloured P\a.tes,2l.l'2t.Gd. cloth.

SMITH-COMPENDIUM OF THE ENGLISH FLORA.
By Sir J. E. Smith. New Edition, with Additions and Corrections. By Sir W.J. Hooker.
12mo. 7s. Cid. cloth.

THE SAME IN L.VHN. New Edition. 12mo. 7s.6rf.

SMITH.—THE ENGLISH FLORA.
By Sir James Eilwanl S;nith, M.D. F.R.S., late President of the Linnxan Society, etc.
6 vols. Svo. 3/. 12s. boards.

SMITH (SYDNEY).—SERMONS PREACHED AT ST. PAUL'S CATHE-
DRAL, the Foundling Hospital, and several Churches in London; together with others
addressed to a Country C(.ngregation. By the late Rev. Sydney Smith, Canon Residentiary
of St. Paul's Cathedral. Svo. 12». cloth.

SMITH.—THE WORKS OF THE REV. SYDNEY SMITH.
New Edition, with Additions. 3 vols. Svo. with Portrait, 36s. cloth.

SOME PASSAGES FROM MODERN HISTORY.
By the .-Vuthor of " Letters to My Unknown Friends," and "Twelve Years Ago." Foolscap
Svo. 6s. 6rf. cloth.
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SOPHOCLES, BY LINWOOD.
SOPHOCLIS TRA(iCZDl.-E SUPERSTITES. Recensuit, et brevi adnotatioiie instruxit
Gulielmus Linwood, A.M. Md'ia Christi apud Oxonienses Alumnus. Svo. \6i. cloth.

SOCTHFA' (ROBERT).—THE LATE MR. SOUTHEY'S COMMON-
PLACE BOOK; comprisintf his Readings and Collections in History, Biography, Manners
and Literature, Voyages and Travels, etc. etc. [_In the preis.

SOUTHEY (ROBERT).—THE DOCTOR, ETC.
A Xew Edition, complete in One Volume ; embellished with a Portrait of the Author in hi»

Study, a View from the window of his Study, and Bust by Xash. Edited by his Son-in-Law,
the Rev. John Wood Warter. Square crown Svo. with 3 Plates, 21*. cloth.

SOUTHEY\—THE LIFE OF WESLEY,
And Rise and Progress of Methodism. By Robert Souther, Esq. LL.D. New Edition, with
Notes by the late Samuel Tavlor Coleridire, Esq., and Remarks on the Life and Ch:iracter

of John'Wesley, by the late 'Alexander Knox, Esq. Edited by the Rev. Charles Cuthbert
Southey, A.M. Curate of Cockermouth. 2 vols. Svo. with two Portraits, 1/. S». cloth.

SOUTHEY'S (ROBERT) COMPLETE POETICAL WORKS:
Containing allthe .Author's last Introductions and Notes. Complete iu One Volume, '244. 6rf.,

with Portrait and Vignette, uniform with Byron's and Moore's Poetical Works. Medium Svo.
21*. cloth; or 42*. bound in morocco, by Hayday.

Also, an Edition in 10 vols, foolscap Svo. with Portrait and 19 Plates, 2/. 10*. j morocco, 4/. 10*.

SPIRIT OF THE WOODS (THE).
By the Author of "The Moral of Flowers." New Edition. Royal Svo. with 23 beautifully
coloured Engravings of the Forest Trees of Great Britain, 1/. 11*. 6rf. cloth.

STABLE TALK AND TABLE TALK; OR, SPECTACLES FOR YOUNG
SPORTSMEN. By Harry Hieover. 2 vols. Svo. with Portrait, 12*. cloth.

STEEL'S SHIPMASTER'S ASSISTANT.
Compiled for the use of Merchants, Owners and Masters of Ships, Officers of Customs, and
all Persons connected with Shippincr or Commerce ; containing the Law and Local RegTila-
tions affectintr the Ownership, Charge, and Management of Ships and their Cargoes;
together with Notices of other Matters, and all necessary Information for Mariners. New
Edition, rewritten throughout. Edited by Graham Willmore, Esq. M.A. Barrister-at-Law ;

George Clements, of the Customs, Loudon, and William Tate, author of "The Modern
Cambist." Svo. 28*. cloth; or 29*. bound.

STEEPLETON;
Or, High Church and Low Church. Being the present Tendencies of Parties in the
Church, exhibited in the History of Frank Faithful. By a Clergyman. Foolscap Svo.
6*. cloth.

STEPHENS.—A MANUAL OF BRITISH COLEOPTERA ;

Or, BEETLES : containing a Description of all the Species of Beetles hitherto ascertained to
inhabit Great Britain snd~Ireland, etc. By J. F. Stephens, F.L.S. Post Svo. 14*. cloth.

SUMMERLY.—THE SEA AND THE RAILWAY :

Their new Relations set forth in a Jaunt along the Manchester, Sheffield, and Lincolnshire
Railway to Grimsby Docks, by Felix Summerly. With Woodcuts by C. W. Cope, A.R.A.;
D. Coi, jun.; T. Creawick, A.R..-\.; and R. Redgrave, A.R.A.

'

[^yearly ready.

SYMONDS.—THE LAW RELATING TO MERCHANT SEAMEN,
Arranged chiefly for the use of Masters and Officers in the Merchant Service. With an
Appendix, containing the Act7&8Vic. c. 112; the Regulations under which Lascars may
be employed ; and some forms of Proceedings before Magistrates. By E. W. Symouds, Esq.
Chief Clerk of the Thames Police Court. Third Edition. 12mo. 5*. cloth.

TATE —THE CONTINUOUS HISTORY OF THE LIFE AND WRITINGS OF
ST. P.AUL, on the basis of the Acts ; with Intercalary Matter of Sacred Narrative, supplied
from the Epistles, and elucidated in occasional Dissertations : with the Horae Paulina of
Dr. Paley, in a more correct edition, subjoined. By James Tate, M.A. Svo. Map, 13*. cloth.

TAYLER REY. CHARLES B.)-MARGARET;
Or, the Pearl. By the Rer. Charles B. Tayler, M.A.Rectorof St. Peter's, Chester, author
of " Lady Mary ;' or. Not of the World ;'•' etc. New Edition. Foolscap Svo. 6*. cloth.

:
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TAYLER(11EV.CHARLESB.)- LADY MARY; OR, NOTOF THE WC5RLD.
By the Hev. Charles B. Tayler, Rector of St. Peter's, Chester ; author of "Margaret, or the

Pearl," etc. New Edition. Foolscap 8vo. with a Frontispiece engraved by J. Absolon,
6j. 6rf. cloth.

TAYLOR (JERRMY).—BISHOP JEREMY TAYLOR'S ENTIRE WORKS:
With the Life of Bishop Heber. Revised and corrected by the Rev. Charles Pag;e Eden,
Fellow of Oriel CoUeg-c, Oxford. Vol. II. (the first in the order of publication') contains the
Life of Christ ; Vol. III. the Holy Living and Dying. 8vo. Ws. firf. each, cloth,

*»* To be comphtcd i?i Twelve Volumes, price lOs. Gd. each. Vol. III. containing the
Sermons, Fol.l. is nearly ready

.

THIRLWALL.—THE HISTORY' OF GREECE.
By the Rififht Rev. the Lord Bisliop of St. David's. A new Edition, revised; with Notes.
Vols. I. to IV. demy 8vo. with Maps, 12«. each cloth. To be completed in 8 volumes.

[Vol. V. is nearly ready.

•»• Also, ail Edition in 8 vols./cap. Svo.trith Vignette Titles, 2/. 8l. cloth.

THOMSON'S SEASONS.
F.dited, with Notes, Philosophical, Classical, Historical, and Biographical, by Anthony Todd
Thomson, !MD. F.L.S., Professor of Materia Medica and Therapeutics, and of Forensic
Medicine, in University CoUeg-e, London, etc. Fcap. 8vo. 7s. 6rf. cloth.

THOMSON'S SEASONS.
Edited bv Bolton Corney, Esq. Illustrated with Seventy-seven Designs drawn on AVood by
the Members of the Etching Club. Ensfraved by Thompson and other eminent Engravers.
Square crown 8vo. uniform with " Goldsmith's Poems," 21*. cloth; bound in morocco, by
Hayday, 36*.

THOMSON.—EXPERIMENTAL PFSEARCHES ON THE FOOD OF ANIMALS.
AND THE FATTENING OF CATTLE: with Remarks on the Food of Man. By Robert
Dundas Thomson, M.D. of the University of Glasgow. Fi-ap. 8vo. 5s. cloth.

" The question of the oriirin of the fat of animnh 'ippears to be completely resolved by
these beautiful a7id eliiburute es'periments."—Baron Liebig.

THOMSON (JOHN).—TABLES OF INTEREST,
AtThrce, Four, Fnur-aiid-a-half, and Five per Cent., from One Pound to Ten Thousand,
and from One to Three Hundred and Sixty-five Days, in a regular progression of Single
Days; with Interest at all tlie above Rates, from One to Twelve Months, and from One to
Ten Years. Also, Tables shewing the Exchange on Bills, etc. etc. etc. ByJohnThomson,
Accountant. New Edition. li!mo. 8». bound.

THOMSON. -THE DOMESTIC MANAOEMENT OF ~HE SICK ROOM.
Necessary, in Aid of Medical Treatment, for the Cure of Diseases. By Anthony Todd
Thomson, M.D. F.L.S. etc. New Edition. Post 8vo. 10«. 6(f. cloth.

TISCHENDORFF.—TRAVELS IN THE EAST.
By Cons tan title Tischendorff, Editor of the " Codex EphramiRescriptus." •' Codex Friderico-
Aiignstanus," etc. Translated from the German by \V. E. Shuckord. 16mo. 6s. 6d. cloth.

TOMLINE (BISHOP).—AN INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY OF THE BIBLE:
Being the First Volume of the Elements of Christian Theology ; containing Proofs of the
Authenticity and Inspiration of the Holy Scriptures ; a Summary of the History of the .Tews ;

an Account of the Jewish Sects ; and a brief Statement of the Contents of the'several Books
of the Old Testament. By the late George Tomline, D.D.F.R.S. New Edition. Foolscap 8vo.
5s. Gd. cloth.

TOOKE.—THE HISTORY OF PRICES;
With reference to the Causes of their principal Variations, from 1792 to the Present Time.
Preceded by a Sketch of the Historv of tiie Corn Trade in the last Two Centuries. By
Thomas Tooke, Esq. F.R.S. Svols.'Svo. 2/.8«. cloth.

TOOKE —THE HISTORY OF PRICES,
.And of the State of the Circulation, from 1839 to 1S47, inclusive: with a General Review
of the Currency Question, and Remarks on the Operation of the Act 7 and 8 Vict. c. 32

:

being a continuation of "The History of Prices from 1792 to 1839." By Thomas Tooke, Esq.
F.K.S. 8vo. 18s. cloth.

TOPHAM.-CHEMISTRY MADE EASY,
For the Use of Agriculturists. By John Tophnm, A.M. Rector of St. Andrew, St. Mary
Witton, and St. Nicholas, Droitwich. New Edition. 16mo.2s. sewed.
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TOWNSEND (CHARLES).—THE LIVES OF TWELVE EMINENT JUDGES
OF THE LAST AND OF THK PRESENT CENTURY. By W. Charles Townsend, Esq.,
A.M. Kecorderof Mai-clesficld, eutUor of "Memoirs of the House ofCommous." 2 toIs.
8vo. 28*. cloth.

TURNER.—THE SACRED HISTORY OF THE WORLD,
PhilosophicHlly toiisidered. By S. Turner, F.S.A. R.A.S.L. New EditioDj edited by the
Rev. Sydney 'i'uruer. 3 vols, post Svo 31». Crf. cloth

TURNER.—THE HISTORY OF ENGLAND,
From the Earliest Period to the Death of Elizabeth. By SharonTurner, Esq. F. A. S. R.A.S.L.
New F^ditioiis. 12 vols. Svo. SI. 3i. cloth ; or, separately

—

THE HISTORY of the ANGLO-SAXONS. 3 vols. Svo. 2/. 5».

THE HISTORY of ENGLAND Uuriug the MIDDLE AGES. 5 vols. Svo. 3L

THE HISTORY of the REIGN of HENRY VIII. 2 vols. Svo. 2C».

THE REIGNS of EDWARD VI., MARY, and ELIZABETH. 2 vols. 8vo.32».

TURTON'S CDR.) MANUAL OF THE LAND AND FRESHWATER SHELLS OF
THE BRITISH ISLANDS. A uew Edition, thoroughly revised, with Additioub. I3y John
Edward Gray. Post 8/0. with Woodcuts, and 12 coloured Plates, 15«. cloth.

TWELVE YEARS AGO :

ATale. By the .Author oi " Letters to My Unknown Friends." Foolscap Svo. 6». 6rf. cloth.

Contents.—I. Twelve Ye.irs Ag-o.— II. Ladv Grace Dviuoke.—III. The Partiuij.—IV.
The Heroine. -V. The Dinner Party— VI. Success —VII. The Departure.- Vlil. The
Retui^— IX. The Meetinj;.—X. A Good Conscience.—XI. Obedience.- XII. Rev.ards
and Punishments.—Xlll. The End.

TWISS.—VIEW OF THE PROGRESS OF POLITICAL ECONOMY IN
EUROPE SINCE THE SIXTEENTH CENTURY; beinj? a Course ot Lectures delivered
before the University of Oxiord, in Michaelmas Term 1346, p.nd Lent Term 1S47. By
Ttavera Twiss, U.C.L. F.R.S. Professor of Political Economy, and Fellow of University
College, Oxford. Svo. 10*. 6rf. cloth.

URE.—DICTIONARY OF ARTS. MANUFACTURES, AND MINES:
ContaiiiiuiT a clear Exposition oi their Principles tiiiu Practice. Uv Andrew Ure, M.D.
F.R.S. .ALG.S.M..A.S. Loud.; M..\caQ. N.S. Philad. ; S. Ph. Soc. N. Germ.Uanov.i MuUii,
etc. etc. 3d Edition, corrected. Svo. with 1,240 Woodcuts, 50*. cloth.

By the same Author,

SUPPLE.MENT OF RECENT IMPROVEMENTS. 2d Edition. Svo. 14*. cloth.

VON ORLICH {CAPT.)-TRAVELS IN INDIA,
And the adjacent Countries, in 1S42 and 1543. By Capt. Leopold Von Orlich. Translated
from the German by H. Evans Lloyd, Esq. 2 vols. Svo. with coloured Frontispieces, and
numerous Illustrations on Wood, 25*. cloth.

WALFORD (J. E.)—THE LAWS OF THE CUSTOMS,
Compiled by Direction of the Lords Commissioners of Her Majesty's Treasury, and pub-
lished under the Sanction of the Commissioners of Her Majesty's Customs; with Notes and
a General Index. Edited by J. G. Walford, Esq. Solicitor for the Customs. Printed for Her
Majesty's Stationery Office, and published by Authority. Svo. 10*. 6rf. cloth.

WALKER (GEO.)-CHESS STUDIES :

Comprising 1,000 Games actually Played during the last Half Century ; presenting a unique
Collection of Classical and Brilliant Specimens of Chess Skill in everj' stage of the Game,
and forming anEucyclopxaia of Reference. By George Walker. Svo. 10*. 6d. sewed.

WARDLAW.-DISCOURSES ON THE PRINCIPAL POINTS OF THE SOCINIAN
CONTROVERSY—the Unity of God, and the Trinity of Persons in the tioal.ead— the Supreme
Divinity of Jesus Christ—the Doctrine of the Atonement,—the Christian Character, etc.
By Ralph Wardlaw, D.D. New Edition. Svo. 15*. cloth.

WATERTON.—ESSAYS ON NATURAL HISTORY,
Chiefly Ornithology. By Charles Watcrton, Esq., author of "Wanderincs in South
America." With an Autobiography of the Author, and a View of Walton Hall. Nc« Edition,
Foolscap Svo. 8*. cloth.

SECOND SERIES. With Continuation of Mr. Waterton's Autobiogrnph) . New Edition.
Fcap. Svo. with Vignette by T. Creswick, A.R.A. 6*. 6d. cloth.



WEBSTER.—AN ENCYCLOPAEDIA OF DOMESTIC ECONOMY ;

Comprising such subjects as are most immediately connected with Housekeeping ; as,

The Construction of Domestic Edifices, with the Modes of Warming, Vcntilatinir, and
Lighting them—A Description of the various Articles of Furniture, with the Nature of their

Materials— Duties of Servants, etc. etc. By Thomas Webster, F.G.S., etc. etc.; assisted

by the late Mrs. Parkes. New Edition. 8vo. with nearly 1,000 Woodcuts, 50». cloth.

WEIL (DR.)-THE BIBLE, THE KORAN, AND THE TALMUD;
Or, Biblical Legends of the Mussulmans, compiled from Arabic Sources, and compared
with Jewish Traditions. By Dr. G. Weil, Librarian of the University of Heidelberg, etc.

Translated from the German, with occasional Notes. Post 8vo. 7s. 6rf. cloth.

WESTWOOD (J.O.)-AN INTRODUCTION TO THE MODERN CLASSIFI-
CATION OF INSKCTS ; founded on the Natural Habits and comparative Organisation of

the different Families. By J. O.Westwood, F. L. S. etc. 2 vols. 8vo. with numerous
Illustrations, 21. 7». cloth.

WILBERFORCE (W.) — A PRACTICAL VIEW OF THE PREVAILING
RELIGIOUS SYSTEMS OF PROFESSED CHRISTIANS, in the Higher and Middle
Classes in this Country, contrasted with Real Christianity. By William Wilberforce, Esq.
M. P. for the County of York. New Editions. 8vo. 8». boards. 12mo. 4s. 6rf. cloth.

WJLSON.-THE LANDS OF THE BIBLE VISITED AND DESCRIBED,
In an Extensive Journey undertaken with special reference to the Promotion of Biblical

Research and the Advancement of the Cause of Philanthropy. By John Wilson, D.D. F.R.S.
Honorary President of the Bombay Branch of the Royal Asiatic Society, etc. J vols. 8vo.

with Maps and numerous Illustrations, 1/. 16s. cloth, •

WILLOUGHBY fLAD^)—SO MUCH OF THE DIARY OF LADY WIL-
LOUGHBY as relates to her Domestic History, and to the Eventful Period of the

reign of Kino; Charles the First (1635 to 1648). Produced in the style of the period to which
"The Diary refers. New Edition. Square foolscap 8vo. 8s. boards; or 18». bound
in morocco {by Hayday).

WILLOUGHBY (LADY).—SOME FURTHER PORTIONS OF THE DIARY
OF L.\DY WILLOUGHBY, which do relate to her Domestic History, and to the Stirring

Events of the latter years of the reign of King Charles the First, the Protectorate, and the

Restoration (1G4S to 1663) . New Edition. Square foolscap 8vo. 8«. boards ; morocco, 18».

{bound by Hayday).

WINTER (J. W.)—THE HORSE IN HEALTH AND DISEASE:
Or, Suggestions on his Natural and General History, Varieties, Conformation, Paces, Age,
Soundness, Stabling, Condition, Training, and Shoeing. With a Digest of Veterinary
Practice. By James W. Winter, M.R.C.V.S.L. 8vo. 10s. 6rf. cloth.

WOOD.—A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON RAILROADS,
And Interior Communication in General; containing numerous Experiments on the Powers
of the Improved Locomotive Engines, and Tal)les of the comparative Cost of Conveyance
on Canals, Railways, and Turupilie Roads. By Nicholas Wood, Memb. Inst. Civ. Eng. etc.

3d Edition. 8vo. with Plates and Woodcuts, 31s. Cd. cloth.

WOODWARD.—ESSAYS AND SERMONS.
By the Rev. Henrv Woodward, M. A., fornierly of Corpus Christi College, Oxford, Rector of

Fethard, in the Diocese of Cashel. New Edition. 2 vols. fcap.8vo. 14s. cloth.

WOODWARD.—A SEQUEL TO THE SHUNAMMITE:
Being a Scries of Reflections on 2 Kings iv. 17-35. Bv the Rev. Henry Woodward, M.A.

,

Rector of Fethard , in the Diocese of Cashel, and formerly of Corpus Christi College, Oxford.

Fcap. 8vo. 6s. cloth.

ZUMPT (PROF.)—A GRAMMAR OF THE LATIN LANGUAGE.
Bv C. G. Zurapt, Ph. D. Professor in the University, and Member of the Royal Academy of

Berlin. Translated from the 9th Edition of the original, and adapted to the use of English

Students, by Leonhard Schmitz, Ph. 1)., Rector of the High School of Edinburgh; with

numerous Additions and Corrections by the Author. New Edition. 8vo. 14j. cloth.

f^pn7 29, 1848.

London: Printed by M. Mason, Ivy Lane, Paternoster Row.










